Ronald BELL (c. 1778-)

1. **Ronald BELL**¹ [15122] was born c. 1778 in Islay, Argyll, Scotland.¹² He married Margaret MACLERGAN [15123].

Margaret MACLERGAN¹ [15123] was born c. 1778 in Islay.¹ She died on 19 Jul 1856 in Nottawasaga, Simco, Canada West, Canada.¹ She and Ronald BELL had the following children:

- +2 Donald BELL (c. 1797-1881) [15124]
- +3 John BELL (1808-1900) [15125]
- +4 Mary BELL (1813-1908) [15126]
- +5 Angus BELL (c. 1818-1897) [24]
- +6 Coll Campbell Archibald BELL (1823-1911) [15127]

Second Generation

2. **Donald BELL**¹³ [15124], son of Ronald BELL [15122] and Margaret MACLERGAN [15123], was born c. 1797 in Islay, Argyll, Scotland.¹⁴ He died on 6 Mar 1881 in Nottawasaga, Simco, Ontario, Canada.¹³⁴ He was buried in East Nottawasaga Presbyterian Church Cemetery, Nottawasaga, Ontario.⁴ He married **Flora MCQUIN** [15165].

Obituary of Donald Bell in "The Orillia Packet" 18 March 1881, says "He leaves one brother in Canada, Mr. A. Bell, of Singhampton, Clerk of the township [of Nottawasaga]".

Flora MCQUIN¹⁵ [15165] was born c. 1798 in Scotland.¹⁵ She died on 28 Apr 1872 in Nottawasaga, Simco, Canada West, Canada.¹ She was buried in East Nottawasaga Presbyterian Church Cemetery.⁵ She and Donald BELL had the following children:

- +7 Archibald BELL (1823-) [15166]
- +8 Ronald BELL (1825-1886) [15167]
- +9 Donald BELL (c. 1831-) [15168]
- +10 James BELL (c. 1832-) [15169]
- +11 Niel BELL (c. 1833-1914) [15170]
- +12 Mary BELL (1835-1916) [15171]
- +13 Angus BELL (c. 1836-) [15176]
- +14 Duncan BELL (c. 1839-) [15177]
- John BELL¹⁶ [15125], son of Ronald BELL [15122] and Margaret MACLERGAN [15123], was born in Aug 1808 in Islay.¹⁶ He died on 22 Jul 1900 in Jamestown, Stutsman, ND.¹⁶⁷ He was buried in Greenlawn Cemetery, Redfield South Dakota.⁸ He married Margaret MCPHERSON [15136].

John and CCA - inscription in a book given by John to his brother on his departure to New Zealand from Ontario in 1863.

From Elaine Bell, "In October 1878 John, his wife Margaret (nee McPherson), along with their five adult children (Margaret, Janet, Mary, Ronald and John) emigrated to North Dakota. Travelling with them was Thomas Wildridge Bell, a son of Angus - this provides a link, presumably a family link, between John and Angus.".

Margaret MCPHERSON¹ [15136] was born c. 1820 in Scotland.^{1 8} She died on 12 May 1895 in Redfield, Spink, SD.^{1 8} She was buried in Greenlawn Cemetery.⁸ She and John BELL had the following children:

- +15 Margaret BELL (1845-1930) [15137]
- +16 Flora BELL (c. 1847-1873) [15192]
- +17 Janette BELL (1850-1923) [15138]
- +18 Mary BELL (1853-1929) [15139]
- +19 Ronald BELL (1854-1941) [15140]
- +20 John BELL (c. 1857-bef1900) [15141]

4. **Mary BELL**¹ [15126], daughter of Ronald BELL [15122] and Margaret MACLERGAN [15123], was born in Jun 1813 in Islay.¹ She died on 29 Sep 1908 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe, IN.¹ She married **Robert SHERLOCK** [15129]. She married **Andrew YUILL** [15131].

Provided by Elaine Bell, "Around 1864, Mary and her husband Andrew Yuill and family emigrated to the US, settling in Indiana. In September the previous year CCA and his wife (Janet, daughter of Andrew Yuill and stepdaughter/sister-in-law of Mary) and their two children emigrated to New Zealand via Glasgow, arriving at Dunedin on the ship "Aboukir" in January 1864.

Robert SHERLOCK [15129] and Mary BELL had the following children:

+21 Robert SHERLOCK (c. 1839-1916) [15130]

Andrew YUILL¹ [15131], son of John YUILL (-) [16150] and Janet ROBERTSON (-) [16151], was born on 21 Jun 1814 in Glascow, Lenarkshire, Scotland.¹ He married Isabella WRIGHT on 11 Jan 1835 in Glasgow, Lanark, Scotland.⁹ He died on 1 Sep 1867 in Seafield, White, IN.¹ He and Mary BELL had the following children:

- +22 John R. YUILL (1849-1904) [15132]
- +23 Andrew YUILL (1850-1917) [15133]
- +24 James Robertson YUILL (1851-1949) [15134]
- +25 Ronald Bell YUILL (1853-1937) [15135]
- 5. Angus BELL^{10 II 12} [24], son of Ronald BELL [15122] and Margaret MACLERGAN [15123], was born c. 1818 in Islay.^{II 13 I4} He was in Presbyterian.¹³ He was in Farmer. He married Jane MCDOWELL [25] c. 1841. He died of Kidney and heart disease on 18 Sep 1897 in Singhampton, Nottawasaga Township, Ontario.^{13 I5} He was buried on 20 Sep 1897 in Union Cemetery, Singhampton, Ontario, Canada.¹³ He experienced Death Certificate # on 10 Dec 1897 in 023449-97, County of Simco, Division of Nottawasaga.

Angus was born circa 1818 in Islay, most probably in the area of Conisby, Kilchoman which was the known residence of his Father Ronald and youngest Brother CCAB in 1823."

Angus Bell is shown as being a "conveyancer, issuer of marriage licenses and Township Clerk of Nottawasaga, Twp., coroner." He was the Township Clerk from 1850 until his death in 1897.

From the Creeemore Star (newspaper), Village of Singhampton in 1889, written by J.B. Spurr, Editor:

"In 1846 he (Angus) settled on the lot which has seen the rise and progress of the village of Singhampton."

From an Ancestry.com tree:

Last Will and Testament.

The subject will was probated on January 25, 1898.

All the rest of my children, namely: Ronald, Margaret, Sarah Jane, Catherine, Mary Ann, Thomas Wildridge, and Janet have had all their portion during my lifetime I therefore leave them nothing.

From the Enterprise-Messenger (Collingwood, Ontario newspaper).

Sept 23, 1897 - "Deceased had a large family. His wife died some years ago. The best known of the survivors are his sons, Angus of Singhampton, and Thomas of Dakota. Of the daughters, Mrs Greenaway (Agnes) and Mrs. Riddell (Catherine formerly Taylor nee Bell) live at Singhampton, and another daughter Lizzie (Elizabeth Bell) lives on the homestead. One daughter (Mary Ann Stevenson) lives in Toronto, and another (Margaret Crawford formerly Lang nee Bell) in Collingwood Township (most likely) Osprey Township)"

Obituary of Donald Bell in "The Orillia Packet" 18 March 1881, says "He leaves one brother in Canada, Mr. A. Bell, of Singhampton, Clerk of the township [of Nottawasaga]"

From Elaine Bell, "At the time of the 1861 Census, Donald, John and Angus were living in Enumeration District #2 in the

Township of Nottawasaga in Simcoe County, and Mary and CCA in Enumeration District #4 in the Township of Osprey in Grey County. Both Enumeration Districts include parts of the village of Singhampton.".

Jane MCDOWELL¹⁴ [25] was born in 1823 in Ireland.^{16 13} She was in Presbyterian. She died on 25 Aug 1878 in Singhampton.¹³ She was buried in Union Cemetery. She experienced Death Certificate # on 31 Aug 1878 in 013243-78, County of Simco, Division of Nottawasaga.¹³

Jane was born in Ireland and was probably living in the Township of Innisfil or West Gwillimbury where she met Angus. They were married in approximately 1841.

The inscription on the Bell family monument in Union Cemetery incorrectly lists Jane's death as 1897. The actual year of her death was 1878.

Jane MCDOWELL and Angus BELL had the following children:

- +26 Ronald BELL (1842-bef1886) [26]
- +27 Margaret BELL (1843-1942) [3125]
- +28 Mary Ann BELL (1845-) [27]
- +29 Elizabeth BELL (1847-1941) [28]
- +30 Angus Sylvester BELL (1848-1906) [29]
- +31 Sarah Jane BELL (c. 1851-1928) [30]
- +32 Catherine BELL (1854-1927) [17]
- +33 Thomas Wildridge BELL (1856-1941) [31]
- +34 Agnes BELL (c. 1858-) [32]
- +35 Janet BELL (1860-1891) [33]
- +36 John BELL (1863-1864) [3171]
- 6. **Coll Campbell Archibald BELL**¹ [15127], son of Ronald BELL [15122] and Margaret MACLERGAN [15123], was born on 19 Feb 1823 in Conisby, Islay, Argyll, Scotland.¹ He died on 24 Apr 1911 in Powelltown, Invercargill, New Zealand.¹ He married **Janet YUILL** [15128].

John and CCA - inscription in a book given by John to his brother on his departure to New Zealand from Ontario in 1863.

Janet YUILL¹ [15128], daughter of Andrew YUILL (1814-1867) [15131] and Isabella WRIGHT (c. 1816-1846) [16152], was born on 18 Oct 1835 in Glasgow, Lanarkshire, Scotland.¹ She died on 22 Jan 1914 in Bluff, Southland, New Zealand.¹ She and Coll Campbell Archibald BELL had the following children:

- +37 Andrew Yuill BELL (1858-1928) [15142]
- +38 Margaret BELL (1862-1941) [15143]
- +39 Isabella BELL (1865-1865) [15145]
- +40 Isabella BELL (1868-1942) [15146]
- +41 Coll Campbell BELL (1871-1926) [15150]
- +42 Mary BELL (1873-1953) [15152]
- +43 John BELL (1876-1962) [15154]

Third Generation

7. Archibald BELL¹ [15166], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born on 29 Dec 1823 in Kilchoman, Argyll, Scotland.¹ He married Mary MCQUEEN [15172]. He married Mary OADES [15173].

Mary OADES¹ [15173] was born c. 1835 in Surrey, England.¹ She died on 9 May 1870 in Nottawasaga, Simco, Ontario, Canada.¹ She and Archibald BELL had the following children:

- +44 Flora BELL (1854-1935) [15178]
- +45 Frances BELL (c. 1857-) [15179]
- +46 Elizabeth BELL (c. 1860-) [15180]

- +47 Donald BELL (1861-1864) [15181]
- +48 Daughter BELL (1863-1863) [15182]
- +49 Donald BELL (c. 1866-) [15183]
- +50 Ronald BELL (c. 1867-) [15184]
- +51 Mary BELL (c. 1869-) [15185]
- 8. **Ronald BELL**¹ [15167], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born on 18 Aug 1825 in Kilchoman, Islay, Argyle, Scotland.¹ He died on 10 Nov 1886 in Nottawasaga.¹ He married **Ann MCNIVEN** [15174].

Ann MCNIVEN¹ [15174] was born c. 1840 in Scotland.¹ She died on 7 Mar 1921 in Stayner, Simco, Ontario, Canada.¹

- 9. **Donald BELL**¹ [15168], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born c. 1831 in Scotland.¹
- 10. **James BELL**¹ [15169], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born c. 1832 in Scotland.
- 11. Niel BELL¹ [15170], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born c. 1833 in Scotland.¹ He died on 25 May 1914 in Stutsman County, North Dakota.¹ He was buried in McGinnis Cemetery, Jamestown, Stutsman County, North Dakota.¹⁷

We find both Niel and Neil in the various records. His gravestone reads Niel.

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert, July 4, 1878.

"Neil Bell, last Monday moring procured a pony and started before having his breakfast, in search of cattle which had strayed off, supposing that he would find them immediately. He soon got on their track, and found they had started for Minnesota, their old home. After following most of the day he concluded to return, as he thought he was without provisions, and he thought that it was a long time between meals. At supper he declared henceforth as long as he stayed in Dakota, nothing should induce him to start anywhere until he had laid in a good breakfast. Tuesday, John Bell and Geo. W. Vennum, well prepared with supplikes, started on the trail of the cattle, determined to bring them back."

12. **Mary BELL**¹ [15171], daughter of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born in 1835 in Canada West, Canada.¹ She died on 23 Mar 1916 in Singhampton, Nottawasaga, Simco, Ontario, Canada.¹ She married **John PATTERSON** [15175].

John PATTERSON¹ [15175] was born in 1816 in Scotland.¹

- 13. Angus BELL¹ [15176], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born c. 1836 in Canada West.¹
- 14. **Duncan BELL**¹ [15177], son of Donald BELL [15124] and Flora MCQUIN [15165], was born c. 1839 in Canada West.¹
- 15. Margaret BELL¹ [15137], daughter of John BELL [15125] and Margaret MCPHERSON [15136], was born on 27 Dec 1845 in Canada West.¹ She married Thomas PETTIGREW [15191] on 28 Feb 1872 in Collingwood, Ontario, Canada.¹⁸ She died on 14 Nov 1930 in Jamestown, Stutsman, ND.¹ She was buried in McGinnis Cemetery, Jamestown.¹⁹

Mrs. Margaret Pettigrew left on Thursday for Santa Fe, on the Islle of Pines. This will be her third visit to that tropical island, where her plantation of oranges and grape fruit is just coming into bearing, some grape fruit having been shipped the present winter. Mrs Pettigrew will remain on the island several months before returning home.²⁰

Margaret's Find A Grave page shows that she was born in 1847 and her marker clearly shows that. However, there is evidence to support the December 1845 that we currently show including the 1900 ND, Stutsman, Jamestown census.¹⁹

Thomas PETTIGREW¹ [15191] was born in Aug 1842 in Glasco, Scotland.^{1 18 21} He died on 12 Dec 1915 in Jamestown.¹ He was buried in McGinnis Cemetery.²¹

Elaine Bell reported a birth date of August, 1842 while his obituary reports he was born in 1843.¹⁸

The University of Michigan student list published in 1923 shows Margaret McPherson Pettigrew also listed as Mrs. James E.

Campbell. Also, Thomas Pettigrew is here shown as being born in August 1842. His obit reported 1843. As mentioned earlier, wife Margaret is here shown as being born in December 1845 even though the Find A Grave page which we have already seen shows a marker that clearly reads 1847.

Thomas PETTIGREW and Margaret BELL had the following children:

- +52 Margaret McPherson PETTIGREW (1877-1955) [15578]
- +53 Violet Archibald PETTIGREW (1879-1896) [15580]
- 16. **Flora BELL**¹ [15192], daughter of John BELL [15125] and Margaret MCPHERSON [15136], was born c. 1847 in Canada West.¹ She died on 20 Dec 1873 in Collingwood, Simcoe, Ontario, Canada.¹
- 17. **Janette BELL**¹ [15138], daughter of John BELL [15125] and Margaret MCPHERSON [15136], was born in Jan 1850 in Canada West.^{1 22} She died on 22 Jan 1923 in Tacoma, Pierce, Washington, USA.¹ She married **Henry C. GRIFFIN** [15193].

Henry C. GRIFFIN^{1 23} [15193] was born on 22 May 1845 in Canada.^{1 23} He died on 8 Dec 1937 in Walla Walla, Walla Walla, Washington.¹ He was buried in Mountain View Cemetery, Walla Walla, WA.^{23 24}

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert:

August 31, 1880 - "Henry Griffin and Johnny Bell have just purchased a new threshing machine of Elder Inman. The boys are energetic workers and will no doubt make the threshing business a success. They have about three hundred acres of their own grain to thresh, which will keep them busy for a while at least."

(Note - We believe the Johnny Bell mentioned here is Janette's brother, John)

July 4, 1884 - "Farmer Henry Griffin arrived in town yesterday from Ellendale, where he has been lingering for the past four days. Henry drove in from that place to town in short space of 12 hours, fastest time on record."

January 12, 1888 - "Henry Griffin and family, who were among Stutsman county's old timers, are now located at Redfield. The Bell brothers, formerly of this city, are also located at Redfield and engaged in the livery and stock business." (Note - The Bell brothers mentioned here would be Janette's brothers, Ronald and John)

March 22, 1900 - "Henry Griffin and family, who lived in Jamestown away back in the eighties, are living in Tacoma, where they are prospering. Back in 1882 to 1884 Henry Griffin owned and worked the farm where Isaiah Cunningham has resided for several years, three miles west of Jamestown. Mrs. Griffin is a sister of Mr.s John McGinnis and Mrs. Pettigrew of this city.".

Obituary of Henry Griffin in the Semi-Weekly Spokesman-Review (Spokane, WA)

December 9, 1937 - "OLD-TIME LODGE MEMBER PASSES. Henry C. Griffin, 92, Held Charter Cards in Three Odd Fellows Groups.

WALLA WALLA, Dec 8 (AP) Henry C. Griffin, 92, who claomed charter membership in three Odd Fellow lodges, died today at the state I.O.O.F. home where he had resided 12 years.

Born May 22, 1845 at Oshkosh, Wis., he first joined the order as a charter member of the Jamestown, N.D. group in 1871. He was also a charter member of East Tacoma lodge No. 89. Surviving children are Mrs. Charles A. Hopwood, Tacoma: John H. Griffin, Seattle; W.B. Griffin, Los Angeles, and George P. Griffin, Renton."²³

Three separate sources list Hanry's birth place as Canada, Oshkish, WA and Hampshire, England²⁴.

Henry C. GRIFFIN and Janette BELL had the following children:

- +54 Flora Mae GRIFFIN (1881-1951) [15623]
- +55 John H. GRIFFIN (1884-) [15625]
- +56 Will Bell GRIFFIN (1889-1944) [15626]
- +57 George Pettigrew GRIFFIN (1893-1970) [15627]
- 18. **Mary BELL**¹²⁵ [15139], daughter of John BELL [15125] and Margaret MCPHERSON [15136], was born on 21 Apr 1853 in Collingwood, Canada.¹²⁶ She married **John H. MCGINNIS** [15194] in 1880 in Jamestown.²⁷ She died on 27 Jul 1929 in Fargo,

ND.^{1 27 26} She was buried in McGinnis Cemetery.^{26 28}

John H. MCGINNIS^{1 25} [15194] was born in Dec 1856 in Monroe County, New York.^{1 27} He died of Apoplexy on 13 Sep 1921 in Jamestown.^{1 27} He was buried in McGinnis Cemetery, Jamestown, Stutsman Co. ND.^{27 29}

The obit for John H. McGinnis appeared in the September 29, 1921 Jamestown Weekly Alert. We currently showed that he was born in October 1855 from the information proviced by Elaine Bell. This reports that he was born in December 1856 in Monroe County, NY.²⁷

John H. MCGINNIS and Mary BELL had the following children:

- +58 Margaret Mc MCGINNIS (1881-1953) [15581]
- +59 Mary Elizabeth MCGINNIS (1883-) [15582]
- +60 Flora C. MCGINNIS (1884-) [15584]
- +61 Janette A. MCGINNIS (1886-) [15585]
- +62 Thomas Pettigrew MCGINNIS (1889-1923) [15586]
- +63 John F. MCGINNIS (1891-1918) [15587]
- +64 Violet J. MCGINNIS (1893-) [15588]
- Ronald BELL^{1 30} [15140], son of John BELL [15125] and Margaret MCPHERSON [15136], was born on 10 Apr 1854 in Creemoor, Simco, Ontario, Canada.¹ He married Josephine WEBER [15195] c. 1900.³⁰ He died on 29 Mar 1941 in San Diego, CA.¹

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert, April 15, 1881.

"Ronald Bell has returned from Canada. Mrs. Ronald will not make her home in the west until June. He brought with him a new kind of wheat called the Russian Belle, which cost him \$1 per pound.".

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert, February 2, 1901.

"Ronald Bell's Barn Burned. Redfield, Feb 2 -- (Special to the Argus-Leader)-- The large livery barn belonging to Ronald Bell was totally destroyed by fire Thursday night. All the horses and most of the carriages were saved. TYhe A.W. Greenman residence and New Central house were for a time in danger of being consumed, but the fire was confined to the barn. The loss will amount to about \$3,000, partially covered by insurance. An Automobile belonging to Brown Bros. of Aberdeen was rescued from the flames after the building was ready to collapse."

From the Argus Leader, Sioux Falls, South Dakota, March 18, 1901.

"Ronald Bell is making preparations to erect a large livery barn in place of the one recently burned.".

Josephine WEBER^{1 30} [15195] was born on 1 Dec 1878 in Minnesota.¹ She died on 18 Jul 1943 in San Diego.¹

20. **John BELL**¹ [15141], son of John BELL [15125] and Margaret MCPHERSON [15136], was born c. 1857 in Canada West.¹ He died bef 1900 in Redfield, Spink, SD.¹

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert (Jamestown, ND), March 2, 1880, an early history retrospective.

"April 25th, 1878, John Bell, Jr., gazed for the first time upon the fair valley of the James; he came from Collingwood, Ontario, Canada; took up claims two and a half miles north of town on the Pipestem; and in the fall of the same year, his parents, two sisters and brother, Ronald Bell, followed him. They have all taken claims in the vicinity of each otherand now have one of the nicest and best equipped farms in the county. The first year, John BVell, jr., broke forth acres: he did his work in season, in a good workmanlike manner, and sowed his seed in time in the spring of '79. The result of which care and attention he raised thirty bushels of wheat to the acre last fall and has made himself the premium farmer in Stutsman county.

Niel Bell, one of our constables, came in company with John B., jr. from Stayner, Ontario, Canada.: He took up a claim three miles north of town and is one of our most efficient men of labor to help in the time of need.".

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert, July 11, 1878.

"John Bell and Geo W. Vennum, mentioned in our last as having gone in search of a stray yoke of cattle, after passing old Ft. Ransom, distant 50 miles south-east, came up with the runaways, who were making a straight shoot for their old home in Minnesota, and the next day returned with them, having made a round trip of 110 miles in 42 hours. All, both men and beasts were throroughly tired, the runaways especially so, and we do not think they assay another runaway for some time.".

21. **Robert SHERLOCK**¹ [15130], son of Robert SHERLOCK [15129] and Mary BELL [15126], was born c. 1839.¹ He died on 26 Oct 1916 in Canada West.¹ He married **Mary Ann MCPHILLIPS** [15186]. He married **Mary E. ROSS** [15187].

Mary Ann MCPHILLIPS¹ [15186] was born in 1861 in Ireland.¹ She died on 25 Nov 1941.¹

Mary E. ROSS [15187] was born c. 1841 in Indiana.¹ She died on 12 May 1881 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe, IN.¹

22. **John R. YUILL**^{31 1 32} [15132], son of Andrew YUILL [15131] and Mary BELL [15126], was born on 21 Apr 1849 in Singhampton, Ontario, Canada.^{1 32} He married **Jane Elizabeth SMITH** [15188] on 11 May 1875 in Tippacanoe County, IN.³¹ He died on 27 Oct 1904 in Eastman, KS.^{1 33} He was buried in Fink Cemetgery, Lafeyette, IN.³³

Jane Elizabeth SMITH^{1 31 32 34} [15188] was born on 15 Sep 1852 in Indiana.^{1 35} She died on 25 Aug 1920 in Lafayette.^{1 35} She was buried in Fink Cemetgery.³⁵

AKA Jennie³¹

Jane Elizabeth SMITH and John R. YUILL had the following children:

- +65 Robert H. YUILL (1876-1877) [16036]
- +66 Stephen YUILL (1878-1958) [15806]
- +67 Roy YUILL (1880-1955) [15805]
- +68 Mae B. YUILL (1882-1962) [15804]
- +69 Anna YUILL (1884-1921) [15798]
- +70 Catherine YUILL (1886-1948) [15799]
- +71 Ada S. YUILL (1892-1966) [15800]
- +72 Harry YUILL () [16037]
- 23. Andrew YUILL^{1 36} [15133], son of Andrew YUILL [15131] and Mary BELL [15126], was born on 31 May 1850 in Singhampton.¹ He died on 20 Feb 1917 in Wilmington, Will, IL.¹ He married **Carrie HOUSEHOLDER** [15189].

Carrie HOUSEHOLDER^{1 36} [15189] was born on 8 Jan 1855 in Ohio.¹ She died on 5 Jul 1942 in Willimington, Will, IL.¹ She and Andrew YUILL had the following children:

- +73 Clyde Dewitt YUILL (1879-1935) [15691]
- +74 Arthur YUILL (1880-1948) [15715]
- 24. **James Robertson YUILL**^{1 37 38 39 40} [15134], son of Andrew YUILL [15131] and Mary BELL [15126], was born on 3 Sep 1851 in Singhampton.^{1 38} He married **Martha Jane DAVIS** [15716] on 22 Mar 1882 in Lafayette.⁴¹ He died on 4 Jan 1949 in Lafayette.^{1 38} He was buried on 6 Jan 1949 in Spring Vale Cemetery, Lafayette, IL.³⁸

Caption from a photograph of the James Robertson Yuilll Family from the Tippecanoe County, IN GenWeb Project.

J.R. Yuill was born 3 Sep 1851 in Singhampton, Canada West (now Ontario), Canada. He crossed the border with his family in 1863, settling in Lafayette. He bacame a naturalized citizen iin September 1888. His parents, ANdrew Yhuill and Mary Bell, were both born in Scotland. James married Martha Jane Davis 22 Mar 1882. Their children: (back) George Nordyke, b. Feb 1883; Mabel, b. 15 Nov 1885; Louise Bernadine, b. 17 Mar 1887; (front) James Robertson Jr., b. 18 Apr. 1892; Dewey Andrew, b. 8 Mar, 1898; and Walter Lewis b. 7 Aug. 1889. Wife Martha Jane was born 23 June 1858 in Bhampaign Co., IL, daughter of Lewis Sears Davis and Permelia Robertson.⁴⁰

Martha Jane DAVIS^{41 42 43 40} [15716], daughter of Lewis Sears DAVIS (-) [15883] and Permelia ROBERTSON (-) [15884], was born on 23 Jun 1858 in Tollena, IL.^{42 43} She died on 22 Nov 1933 in Lafayette.⁴² She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery,

Tippecanoe County, IL. She and James Robertson YUILL had the following children:

- +75 George Nordyke YUILL (1883-1979) [15722]
- +76 Mabel YUILL (1885-1974) [15717]
- +77 Louise Bernadine YUILL (1887-) [15718]
- +78 Walter Louis YUILL (1889-1974) [15719]
- +79 James Robertson Yuill, JR (1892-1975) [15720]
- +80 Dewey A. YUILL (1898-1980) [15721]
- 25. **Ronald Bell YUILL**¹ [15135], son of Andrew YUILL [15131] and Mary BELL [15126], was born on 30 Apr 1853 in Singhampton.¹ He married **Mary Bernadine L. KAISER** [15190] on 8 Dec 1875 in Attica, Fountain County, IN.^{44 45} He died on 27 Oct 1937 in Lafayette.⁴⁶ He was buried in Riverside Cemetery, Attica, Fountain County, IN.⁴⁷

Mary Bernadine L. KAISER^{1 44} [15190] was born on 10 Feb 1856 in Reading, Berks, PA.^{1 45} She died on 29 Jul 1936 in Lafayette.¹ She was buried in Riverside Cemetery, Attica, IN.⁴⁸ She and Ronald Bell YUILL had the following children:

- +81 Charles Ronald YUILL (1876-1940) [15646]
- +82 Arthur Amel YUILL (1878-1941) [15647]
- +83 Emil Kaiser YUILL (1889-1955) [15648]
- +84 Lewis R. YUILL (-) [15649]
- 26. **Ronald BELL**¹¹ [26], son of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 23 Jan 1842 in West Gwillilbury Township, Canada West, Ontario.^{11 13} He was in Labourer, Licensed auctioner.¹³ He married **Elizabeth WILLIAMSON** [3172] on 18 Oct 1866 in Nottawasaga Township, Ontario, Canada.¹³ He died btw 1881 and 1886.¹³ He and Elizabeth WILLIAMSON experienced Minister in Revd. James Greenfield, Minister of the Canada Presbyterian Church.¹³

Ronald was a licensed auctioner in Nottawasaga Twp.

Elizabeth WILLIAMSON¹³ [3172], daughter of Andrew WILLIAMSON (-) [3175] and Mary TURNBULL (-) [3176], was born c. 1842 in St. Catherines, Ontario.¹³ She died on 16 Mar 1942 in Whitby Ontario.¹³ She was buried in Providence Cemetery, Osprey Township, County of Grey, Ontario.¹³

27. Margaret BELL^{14 49 50} [3125], daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 26 Sep 1843 in Sunnidale Township, Canada West, Ontario.^{14 49 50} She was baptised on 20 Apr 1845 in Sunnidale, by Rev. Horace Dean.¹⁴ She married Robert LANG [3126] on 5 Dec 1860 in Nottawasaga Township.¹³ She married James CRAWFORD [3430] in 1875. She died in 1942. She was buried in Providence, Cemetery, Osprey Twp., Ontario. She and Robert LANG experienced Friends in Andrew Carr and Mary Lang.⁵¹

Robert LANG^{13 49 50} [3126], son of James LANG (-) [3177] and Cath. SHIELDS (-) [3178], was born c. 1834 in Singhampton, Ontario.^{13 49 50} He died in 1871 in Toronto General Hospital.^{51 13} He and Margaret BELL had the following children:

- +85 Sara Jane LANG (1862-) [3278]
- +86 James LANG (1864-1946) [3279]
- +87 Joseph LANG (c. 1865-) [3280]
- +88 Catherine LANG (c. 1867-) [3281]
- +89 Emiline LANG (c. 1869-) [3282]

James CRAWFORD¹³ [3430] was born on 29 May 1837 in County Tyrone, Ireland.¹³ He died on 26 Jan 1911 in Osprey Township, Ontario, Canada.¹³ He was buried in Providence, Cemetery, Osprey Twp. He and Margaret BELL had the following children:

- +90 Francis Jane CRAWFORD (1876-) [3488]
- +91 Joshua CRAWFORD (1878-) [3489]
- +92 Mary Georgina CRAWFORD (1880-) [3490]
- +93 Jane CRAWFORD (1882-) [3491]

28. Mary Ann BELL^{11 52} [27], daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 22 Jul 1845 in Canada West, Ontario.^{11 13 14 52} She was baptised on 7 Sep 1845 in Sunnidale.¹⁴ She was in Seamstress.¹³ She married William STEVENSON [3429] on 23 Apr 1884 in At the home of the bride's father, Angus Bell, Singhampton.^{53 52} They experienced Minister in Rev. Alex. McDonald B.A.¹³

William STEVENSON⁵² [3429] was born c. 1856.⁵²

29. Elizabeth BELL¹¹ [28], daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 22 May 1847 in Canada West, Ontario (Probably Singhampton).^{11 13} She died in 1941.¹⁴ She was buried in Union Cemetery, Singhampton, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴ She married **Thomas E. THORNBURY** [3174].

Margaret Pearl (Higgin) Wright, remembers her grandmothers (Catharine Bell Riddell) sister "who never married, living with her son until she was 96 or so.".

Thomas E. THORNBURY [3174] had the title 'Dr.'. He and Elizabeth BELL had the following children:

- +94 Thomas Edward THORNBURY (1872-1957) [3173]
- 30. Angus Sylvester BELL^{11 54} [29], son of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 24 Aug 1848 in Nottawasaga Township, Canada West, Ontario.^{11 13} He was in Farmer.^{13 55} He was in Presbyterian.⁵⁶ He married Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163] on 1 Dec 1871 in Stayner, Ontario.^{13 56} They experienced Friends on 1 Dec 1871 in Flora Ann McDonald, Singhampton.¹³ They experienced Minister on 1 Dec 1871 in J.W. Jackson.¹³ He died of Consumption on 2 Mar 1906 in Singhampton, Nottawasaga Township, Ontario.¹⁴ He was buried in Ontairo. He experienced Death Certificate # in 026865-06, Nottawasaga Twp., County of Simcoe.¹³

Angus Bell, Jr. was a census enumerator in Nottawasaga Twp.

Eliza Jane GREENAWAY^{14 55 54 57} [3163] (also known as ELIZABETH), daughter of William GREENAWAY (aft1825-1896) [3286] and Mary Jane MCCANN (1825-c. 1920) [3287], was born on 9 Jan 1849 in Tecumseth Twp., Simco Co.^{14 13 13} She was in Presbyterian.⁵⁶ She died aft 1906. She was buried in Ontairo. She and Angus Sylvester BELL had the following children:

- +95 William Baxter BELL (1873-1957) [3192]
- +96 Alice Maud Mary BELL (1874-1951) [2872]
- +97 Elizabeth BELL (1876-) [3193]
- +98 Angus BELL (1878-) [3194]
- +99 Thomas Henry BELL (1880-) [3195]
- +100 Jane McDowell BELL (1882-) [3196]
- +101 Dalton BELL (1884-1961) [3197]
- +102 Alberta Blanche BELL (1887-) [3198]
- +103 Annie Theresa BELL (1890-) [3199]
- +104 Alexander Newcombe BELL (1892-1950) [3200]
- +105 Clarence Howard BELL (1894-1930) [3201]
- +106 Ronald Oscar BELL (1894-) [12671]
- 31. **Sarah Jane BELL**^{58 11 59} [30], daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born c. 1851 in Singhampton, Canada West, Ontario, Canada.^{58 13} She married **Thomas RUSK** [3097] on 7 Jul 1870 in Nottawasaga Township.⁵⁸ She died in Feb 1928 in Shellbrook, Sk.⁵⁸ She was buried in Saskatchewan.¹³

Thomas RUSK^{58 59} [3097], son of William RUSK (-) [3164] and Margaret IRWIN (-) [3165], was born on 23 Jan 1846 in Adajala Township, Ontario, Canada.^{58 59} He was in Blacksmith.¹³ He died in Dec 1929 in Shellbrook.⁵⁸ He was buried in Shellbrook Cemetery, Shellbrook, SasKatchewan.⁵⁹ He and Sarah Jane BELL had the following children:

- +107 Angus RUSK (1871-1941) [3098]
- +108 William RUSK (1872-1911) [3099]
- +109 Thomas RUSK , Jr. (1874-1965) [3127]
- +110 John RUSK (1875-1957) [3129]
- +111 Margaret Jane RUSK (1877-) [3131]

- +112 Norman RUSK (1878-) [3132]
- +113 Roland Edwin RUSK (1880-) [3133]
- +114 Elizabeth Agnes RUSK (1885-) [3134]
- +115 Sarah Ann RUSK (1886-1901) [3136]
- +116 James RUSK (1888-) [3137]
- +117 Joseph Alexander RUSK (1890-1964) [3138]
- +118 Mary Helen RUSK (1894-) [3140]
- 32. **Catherine BELL**^{60 61 11 62} [17] (also known as KATE), daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 3 Sep 1854 in Singhampton.^{61 14} She was in Presbyterian. She married **John TAYLOR** [34] on 23 Feb 1870 in At John's home in Osprey Township.¹⁴ She married **George Francis RIDDELL** [16] on 16 Aug 1882 in Collingwood.^{14 63 13 62} They obtained a licence to marry in 10517-82 Simco County, Collingwood, Ontario.¹³ She died of Carcinoma of Kidney on 21 Dec 1927 in Islington, Ontario at the home of her daughter, Pearl Higgin.^{14 64} She was buried on 24 Dec 1927 in Union Cemetery.¹³ She and John TAYLOR experienced Friends in Angus Bell Jr. (bride's brother), Emma Taylor of Osprey.¹³

From the Collingwood Enterprise, Thursday, Jan. 27, 1927.

"Mrs. Riddell left last week to spend the rest of the winter in Toronto and Niagara." (In Niagara Falls, New York, Catharine would have been visiting her son Frank and daughter-in-law Molly Riddell, granddaughters Elizabeth and Dorothy and great grandson Jack Strachan (Elizabeth's son, born October 9, 1926). There were a number of family photographs taken probably in the early part of her visit probably in the February-April time frame. Jack Strachan, who is in the photographs, appears to be about six months old.)

From The Advertiser, (newspaper) December 29, 1927.

"Obituary - Mrs. Catharine Bell. On December 21st, 1927, after a lingering illness at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. J.S. Higgins, Scott St., Islington, Catharine Riddell in her 74th year. The funeral service was held at the above address on Thursday at 8 p.m.. Interment was made at Singhampton on Saturday. (Mrs. J.S. Higgins was in fact Mrs. J.E. Higgin, which would be Catharine's daughter, Pearl, from her marriage to George F. Riddell.).

John TAYLOR¹⁴ [34], son of Joseph TAYLOR (-) [2578] and Annie MCGORKLE (-) [2579], was born c. 1844 in Corke, Ireland. He was in Carpenter.¹⁴ He died on 16 Apr 1880 in Collingwood. He was buried in All Saints' Anglican Cemetery, Collingwood, with son Henry. He and Catherine BELL had the following children:

- +119 Alice Jane TAYLOR (1871-1947) [35]
- +120 Henry TAYLOR (1873-1875) [2576]
- +121 Anna Gertrude TAYLOR (1875-1892) [2577]
- +122 John Alfred TAYLOR (1876-1905) [36]
- +123 Catherine Lorna TAYLOR (1879-1981) [37]
- +124 Thomas Angus Joseph William TAYLOR (1880-1900) [38]

George Francis RIDDELL^{13 62} [16], son of William RIDDELL (1804-1873) [997] and Margaret LAVIN (1803-1884) [998], was born on 23 Jun 1843 in Markham Twp Canada West (Ontario).¹³ He was in Roman Catholic.¹³ He was in Sawyer, Carpenter.¹³ He married Mary Jane MARTIN on 25 Apr 1866 in Grey County, Ontario. He died of Ciptitis on 3 Oct 1921 in Singhampton.¹³ He was buried on 6 Oct 1921 in Union Cemetery.¹³ He experienced Death Certificate # in # 29847-21 County of Simco, Nottawasaga Twshp.¹³

From the Collingwood Bulletin, dates as listed.

March 30, 1900 - "G.F. Riddell has gone to the Soo, where he will saw and hammer this summer. - - Contractor N. McLean is also going west. - - Why don't some of the loafers go?". (Most likely George was joining his son, Augustine, who at this time was working and living in the Soo with his wife Mary J. Hanna.)

October 13, 1921 - "On Tuesday, Oct 4th, this village and section lost one of its oldest residents, in the person of Mr. George Riddel, (Riddell) who died at his home in the village. Mr. Riddel had not been well for some time, still had been confined to his home but a week prior to his death. He had lived in this vicinity for many years and had a wide circle of friends and acquaintances. Deceased is survived by his wife, four daughters and two sons. One son, William was killed overseas. The

From the Collingwood Enterprise, dates as listed.

Thursday, July 16, 1925 - "Mrs. Riddell has visitors from Toronto."

Thursday, Aug. 6, 1925 - "Mrs. Riddell has three of her daughters visiting with her." (The three daughters would be Mrs. Georgina Leonard, Mrs. Pearl Higgin and Mrs. Elizabeth Laginess.).

George Francis RIDDELL and Catherine BELL had the following children:

- +125 Georgina Frances RIDDELL (1884-1962) [18]
- +126 Frank RIDDELL (1885-1965) [19]
- +127 William H. RIDDELL (1886-1918) [20]
- +128 Catherine RIDDELL (1887-1926) [21]
- +129 Pearl RIDDELL (1890-1983) [7]
- +130 Elizabeth RIDDELL (1891-1967) [22]
- +131 George Oscar RIDDELL (1895-1977) [23]
- 33. Thomas Wildridge BELL^{16 13 65 66 67} [31], son of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 15 Mar 1856 in Singhampton.¹⁶ He was in Farmer.¹³ He married Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809] on 16 Dec 1875 in Feversham, Ontario.¹³ He died on 15 Jan 1941 in Oberon, Benson, ND.^{65 66} He was buried in Hillsdale Cemetery, Oberon, ND.⁶⁶

Thomas was a section foreman for the railroad and when he retired he bought the Oberon Hotel in Oberon, ND.

Elizabeth Jane BATES^{16 13 65 66 68 67} [2809] (also known as ELIZA), daughter of John BATES (-) [3288] and Jane ? (-) [3289], was born on 20 Mar 1859 in Flesherton, Ontario, Canada.^{13 65 68} She died on 8 Nov 1929 in Oberon.^{65 68} She was buried in Hillsdale Cemetery.^{66 66} She and Thomas Wildridge BELL had the following children:

- +132 Angus Wildridge BELL (1876-1935) [3290]
- +133 Elizabeth J. BELL (1879-) [11094]
- +134 Thomas William BELL (1882-1922) [11095]
- +135 Mable Agnes BELL (1883-1978) [2810]
- +136 John BELL (1885-) [11096]
- +137 Edwin G. BELL (1888-) [11097]
- +138 Florence Margaret BELL (1890-1968) [6231]
- +139 Ronald BELL (aft1892-1968) [11099]
- +140 Robert James BELL (aft1895-1956) [11098]
- +141 Henry Griffin BELL (1899-1985) [11100]
- 34. **Agnes BELL**^{11 69} [32] (also known as ANNIE), daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born c. 1858 in Canada West.¹³ She married **Thomas M. GREENAWAY** [3277] on 24 Dec 1884 in Singhampton.^{13 69}

Thomas M. GREENAWAY^{13 69} [3277], son of William GREENAWAY (aft1825-1896) [3286] and Mary Jane MCCANN (1825c. 1920) [3287], was born c. 1860 in Ontario.¹³ He and Agnes BELL had the following children:

- +142 Ernest GREENAWAY (c. 1886-) [3291]
- +143 Thomas Bell GREENAWAY (1889-) [3292]
- 35. **Janet BELL**^{11 70} [33], daughter of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born in Oct 1860 in Singhampton.^{11 13 70} She was in Music teacher.¹³ She was in Presbyterian.¹³ She married **William HODGES** [12601] on 30 Apr 1877 in Singhampton.⁷⁰ She died of Consumption on 4 Feb 1891 in Singhampton.^{14 13 15} She was buried in Union Cemetery, Singhampton, Ontario.¹³

William HODGES⁷⁰ [12601] was born c. 1855 in Pickering, OH.⁷⁰

- 36. **John BELL**¹³ [3171], son of Angus BELL [24] and Jane MCDOWELL [25], was born on 9 Aug 1863 in Singhampton.¹³ He died on 3 Apr 1864 in Singhampton.¹³ He was buried in Union Cemetery.¹³
- 37. Andrew Yuill BELL¹ [15142], son of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 5 Jan 1858 in Canada West. He died on 23 Oct 1928 in Greymouth, New Zelaand. He married Alice Emma LIPSCOMBE [16080].

Alice Emma LIPSCOMBE¹ [16080] was born on 31 Aug 1864 in Portsea Island, Portsmouth, Hampshire, England. She died on 30 Jul 1943 in Lyttelton, Christchurch, Canterbury, New Zealand.¹ She and Andrew Yuill BELL had the following children:

- +144 Coll Campbell John BELL (1886-1957) [16081]
- 38. **Margaret BELL**¹ [15143], daughter of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 15 Oct 1862 in Ontario, Canada.¹ She died on 26 Jun 1941 in Bluff, Southland, New Zealand. She married **William DRAKE** [15144].

William DRAKE¹ [15144] was born in 1855 in Somerset England.¹ He died on 3 Jun 1937 in Bluff.¹ He and Margaret BELL had the following children:

- +145 Marguerite Alice Daisy DRAKE (1896-1971) [15148]
- 39. **Isabella BELL**¹ [15145], daughter of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 7 Nov 1865 in Dunedin, Otago, New Zealand.¹ She died on 7 Nov 1865 in Dunedin.¹
- 40. **Isabella BELL**¹ [15146], daughter of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 8 Jul 1868 in Dunedin.¹ She died on 11 Apr 1942 in Auckland, New Zealand.¹ She married **Daniel HANNAN** [15147].

Daniel HANNAN¹ [15147] was born c. 1859 in Ireland.¹ He died on 6 Oct 1928 in Bluff.¹

41. **Coll Campbell BELL**¹ [15150], son of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 18 Apr 1871 in Dunedin.¹ He died on 14 Jun 1926 in Hawera, Taranaki, New Zealand.¹ He married **Laura Ada LEE** [15151].

Laura Ada LEE¹ [15151] was born on 28 Sep 1873 in 1 Victory Place, Greenlane, Stoke Newington, England.¹ She died on 16 Apr 1939 in Hamilton Hospital, Hamilton, Waikato, New Zealand.¹ She and Coll Campbell BELL had the following children:

- +146 Joseph Angus BELL (1895-1933) [15156]
- +147 Clarence Albert BELL (1897-1987) [15158]
- +148 Laura Ada BELL (1899-1978) [15160]
- +149 Ernest Campbell BELL (1900-1977) [16099]
- +150 John Stanley BELL (1902-1980) [16097]
- +151 Herbert Gordon BELL (1902-1902) [16098]
- +152 Clara Alice BELL (1904-1981) [16096]
- +153 Jeanette Annie BELL (1906-2001) [16095]
- +154 Archibald BELL (1908-1989) [16094]
- +155 Murdoch Alan BELL (1911-1999) [16093]
- +156 Arthur Robert BELL (1915-1997) [16092]
- 42. **Mary BELL**¹ [15152], daughter of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 31 Dec 1873 in Dunedin.¹ She died on 9 Apr 1953 in Wellington, New Zealand.¹ She married **James GILLESPIE** [15153].

James GILLESPIE¹ [15153] was born c. 1875. He died on 24 Feb 1954 in Lower Hutt, Wellington, New Zealand.¹

43. John BELL¹ [15154], son of Coll Campbell Archibald BELL [15127] and Janet YUILL [15128], was born on 29 Aug 1876 in Waitati, Otago, New Zealand.¹ He died on 3 Mar 1962 in Invercargill, Southland New Zealand.¹ He married Ada Beatrice SWALE [15155].

Ada Beatrice SWALE¹ [15155] was born on 30 Mar 1878 in Long Bush, Southland, New Zealand.¹ She died on 20 Aug 1973 in

Invercargill.¹

Fourth Generation

- 44. **Flora BELL**¹ [15178], daughter of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born on 6 Feb 1854 in Simcoe, Canada West, Canada.¹ She died on 13 Jul 1935 in Wentworth, Ontario, Canada.¹
- 45. **Frances BELL**¹ [15179], daughter of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born c. 1857 in Canada West, Canada.¹
- 46. Elizabeth BELL¹ [15180], daughter of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born c. 1860 in Canada West.¹
- 47. **Donald BELL**¹ [15181], son of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born on 18 Jul 1861 in Canada West.¹ He died on 28 Dec 1864 in Nottawasaga, Simco, Canada West, Canada.¹
- 48. **Daughter BELL**¹ [15182], daughter of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born in 1863 in Canada West.¹ She died on 28 Jul 1863 in Nottawasaga.¹
- 49. **Donald BELL**¹ [15183], son of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born c. 1866 in Canada West.¹
- 50. Ronald BELL¹ [15184], son of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born c. 1867 in Canada West.¹
- 51. Mary BELL¹ [15185], daughter of Archibald BELL [15166] and Mary OADES [15173], was born c. 1869 in Canada West.¹
- 52. **Margaret McPherson PETTIGREW**^{18 18} [15578], daughter of Thomas PETTIGREW [15191] and Margaret BELL [15137], was born on 10 Jan 1877 in Canada.^{71 72 73} She married **James E. CAMPBELL** [15579] c. 1925.⁷² She died on 25 Jul 1955.⁷³

Thomas and Margaret Pettigrew had a daughter who was shown as Mrs. James E. Campbell in Thomas Pettigrew's obit. The 1900 North Dakota, Stutsman, Jamestown census shows this daughter as Margaret McP born in January 1876 in Canada. It seemed likely that McP stood for McPherson and, indeed, that is shown to be the case in the University of Michigan student list published in 1923 where Margaret McPherson Pettigrew is also listed as Mrs. James E. Campbell. Also, Thomas Pettigrew is here shown as being born in August 1842. His obit reported 1843. As mentioned earlier, wife Margaret is here shown as being born in December 1845 even though the Find A Grave page which we have already seen shows a marker that clearly reads 1847.⁷⁴

Find A Grave provides a different birth date for Margaret than that shown in the 1900 census. Her marker in the McGinnis Cemetery, Jamestown, clearly reads January 10, 1877. She died July 25, 1955.⁷³

James E. CAMPBELL¹⁸ [15579] was born c. 1873 in Canada.⁷²

53. **Violet Archibald PETTIGREW**⁷⁵ [15580], daughter of Thomas PETTIGREW [15191] and Margaret BELL [15137], was born in Aug 1879 in Sarnia, Ontario, Canada.⁷⁵ She died in 1896.^{75 75} She was buried in McGinnis Cemetery, Jamestown.⁷⁶

Violet Pettigrew is quite ill with typhoid fever - is not considered seriously so 77

54. **Flora Mae GRIFFIN**^{22 78 79} [15623], daughter of Henry C. GRIFFIN [15193] and Janette BELL [15138], was born on 6 Sep 1881 in Jamestown, North Dakota.^{22 80 79 81} She married **Charles Jessie HOPWOOD** [15628] on 19 Aug 1902 in Pierce County, WA.⁷⁸ She died on 15 Jul 1951 in Tacoma, WA.⁷⁹ She was buried in Mountain View Memorial Park, Lakewood, WA.⁷⁹

Testimony to show that the present wages of acoma carmen are not enough to clothe their wives and children properly, that they are unable to save a cent for future or provide anything but the barest necessities, was offered by Mr. Charles J. Hopwood, wife of conductor, living at 3616 East I st., and by Mrs. Charles Sturmer, wife of a motormanm of 1146 So. 36th⁸²

Find A Grave tells us that Flora was Flora Mae and was born in Nebraska. The 1900 census reported North Dakota which seems more likely.

Charles Jessie HOPWOOD^{78 83 84} [15628] was born on 30 Dec 1875 in Dresden, Iowa.^{83 84 81} He died in 1961 in Pierce County.⁸⁴ He was buried in Oakwood Hill Cemetery, Tacoma, WA.⁸⁴ He and Flora Mae GRIFFIN had the following children:

- +157 Violet Janet HOPWOOD (1903-1970) [15629]
- +158 Ronald Charles HOPWOOD (1907-1935) [15630]
- +159 William Henry HOPWOOD (1909-1950) [15631]
- 55. John H. GRIFFIN²² [15625], son of Henry C. GRIFFIN [15193] and Janette BELL [15138], was born in Jan 1884 in North Dakota.²²
- 56. Will Bell GRIFFIN^{22 85} [15626], son of Henry C. GRIFFIN [15193] and Janette BELL [15138], was born on 15 Sep 1889 in Redfield, Spink County, South Dakota.^{22 85 86 87} He died on 2 Jun 1944 in San Bernardino, CA.⁸⁸ He was buried in Pioneer Memorial Cemetery, San Bernardino, CA.⁸⁷
- 57. **George Pettigrew GRIFFIN**^{22 89 90} [15627], son of Henry C. GRIFFIN [15193] and Janette BELL [15138], was born on 17 Nov 1893 in Tacoma, Washington.^{22 89} He married **Lucille L. GAY** [15642] on 5 Feb 1931 in Seattle, WA.⁹¹ He died on 21 Jan 1970 in Seattle.⁹²

Lucille L. GAY^{91 90} [15642] was born c. 1907 in WA.⁹⁰ She and George Pettigrew GRIFFIN had the following children:

- +160 Wayne S. GRIFFIN (1923-2001) [15643]
- +161 Lucile Geraldine GRIFFIN (1931-2001) [15644]
- 58. Margaret Mc MCGINNIS^{93 94} [15581], daughter of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born on 9 Jan 1881.^{93 95} She married William Minnis HOTCHKISS [15589] on 14 Oct 1902 in Residence of John McGinnis near Jamestown, ND.⁹⁶ She died on 8 Nov 1953 in San Diego, CA.^{97 95} She was buried on 9 Dec 1953 in Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego, CA.^{98 95}

The California Death Index reports that Margaret died November 8, 1953 in San Diego. Her birth date is shown as March 9, 1880 in North Dakota. but a different date of birth is shown on the U.S. National Cemetery Interment Control form which reports January 9, 1881. Burial in Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego. Margaret's Find A Grave record also reports a birth date of January 9, 1881.⁹⁷

William Minnis HOTCHKISS^{96 94 99} [15589] was born on 5 Mar 1872 in Meadville, PA.⁹⁹ He was a Doctor.¹⁰⁰ He died on 6 Jul 1954 in San Diego.⁹⁹ He was buried in Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery.⁹⁹

An article concerning Dr. William Hotchkiss appeared in the Jamestown Weekly Alert on April 7, 1921. Among other interesting facts is that he obtained his medical degree from Detroit College of Medicine.¹⁰⁰

William Minnis HOTCHKISS and Margaret Mc MCGINNIS had the following children:

- +162 Douglas M. HOTCHKISS (1912-1971) [15590]
- 59. **Mary Elizabeth MCGINNIS**^{25 101 102} [15582], daughter of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born on 10 Feb 1883 in Jamestown, Stutsman, ND.^{93 101} She was buried in McGinnis Cemetery, Jamestown, Stutsman County, ND.¹⁰²
- 60. **Flora C. MCGINNIS**^{25 103 104} [15584], daughter of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born in Nov 1884 in Jamestown, ND.^{93 104 105} She married **Frank Gordon COOK** [15595] on 2 Oct 1912 in Jamestown.¹⁰⁶

From the the Jamestown Weekly Alert of March 1, 1917.

Mandan Pioneer. Feb 20: Mrs Frank G. Cook who is soon to leave with her husband for Helena, Mont., where they will make their future home, Mr. Cook having been transferred to the position of road-master of the Northern Pacific at that point, was hostes this afternoon to 80 ladies. Luncheon was served at 1:30, following which the afternoon was spent at auction bridge. The home was prettily decorated for the affair, the color scheme being yellow and white. Daffodils were the flowers used. Mrs. Cook has as her guests her sisters, Mrs. W. M. Hotchkiss and Miss Mary McGinnin, both of Jamestown, N.D. Mrs Arthur

Jacobson of Bismark ws another out -of-town guest.¹⁰⁷

Fron the Independent-Record (Helena, MT) of July 12, 1923:

Mrs. Frank Cook has returned from Los Angeles where she was called on account of her sister. Mrs. Cook is the wife of Frank Cook, N.P. roadmaster.¹⁰⁸

Frank Gordon COOK^{103 104 109 104} [15595] was born on 13 Aug 1885 in Concord, New Hampshire.¹⁰⁴ He died on 5 Feb 1960.¹¹⁰

From The Independent-Record, Helena, on August 28, 1946.

Northern Pacific Executive Given Release. Lt. Col Frank Cook Is to Take Livingstone Job.

Livingston, Aug. 28 - Formal release from the army has been given to Lt. Col. Frank O [G] Cook, former Northern Pacific railway official, who is to come to this city to become assistant superintendant of the lines on this division.

An outstanding railway executive, he was "loaned' to the army to conduct military railway operations. He has a distinguished record.

Colonel Cook hasderved the NP in both Idaho and Montana, when he went to war. He was with the Idaho division when he entered service.¹¹¹

Frank Gordon COOK and Flora C. MCGINNIS had the following children:

- +163 Margaret May COOK (c. 1916-) [15596]
- +164 Frances Elizabeth COOK (1918-1988) [15598]
- 61. **Janette A. MCGINNIS**^{25 112 113} [15585], daughter of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born in May 1886.⁹³ She married **William Garnet RUSSELL** [15612] c. 1907.^{112 113}

Janette A. McGinnis born in May 1886 is shown in various records as Jeanette, Janet, or Janett.

William Garnet RUSSELL^{112 113 114 115} [15612] was born on 4 Jan 1881 in Jasper Co., Iowa.^{114 115} He died on 22 Jun 1958 in Santa Monica, Los Angeles County, CA.^{116 117} He was buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Santa Monica, Los Angelel County, CA.¹¹⁷

Also shown as William Garnett Russell.

William Garnet RUSSELL and Janette A. MCGINNIS had the following children:

- +165 Mary Margaret RUSSELL (1908-1963) [15613]
- +166 Dorothy Jane RUSSELL (1913-1950) [15614]
- 62. **Thomas Pettigrew MCGINNIS**¹¹⁸ [15586], son of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born on 15 Jul 1889 in Jamestown.^{93 118} He died in 1923.¹¹⁹ He was buried in McGinnis Cemetery.¹¹⁸
- 63. **John F. MCGINNIS**^{120 25} [15587], son of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born in Oct 1891.⁹³ He died of Diptheria on 16 Apr 1918 in Glendive, Montana.¹²¹ He was buried in McGinnis Cemetery.^{121 120} He married **Unknown** [15592].

We originally showed him as John T. based on the 1900 census. His marker (Find-A-Grave Memorial Record) clearly shows John F. The T in the 1900 census could easily have been an F. This also shows a birth year of 1890 while the 1900 census clearly shows October 1891¹²⁰.

From the April 20, 1918 Grand Forks Herald, Grand Forks, ND.

Diptheria Killed Father and Mother.

Jamestown, N.D., April 20 -- Diptheria, attacking father, mother and their two children, aged 4 and 6. killed both parents while the lives of the children have been spared, is one of the saddest tragedies Jamestown has known.

Mr. and Mrs. John McGinnis, both well known young people of Jamestown, were the victims of diptheria, dying at Glendive, Mont., where their children still are ill, but both well on the road to recovery.

21 Mar 2025

The remains were brought to jamestown for burial.¹²²

Unknown¹²¹ [15592] died of Diptheria on 11 Apr 1918 in Glendive.¹²¹ She was buried in McGinnis Cemetery.¹²¹ She and John F. MCGINNIS had the following children:

- +167 Donald MCGINNIS (c. 1912-) [15593]
- +168 Douglass MCGINNIS (c. 1914-) [15594]
- 64. Violet J. MCGINNIS²⁵ [15588], daughter of John H. MCGINNIS [15194] and Mary BELL [15139], was born in Sep 1893.⁹³

From the Jamestown Weekly Alert:

September 21, 1916 - "Miss Violet McGinnis left on No. 4 today for Evanston, Ill. to resume her studies at the Northwestern University Conservatory of Music."

February 21, 1918 - "Mrs. W. M. Hotchkiss and Miss Violet McGinnis left Sunday for Minneapolis, where Miss McGinnis will enter a musical conservatory."

- 65. **Robert H. YUILL**^{123 123} [16036], son of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 14 Nov 1876.¹²³ He died on 13 Oct 1877.¹²³
- 66. **Stephen YUILL**³⁵¹²⁴¹²⁵¹²⁶ [15806], son of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 14 Jul 1878 in Lafayette, IN.¹²⁷¹²⁸ He married **Mina Minion BAILEY** [15809] on 13 Sep 1900 in Tippacanoe County, IN.¹²⁴ He married **Edna PARKER** [15816] in 1950.¹²⁷ He died on 24 Jul 1958 in Lafayette.¹²⁷¹²⁸ He was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park, Lafayette, IN.¹²⁸

Mina Minion BAILEY^{124 126 129} [15809] was born on 21 Jun 1881 in Colfax, IN.¹³⁰ She died on 7 Jul 1949 in Lafayette.^{127 130} She was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.¹³⁰

AKA Maude, as noted on both census reports, her obit and Find-A-Grave Memorial Record.

Mina Minion BAILEY and Stephen YUILL had the following children:

- +169 Robert Claude YUILL (1901-1980) [15810]
- +170 Esther Louise YUILL (c. 1907-1975) [15811]
- +171 Elizabeth Lucille YUILL (1912-1985) [15812]
- +172 John Henry YUILL (1916-1988) [15813]
- +173 Glenn F. YUILL (1920-1986) [15814]
- +174 Mary Jane YUILL (1922-1944) [15815]

Edna PARKER¹²⁷ [15816] was born c. 1879 in Crawfordsville, IN.¹³¹

The obit for Stephen's second wife, Edna, appeared in the January 10, 1964 Journal and Courier. She was born about 1879 in Crawfordsville, IN She died January 9, 1964 in Lafayette. Parker was evidently a married name from a previous marriage¹³¹

67. **Roy YUILL**^{35 132} [15805], son of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 2 Aug 1880.¹³³ He married **Hannah Jane JORDAN** [15978] on 24 Jun 1902 in Tippecanoe County, IN.¹³² He died on 4 Apr 1955 in Lafayette.^{134 133} He was buried in Farmer's Institute Cemetery, Romney, IN.¹³³

Hannah Jane JORDAN^{132 135} [15978] was born in 1881 in Ambia, IN.^{135 136} She died on 22 Aug 1958 in Lafayette.¹³⁵ She was buried in Farmer's Institute Cemetery.¹³⁶ She and Roy YUILL had the following children:

- +175 Clarence Leroy YUILL (1903-1961) [15979]
- 68. **Mae B. YUILL**^{34 35 137 138} [15804], daughter of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 8 Oct 1882 in Lafayette.^{34 138 139} She married **Frank J. MURPHY** [15819] on 5 Jul 1930 in Tippecanoe County.¹³⁷ She died on 9 Sep

1962 in Lafayette.¹³⁸ ¹³⁹ She was buried in Saint Mary's Cemetery, Lafayette, Tippecanoe Counth, IN.¹³⁹

Frank J. MURPHY^{127 137 140} [15819] was born on 16 Jul 1882 in Lafayette.^{140 141} He died on 25 Jul 1937 in Des Moines, IA.^{140 141} He was buried in Saint Mary's Cemetery.¹⁴¹

69. **Anna YUILL**^{32 34 35 142} [15798], daughter of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 1 Oct 1884 in Lafayette.^{32 143} She married **Wilbur M. JORDAN** [15801] on 14 Dec 1905 in Tippecanoe County.¹⁴² She died on 3 Nov 1921 in Lafayette.¹⁴³ She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery, Lafayette, IL.¹⁴³ She married **Grover Cleveland DAUGHERTY** [16034].

Wilbur M. JORDAN^{34 142} [15801] was born on 8 Feb 1879.¹⁴⁴ He died on 15 Oct 1919 in Tippecanoe County.¹⁴⁴ He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.¹⁴⁴ He and Anna YUILL had the following children:

- +176 Helen Mae JORDAN (1910-2001) [15802]
- +177 May JORDAN () [15803]

Grover Cleveland DAUGHERTY^{143 145 146} [16034] was born on 11 Sep 1890 in Knightsville, IN.^{145 146 147} He died on 14 Jun 1955 in Terre Haute, IN.^{148 146} He was buried in Highland Lawn Cemetery, Terre Haute, IN.^{146 147}

70. Catherine YUILL^{32 35 149} [15799], daughter of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 1 Oct 1886 in Lafayette.^{32 150 151} She married Elmer E. JESSUP [15975] on 20 Mar 1906 in Tippecanoe County.¹⁵² She married George CUMMINGS [15808] on 27 Jun 1908 in Tippecanoe County.^{149 153} She married Frank E. WHITE [15976] in 1948.¹⁵⁴ She died on 17 Jul 1948 in Lafayette.^{151 155} She was buried in Dayton Cemetery, Dayton, IN.¹⁵¹

Variously shown as Catie, Katie, Catherine, Catharine and Katherine. Catherine seems the most likely based on available documents.

Elmer E. JESSUP¹⁵² [15975] was born on 17 Jun 1870. He died of Died from burns from the explosion of the Prest-O-Lite Plant, December 21, 1907 on 21 Dec 1907 in Indianapolis, IN.^{156 157} He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.¹⁵⁷

The Indiana Marriage Index shows Elmer born June 17, 1870. However, other sources put his birth year anywhere from 1870 to 1879.

George CUMMINGS^{35 149} [15808] was born on 10 Feb 1876 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, IN.^{149 151} He died on 18 Aug 1944 in Lafayette.^{151 153} He was buried in St. Mary's Cemetery, Lafayette, IN.¹⁵¹

Frank E. WHITE¹⁵⁸ [15976] was born on 8 Jul 1883.¹⁵⁹ He married Beatrice HARRIS on 29 Sep 1919 in Tippecanoe County.¹⁵⁴ He died c. 9 Jun 1956 in Lafayette.¹⁵⁴

71. Ada S. YUILL^{32 35 160 161} [15800], daughter of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born on 16 Dec 1892 in IN.^{32 162} She married Benjamin Franklin STUTTLE [15807] on 19 Dec 1912 in Tippecanoe County.¹⁶² She died on 1 Feb 1966 in Toledo, OH.¹⁶¹

Benjamin Franklin STUTTLE³⁵¹²⁷¹⁶²¹⁶⁰¹⁶³ [15807] was born c. 1891 in IN.¹⁶⁰ He died on 30 Mar 1960 in Toledo.¹⁶⁴ He was buried in Ottawa Hills Memorial Park, Toledo, OH.¹⁶⁴ He and Ada S. YUILL had the following children:

- +178 Edward Hiram STUTTLE (1913-1991) [15999]
- +179 Doris Louise STUTTLE (1916-2001) [16000]
- +180 James Joseph STUTTLE (1920-1984) [16001]
- 72. **Harry YUILL**^{123 123} [16037], son of John R. YUILL [15132] and Jane Elizabeth SMITH [15188], was born.¹²³

Conflicting date information causes us to report that Harry's birthdate is unknown.¹²³

73. Clyde Dewitt YUILL^{165 166 167 168 169} [15691], son of Andrew YUILL [15133] and Carrie HOUSEHOLDER [15189], was born on 17 Dec 1879 in Leon, IA.¹⁶⁹ He married Elizabeth Leona JUVER [15692] on 1 Jan 1900 in Braidwood, IL.^{166 170} He died on 19 Mar 1935 in Otter Creek, IL.¹⁶⁹ He was buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Wilmington, IL.¹⁶⁹

Elizabeth Leona JUVER^{165 166 165 167 168 171} [15692] was born in Feb 1877 in PA.¹⁶⁷ She died in 1949.¹⁷¹ She was buried in Oakwood Cemetery.¹⁷¹ She and Clyde Dewitt YUILL had the following children:

+181 Adele YUILL (1901-1975) [15693]

74. **Arthur YUILL**³⁶ [15715], son of Andrew YUILL [15133] and Carrie HOUSEHOLDER [15189], was born on 23 Jul 1880 in Lafayette.¹⁷² He died in 1948.¹⁷³ He was buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Wilmington, Will County, IL.¹⁷³

Arthur is shown as Archie in the 1910 census, but shown as Arthur in the 1920, 1930 and 1940 census reports. Archie apparently never married and lived with his mother his whole life.

75. **George Nordyke YUILL**^{42 42 174 175 176 40 177} [15722], son of James Robertson YUILL [15134] and Martha Jane DAVIS [15716], was born on 4 Feb 1883.^{178 179 40} He married **Rose May MILLER** [15765] on 8 Nov 1905 in Tippacanoe County.^{174 177} He died on 17 Aug 1979 in Lafayette.^{180 180 179} He was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.¹⁷⁹ He married **Lola Ethel MILLIGAN** [15770].

Caption on photograph of Rose May Miller and her husband George Nordyke Yuill from the Tippecanoe County, IN GenWeb Project

This is Rose May Miller and her jusband, George Nordyke Yuill. They were married 08 Nov, 1905 in Lafayette. George and Rose had four children: Mildred Lucille, Edward Miller (was active in Lafayette city politics until his death in 1979), George Richard and Martha Ellen. George was an engineer for the Monon Railroad for most of his life, he didn't retire until he was 74 years old -- with an unblemished record. Rose died 09 Sept 1950, and George died 17 Aug 1979 at the age of 96.¹⁷⁷

Rose May MILLER^{174 175 181 177} [15765] was born c. 1885 in Evansville, IN.^{181 182} She died on 8 Sep 1950 in Lafayette.^{181 182 177} She was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.¹⁸² She and George Nordyke YUILL had the following children:

- +182 Mildred Lucille YUILL (1907-1995) [15766]
- +183 Edward Miller YUILL (1908-1973) [15767]
- +184 George Richard YUILL (1913-1940) [15768]
- +185 Martha Ellen YUILL (1915-1987) [15769]

Lola Ethel MILLIGAN^{176 183} [15770] was born on 25 Jan 1889 in Paoli, IN.^{176 183 184} She died on 24 Jul 1957 in Lafayette.^{176 183 184} She was buried in Grand View Cemetery, West Lafayette, IN.¹⁸⁴ She married ? EKER.

- 76. **Mabel YUILL**^{37 185 186 40} [15717], daughter of James Robertson YUILL [15134] and Martha Jane DAVIS [15716], was born on 15 Nov 1885 in IN.^{37 186 40} She died on 3 Jan 1974 in Lafayette.^{185 186} She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.¹⁸⁶
- 77. Louise Bernadine YUILL^{37 42 187 188 40} [15718], daughter of James Robertson YUILL [15134] and Martha Jane DAVIS [15716], was born on 17 Mar 1887 in Lafayette.^{37 188 189 40} She married William F. ERMAL [15723] on 28 Oct 1920 in Lafayette.¹⁸⁷ She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.^{188 189}

William F. ERMAL^{42 187 190 191} [15723] was born on 22 Sep 1896 in Lafayette.^{190 191} He died on 16 Jun 1934 in Lafayette.^{190 191} He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.^{190 191}

78. Walter Louis YUILL^{37 42 192 193 194 40} [15719], son of James Robertson YUILL [15134] and Martha Jane DAVIS [15716], was born on 7 Aug 1889 in Lafayette.^{37 192 195 40} He married **Josephene A. DAHM** [15783] on 26 Sep 1912 in Chicago, Cook County, IL.^{194 196} He died on 26 Dec 1974 in Lafayette.^{196 195} He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.¹⁹⁵

Josephene A. DAHM^{192 194 193 197} [15783] was born on 26 Sep 1887 in Lafayette.^{197 198} She died on 26 May 1959 in Lafayette.¹⁹⁷ She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.¹⁹⁸ She married ? MAST. She and Walter Louis YUILL had the following children:

- +186 Margaret YUILL (c. 1907-) [15785]
- +187 Alta Louise YUILL (1913-1976) [15786]
- 79. **James Robertson Yuill, JR**^{37 199 200 40} [15720], son of James Robertson YUILL [15134] and Martha Jane DAVIS [15716], was born on 18 Apr 1892 in Lafayette.^{37 201 200 40} He was a Carpenter.²⁰² He married **Vena Susan ROBERTSON** [15724] on 26 Oct

1916 in Tippacanoe County.¹⁹⁹ He married **Olive B. KEACH** [15725] on 25 Feb 1920 in DeRitter, Louisiana.²⁰³ He married **Adele GREENE** [15730] in Oct 1974.²⁰¹ He died on 4 Oct 1975 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe, IN.^{201 200}

Vena Susan ROBERTSON^{199 204} [15724] was born on 18 Jul 1892 in Brookston, IN.^{199 205} She died on 6 Nov 1918 in Hammond, IN.^{205 204} She was buried in IOOF Brookston Cemetery, White County, Brookston, IN.²⁰⁴

Olive B. KEACH^{206 207} [15725] was born on 18 Feb 1891 in New Albany, Tippecanoe County, IN.²⁰³ She died on 29 Jan 1973 in Lafayette.^{207 201} She was buried in Pyrmont Cemetery, Pyrmont, Carroll County, IN.²⁰³ She and James Robertson Yuill, JR had the following children:

- +188 Robert James YUILL (1920-1925) [15741]
- +189 Edna Ruth YUILL (1924-1979) [15726]
- +190 Frank Lee YUILL (1927-1927) [15742]
- +191 Mary Ann YUILL (1929-1968) [15734]

Adele GREENE²⁰¹ [15730] was buried in Pyrmont Cemetery.²⁰¹

80. Dewey A. YUILL^{37 42 208 209 40} [15721], son of James Robertson YUILL [15134] and Martha Jane DAVIS [15716], was born on 8 Mar 1898 in IN.^{37 210 40} He married Margaret MORROW [15743] on 28 Jan 1920 in Lafayette.²⁰⁸ He died on 27 May 1980 in Lafayette.²¹¹ He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.²¹⁰

Margaret MORROW^{208 209} [15743] was born on 9 Nov 1900 in Lafayette.^{212 213} She died on 5 Jul 1990 in Lafayette.^{212 213} She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.²¹³ She and Dewey A. YUILL had the following children:

- +192 Beverly Ann YUILL (1923-2013) [15744]
- +193 Richard Earle YUILL (1932-1950) [15745]
- +194 [unnamed person] () [15759]
- 81. Charles Ronald YUILL^{45 214 215} [15646], son of Ronald Bell YUILL [15135] and Mary Bernadine L. KAISER [15190], was born on 8 Sep 1876 in Attica, IN.²¹⁴ He married Hessie Maud MULKINS [15650] on 21 Jun 1899 in Tippecanoe, IN.²¹⁶ He died on 3 Dec 1940 in Joliet, IL.^{217 218} He was buried on 6 Dec 1940 in Evergreen Cemetery, Morris, IL.²¹⁷

Obituary of Charles R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, Lafayette, IN, on December 4, 1940.

"Charles R. Yuill, 64, of New Lenox, Ill, a native of Lafayette, died Tuesday night at a Joliet. Ill hospital. He was formerly employed on the Monon railroad here, and was a member of the Congress Street Methodist Church. He had

He was formerly employed on the Monon railroad here, and was a member of the Congress Street Methodist Church. He had worked in the auditors office of the Rock Island railroad in Chicago for 30 years. His widow and three children survive. Funeral and burial in Chicago."²¹⁸

Hessie Maud MULKINS^{216 214 215} [15650] was born c. 1876 in OH.²¹⁵ She died on 23 Jun 1950 in Joliet.²¹⁹

Obituary of Hessie M. Yuill in the Journal and Coourier, Lafayette IN on December 4, 1940.

"Word has been received by L.R. Yuill, 197 South Twenty-Seventh street, of the death of his sister-in-law, Mrs. Hessie Mulkins Yuill, 74 widow of Charles R. Yuill, formerly of Lafayette.

Mrs. Yuill diued June 23 in a hospital at Joliet, Ill. Having resided in Lafayette, she left the city with her husband 26 yhears ago for residence in New Lenox, IL. The body was taken to Chicago for burial."²¹⁹

Hessie Maud MULKINS and Charles Ronald YUILL had the following children:

- +195 Frances YUILL (c. 1900-) [15653]
- +196 Charles Ronald YUILL (1904-1979) [15651]
- +197 Leah B. YUILL (c. 1909-) [15652]
- 82. Arthur Amel YUILL^{220 45 221 220} [15647], son of Ronald Bell YUILL [15135] and Mary Bernadine L. KAISER [15190], was born on 10 Sep 1878 in Attica.^{221 222} He married Mary H. Rose LORD [15672] on 11 Oct 1936 in Attica.^{223 224} He died on 20 Oct 1941 in Lafayette.²²² He was buried in Riverside Cemetery, Attica, IN.^{222 224}

83. **Emil Kaiser YUILL**^{45 225 226 227 228 229} [15648], son of Ronald Bell YUILL [15135] and Mary Bernadine L. KAISER [15190], was born on 24 Oct 1889 in Lafayette.^{225 230} He married **Hazel N. ANDERSON** [15673] on 19 Sep 1908 in Tippacanoe County.²³¹ He married **Ruth Hazelton LOWE** [15674] on 12 Nov 1914.²²⁷ He died on 28 Mar 1955 in Frankfort, IN.^{228 229 230} He was buried in Fairhaven Cemetery, Mulberry, Clinton County, Indiana.²³⁰

Hazel N. ANDERSON²³¹ [15673] was born on 16 May 1890.²³¹ She and Emil Kaiser YUILL had the following children:

+198 Murial YUILL (1924-1995) [15689]

Ruth Hazelton LOWE^{226 227 232 233} [15674] was born on 27 Jun 1894.^{232 234} She died on 11 Nov 1968 in Frankfort.^{232 233 234} She was buried in Fairhaven Cemetery.²³⁴ She and Emil Kaiser YUILL had the following children:

- +199 Jean Pauline YUILL (1914-1993) [15675]
- 84. Lewis R. YUILL⁴⁵ [15649] was the child of Ronald Bell YUILL [15135] and Mary Bernadine L. KAISER [15190].
- 85. **Sara Jane LANG**¹³ [3278], daughter of Robert LANG [3126] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born on 14 Dec 1862 in Nottawasage Township, Simcoe Co., Canada West.¹³ She married **William SMITH** [5713] on 22 Jan 1879.¹³

William SMITH¹³ [5713] was born on 2 Feb 1855 in Canada West.¹³ He died in 1933 in Ontario.¹³ He was buried in Providence Cemetery, Lady Bank, Osprey Twp., Ontario.¹³ He and Sara Jane LANG had the following children:

- +200 James F. SMITH (1880-) [5721]
- +201 Mina Maud SMITH (1882-) [5722]
- +202 Margaret Elizabeth SMITH (1884-) [5723]
- +203 Alma S. SMITH (1886-) [5724]
- +204 Francis Jane SMITH (1888-) [5725]
- +205 William Courtland SMITH (1892-) [5726]
- +206 Wilfred Harold SMITH (1895-) [5727]
- +207 Lola May SMITH (1903-) [5728]
- 86. **James LANG**^{13 49} [3279], son of Robert LANG [3126] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born on 26 Mar 1864 in Singhampton, Ontario.^{13 49} He married **Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS** [3370] on 14 Sep 1891.⁴⁹ He died in Jun 1946.

Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS⁴⁹ [3370], daughter of James Roland MCREYNOLDS (-) [3371] and Elbe Hannah DECKER (-) [3372], was born on 31 Dec 1870 in Whitefish Point, Alger Ontario.⁴⁹ She died on 25 Jan 1950.⁴⁹ She and James LANG had the following children:

- +208 Sadie LANG () [3434]
- +209 Dorothy Bell LANG (1892-1913) [3379]
- +210 Valentine Arnold LANG (1894-1925) [3373]
- +211 Gladys Anne LANG (1897-1920) [3376]
- +212 Austin Cleveland LANG (1903-1921) [3378]
- +213 William LANG (bef1910-1990) [3444]
- +214 James Dalton LANG (1910-1987) [3438]
- +215 Ronald Bell LANG (1913-1944) [3375]
- 87. **Joseph LANG**¹³ [3280], son of Robert LANG [3126] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born c. 1865.¹³

Joseph LANG had the following children:

- +216 Muriel May LANG () [17753]
- 88. **Catherine LANG**¹³ [3281], daughter of Robert LANG [3126] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born c. 1867.¹³
- 89. Emiline LANG¹³ [3282], daughter of Robert LANG [3126] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born c. 1869.¹³

90. **Francis Jane CRAWFORD**²³⁵ [3488], daughter of James CRAWFORD [3430] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born on 7 Jun 1876 in Osprey, ON.²³⁵ She married **James Ross THOMPSON** [12641] on 2 Mar 1904 in Grey Co. ON.²³⁵

James Ross THOMPSON²³⁵ [12641] was born c. 1869 in Osprey.²³⁵

- 91. Joshua CRAWFORD [3489], son of James CRAWFORD [3430] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born on 29 Aug 1878.
- 92. Mary Georgina CRAWFORD²³⁶ [3490], daughter of James CRAWFORD [3430] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born on 7 Jun 1880 in Osprey.²³⁶ She married Levi PALLISTER [12642] on 26 Feb 1908 in Grey Co. ON.²³⁶

Levi PALLISTER²³⁶ [12642] was born c. 1865 in Osprey.²³⁶

- 93. Jane CRAWFORD [3491], daughter of James CRAWFORD [3430] and Margaret BELL [3125], was born on 25 Aug 1882.
- 94. **Thomas Edward THORNBURY**^{13 237} [3173], son of Thomas E. THORNBURY [3174] and Elizabeth BELL [28], was born on 17 May 1872.¹³ He married **Almira MORTON** [3283] on 19 Jul 1895 in Maple Valley, ON.²³⁷ He died in 1957.¹³

The birth appears to be out of wedlock, the father being the Singhampton doctor, Thomas Thornbury M.D.

Almira MORTON^{13 237} [3283] (also known as MYRA) was born in 1873.¹³ She died in 1951.¹³ She and Thomas Edward THORNBURY had the following children:

- +217 Harry Edward THORNBURY (1895-) [3285]
- +218 Myra Victoria THORNBURY (1898-) [3284]
- +219 Ione LORRAINETHORNBURY (1917-) [3460]
- 95. **William Baxter BELL**^{14 13 238} [3192], son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 2 Mar 1873 in Nottawasaga Township.^{14 13} He married **Margaret Jane CARR** [3328] on 23 Jan 1895 in Singhampton, Ontario, Canada.^{13 238} He died on 9 Aug 1957 in Nottawasaga Township.^{55 13} He was buried in Trinity Presbyterian Cemetery, Collingwood, ON. He married **Bernice May J. GREENAWAY** [3305].

Bernice May J. GREENAWAY^{55 51} [3305], daughter of William John GREENAWAY (1858-) [3299] and Eliza Jane STEPHENSON (c. 1862-) [3300], was born on 9 Oct 1889 in Collingwood Twp., Grey County.⁵⁵ She died in 1979.⁵⁵ She was buried in Trinity Presbyterian Cemetery.^{55 239} She and William Baxter BELL had the following children:

- +220 William Alvin BELL (1924-1974) [3344]
- +221 Murray BELL () [3345]
- +222 Bernice BELL () [3346]
- +223 Donald BELL () [3423]
- +224 Stanley BELL () [3424]

Margaret Jane CARR^{51 238} [3328], daughter of Andrew CARR (-) [3329] and Mary LANG (-) [3330], was born c. 1875.²³⁸ She died in Dec 1969.⁵¹ She married James ROSS.

Margaret was the fourth daughter of Andrew Carr and Mary Lang of Singhampton, Ontario. The Bells and the Carrs were neighbors - several lots apart.

Margaret Jane CARR and William Baxter BELL had the following children:

- +225 William Stanley BELL (1895-) [3331]
- +226 Ada BELL () [3332]
- +227 Donald Bruce BELL (1901-1966) [3333]
- 96. Alice Maud Mary BELL^{14 240 70} [2872], daughter of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 14 Jul 1874 in Singhampton.^{14 240 13} She married George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] on 17 Mar 1897 in Collingwood, Ontario, Canada.¹³ She died in 1951.²⁴⁰ She was buried in Union Cemetery, Singhampton, Ontario, Canada.²⁴⁰

George Edgar HUGHSON²⁴⁰ ⁷⁰ [3202], son of Jacob HUGHSON (-) [3209] and Pheobia MATSON (-) [3208], was born in 1865 in Georgetown, Ontario.²⁴⁰ ²⁴¹ He died in 1961.²⁴⁰ He was buried in Singhampton, Nottawasaga Township, Ontario.²⁴⁰ He and Alice Maud Mary BELL had the following children:

- +228 Vera Maude HUGHSON (1898-c. 1908) [3470]
- +229 George Russell HUGHSON (1901-) [3469]
- +230 Eva Blanch HUGHSON (1903-) [3471]
- +231 Clifford Frederick HUGHSON (1905-1963) [3463]
- +232 Minerva Marion HUGHSON (1907-) [3473]
- +233 Eulallia HUGHSON (1908-) [3472]
- +234 Wentworth Ross HUGHSON (1911-) [3468]
- +235 Mary Dorothy HUGHSON (1913-) [3474]
- +236 Elwood Osburn HUGHSON (1915-1991) [3426]
- +237 Olive Irene HUGHSON (1919-1992) [3475]
- 97. Elizabeth BELL¹⁴ [3193], daughter of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 23 Mar 1876 in Nottawasaga Township.¹⁴ She married Robert William LEONARD [3422] on 29 Oct 1902.¹³

1872 -.

Robert William LEONARD¹³ [3422] and Elizabeth BELL had the following children:

+238 Katherine Elizabeth LEONARD (-) [15095]

- 98. Angus BELL^{14 57} [3194], son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 11 Feb 1878 in Singhampton.^{14 13 57}
- 99. **Thomas Henry BELL**^{14 13} [3195], son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 1 Feb 1880 in Nottawasaga Township.^{14 13}
- 100. **Jane McDowell BELL**^{14 13 57} [3196], daughter of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 14 Apr 1882 in Nottawasaga Township.^{14 13 57}

Obviously, Jane McDowell Bell was named after her grandmother, Jane McDowell, who died in 1878.

101. Dalton BELL^{14 13 13 242} [3197], son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 13 Aug 1884 in Nottawasaga Township, Ontario.^{14 13} He married Clara Eunice MCKECHNIE [3425] on 15 Jul 1914 in Toronto, Ontario (York County).²⁴² He died on 30 Nov 1961.¹³

There are several spellings of Dalton's name over the years i.e. De Alton and D'Alton. However, his birth certificate records Dalton.

Clara Eunice MCKECHNIE^{13 242} [3425] was born c. 1890 in Collingwood, Ont., Canada.²⁴² She died in 1951.¹³

- 102. Alberta Blanche BELL^{14 13 57} [3198], daughter of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 17 Jan 1887 in Singhampton.^{14 13 57}
- 103. Annie Theresa BELL¹⁴⁻¹³ [3199], daughter of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 30 Aug 1890 in Nottawasaga Township.¹⁴⁻¹³⁻¹³ She married Mark Siebert EDELEN [3414].

Mark Siebert EDELEN¹⁴ [3414] and Annie Theresa BELL had the following children:

- +239 William Sebert EDELEN () [3415]
- +240 Richard Malcolm EDELEN () [3416]
- +241 George Vance Foster EDELEN (1924-) [3417]

104. Alexander Newcombe BELL^{14 13} [3200] (also known as NEWBURN), son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 19 Jun 1892 in Nottawasaga Township.^{14 13} He married Lillias WILLIAMSON [3421] on 12 Feb 1918 in Collingwood, ON.²⁴³ He died on 29 Aug 1950.¹³

Lillias WILLIAMSON^{13 243} [3421] was born c. 1895.²⁴³

No children.

105. Clarence Howard BELL^{14 13 244 245} [3201], son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 6 Nov 1894 in Nottawasaga Township.^{14 13 245} He married Jennie Margaret CURNOW [13049] on 14 Oct 1915 in Toronto.²⁴⁴ He died on 16 Feb 1930.¹³

Jennie Margaret CURNOW²⁴⁴ [13049] was born c. 1897 in Buffalo, NY.²⁴⁴

- 106. **Ronald Oscar BELL**⁵⁷ [12671], son of Angus Sylvester BELL [29] and Eliza Jane GREENAWAY [3163], was born on 6 Nov 1894 in Nottawasaga Township.⁵⁷
- 107. Angus RUSK^{58 59} [3098], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born on 1 Mar 1871 in Ravenna, Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸ He died on 6 Mar 1941 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ He was buried in Clarksburg Cemetery near Ravenna.⁵⁸ He married Rose THEAKSON [3103].

Rose THEAKSON⁵⁸ [3103] and Angus RUSK had the following children:

- +242 Orel RUSK () [3104]
- +243 Elva RUSK () [3106]
- +244 Margaret RUSK () [3107]
- +245 Annie Aleda RUSK () [3109]
- +246 Charles Elwood RUSK (1900-1918) [3111]
- 108. William RUSK⁵⁸ [3099], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1872 in Nottawasaga Township, Simcoe Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸ He married Edith M. TRACY [3100] c. 1900 in Sudbury, Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸ He died in 1911 in Moose Jaw, Sk.⁵⁸ He and Edith M. TRACY experienced Friends in Thomas Ryan and wife Helen Reynolds of Sudbury.⁵⁸ They experienced Minister in Rev. E.D. Pellerin.⁵⁸

Edith M. TRACY⁵⁸ [3100] was the daughter of David TRACY (-) [3101] and Rosille HUGHES (-) [3102].

109. Thomas RUSK, Jr.^{58 59 246} [3127], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born on 31 Jan 1874 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ He married Mary Elizabeth THOMSON [3128] on 12 Apr 1904 in Presbyterian Manse in Regina, Sk.⁵⁸ He died in 1965 in Shellbrook, Sk.

Mary Elizabeth THOMSON^{58 59 246} [3128] was born c. 1877.²⁴⁶ She and Thomas RUSK , Jr. had the following children:

- +247 George RUSK (c. 1905-) [12619]
- +248 Jean E. RUSK (c. 1909-) [12620]
- +249 Donald RUSK (c. 1911-) [12621]
- +250 Andrew RUSK (c. 1913-) [12622]
- 110. John RUSK^{58 59 246} [3129], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born on 20 Jun 1875 in Collingwood.⁵⁸ He married Isabella M. ? [12630] bef 1895.^{247 246} He married Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130] on 9 Sep 1922 in United Church Manse, Regina, Sk.⁵⁸ He died on 29 Mar 1957 in Battleford, SK.⁵⁸ He was buried in Battleford Cemetery, Battleford, SK.⁵⁹

Isabella M. ?²⁴⁶ [12630] was born c. 1876 in Ontario.²⁴⁶ She and John RUSK had the following children:

- +251 Stanley RUSK (c. 1895-) [12638]
- +252 Harry RUSK (c. 1901-) [12639]

Mary Elizabeth WOODARD^{58 59} [3130] was born on 24 Aug 1901 in Richmond Hill, Ontario.⁵⁸ She died on 6 Jun 1976 in Nipawin, SK.⁵⁸ She was buried in Whitefox Cemetery, Whitefox, SK.⁵⁹ She and John RUSK had the following children:

- +253 Emma June RUSK (1923-1923) [12623]
- +254 David Thomas RUSK (1925-1990) [12624]
- +255 Hilliard Earle RUSK (1927-) [12625]
- +256 Burton Edward RUSK (1931-) [12626]
- +257 Howard Theodore RUSK (1931-2003) [3142]
- +258 Leonard Joseph RUSK (1933-1933) [12627]
- +259 Margaret Lydia Delle RUSK (1936-) [12628]
- 111. **Margaret Jane RUSK**^{58 70} [3131], daughter of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1877 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ She married **John MC ARTHUR** [12640] on 21 Nov 1895 in Parry Sound, Ontario.⁷⁰
- 112. Norman RUSK^{58 248} [3132], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born on 13 Aug 1878 in Ravenna.⁵⁸
- 113. Roland Edwin RUSK^{58 249 250 59} [3133], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1880 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ He married Lena MCCOLMAN [12633] on 29 Dec 1904 in Grey, Ontario.²⁴⁹ He married Christina A. WEIDERHOLT [12632] on 3 Jul 1907 in Waterloo Ontario.²⁵⁰

Christina A. WEIDERHOLT²⁵⁰ [12632] was born c. 1877 in North East Hope, Perth Co., Ontario.²⁵⁰ She married ? HOFFMAN bef 1907.²⁴⁷

- 114. Elizabeth Agnes RUSK⁵⁸ [3134], daughter of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1885 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ She married **Bob FLETCHER** [3135].
- 115. Sarah Ann RUSK⁵⁸ [3136], daughter of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1886 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ She died on 1 Oct 1901 in Moose Jaw.⁵⁸
- 116. **James RUSK**⁵⁸ [3137], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1888 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ He died in White Fox, Sk.⁵⁸ He was buried in Whitefox Cemetery.⁵⁹
- 117. Joseph Alexander RUSK⁵⁸ [3138], son of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born on 23 Oct 1890 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ He married Adaline DECKER [3139] on 27 May 1916 in Moose Jaw, Sk.⁵⁸ He died on 20 Sep 1964 in Prince Albert, Sk.⁵⁸
- 118. Mary Helen RUSK^{58 59} [3140], daughter of Thomas RUSK [3097] and Sarah Jane BELL [30], was born in 1894 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ She married Frank Reginald LEE [3141].

Frank Reginald LEE^{58 59} [3141] and Mary Helen RUSK had the following children:

- +260 Kathleen LEE () [12629]
- 119. Alice Jane TAYLOR¹⁴ [35], daughter of John TAYLOR [34] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 9 Dec 1871 in Collingwood.¹⁴ She married William John ROBINSON [76] on 26 Jun 1901 in Hamilton, Ontario.¹³ They obtained a licence to marry in Registration #018349-01. County of Wentworth. Division of Hamilton. She died on 14 Dec 1947 in Hamilton, Ontario, Canada.^{14 13} She was buried on 17 Dec 1947 in Hamilton Cemetery, Ontario, Canada.¹³ She and William John ROBINSON experienced Friends in John Taylor (Alice's brother), Katie Taylo.

From the Hamilton Spectator, Wednesday December 17, 1947.

"Mrs. William John Robinson, Fruitland, whose death occurred at the General Hospital on Sunday is in addition survived by three other sisters, Mrs. William Taylor (nee Georgina Riddell), Singhampton, Mrs. J.E. Higgins (nee Pearl Riddell), Toronto, Mrs. N.S. Laginess (nee Elizabeth Riddell), of Flat Rock, Mich; and two brothers, F.R. Riddell, of Niagara Falls, N.Y., and G.P. Riddell, of Hamilton."

The Riddells were half sisters and brothers to Alice. The only full sister that was surviving at that date was Catherine Lorna Tallman nee Taylor who was not recorded in the subject newspaper entry. F.R. Riddell was Frank Riddell. Frank never had a middle initial according to existing documentation and as confirmed by his daughter Dorothy Roe. G.P. Riddell was George Oscar Riddell who sometimes was known as George Pat Riddell.

Margaret Wright, daughter of Pearl Riddell (nee Higgin) recalls her aunt Alice Taylor as "Aunt Ally".

William John ROBINSON¹⁴ [76], son of Andrew ROBINSON (-) [3686] and Margaret YOUNG (-) [3687], was born on 28 Dec 1860 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada.¹³ He was in Fruitgrower. He had a medical condition of Acute cystitis & Nephritis.²⁵¹ He married Lydia Jane NEWLOVE on 6 Jun 1881 in Creemore, Ontario, Canada.²⁵² He died of Enlarged Prostate on 1 Feb 1924 in Vinemount, Ontario, Canada.¹³ He was buried on 4 Feb 1924 in Hamilton Cemetery, Hamilton, Ontario.¹³ He and Lydia Jane NEWLOVE experienced Minister in Rev. W.R. Forster M.A.²⁵²

From the Hamilton Spectator Saturday February 2, 1924.

" WILLIAM JOHN ROBINSON

After a lingering illness of seven months, death claimed a highly-respected resident of Vinemount, Ont, last evening, in the person of William John Robinson. Deceased had been a fruit grower at Vinemount for the past fifteen years, having moved there from this city, where he resided on Picton street for a number of years. While a resident of Hamilton he was for 22 years employed on the Great Northwestern and Grand Trunk railways as baggageman and expressman. He was born at Dunedin, Ont., 64 years ago, and when quite a young man married Lydia Jane Newlove, who predeceased him 24 years ago. He later married Alice Taylor, who survives him. Besides his widow, he leaves to mourn the loss of a devoted husband and loving father, one son, Angus, at home, and three daughters: Mrs. William St. Johns, Stoney Creek; Loma and Marguerite, at home, and one son, William John, of this city, and one daughter, Dorothy (Mrs. Ed. Harrison), of Detroit, of the first family. The funeral will take place on Monday, from his late residence, to Hamilton cemetery, by motor. Services will be held at the house at 1.30 p.m. Monday."

Note: William's place of birth was recorded as Dunedin, Ontario; however, according to both his marriage registrations and death registration, his place of birth was Toronto.

William John ROBINSON and Alice Jane TAYLOR had the following children:

- +261 Edna Gertrude ROBINSON (1904-1986) [2580]
- +262 Andrew Wallace ROBINSON (1906-1909) [3684]
- +263 Anna Lorna ROBINSON (1908-2003) [2582]
- +264 Angus Bell ROBINSON (1910-1990) [2583]
- +265 Hazel Margarita ROBINSON (1917-1939) [2584]
- 120. Henry TAYLOR¹⁴ [2576], son of John TAYLOR [34] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 7 Aug 1873 in Collingwood.¹⁴ He died of Malaria after a 4 week illness. on 3 Jan 1875 in Collingwood.¹⁴ He was buried in All Saints' Anglican Cemetery, Collingwood.¹³

Note from Greg Mander to Randy Richardson regarding a visit to All Saint's Anglican Cemetery

Sept 3,2002 - "A couple of weeks ago, I was in the Collingwood library where I checked the All Saint's Anglican Cemetery listing. It was a new listing and the surprising thing was that this listing did not have John Taylor or his son Henry listed. During my Monday Sept 2 visit to the cemetery, I came across the caretaker and told him who I was looking for and the problem of the two conflicting listings. He knew right

away who I was looking for and asked me if I was the person who had been in touch with the Church. Of course that was you, Randy. He took me over to the spot that he had identified as being the location of the grave-a site without a stone. I pulled out the old listing I had and we agreed that this spot didn't make sense as being correct. We went over to his truck, he had the new listing which also didn't fit the spot he had picked -he phoned his office for them to verify my old listing and than we went out there to look again. I spotted a stone that was on my list and all of a sudden realized that the direction of the stones went off in an east west direction where they are normally south to north. We followed each stone in order of my listing and there was still another stone to look at in that row and it turned out to be Henry's!!!!! It is in very poor condition and most of it is unreadable being of that soft white stone they used in those days. There is a fair amount of lichen and black fungus on the stone. The caretaker started scrapping it with a knife which was only making matters worse. I asked him to stop and told him we would use soap and water along with a brush. We tried to do a rubbing but didn't have the correct paper or pencil. There is also another large stone at this place which is in real bad shape but it could be John's. The caretaker was going to get someone else to look at it.".

121. **Anna Gertrude TAYLOR**¹⁴ [2577], daughter of John TAYLOR [34] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 26 Jan 1875 in Collingwood.¹⁴ She died of Phehisis Pulmonalis on 18 May 1892 in Singhampton.¹⁴ She was buried in Union Cemetery.¹⁴

From The Enterprise and Collingwood Messenger (Collingwood, Ontario newspaper) Thursday, April 21, 1892.

"Sorry to report that Miss Annie Taylor is lying dangerously ill- - - death destroying consumption is the cause".

Annie (Anna Gertrude) Taylor (Stepdaughter of George and daughter of Catharine from her first marriage to John Taylor), age 17, dies in Twsp of Nottawasaga on May 18, 1892.

- 122. John Alfred TAYLOR¹⁴ [36], son of John TAYLOR [34] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 19 Sep 1876 in Bradford, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴ He was in Lineman.¹⁴ He lived. He died of Consumption on 26 Dec 1905 in Collingwood.¹⁴ He was buried in Union Cemetery.¹⁴
- 123. Catherine Lorna TAYLOR¹⁴ [37], daughter of John TAYLOR [34] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 25 Feb 1879 in Stayner, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴ She married Charles Hamilton TALLMAN [77] on 24 Sep 1903 in Hamilton.¹³ She died on 15 Jan 1981 in Ottawa, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴ She was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Toronto.¹⁴

Charles Hamilton TALLMAN [77] was born in 1880. He died in 1938.¹⁴ He was buried in Union Cemetery.¹⁴ He and Catherine Lorna TAYLOR had the following children:

+266 Eileen TALLMAN (1913-1999) [78]

- 124. **Thomas Angus Joseph William TAYLOR**¹⁴ [38], son of John TAYLOR [34] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 9 Sep 1880 in Singhampton.^{14 13} He was in Labourer.¹⁴ He lived. He died of Consumption on 22 Mar 1900 in Singhampton.¹⁴ He was buried on 24 Mar 1900 in Union Cemetery.^{14 13}
- 125. **Georgina Frances RIDDELL**⁶¹ [18] (also known as INA), daughter of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 7 Feb 1884 in Bradford, Ontario.⁶¹ She married **Roy Beverly LEONARD** [54] on 30 Jun 1909 in Hamilton.¹³ She married **William John TAYLOR** [2558] aft 1946.^{64 14} She died on 5 Oct 1962 in Collingwood, Ontario. She was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Toronto, Ontario.

Georgina Riddell was more commonly known as Ina.

From The Enterprise-Messenger, October 1st, 1903.

"Miss Georgina Riddell was the bridesmaid for her sister's wedding." (This sister was actually her half-sister, Catherine Lorna Taylor, who married Charles Hamilton Tallman.).

Roy Beverly LEONARD [54], son of Jacob L. LEONARD (1854-1914) [1017], was born on 17 Oct 1889 in Woodstock, Ontario. He died on 10 Mar 1933 in New Toronto, Ontario. He was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery. He and Georgina Frances RIDDELL had the following children:

- +267 Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD (1909-1991) [55]
- +268 Infant (male) LEONARD (1911-1911) [1016]
- +269 Thelma Carmill LEONARD (1912-2002) [56]
- +270 Jack LEONARD (1916-1994) [57]
- +271 Helen Dorothy LEONARD (1920-) [58]
- +272 Madeline June LEONARD (1922-) [59]

William John TAYLOR^{64 60} [2558], son of Samuel J. K.TAYLOR (1841-) [2559] and Bridget FACHNEY (1848-1906) [2560], was born on 3 Aug 1869 in Simcoe County, Ontario.^{60 61} He died on 1 Dec 1972 in Sherwood Manor, Collingwood, Ontario.²⁵³ He was buried on 4 Dec 1972 in Union Cemetery, Singhampton, Ontario.^{13 253} He experienced Funeral Services on 4 Dec 1972

in Fawcetts funeral home, Collingwood, Rev. A.M. Downer conducting the service.²⁵³ He married Elizabeth E. ROBERTSON.

Obituary from the Enterprise Bulletin, Wednesday December 6, 1972.

"Former warden of Grey County, Taylor, William - At Shurwood Manor Collingwood, on Friday December 1, 1972. William L. Taylor beloved husband of the late Georgina Leonard and father of Doris, (Mrs. R. Flynn) Aldred and Dean of Toronto, Marion (Mrs. B. Sled), of Hamilton, and Ellen (Mrs. P. Gadway) of Harcourt. Resting at the C.J. Fawcett Funeral Home Collingwood after 7 o'clock Saturday. Funeral service on Monday December 4, at 1:30 o'clock. Interment Singhampton Cemetery.".

126. **Frank RIDDELL**^{61 254 255 256} [19], son of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 23 May 1885 in Glen Huron, Ontario.⁶¹ He was in Presbyterian. He married **Margaret C. CORBY** [66] on 4 Apr 1906 in County of York, Toronto, Ontario.^{13 254} He died on 27 Sep 1965 in Niagara Falls, NY.^{13 255} He was buried in Memorial Park, Lewiston, NY.²⁵⁵

From the Buffalo Times, Buffalo, NY.

August 19, 1916 - "SUES CITY FOR INJURIES - Frank Riddell Involuntarily Mixed Up in a Recient Riot.

Special to the Buffalo TIMES. NIAGARA FALLS - Aug. 19 -- By the service of papers in a damage suit, the city was yesteday made the defendant in an action to recover \$5,000 for allefed injuries sustained by Frank Riddell, during the riot in front of the Carborundum Company's Buffalo Avenue plant last month. The siit is brought by former Corporation Council Frank S. Nicholson, council for Riddell.

In his affidavit Riddell claims he was in the mob and endeavoring to get away and to his home, but could not get through the crowd. He holds the city negligent in not being able to quell the distirbance and sets forth the claim further that the city had no right ujnder section 1845 of the penal law to appoint as special officers men not residents of the State and county.".

Margaret C. CORBY²⁵⁴ ²⁵⁶ [66] (also known as MOLLIE), daughter of Walter James CORBY (-) [1014] and Elizabeth JAMIESON (-) [1015], was born in 1888 in Saginaw, MI. She was in Congregational. She died on 14 Mar 1949 in Niagara Falls. She was buried in Memorial Park.

Margaret Wright remembers that her aunt was called Aunt Molly.

From the Niagara Falls Gazette.

April 3, 1931 - "Mr. and Mrs. Frank Riddell, 445 Elmwood avenue, will celebrate their 25th wedding anniversary tomorrow. With their family which includes their daughters, Elizabeth, now Mrs. John N. Strachan, and Dorothy, who is Mrs. Ernest Lexell, and a small grandson, John N. Strachan, Jr., the will celebrate with a dinner party at the Cataract house in the evening. Mr. and Mrs. Lexell [Riddell] were married in Toronto, Ont., April 4, 1906, the Rev. J. O. Silcox, pastor of the Bond street congregational church performing the ceremony. Mr. Riddell was born in Glen Huron, Ont., and has lived in Niagara Falls for 24 years. Mrs. Riddell was before her marriage Margaret C. Corby of Saginaw, MIch. During the greater part of his time here Mr. Riddell has been connected with the hotel and restaurant business.".

Margaret C. CORBY and Frank RIDDELL had the following children:

- +273 Elizabeth RIDDELL (1908-1956) [68]
- +274 Dorothy M. RIDDELL (1910-2004) [67]
- 127. **William H. RIDDELL**⁶¹ [20], son of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 14 Nov 1886 in Glen Huron, Ontario, Canada.^{61 13} He died on 21 Jul 1918 in France in World War I.^{257 258} He was buried in France. He was buried in Aisne-Marne American Cemetery and Memorial, Belleau, Department de l'Aisne, Picardie, France.²⁵⁷

From the Collingwood Bulletin, Thursday, August 22, 1918.

"A Singhampton Soldier Died for World's Freedom. A gloom was cast over this neighborhood when the sad news came telling of the death of one of our brave boys, Pte. William H. Ridell, who made the supreme sacrifice on July 21st, 1918. "Somewhere in France". Pte. Riddell was born in Glen Huron in 1886 and spent his childhood in Singhampton where he was highly respected for his manly character. Being of a sunny disposition and genuinely kind, he made many friends who sincerely mourn his death, but who honour him for his loyalty to King and country. After leaving Singhampton he spent a number of years in

Collingwood, a valued employee of the Bryan Mfg. Co., where his industry was rewarded with success. In May 1917, Pte. Riddell enlisted at Niagara Falls in a machine gun battalion, going to France in June 1917, where he gave his life for his country. Pte. W.H. Riddell was a son of Mr. and Mrs. G.F. Riddell who reside at Singhampton. To the bereaved parents and family we extend our sincere sympathy." (The Bryan Mfg. Co. was a lumber supply and wood product manufacturing operation located in Collingwood, Ontario.)

William H. Riddell's name is inscribed on the War Memorial in Singhampton, Ontario.

From the Buffalo Express, Buffalo, NY:

August 4, 1918 - "William H. Riddell, 28 years old, of No. 117 24th street, a private attached to a maching gun battery, is the second Falls man to be killed in action in France. Notification of his death reached his brother, Frank Riddell of this city, today in a telegram from the adjutant general's office in Washington. Private Riddell was killed on July 21st. His name appears in today's official casulty lists.

Private Ridedell was born in Glen Huron, Ont [Most reports say Singhampton] and had lived in this city six years. He enlisted in the regular army on MaY 5, 1917, He had been oversees more than a year. His last letter home was three months ago."

128. **Catherine RIDDELL**^{61 13} [21] (also known as CASSIE), daughter of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 24 Apr 1887 in Glen Huron.⁶¹ She died of TB on 10 May 1926 in Buffalo.¹³ She was buried on 12 May 1926 in Oakwood Cemetery, NY.¹³ She married **Frank CLEMENTS** [1870].

Margaret Wright remembers her aunt as Aunt Cassie.

Frank CLEMENTS^{64 13} [1870] and Catherine RIDDELL had the following children:

+275 Arnold CLEMENTS (-) [1871]

+276 Frances CLEMENTS (-) [1872]

129. Pearl RIDDELL⁶¹ [7], daughter of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 24 Jan 1890 in Singhampton, Ont, Canada.^{61 259} She was in Presbyterian.¹³ She married John Edwin HIGGIN [6] on 30 Aug 1911 in Toronto Canada.¹³ She died on 7 Jan 1983 in Toronto, Ont. Canada.⁶⁴ She was buried in Highlane Memory Gardens, Toronto, Ont. Canada. She and John Edwin HIGGIN experienced Friends in Harold Higgin, Lillian Riddell.¹³ They experienced Minister in R.J. Fallis.¹³

Pearl Riddell who was living and working in Toronto 1908-11, married John Edwin Higgin of Toronto August 30, 1911.

According to conversations with Dorothy Roe, Pearl, who was a sister to Frank Ridell, met John Edwin Higgin when she was Frank who was working as a waiter at the Walter J. Corby restaurant on King Street East in Toronto. Dorothy Roe was the daughter of Frank Riddell.

Pearl's mother, Catharine Riddell, died in her home on Scott Street on October 3, 1927. Catharine's Death Registration indicates that Pearl was caring for her for four months which would be from about September to December of 1927.

John Edwin HIGGIN^{64 260 261 262} [6], son of Jonathan HIGGIN (c. 1861-1935) [1105] and Catherine Jane SHARPLES (1865-1926) [1106], was born on 19 Dec 1888 in Preston, Lancashire, England.^{260 64 262} He was christened on 3 Mar 1889 in Penworthham, Lancashire, England.²⁶² He was in Sheet Metal Worker. He died on 6 Jun 1982 in Toronto.⁶⁴ He and Pearl RIDDELL had the following children:

- +277 Margaret Pearl HIGGIN (1913-2004) [5]
- +278 Eveline Jeane HIGGIN (1914-2000) [51]
- +279 Edwin Sharples HIGGIN (1918-1993) [52]
- 130. Elizabeth RIDDELL⁶¹ [22] (also known as LIL), daughter of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 5 Jul 1891 in Nottawasaga, Twshp. Ontario, Canada.^{263 61 13} She married **Mart LAGINESS** [73] on 30 Jan 1924.²⁶⁴ She married **Orville T. CODNER** [74] aft 1954.²⁴⁷ She died on 5 Oct 1967 in Glen Falls. MY.^{13 265} She was buried in Warrensburg

Cemetery, Warrensbury, NY.13 265

Margaret Wright and her son Kenneth Wright, remember Elizabeth as "Aunt Lil".

Mart LAGINESS⁶⁴ [73] was born "UNKNOWN". He died in 1954 in Palm Beach, Florida.²⁶⁶ He experienced Death Certificate # in Volume 1641, Ceritificate 5055.²⁶⁶

Mart had a wooden leg and it was learned that he once stuck a knife in it, to the shock of his wife's grand nephew Jack Strachan.

Orville T. CODNER^{267 245} [74] was born on 31 Aug 1892 in Stony Creek, NY.^{267 245} He died on 24 Sep 1974 in Palm Beach, FL.²⁶⁷

131. George Oscar RIDDELL⁶¹ [23] (also known as OSCAR), son of George Francis RIDDELL [16] and Catherine BELL [17], was born on 17 Mar 1895 in Singhampton.^{61 13} He died on 30 Oct 1977 in Ontario. He was buried in Guelph, Ontario.¹³ He married KATHLEEN [75].

From the Collingwood Enterprise, Thursday, Sept. 30, 1926.

"Mr. Oscar Riddell is visiting with his mother here." (Catharine Riddell).

132. **Angus Wildridge BELL**^{13 65 268 269} [3290], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born on 17 Sep 1876 in Notawasaga Township, Simcoe County, Ontario.^{13 65 270 269} He married **Agnes FLAHRETY** [12618] on 12 May 1903 in Jamestown.²⁷⁰ He died on 16 Jan 1935 in ND.^{271 270 272} He was buried in Medora Cemetery, Medora, ND.^{270 272}

From the online Farm and Ranch Guide - ND Cowboy Hall of Fame inductees announced for 2012.

The ballots have been cast and the North Dakota Cowboy Hall of Fame (NDCHF) Trustees have identified seven individuals, one rank horse and a ranch renowned for their expansion of the beef market across the European countryside to be inducted in to the Hall of Honorees.

Ceremonies for the inductees selected for the Hall of Honorees will be in Medora, N.D., on June 22-23. Activities for the latest inductees begin with a special reception to Honor the Honorees at the NDCHF – Center of Western Heritage and Cultures on Friday, June 22.

Pre-1940s Ranching

Angus Bell – Bell was born in Ontario, Canada, in 1876. His parents moved to Jamestown, ND, when he was young. At age 15, he went out west to Medora and got a job breaking horses at the Eaton Brothers Dude Ranch. Bell later filed on a homestead west of Medora and developed his own ranch. He won the heart of a Jamestown girl and persuaded her that setting up housekeeping on the ranch out west was her destiny. They had one son, Edwin.

Highly respected and well known as a rancher, Bell not only ranched for more than 30 years, but he also traded horses and ran a livery stable in Medora. Tom Mix depended on Bell to train and board his horses. Lucky and/or skilled in poker, Bell won the Rough Rider Hotel in a card game and became its proprietor for years. Bell died in the dead of winter of 1935 and is buried in the Medora Cemetery.

Agnes FLAHRETY^{270 268 269} [12618] was born c. 1876 in PA.²⁶⁸ She and Angus Wildridge BELL had the following children:

- +280 Edwin Wildridge BELL (1904-1967) [6098]
- 133. Elizabeth J. BELL^{65 273} [11094], daughter of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born in 1879 in ND.^{65 273} She married Ezra THOMAS [12603] bef 1917.²⁴⁷ She married William TIMKE [12602] c. 1925.¹³

Ezra THOMAS¹³ [12603] died on 5 Apr 1917.¹³

William TIMKE^{66 273 245} [12602] was born on 22 Oct 1889 in Davenport, ND.^{273 245} He died on 17 Oct 1974.²⁷⁴ He was buried on 28 Oct 1974 in Ft. Snelling National Cemetery, South Minneapolis, MN.²⁷⁴

Buried at Section O Site 304, Ft. Snelling National Cemetery, South Minneapolis, MN.

- 134. **Thomas William BELL**^{65 67 275} [11095], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born on 18 Jul 1882 in Sterling, ND.^{65 67 275} He died on 6 Oct 1922 in Maddock, ND.^{65 275} He was buried in Oberon Cemetery.²⁷⁵
- 135. **Mable Agnes BELL**^{16 65 276 277 273 278 279 280} [2810] (also known as MABELLE), daughter of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born in 1883 in ND.^{16 65 277 273} She married **Henry William ZIRBES** [2811] on 25 Sep 1907 in Home of the bride's parents.²⁸⁰ She died in 1978.^{16 65}

Henry William ZIRBES^{16 245 277 273 278 280} [2811] was born on 26 Oct 1879 in Dilworth, MN.^{245 273} He and Mable Agnes BELL had the following children:

- +281 June ZIRBES (c. 1909-) [12604]
- +282 Lyle ZIRBES (c. 1912-1954) [12605]
- +283 Mary ZIRBES (c. 1918-) [12606]
- 136. John BELL⁶⁵ [11096], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born in 1885.⁶⁵
- 137. Edwin G. BELL⁶⁵ [11097], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born in 1888.⁶⁵
- 138. Florence Margaret BELL^{65 67 281} [6231], daughter of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born on 9 Jun 1890 in Jamestown.^{65 67 281} Her U.S. Social Security Number was.²⁸¹ She died on 12 Sep 1968 in ND.^{65 281} She was buried in Sunset Memorial Gardens, Fargo, ND.¹³ She married Morris LIVERS [6232].

Morris LIVERS^{65 67 245} [6232] was born on 2 Dec 1889 in Rehrersburg, PA.²⁴⁵

From an Ancestry.com Family Tree.

Morris Livers disappeared in the summer of 1925, possibly within the month of June. He was never heard from again. His five year old son, Johnny, was with him at the garage where Morris worked as a mechanic remembers that day.

"I can remember walking uptown, a distance of only 2 or 3 blocks, just to be near him while he worked. He owned and operated a garage, a place which fascinates small boys. As I neared the garage I could see that he had the car out and that there were two strangers with him wearing dark suits and hats. I could see that they were ready to leave, my dad with them, and I recall begging to go along. Dad told me that he couldn't take me and handed me a quarter so that I could go to the meat market and buy some hamburger and take it home for supper. As I stood there in the street they started the car and left town. All of this is a vivid today as the day it happened. It remains as much a mystery today as it was then. People who knew him said that he would not have left of his own free will, that he was forced to leave possibly by threat of bodily harm to his family. The eternal burning question is, why? I have always had the feeling that he was driven to some remote area and they took his life. But all is pure conjecture and there isn't anyone alive today who can tell us the truth.".

Morris LIVERS and Florence Margaret BELL had the following children:

- +284 John Gordon LIVERS (1920-2008) [6233]
- +285 Norman S. LIVERS (1923-2003) [6234]
- 139. **Ronald BELL**^{65 13} [11099], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born btw Aug 1892 and Aug 1983.^{65 13} He died on 17 Jul 1968.¹³
- 140. **Robert James BELL**⁶⁵ [11098], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born btw 1895 and 1896.^{65 13 282 283} He died in 1956.⁶⁵
- 141. Henry Griffin BELL^{65 67} [11100], son of Thomas Wildridge BELL [31] and Elizabeth Jane BATES [2809], was born in 1899 in ND.^{65 67} He died in 1985.⁶⁵
- 142. Ernest GREENAWAY¹³ [3291], son of Thomas M. GREENAWAY [3277] and Agnes BELL [32], was born c. 1886.¹³

143. **Thomas Bell GREENAWAY**^{13 284} [3292], son of Thomas M. GREENAWAY [3277] and Agnes BELL [32], was born on 10 Aug 1889.^{13 284}

Thomas lost a leg below the knee in the war.

144. Coll Campbell John BELL¹¹ [16081], son of Andrew Yuill BELL [15142] and Alice Emma LIPSCOMBE [16080], was born on 19 Dec 1886 in Invercargill, Southland, New Zealand.¹ He died on 15 Oct 1957 in 26 Angus Street, Christchurch, Christchurch, Canterbury, New Zealand.¹ He married Annie Isabella COBURN [16082].

Annie Isabella COBURN¹ [16082] was born on 10 Aug 1889 in Westport, Buller, West Coast, New Zealand.¹ She died on 21 Apr 1987 in Christchurch, Canterbury, New Zealand.¹ She and Coll Campbell John BELL had the following children:

- +286 Colin Campbell BELL (1910-1977) [16083]
- 145. **Marguerite Alice Daisy DRAKE**¹ [15148], daughter of William DRAKE [15144] and Margaret BELL [15143], was born on 24 Apr 1896 in Campbelltown (Bluff) Southland New Zealand.¹ She married **Reuben SARGEANT** [15149] on 25 Dec 1912 in Bluff, Southland, New Zealand.¹ She died on 28 May 1971 in Bluff.¹

Reuben SARGEANT¹ [15149] was born on 1 Jun 1889 in London, England.¹ He died on 16 Dec 1956 in Bluff.¹ He and Marguerite Alice Daisy DRAKE had the following children:

- +287 Alice Margaret SARGEANT (1913-1979) [16075]
- +288 Charlie SARGEANT () [16079]
- 146. Joseph Angus BELL¹ [15156], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 9 Sep 1895 in Winton, Southland, New Zealand.¹ He died in 1933 in Leeds, Yorkshire, England.¹ He married Mable Elizabeth DRANSFIELD [15157].

Mable Elizabeth DRANSFIELD¹ [15157] was born on 19 Apr 1896 in Batley, Yorkshire, England.¹ She died in 1976 in Leeds.¹ She and Joseph Angus BELL had the following children:

- +289 Mabel BELL (1922-1988) [16065]
- +290 Elizabeth BELL (c. 1925-1966) [16103]
- +291 Tom BELL (1927-1927) [16102]
- 147. Clarence Albert BELL¹ [15158], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 30 Jun 1897 in Dobson, Grey, West Coast, New Zealand.¹ He died on 23 Oct 1987 in Auckland, New Zealand.¹ He married Noeline Aroha Joy BLYTH [15159].

Noeline Aroha Joy BLYTH¹ [15159] was born on 22 Jun 1911 in Paeroa, Hauraki, Waikato, New Zealand.¹ She died on 21 Sep 1993 in Auckland.¹ She and Clarence Albert BELL had the following children:

- +292 Elaine BELL () [16063]
- 148. Laura Ada BELL¹ [15160], daughter of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 22 Jan 1899 in Ngahere, Grey, West Coast, New Zealand.¹ She died on 18 Jun 1978 in Raglan, Waikato, New Zealand.¹ She married John Mathieson LUMSDEN [15161].
- 149. **Ernest Campbell BELL**²⁸⁵ [16099], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 27 Sep 1900 in Short Street, Dunedin, Otago, New Zealand.²⁸⁵ He died on 12 Feb 1977 in Whakatane, Bay of Plenty, New Zealand.²⁸⁵
- 150. **John Stanley BELL**²⁸⁵ [16097], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 6 Nov 1902 in Kotuku, Grey, West Coast, New Zealand.²⁸⁵ He died on 23 Apr 1980 in Hawera, South Taranaki, Taranaki, New Zealand.
- 151. **Herbert Gordon BELL**²⁸⁵ [16098], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 6 Nov 1902 in Kotuku.²⁸⁵ He died on 19 Nov 1902 in Kotuku.²⁸⁵

- 152. **Clara Alice BELL**²⁸⁵ [16096], daughter of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 27 Aug 1904 in Swedes Mill, West Coast, New Zealand.²⁸⁵ She died on 23 Mar 1981 in Auckland.²⁸⁵
- 153. **Jeanette Annie BELL**²⁸⁵ [16095], daughter of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 26 Sep 1906 in Ruru, Grey, West Coast, New Zealand.²⁸⁵ She died on 29 Jul 2001 in uckland, New Zealand.²⁸⁵
- 154. Archibald BELL²⁸⁵ [16094], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 24 Feb 1908 in Ruru.²⁸⁵ He died on 9 Jan 1989 in Wanganui, Whanganui, Manawatu-Wanganui, New Zealand.²⁸⁵
- 155. Murdoch Alan BELL²⁸⁵ ²⁸⁵ [16093], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 5 Feb 1911 in Ruru. He died on 7 Aug 1999 in Auckland.²⁸⁵
- 156. Arthur Robert BELL²⁸⁵ [16092], son of Coll Campbell BELL [15150] and Laura Ada LEE [15151], was born on 8 Feb 1915 in Hawera, Taranaki, New Zealand.²⁸⁵ He died on 24 May 1997 in Blenheim, Marlborough, New Zealand.²⁸⁵

Fifth Generation

157. **Violet Janet HOPWOOD**^{286 287 288} [15629], daughter of Charles Jessie HOPWOOD [15628] and Flora Mae GRIFFIN [15623], was born on 5 Oct 1903 in Tacoma, Washington.^{286 289} She and **Adam Oliver DEROUSSE** [15632] were divorced.²⁸⁷ She married him on 20 Aug 1923 in Tacoma.²⁸⁸ She died on 5 Jan 1970 in Wenatchee, WA.^{290 291} She was buried in Mountain View Memorial Park, Lakewood, WA.²⁹⁰ She married **George Nevin ROLAND** [15634].

Adam Oliver DEROUSSE²⁸⁷ ²⁸⁸ ²⁸⁸ ²⁹² [15632] was born on 1 Dec 1897 in IL.²⁹² He died on 16 Jan 1958.²⁹² He was buried in Rose Hill Memorial Park, Whittier, CA.²⁹² He and Violet Janet HOPWOOD had the following children:

+293 Doris Mae DEROUSSE (1925-2009) [15633]

George Nevin ROLAND^{81 293} [15634] was born in 1906 in Chelan, WA.^{81 293} He died on 28 Sep 1966.²⁹³ He was buried in Mountain View Memorial Park.²⁹³

158. Ronald Charles HOPWOOD^{286 287 294} [15630], son of Charles Jessie HOPWOOD [15628] and Flora Mae GRIFFIN [15623], was born on 15 Feb 1907 in Pierce, WA.^{286 287 294} He married Edith FLEENER [15639] on 2 Oct 1935 in Pierce Co., WA.²⁹⁵ He died on 8 Oct 1935 in Tacoma, WA.²⁹⁶

Edith FLEENER^{297 298} [15639] was born on 4 Aug 1910 in Arkansas.^{297 298 299} She married ? PAPPAS c. 1926.²⁹⁷ She died on 26 Jul 1953 in Seattle, King, WA.²⁹⁸ She was buried in Mountain View Memorial Park.²⁹⁹ She and Ronald Charles HOPWOOD had the following children:

+294 Georgie HOPWOOD (c. 1927-) [15640]

- 159. **William Henry HOPWOOD**^{286 287} [15631], son of Charles Jessie HOPWOOD [15628] and Flora Mae GRIFFIN [15623], was born on 12 May 1909 in Pierce.^{286 287 300} He died on 28 May 1950 in Seattle, WA.³⁰¹ He was buried in Mountain View Memorial Park.³⁰²
- 160. **Wayne S. GRIFFIN**^{90 90} [15643], son of George Pettigrew GRIFFIN [15627] and Lucille L. GAY [15642], was born on 31 May 1923.^{90 303} He died on 30 Jul 2001.³⁰³
- 161. Lucile Geraldine GRIFFIN⁹⁰ [15644], daughter of George Pettigrew GRIFFIN [15627] and Lucille L. GAY [15642], was born on 23 Nov 1931 in Seattle.^{90 304 305} She died on 29 Mar 2001 in King, WA.^{304 305 306} She married **? GANLEY** [15645].
- 162. Douglas M. HOTCHKISS^{94 307} [15590], son of William Minnis HOTCHKISS [15589] and Margaret Mc MCGINNIS [15581], was born on 21 Feb 1912.³⁰⁷ He died on 15 Jul 1971.³⁰⁷ He was buried in Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery, San Diego, CA.³⁰⁷ He married Bevie Tew JOHNSON [15591].

Bevie Tew JOHNSON^{307 308} [15591] was born on 8 Jun 1897 in Kersey, CO.³⁰⁷ She died on 1 Nov 1985 in San Diego, CA.³⁰⁷ She

was buried in Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery.307

163. Margaret May COOK^{103 104} [15596], daughter of Frank Gordon COOK [15595] and Flora C. MCGINNIS [15584], was born c. 1916 in North Dakota.^{103 104}

Margaret May COOK had the following children:

- +295 [unnamed person] () [15597]
- 164. Frances Elizabeth COOK^{103 104 309 310 311} [15598], daughter of Frank Gordon COOK [15595] and Flora C. MCGINNIS [15584], was born on 13 Jun 1918 in Helena, Montana.^{103 104 105 311} She married William Lee MAUPIN [15599] on 1 Jan 1949 in Livingston, MT.³¹⁰ She died on 10 Dec 1988.³¹¹ She was buried in Gruver Cemetery, Gruver, TX.³¹¹

William Lee MAUPIN^{309 310} [15599], son of Wesley E. MAUPIN (1889-1968) [15600] and Belle FAIRBANKS (1876-1951) [15601], was born on 29 Nov 1914 in Hansford, TX.^{310 312 313} He died on 30 Jan 1996.³¹³ He was buried in Gruver Cemetery.³¹³ He and Frances Elizabeth COOK had the following children:

- +296 Wesley Cook MAUPIN (1952-2002) [15603]
- +297 Sherilee MAUPIN () [15605]
- 165. Mary Margaret RUSSELL^{112 113 314} [15613], daughter of William Garnet RUSSELL [15612] and Janette A. MCGINNIS [15585], was born on 25 May 1908 in North Dakota.^{112 113 314} She and ? JOHNSON [15615] were divorced in Unknown.³¹⁴ She died on 12 Sep 1963 in San Antonio, TX.³¹⁴ She was buried in San Fernando Cemetery #2, San Antonio, TX.³¹⁴
- 166. Dorothy Jane RUSSELL^{112 113 315} [15614], daughter of William Garnet RUSSELL [15612] and Janette A. MCGINNIS [15585], was born on 4 Jan 1913 in North Dakota.^{112 113 315} She died on 16 Feb 1950 in San Francisco, CA.³¹⁵ She married Ernest Louis TOTH [15616].

Ernest Louis TOTH^{316 317} [15616] was born on 29 May 1910 in Bridgeport, CT.³¹⁷ He and Dorothy Jane RUSSELL had the following children:

- +298 Janice M. TOTH (1933-1997) [15618]
- +299 Paul R. TOTH (c. 1936-) [15619]
- +300 Patrica L. TOTH (c. 1940-) [15617]
- 167. **Donald MCGINNIS**¹²¹ [15593], son of John F. MCGINNIS [15587] and Unknown [15592], was born c. 1912.¹²¹
- 168. **Douglass MCGINNIS**¹²¹ [15594], son of John F. MCGINNIS [15587] and Unknown [15592], was born c. 1914.¹²¹
- 169. Robert Claude YUILL^{125 127 318 319} [15810], son of Stephen YUILL [15806] and Mina Minion BAILEY [15809], was born on 26 Jun 1901 in Lafayette, IN.^{125 319} He married Nina Irene SHANE [15820] on 23 Jan 1926 in Dayton, OH.³²⁰ He died on 8 Feb 1980 in Easton, PA.³²¹ He was buried in Northampton Memorial Shrine, Easton, PA.³²²

Nina Irene SHANE^{320 318 321} [15820] was born in 1903 in Lafayette.^{323 324} She died on 2 Oct 1983 in Camp Hill, PA.³²³ She was buried in Northampton Memorial Shrine.³²⁴ She and Robert Claude YUILL had the following children:

- +301 Robert William YUILL (1926-) [15821]
- 170. Esther Louise YUILL^{125 325 209 326} [15811], daughter of Stephen YUILL [15806] and Mina Minion BAILEY [15809], was born c. 1907 in Lafayhette, IN.^{125 326} She married Leslie Martin SNYDER [15817] on 2 Sep 1927 in Lafayette.³²⁵ She died on 11 Mar 1975 in Lafayette.³²⁷ She was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens, West Lafayette, IN.³²⁷

Esther's death certificate reports that she born August 27, 1904. This is a bit of a problem. It not only conflicts with the 1910 census where Esther was shown as 3 years old, but the math on the certificate doesn't match up. She is reported to be 67 years old at death in 1975 If the birth date is 1904, that only bring us to 1971. Or, if she died in March 1975 (that much seems certain) and she was 67 years old, that gives us a birth year of 1908. This seems more likely so we would have to conclude that the 1904 birth date is incorrect. Might just be better to stick with "about 1907" since clearly there is something wrong here.

Leslie Martin SNYDER^{127 325 209 326 328} [15817] was born on 27 Aug 1904 in Lafayette.³²⁹ He died on 11 Mar 1982 in Lafayette.³²⁶ ³²⁹ He was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens.³²⁹ He and Esther Louise YUILL had the following children:

- +302 John Robert SNYDER (1928-1994) [15822]
- +303 Thomas Lee SNYDER (1931-) [15823]
- +304 Charles Leslie SNYDER (1933-1997) [15824]
- +305 Janet Louise SNYDER () [15825]
- +306 Marilyn Beth SNYDER (c. 1949-) [15827]
- 171. Elizabeth Lucille YUILL^{126 330 331} [15812], daughter of Stephen YUILL [15806] and Mina Minion BAILEY [15809], was born on 16 Aug 1912 in IN.^{126 332 331} She married William Franklin PATTERSON [15818] on 1 Dec 1937 in Lafayette.³³⁰ She died on 15 Sep 1985 in Lafayette.^{332 331} She was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park, Lafayette, IN.³³¹

William Franklin PATTERSON^{127 330 333 334} [15818] was born on 7 Jul 1905 in West Point, IN.^{333 335} He died on 3 May 1972 in Lafayette.^{335 334} He was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.³³⁴

172. **John Henry YUILL**^{126 127 336 337} [15813], son of Stephen YUILL [15806] and Mina Minion BAILEY [15809], was born on 14 Dec 1916 in Lafayette.^{126 336 338} He married **Ruby Darlene LULL** [15897] on 3 Jul 1940 in Mulberry, IN.³³⁷ He died on 7 Nov 1988 in Lafayette.^{339 338} He was buried in Fairhaven Cemetery, Mulberry, Clinton County, Indiana.³³⁸

Ruby Darlene LULL³³⁷ [15897] was born on 3 Feb 1918 in Patterson, Iowa.³⁴⁰ She died on 8 Apr 2008 in Mulberry.³⁴⁰ She and John Henry YUILL had the following children:

- +307 Ronald Dale YUILL (c. 1941-) [15898]
- +308 Gary Lee YUILL (-) [15899]
- +309 Darrell Lynn YUILL (c. 1948-) [15900]
- 173. Glenn F. YUILL^{126 127 341} [15814], son of Stephen YUILL [15806] and Mina Minion BAILEY [15809], was born on 13 Apr 1920 in Lafeyette IN.^{126 341 342} He married Zella Mae BROWN [15929]. He married Betty J. HILT [15930] in 1971.³⁴³ He died on 19 Feb 1986 in Lafeyette IN.^{344 342} He was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens.³⁴²

Glenn's birth certificate shows him as Forest Glenn Yuill. All other records show him as Glenn F. Yuill.

Zella Mae BROWN^{345 344 346} [15929] was born on 7 Jan 1928 in Deer Creek, IN.^{347 348} She died on 17 Nov 1968 in Lafayette.^{347 348} She was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens.³⁴⁸ She and Glenn F. YUILL had the following children:

- +310 James Forrest YUILL (c. 1948-) [15931]
- +311 Glennetta Jean YUILL (1949-2012) [15933]
- +312 John Stephen YUILL (c. 1957-) [15932]

Betty J. HILT^{344 342 343} [15930] was born on 23 Jul 1921 in Lafayette.^{343 349} She died on 27 Oct 2005 in Lafayette.^{343 349} She was buried in Isley Cemetery, Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, Indiana, USA.³⁴⁹ She married ? WALLACE.

174. Mary Jane YUILL^{126 350 351} [15815], daughter of Stephen YUILL [15806] and Mina Minion BAILEY [15809], was born on 26 Nov 1922 in Lafayette.^{126 350} She married Orval Landis ROYER [15974] on 26 Nov 1942 in Lafayette.³⁵¹ She died on 13 Feb 1944 in Lafayette.^{352 353} She was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.³⁵³

Orval Landis ROYER^{351 354} [15974] was born on 3 Nov 1923 in Stockwell, IN.³⁵⁴ He died on 23 Aug 1989 in TX.^{355 356} He was buried in Cook Walden Forest Oaks Memorial Park, Austin, TX.³⁵⁵

175. Clarence Leroy YUILL^{134 357} [15979], son of Roy YUILL [15805] and Hannah Jane JORDAN [15978], was born on 21 Jun 1903 in Lafayette.³⁵⁷ He married Rose Margaret MUGG [15980] on 22 May 1921 in Lafayette.³⁵⁸ He married Dortha Marie STEPHENS [15983] in 1937.³⁵⁹ He died on 25 Jul 1961 in Toledo, OH.³⁶⁰ He was buried in Farmer's Institute Cemetery, Romney, IN.³⁶⁰

Rose Margaret MUGG³⁵⁸ [15980] was born on 8 Dec 1901.^{361 362} She died on 24 Jan 1972 in Connersville, IN.³⁶² She and

Clarence Leroy YUILL had the following children:

- +313 Infant YUILL (1924-1924) [15981]
- +314 Clarice June YUILL (1926-1939) [15982]

Dortha Marie STEPHENS^{360 359 363 364} [15983] was born on 27 Jul 1905 in Camby, IN.^{359 363} She died on 4 Jun 1980 in Bowling Green, OH.^{359 363} She was buried in Farmer's Institute Cemetery.³⁶³ She and Clarence Leroy YUILL had the following children:

- +315 Clarence Carl YUILL (1940-) [15984]
- +316 Sharon Lu Anne YUILL (1944-2018) [15986]
- 176. Helen Mae JORDAN^{34 365 366} [15802], daughter of Wilbur M. JORDAN [15801] and Anna YUILL [15798], was born on 6 Nov 1910 in Lafayette.^{34 366 367} She married Robert Leonard ORTH [16035] on 5 Jun 1937 in Mishawaka, IN.^{365 368} She died on 5 Jun 2001 in South Bend, IN.^{366 367} She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery, Lafayette, IL.³⁶⁷

Robert Leonard ORTH^{365 369 368} [16035] was born on 1 Sep 1913 in Lafeyette IN.^{369 368 370} He died on 2 Aug 2005 in Mishawaks, IN.^{370 368} He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.³⁷⁰

- 177. **May JORDAN**³⁴ [15803], daughter of Wilbur M. JORDAN [15801] and Anna YUILL [15798], was born.
- 178. **Edward Hiram STUTTLE**^{160 160 160 161 371 163} [15999], son of Benjamin Franklin STUTTLE [15807] and Ada S. YUILL [15800], was born on 16 Apr 1913 in Orange Twp., IN.^{160 371 372 163} He married **Lucile C. BROWN** [16015] on 16 Jan 1937.^{372 373} He died on 30 Jan 1991 in Toledo.³⁷⁴

Lucile C. BROWN^{372 373} [16015] was born on 8 Apr 1915 in Cove, MI.^{373 375} She died on 8 Apr 1997 in Lucas, OH.^{376 375} She was buried in Ottawa Hills Memorial Park, Ottawa Hills, OH.³⁷⁵ She and Edward Hiram STUTTLE had the following children:

- +317 Patricia Louise STUTTLE (1940-2010) [16016]
- +318 Gary STUTTLE () [16030]
- +319 Dennis Gregory STUTTLE (1948-2005) [16031]
- 179. **Doris Louise STUTTLE**^{160 160 161 377 378} [16000], daughter of Benjamin Franklin STUTTLE [15807] and Ada S. YUILL [15800], was born on 26 Dec 1916 in Andersonville, IN.^{160 377 379} She married **Robert Richard NEWCOMB** [16002] on 1 Jan 1940 in OH.³⁷⁷ She died on 5 Oct 2001.³⁷⁹ She was buried in Ottawa Hills Memorial Park.³⁸⁰

The SS Applications and Claims Index for Doris report a different birth date - same month and day as her marriage recird but 1915 instead of 1916. Find A Grave reports yet another birth date for Doris - December 21, 1916.^{379,380}

Robert Richard NEWCOMB^{161 377 378} [16002] was born on 14 Jun 1915 in Kunkle, OH.^{377 378 381} He died in 1976.³⁸¹ He was buried in Ottawa Hills Memorial Park.³⁸¹ He and Doris Louise STUTTLE had the following children:

- +320 Robert Richard Newcomb, JR. (1946-) [16032]
- 180. James Joseph STUTTLE^{160 161 382 383} [16001], son of Benjamin Franklin STUTTLE [15807] and Ada S. YUILL [15800], was born on 10 May 1920 in Indianapois, IN.^{160 384} He married Blanche Marian DELLABONA [16003] on 5 Dec 1944 in Pinellas, Florida.³⁸² He married Gloria June KRUSE [16004] on 10 Sep 1949 in Indianapois.^{384 383} He died on 28 Mar 1984.³⁸⁵

Blanche Marian DELLABONA^{382 386} [16003] was born on 8 Jun 1918 in Cleveland, OH.^{386 387} She married Herbert C. HINCHMAN in Jul 1941.³⁸⁶ She died on 11 Dec 1996 in Toledo, Lucas, Ohio.^{386 387} She married ? STEININGER.

Before July 1941³⁸⁶

Gloria June KRUSE³⁸⁴ ³⁸³ [16004] was born on 24 Feb 1928 in Indianapois.³⁸³ ³⁸⁸ She died on 10 Feb 2003.³⁸⁸ She was buried in Woodlawn Cemetery, Toledo, OH.³⁸⁹ She married ? CSIZMAR. She and James Joseph STUTTLE had the following children:

- +321 Linda L. STUTTLE (1949-) [16012]
- +322 James J. Stuttle, II (c. 1954-) [16008]

181. Adele YUILL^{168 170 390 391} [15693], daughter of Clyde Dewitt YUILL [15691] and Elizabeth Leona JUVER [15692], was born on 13 Feb 1901 in IL.³⁹² She married David M. GREENE [15694] c. 1921.^{390 390} She died in Nov 1975.^{392 393} She was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Park 1, Joliet, IL.³⁹³

David M. GREENE^{170 390 391 394} [15694] was born in 1898.³⁹⁴ He died in 1969.³⁹⁴ He was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Park 1.³⁹⁴ He and Adele YUILL had the following children:

- +323 David Greene, JR. (c. 1922-) [15695]
- +324 Ardis Mae GREENE (1923-2017) [15697]
- +325 Ione Elizabeth GREENE (c. 1925-) [15698]
- +326 Lois Adorable GREENE (1926-2010) [15699]
- +327 James Eugene GREENE (c. 1933-) [15700]
- +328 Judy GREENE () [15704]
- 182. Mildred Lucille YUILL^{175 395 396 177} [15766], daughter of George Nordyke YUILL [15722] and Rose May MILLER [15765], was born on 8 May 1907 in IN.^{175 397 398} She married Cecil James WILSON [15773] on 2 Oct 1929 in Tinppecanoe County, IN.³⁹⁷ She died on 2 Jan 1995 in Ash Flat AR.³⁹⁹ She was buried in Oaklawn Cemetery, Cherokee Village, Arkansas.³⁹⁸

Cecil James WILSON^{180 397 395} [15773] was born on 25 Nov 1906 in Covington, IN.³⁹⁵ He died on 3 Dec 1987 in Sharp County, AR.⁴⁰⁰ He was buried in Oaklawn Cemetery.⁴⁰⁰ He and Mildred Lucille YUILL had the following children:

- +329 Dale Edwin WILSON (1931-2011) [15776]
- +330 Joyce Marlene WILSON (1933-) [15777]
- 183. Edward Miller YUILL^{175 181 401 396 177} [15767], son of George Nordyke YUILL [15722] and Rose May MILLER [15765], was born on 4 Jul 1908 in Lafayette.^{175 401 402} He died on 28 Jan 1973 in Lafayette.^{403 402} He was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.⁴⁰²
- 184. **George Richard YUILL**^{175 404 177} [15768], son of George Nordyke YUILL [15722] and Rose May MILLER [15765], was born on 25 Apr 1913 in Lafayette.^{175 404} He died on 17 Mar 1940 in Lafayette.^{405 406} He was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.^{405 406}
- 185. Martha Ellen YUILL^{175 180 407 408} [15769], daughter of George Nordyke YUILL [15722] and Rose May MILLER [15765], was born on 20 Jul 1915 in Lafayette.^{175 407 409} She married Charles Devereaux LAPLANTE [15772] on 1 Jan 1936 in Lafayette.⁴⁰⁸ She died on 23 Dec 1987 in Lafayette.^{410 409} She was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.⁴⁰⁹

Charles Devereaux LAPLANTE^{180 408 411 409} [15772] was born on 28 Mar 1913 in Pine Village, IN.^{411 412} He died on 30 Dec 1996 in Lafayette.^{413 412} He was buried in Rest Haven Memorial Park.⁴¹² He and Martha Ellen YUILL had the following children:

- +331 Janice Kay LAPLANTE () [15774]
- 186. Margaret YUILL¹⁹³ [15785], daughter of Walter Louis YUILL [15719] and Josephene A. DAHM [15783], was born c. 1907 in IN.¹⁹³
- 187. Alta Louise YUILL^{193 414 415} [15786], daughter of Walter Louis YUILL [15719] and Josephene A. DAHM [15783], was born on 26 Nov 1913 in Lafayette.^{193 414 416} She married Louis Richard HALSEMA [15787] on 27 Jun 1932 in Lafayette, Tippecanoe, IN.^{415 417 418} She died on 24 May 1976 in Lafayette.^{417 416 418} She was buried in Saint Boniface Cemetery, Lafayette, Tippecanoe County, IN.⁴¹⁶

Louis Richard HALSEMA^{197 415 419} [15787] was born on 4 Jun 1904 in Lafayette.⁴²⁰ He died on 4 Jan 1988 in Lafayette.⁴¹⁸ He was buried in Saint Boniface Cemetery.⁴²⁰ He and Alta Louise YUILL had the following children:

- +332 Daniel Duane HALSEMA (1933-2008) [15788]
- 188. Robert James YUILL⁴²¹ [15741], son of James Robertson Yuill, JR [15720] and Olive B. KEACH [15725], was born on 20 Oct 1920.^{421 422} He died on 23 Dec 1925 in Lafayette.^{421 422} He was buried in IOOF Brookston Cemetery, White County, Brookston, IN.^{421 422}

189. Edna Ruth YUILL^{207 423} [15726], daughter of James Robertson Yuill, JR [15720] and Olive B. KEACH [15725], was born on 11 Jun 1924 in Lafayette.^{424 425} She married Charles Ralph SHULTHEIS [15727] on 16 Jan 1944 in Pyrmont, IN.⁴²³ She died on 29 Jan 1979 in Lafayette.⁴²⁴ She was buried in Pyrmont Cemetery, Pyrmont, Carroll County, IN.⁴²⁵

Charles Ralph SHULTHEIS^{207 423 426} [15727], son of Elbert SHULTHEIS (-) [15735], was born on 13 Sep 1920 in Clay Twp., IN.^{427 426} He died on 30 May 2008 in Delphi, IN.^{427 426} He was buried in Pyrmont Cemetery.^{427 428 426} He and Edna Ruth YUILL had the following children:

- +333 Marilyn K. SHULTHEIS () [15736]
- +334 Sharon Fay SHULTHEIS () [15737]
- 190. **Frank Lee YUILL**⁴²⁹ [15742], son of James Robertson Yuill, JR [15720] and Olive B. KEACH [15725], was born on 12 Apr 1927 in IN.⁴²⁹ He died on 14 Apr 1927 in Lafayette.⁴²⁹ He was buried in IOOF Brookston Cemetery.⁴²⁹
- 191. Mary Ann YUILL^{423 430 431} [15734], daughter of James Robertson Yuill, JR [15720] and Olive B. KEACH [15725], was born on 9 May 1929.^{432 431} She married Wayne W. WORKMAN [15740] on 25 Mar 1961 in Pyrmont.⁴³⁰ She died of Suffocation in Tractor accident on 22 Aug 1968 in Hope IN.^{432 431}

Wayne W. WORKMAN⁴³⁰ [15740] was born on 3 Sep 1929 in Calhoun County, Iowa.⁴³³ He died on 16 Feb 2009 in Franklin, IN.^{434 434} He was buried in Hope Moravian Cemetery, Hope, IN.^{434 433}

192. Beverly Ann YUILL^{209 435} [15744], daughter of Dewey A. YUILL [15721] and Margaret MORROW [15743], was born on 30 Aug 1923 in Lafayette.^{209 436} She married Hillard Morris HAMMOCK [15746] c. 1946.⁴³⁷ She died on 13 Sep 2013.⁴³⁶ She was buried in Hollly Hill Cemetery, Port Saint Joe, Florida.⁴³⁶

From the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on April 15, 1924.

Made Navy Nurse With Ensign Rank - Miss Beverly Ann Yuill, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Dewey A. Yuill, 1144 North Eighteenth street, who recently enlisted in the Navy Nurses' corps, has received orders and departed for Philadelphia, Pa. Miss Yuill is a 1944 graduate of the Lafayette Home hospital school of nursing and has been on the staff at the Methodist hospital, Indianapolis. She has been commissioned an ensign.⁴³⁵

Hillard Morris HAMMOCK^{211 436 437 438} [15746] was born on 6 May 1924 in Lake Wales, FL.⁴³⁸ He died on 12 Sep 2014.^{438 439} He was buried in Holly Hill Cemetery.⁴³⁸ He and Beverly Ann YUILL had the following children:

- +335 Alan HAMMOCK (-) [15753]
- +336 Jan HAMMOCK () [15757]
- +337 Suzanne HAMMOCK () [15760]
- 193. **Richard Earle YUILL**^{209 440} [15745], son of Dewey A. YUILL [15721] and Margaret MORROW [15743], was born on 22 Sep 1932 in IN.^{209 440 441} He died on 15 Jun 1950 in Lafayette.^{442 441} He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.⁴⁴¹
- 194. [unnamed person] [15759] was the child of Dewey A. YUILL [15721] and Margaret MORROW [15743].
- 195. Frances YUILL²¹⁵ [15653], daughter of Charles Ronald YUILL [15646] and Hessie Maud MULKINS [15650], was born c. 1900 in Cook County, Indiana.^{443 215} She married Gust F. JOHNSON [15654].

Gust F. JOHNSON^{215 443 444} [15654] was born on 1 Feb 1894 in Maywood, IL.⁴⁴⁵ He and Frances YUILL had the following children:

- +338 Dorothy Irene JOHNSON (1918-2002) [15655]
- 196. **Charles Ronald YUILL**^{215 446 447} [15651], son of Charles Ronald YUILL [15646] and Hessie Maud MULKINS [15650], was born on 2 Sep 1904 in Atlanta, GA.^{215 447} He died on 18 Feb 1979 in Cook County, IL.⁴⁴⁸ He married **Fiona ?** [15661].

Fiona ?⁴⁴⁶ [15661] was born c. 1902.⁴⁴⁶ She and Charles Ronald YUILL had the following children:

+339 Audrey HALL (-) [15662]

197. Leah B. YUILL^{215 449} [15652], daughter of Charles Ronald YUILL [15646] and Hessie Maud MULKINS [15650], was born c. 1909 in Indiana.⁴⁴⁹ She married Donald Ross STORM [15663] c. 1925.^{450 449} They were divorced bef 1953.²⁴⁷ She married James H. MCDERMOTT [15671] on 4 Apr 1953.⁴⁵¹

Donald Ross STORM^{450 449 452 449 453} [15663] was born on 28 Mar 1896 in New Lenox, IL.⁴⁴⁹ He died on 17 Feb 1986.^{449 454 453} He was buried in Glendale Cemetery, Des Moines, Iowa.⁴⁵⁵ He married Helen ? He and Leah B. YUILL had the following children:

- +340 Donna STORM (c. 1927-) [15664]
- +341 Donald C. STORM (c. 1933-) [15665]
- +342 Carol P. STORM (c. 1935-) [15666]
- +343 Robert M. STORM (c. 1940-) [15667]
- 198. Murial YUILL⁴⁵⁶ [15689], daughter of Emil Kaiser YUILL [15648] and Hazel N. ANDERSON [15673], was born on 30 Sep 1924 in Frankfort, IN.⁴⁵⁶ She died on 17 Feb 1995 in South Bend.⁴⁵⁷ She was buried in Oak Grove Cemetery, Mill Creek, IN.⁴⁵⁷ ⁴⁵⁸ She married Walter Drew HORNING [15690].

Walter Drew HORNING^{457 458 459} [15690] was born on 3 Jul 1913 in LaPorte, IN.⁴⁵⁸ He died on 13 Jan 2002 in LaPorte.⁴⁵⁸ He was buried in Oak Grove Cemetery.⁴⁵⁸

The death certificate for Walter D. Hornig shows that he was born July 3, 1913 in LaPorte, IN and died January 13, 2002 in LaPorte, IN. Burial in Oak Grove Cemetery, Mill Creek, IN.

The SS Applications and Claims Index shows that Walter was Walter Drew Hornig born July 4, 1912. The birth date on his death certificate is July 3, 1913.

199. Jean Pauline YUILL^{226 460 461} [15675], daughter of Emil Kaiser YUILL [15648] and Ruth Hazelton LOWE [15674], was born on 9 Oct 1914 in Lafayette.^{226 460 462} She married Edward Lemoine SWIFT [15676] on 5 Dec 1936 in IN.⁴⁶⁰ She died on 3 Aug 1993 in IN.⁴⁶²

Edward Lemoine SWIFT^{233 460 461} [15676] was born on 17 Apr 1916 in Frankfort.⁴⁶³ He died on 14 Feb 1990.⁴⁶³ He and Jean Pauline YUILL had the following children:

- +344 Suzanne SWIFT (1938-1992) [15677]
- +345 Edward Lemoine Swift, JR. (1939-2012) [15678]
- +346 Lynette SWIFT () [15685]
- 200. **James F. SMITH**¹³ [5721], son of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born in Oct 1880 in Grey Co., Ontario.¹³
- 201. **Mina Maud SMITH**¹³ [5722], daughter of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 27 May 1882 in Osprey Twp., Grey Co., Ontario.¹³ She married **Wm. T. POOLE** [5729] on 9 Nov 1898.¹³

Wm. T. POOLE¹³ [5729], son of Thomas POOLE (-) [5732] and Mary CRAWFORD (-) [5733], was born on 20 Dec 1877 in Osprey Twp.¹³ He and Mina Maud SMITH had the following children:

- +347 Dortha Jane POOLE (1901-) [5730]
- +348 Mary Bell POOLE (1903-) [5731]
- 202. Margaret Elizabeth SMITH¹³ [5723], daughter of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 22 Feb 1884 in Osprey Twp.¹³
- 203. Alma S. SMITH¹³ [5724], daughter of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 25 Aug 1886 in Osprey Twp.¹³

- 204. **Francis Jane SMITH**¹³ [5725], daughter of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 25 Oct 1888 in Osprey Twp.¹³
- 205. William Courtland SMITH¹³ [5726], son of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 30 Jan 1892.¹³
- 206. Wilfred Harold SMITH¹³ [5727], son of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 14 Dec 1895 in Osprey Twp.¹³
- 207. Lola May SMITH¹³ [5728], daughter of William SMITH [5713] and Sara Jane LANG [3278], was born on 11 Jun 1903 in Osprey Twp.¹³
- 208. Sadie LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3434], daughter of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], married ? MCCLELLAND [3435].

? MCCLELLAND⁴⁶⁴ [3435] and Sadie LANG had the following children:

- +349 Tammy MCCLELLAND (-) [3436]
- +350 Ron MCCLELLAND () [3437]
- 209. **Dorothy Bell LANG**⁴⁹ [3379], daughter of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born on 21 Sep 1892 in Balaclava, Grey Co.⁴⁹ She died on 26 Feb 1913.⁴⁹ She married **Sherlock BLACKMORE** [3380].
- 210. Valentine Arnold LANG⁴⁹ [3373], son of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born on 31 Oct 1894 in Owen Sound, Ontario.⁴⁹ He died on 9 Dec 1925. He married **Beatrice REID** [3374].
- 211. Gladys Anne LANG⁴⁹ [3376], daughter of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born on 6 Jun 1897 in Owen Sound.⁴⁹ She married Russel LYNCH [3377] in 1917.⁴⁹ She died on 1 Feb 1920.⁴⁹
- 212. Austin Cleveland LANG⁴⁹ [3378], son of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born on 2 Jul 1903 in Owen Sound.⁴⁹ He died of Died having tonsils removed on 11 Mar 1921.⁴⁹
- 213. William LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3444], son of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born bef 1910.⁴⁶⁴ He died in 1990.⁴⁶⁴

William LANG had the following children:

- +351 William LANG () [3445]
- +352 Betty LANG () [3446]
- +353 Sharon LANG () [3447]
- +354 Patricia LANG () [3448]
- +355 Dorothy LANG () [3449]
- +356 Peggy LANG () [3457]
- 214. **James Dalton LANG**⁴⁶⁴ [3438], son of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born in 1910.⁴⁶⁴ He married **Gertrude Della CRIPPS** [3439] in 1932.⁴⁶⁴ He died in 1987.⁴⁶⁴

Gertrude Della CRIPPS⁴⁶⁴ [3439] died in Aug 2000 in Lee Manor Nursing Home, Owen Sound.⁴⁶⁴ She and James Dalton LANG had the following children:

- +357 James Dalton LANG () [3441]
- +358 Valentyne Stafford LANG () [3442]
- +359 Paul Ronald LANG () [3443]
- 215. **Ronald Bell LANG**⁴⁹ [3375], son of James LANG [3279] and Sara Jane MCREYNOLDS [3370], was born on 23 Feb 1913 in Owen Sound.⁴⁹ He died on 22 Jan 1944.⁴⁹ He married **? MCREYNOLDS** [3381].

? MCREYNOLDS⁴⁹ [3381] was the daughter of Courtland Campbell MCREYNOLDS (-) [3382] and Olof Julianna ULFARSSON (-) [3383].

216. Muriel May LANG⁴⁶⁵ [17753], daughter of Joseph LANG [3280], married ? CALDER [17754].

? CALDER⁴⁶⁵ [17754] and Muriel May LANG had the following children:

- +360 Sandra CALDER () [17755]
- 217. Harry Edward THORNBURY^{13 466} [3285], son of Thomas Edward THORNBURY [3173] and Almira MORTON [3283], was born on 22 Feb 1895.^{13 466}
- 218. **Myra Victoria THORNBURY**¹³ [3284], daughter of Thomas Edward THORNBURY [3173] and Almira MORTON [3283], was born on 3 Mar 1898.¹³
- 219. **Ione LORRAINETHORNBURY**¹³ [3460], daughter of Thomas Edward THORNBURY [3173] and Almira MORTON [3283], was born in 1917 in Feversham, Ontario.¹³ She married **Roy BOELL** [3461].

Roy BOELL¹³ [3461] and Ione LORRAINETHORNBURY had the following children:

+361 Roy BOELL (-) [3462]

- 220. **William Alvin BELL**⁵¹ [3344], son of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Bernice May J. GREENAWAY [3305], was born in 1924.¹³ He died in 1974.¹³ He was buried in Trinity Presbyterian Cemetery, Collingwood, ON.⁵¹
- 221. Murray BELL⁵¹ [3345] was the son of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Bernice May J. GREENAWAY [3305].
- 222. Bernice BELL⁵¹ [3346] was the daughter of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Bernice May J. GREENAWAY [3305].
- 223. **Donald BELL**¹³ [3423] was the son of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Bernice May J. GREENAWAY [3305].
- 224. Stanley BELL¹³ [3424] was the son of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Bernice May J. GREENAWAY [3305].
- 225. William Stanley BELL⁵¹ [3331], son of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Margaret Jane CARR [3328], was born in 1895.⁵¹

The Dudalk paper states that William came from British Columbia to visit his mother in 1967.

- 226. Ada BELL⁵¹ [3332] was the daughter of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Margaret Jane CARR [3328].
- 227. Donald Bruce BELL⁵¹ [3333], son of William Baxter BELL [3192] and Margaret Jane CARR [3328], was born on 1 Sep 1901 in Singhampton, Ontario. He was in Worked at Goodyear Rubber Co., Toronto, ON.⁵¹ He married Helen Mary MURPHY [3342] btw Jun 1950 and Oct 1952 in St. Leo's Church, Toronto, ON.²³⁹ He died in Aug 1966.⁵¹ He was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Toronto, ON.⁵¹ He married Madelaine Lenore ANDERSON [3334].

Donald grew up on the farm in Singhampton. He moved to Toronto in 1927 - 1928 and worked at Goodyear Rubber Co. until his death in August 1966. He was due to retire the next week.

Madelaine Lenore ANDERSON⁵¹ [3334] died in 1950.⁵¹ She was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery.⁵¹ She and Donald Bruce BELL had the following children:

- +362 Donald Richard BELL (1928-1929) [3335]
- +363 Marilyn Ann BELL (1942-1948) [3336]
- +364 Cheryl Susan BELL (1945-) [3337]

Helen Mary MURPHY⁵¹ [3342] was the daughter of John MURPHY (-) [3352] and Mary ? (-) [3353]. She and Donald Bruce BELL had the following children:

- +365 Michael Richard BELL (1952-) [3343]
- 228. Vera Maude HUGHSON^{467 57} [3470], daughter of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born on 24 Apr 1898 in Singhampton, ON.^{467 57} She died c. 1908.⁴⁶⁷
- 229. **George Russell HUGHSON**^{467 57} [3469], son of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born on 18 Mar 1901 in Singhampton.^{467 57} He married **Margaret LATCHFORD** [11388].
- 230. **Eva Blanch HUGHSON**^{467 57} [3471], daughter of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born on 8 Jan 1903 in Singhampton.^{467 57} She married **Leslie MACKIE** [12643].
- 231. **Clifford Frederick HUGHSON**^{467 468} [3463] (also known as Clifford EDGAR), son of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born in 1905 in Singhampton.⁴⁶⁷ He married **Lydia Isabell UDELL** [3466] on 27 Aug 1924 in Shelburne, ON.⁴⁶⁸ He died of Premature birth in Mar 1963 in Toronto, Ontario.

Lydia Isabell UDELL^{467 468} [3466] was born in Apr 1906.⁴⁶⁸ She died in 1996. She and Clifford Frederick HUGHSON had the following children:

- +366 Eddie HUGHSON () [12644]
- +367 Gladys HUGHSON () [12648]
- +368 Innis HUGHSON () [12645]
- +369 Isobel HUGHSON () [12649]
- +370 Jackie HUGHSON () [12646]
- +371 Clifford George HUGHSON (1928-1928) [12647]
- +372 John HUGHSON (1935-) [3464]
- 232. **Minerva Marion HUGHSON**⁴⁶⁷ [3473], daughter of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born in 1907 in Singhampton.⁴⁶⁷ She married **Earl O'BRIEN** [12650].

Earl O'BRIEN⁴⁶⁷ [12650] and Minerva Marion HUGHSON had the following children:

- +373 Marion O'BRIEN () [12651]
- +374 Alice O'BRIEN () [12652]
- +375 Donna Marie O'BRIEN () [12653]
- +376 Marie O'BRIEN () [12654]
- +377 Ross O'BRIEN () [12655]
- 233. **Eulallia HUGHSON**^{467 57} [3472], daughter of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born on 13 Nov 1908 in Singhampton.^{467 57} She died in 1990. She married **Innis SPENCE** [12656].

Innis SPENCE⁴⁶⁷ [12656] and Eulallia HUGHSON had the following children:

+378	Joan SPENCE (-) [12657]
. 270	I ODENICE $()$ [10(50]

- +379 June SPENCE () [12658]
- 234. Wentworth Ross HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [3468], son of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born in 1911 in Singhampton.⁴⁶⁷ He married Mary Catherine WILSON [3476].

Wentworth always loved hats of any kind.

Mary Catherine WILSON⁴⁶⁷ [3476] (also known as KAY) was born on 26 Oct 1914 in Collingwood, ON.⁴⁶⁷

- 235. **Mary Dorothy HUGHSON**⁴⁶⁷ [3474], daughter of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born in 1913 in Singhampton.⁴⁶⁷ She married **Jack ALLAN** [12659].
- 236. **Elwood Osburn HUGHSON**^{13 467} [3426] (also known as JACK), son of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born in 1915 in Singhampton.^{13 467} He died on 22 Feb 1991 in Toronto.¹³ He was buried in Westmount

Baptist Cemetery, Collingwood, Ont. He married Merryl K. DAVIDSON [3427].

Merryl K. DAVIDSON^{13 467} [3427] was born in 1916.¹³ She died on 6 Sep 2000 in Collingwood, Ont.¹³ She was buried in Westmount Baptist Cemetery. She and Elwood Osburn HUGHSON had the following children:

- +380 Laurie Allan HUGHSON (1939-) [3428]
- +381 Linda HUGHSON (1946-) [3432]
- 237. Olive Irene HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [3475], daughter of George Edgar HUGHSON [3202] and Alice Maud Mary BELL [2872], was born in 1919 in Singhampton.⁴⁶⁷ She died in Oct 1992.⁴⁶⁹ She married **Kenneth William KAITTING** [12662].

From the Flesherton Advance, Flesherton, ON.

February 10, 1937 - "Miss Olive Hughson of Singhampton is visiting for a time with Mr. and Mrs. Kaitting and son Ken.".

Kenneth William KAITTING^{467 469} [12662], son of William KAITTING (-) [12667], was born in 1909.⁴⁶⁹ He died on 8 Dec 1999 in Kitchener, ON.⁴⁶⁹

From the Flesherton Advance, Flesherton, ON.

April 28, 1948 - "Mr. and Mrs. Ken Kaitting and son, Wayne, of Preston spent the week end with the former's parents, Mr. and Mrs. Wm. Kaitting.".

Kenneth William KAITTING and Olive Irene HUGHSON had the following children:

- +382 Wayne KAITTING () [12663]
- +383 Murray KAITTING () [12664]
- +384 Garry KAITTING () [12665]
- +385 Gail KAITTING () [12666]
- 238. Katherine Elizabeth LEONARD⁴⁷⁰ [15095], daughter of Robert William LEONARD [3422] and Elizabeth BELL [3193], married George Edwin Sterling HARDING [15096].

George Edwin Sterling HARDING⁴⁷⁰ [15096] and Katherine Elizabeth LEONARD had the following children:

+386 Carol Judith HARDING (-) [15097]

- 239. William Sebert EDELEN^{14 471} [3415], son of Mark Siebert EDELEN [3414] and Annie Theresa BELL [3199], married Eva Marie BABCOCK [15094].
- 240. **Richard Malcolm EDELEN**¹⁴ [3416] was the son of Mark Siebert EDELEN [3414] and Annie Theresa BELL [3199].
- 241. **George Vance Foster EDELEN**¹⁴ [3417], son of Mark Siebert EDELEN [3414] and Annie Theresa BELL [3199], was born in 1924 in Collingwood.¹⁴ He married **UNKNOWN** [3418].

UNKNOWN [3418] and George Vance Foster EDELEN had the following children:

- +387 Jan EDELEN () [3419] +388 Richard Malcolm EDELEN (-) [3420]
- 242. Orel RUSK⁵⁸ [3104], daughter of Angus RUSK [3098] and Rose THEAKSON [3103], married Milton DAVIS [3105].
- 243. Elva RUSK⁵⁸ [3106] was the daughter of Angus RUSK [3098] and Rose THEAKSON [3103].
- 244. **Margaret RUSK**⁵⁸ [3107], daughter of Angus RUSK [3098] and Rose THEAKSON [3103], was born in Revanna, Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸ She married **Hector GOLDSMITH** [3108] in St. George's Rectory, Clarksburg, Ontario.⁵⁸

Hector GOLDSMITH⁵⁸ [3108] was born in Clarksburg, Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸

245. Annie Aleda RUSK⁵⁸ [3109], daughter of Angus RUSK [3098] and Rose THEAKSON [3103], was born in Ravenna, Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸ She married George Arnold MITCHELL [3110] on 15 Dec 1920 in Manse @ Meford, Ontario, Canada.⁵⁸

George Arnold MITCHELL⁵⁸ [3110] was born in Clarksburg.⁵⁸

- 246. **Charles Elwood RUSK**⁵⁸ [3111], daughter of Angus RUSK [3098] and Rose THEAKSON [3103], was born on 7 May 1900 in Ravenna.⁵⁸ She died on 18 Nov 1918 in Limerick, Sk.⁵⁸
- 247. **George RUSK**^{59 246} [12619], son of Thomas RUSK , Jr. [3127] and Mary Elizabeth THOMSON [3128], was born c. 1905 in SK.²⁴⁶
- 248. Jean E. RUSK^{59 246} [12620], daughter of Thomas RUSK, Jr. [3127] and Mary Elizabeth THOMSON [3128], was born c. 1909 in SK.²⁴⁶
- 249. **Donald RUSK**^{59 246} [12621], son of Thomas RUSK , Jr. [3127] and Mary Elizabeth THOMSON [3128], was born c. 1911 in SK.²⁴⁶
- 250. Andrew RUSK^{59 246} [12622] (also known as NEIL?), son of Thomas RUSK , Jr. [3127] and Mary Elizabeth THOMSON [3128], was born c. 1913 in SK.²⁴⁶
- 251. Stanley RUSK²⁴⁶ [12638], son of John RUSK [3129] and Isabella M. ? [12630], was born c. 1895 in Ontario.²⁴⁶
- 252. Harry RUSK²⁴⁶ [12639], son of John RUSK [3129] and Isabella M. ? [12630], was born c. 1901 in Ontario.²⁴⁶
- 253. **Emma June RUSK**^{59 58} [12623], daughter of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 9 Jun 1923.⁵⁸ She died on 9 Jun 1923.⁵⁸
- 254. **David Thomas RUSK**⁵⁹ [12624], son of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 31 May 1925.⁵⁸ He married **Ellen YEO** [12634] in Hudson Bay, SK.⁵⁸ He died in 1990.⁵⁸
- 255. Hilliard Earle RUSK^{59 58} [12625], son of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 11 May 1927.⁵⁸ He married Kathleen RIETER [12635] in Kerrobert, SK.⁵⁸
- 256. **Burton Edward RUSK**^{59 58} [12626], son of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 16 May 1931 in Shellbrook, SK.⁵⁸ He married **Kris SUTHERLAND** [12636] in Naramata, British Columbia.⁵⁸
- 257. Howard Theodore RUSK^{58 59} [3142], son of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 16 May 1931 in Shellbrook.^{58 472} He married Adeline FRISKE [3143] on 20 Jun 1953 in Arborfield, SK.⁵⁸ He died in 2003.⁴⁷²

Adeline FRISKE⁵⁸ [3143] was born on 22 Aug 1932 in Saskatoon, SK.⁵⁸ She and Howard Theodore RUSK had the following children:

+389 Cliff RUSK (-) [3144]

- 258. Leonard Joseph RUSK^{59 58} [12627], son of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 16 Mar 1933.⁵⁸ He died on 16 Mar 1933.⁵⁸
- 259. Margaret Lydia Delle RUSK^{59 58} [12628], daughter of John RUSK [3129] and Mary Elizabeth WOODARD [3130], was born on 27 Aug 1936 in Shellbrook.⁵⁸ She married Paul PERCH [12637].

Paul PERCH⁵⁸ [12637] was born on 8 Aug 1926 in Dauphin, Manitoba.⁵⁸

- 260. Kathleen LEE⁵⁹ [12629] was the daughter of Frank Reginald LEE [3141] and Mary Helen RUSK [3140].
- 261. Edna Gertrude ROBINSON^{14 13} [2580], daughter of William John ROBINSON [76] and Alice Jane TAYLOR [35], was born

on 24 Nov 1904 in Hamilton, Ontario, Canada.^{14 13} She married **William ST. JOHN** [2585] in 1922.¹⁴ She married **Goodman PETTIGREW** [2588] aft 1929.¹⁴ She died on 8 Jul 1986 in Stoney Creek, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴ She experienced Divorced in Goodman Pettigrew, no dates.¹⁴

William ST. JOHN¹⁴ [2585] was born in 1900.¹⁴ He died in Jul 1936 in Stoney Creek.¹⁴ He and Edna Gertrude ROBINSON had the following children:

- +390 Thelma ST. JOHN (1923-1996) [2586]
- +391 June ST. JOHN (1929-) [2587]
- 262. Andrew Wallace ROBINSON¹³ [3684], son of William John ROBINSON [76] and Alice Jane TAYLOR [35], was born on 2 Oct 1906 in Hamilton.¹³ He had a medical condition of Cerebral Spinal Meningitis. He died of Pneumonia on 13 Jun 1909 in Vinemount, Ontario, Canada.¹³ He was buried on 15 Jun 1909 in Hamilton Cemetery, Hamilton, Ontario.¹³
- 263. Anna Lorna ROBINSON¹⁴ [2582], daughter of William John ROBINSON [76] and Alice Jane TAYLOR [35], was born on 14 Aug 1908 in Hamilton, Ontario.¹⁴ She married Cecil STAPLEY [2592] bef 1927. She married Frank EZARD [2597] aft 1931.¹⁴ She died in Aug 2003 in Kelowna, BC.⁴⁷³

Information about Lorna from Mark Ezard, grandson of Lorna's second husband Frank Ezard.

My grandfather was married to Lorna Robinson whom I loved dearly. As a child, my brother, sister and I would go with my dad to visit her and Frank in Stoney Creek, Ontario. Lorna became a big part of our family and was living in a nursing home in Kelowna, BC where my parents live. Lorna passed away in August (2003).....just before her birthday.

Cecil STAPLEY¹⁴ [2592] was born on 22 Jul 1897.¹⁴ He died on 20 Nov 1941.¹⁴ He and Anna Lorna ROBINSON had the following children:

- +392 Gordon STAPLEY (1927-) [2593]
- +393 Jean STAPLEY (1929-) [2595]
- +394 William John STAPLEY (1930-) [2594]
- +395 Shirley STAPLEY (1931-) [2596]

Frank EZARD¹⁴ [2597] was born on 1 Mar 1913 in Clareville, Ontario.¹⁴ He died on 12 Apr 1975 in Nashville, Ontario.¹⁴

264. Angus Bell ROBINSON^{14 474} [2583], son of William John ROBINSON [76] and Alice Jane TAYLOR [35], was born on 19 Mar 1910 in Vinemount.^{474 13} He married Doris ? [3411] in 1950.⁴⁷⁴ He died on 2 Oct 1990 in Alma, MI.^{474 13} He was buried in Crestwood Memorial Gardens, Grand Blanc, MI.¹³

Doris ?⁴⁷⁴ [3411] and Angus Bell ROBINSON had the following children:

- +396 Randy ROBINSON () [3412]
- 265. **Hazel Margarita ROBINSON**^{14 13} [2584], daughter of William John ROBINSON [76] and Alice Jane TAYLOR [35], was born in 1917 in Vinemount.^{474 13} She died on 9 May 1939 in Ontario, Canada.^{474 13} She was buried on 12 May 1939 in Hamilton Cemetery.¹³ She experienced Funeral Services on 12 May 1939 in Lorne G. Wallace Funeral Home.

Information from Randy Robinson, 7/23/2002. "You asked about Aunt Margarite. She was killed in a car accident in 1939. Dad told me that she was riding in her boyfriend's car. The door wasn't shut tight, and she fell out, and was run over by a truck. Margarite Robinson 1916-1939."

From The Hamilton Spectator (newspaper) Wednesday May 10, 1939.

POLICE CONTINUE CLOSE INQUIRY IN HIGHWAY TRAGEDY - Young Woman Killed on Falling From Cab of Moving Truck. Had Been Given Lift By Driver-No Eye Witnesses.

Provincial police are continuing their investigation and an autopsy is being performed on instructions from Dr. J. H. Mullen, chief coroner, into the death of Margaret (Marguerite) Robinson, 22, of this city, who was injured fatally early last evening when she fell from the cab of a truck as it was climbing Ancaster mountain on highway No. 2, just opposite Westmount

Memorial cemetery. Sergeant S. H. Bush, of provincial headquarters, said that details of the inquiry would be reported this afternoon to George W. Ballard, K.C., crown attorney, and that, in the meantime, Eugene Rose, provincial highway traffic officer, was making a farther examination of the truck involved. It is being held at Bailey garage pending further inquires. The young woman had been staying at the King George hotel here since April 17, and was said to have been going to Delhi to seek work when the mishap occurred.

Was Given Lift

Harold McMullen, driver of the truck, owned by the M. and A. Transport company, Delhi, stated that he had picked up the young woman at Dundum and Main streets. She had told him, that she wished to go to Delhi to look for work. She had no luggage. Traffic Officers David Rogers and Eugene Rose investigated the accident but were at a loss to know whether the fatal injuries were suffered when the woman fell out onto the road, or if one of the wheels passed over her body. There were no marks on the truck and no eyewitnesses. Miss Robinson was alive when the truck stopped. The driver hailed a passing transport driven by Gordon Hounslow, Brantford, and he took the injured woman to Bailey's garage, where first aid was rendered. Dr. R. G. Fraser, Westdale was called but Miss Robinson passed away from terrible body injuries soon after he arrived. Dr. J. Heurner Mullin, chief coroner, inspected the scene of the acciden

Born In Vinemount

Miss Robinson was bom in Vinemount and had resided in the district all her life. Besides her mother, Mrs. William J. Robinson, of Fruitland, she leaves three sisters, Mrs. William St. John, in Hamilton; Mrs. C. R. Stapley, Smithville, and Mrs. Edward Harrison, ofPontiac, Mich., and two brothers, William, in Toronto, and Angus, of Kitchener. The funeral will be held from the Lome G. Wallace funeral home on Friday afternoon at 2 o'clock, thence to Hamilton cemetery for interment.".

266. **Eileen TALLMAN** [78], daughter of Charles Hamilton TALLMAN [77] and Catherine Lorna TAYLOR [37], was born in Jan 1913 in Montreal.⁶⁴ She died on 20 Mar 1999.^{64 253} She married **Bert SUFRIN** [2523].

Margaret Wright remembers that Eileen spent a good portion of her life trying to unionize Eaton's Department Store in Toronto. She never did succeed, but wrote a book abour her experiences.

267. **Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD**¹⁴ [55], daughter of Roy Beverly LEONARD [54] and Georgina Frances RIDDELL [18], was born on 9 Nov 1909 in Singhampton.¹⁴ She married **Arthur HALLAM** [60] on 1 Dec 1928.¹⁴ She died on 26 Jan 1991 in Stratford, Ontario.¹⁴ She was buried in Stratford.¹⁴

Arthur HALLAM¹⁴ [60] was born on 27 Jul 1899.¹⁴ He married Annie May CHAMPION on 30 Sep 1925.¹⁴ He died on 25 Aug 1985.¹⁴ He and Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD had the following children:

- +397 Donald Arthur HALLAM (1929-2011) [110]
- +398 John Herbert HALLAM (1931-2021) [111]
- +399 Nancy Beverly HALLAM (1934-2020) [79]
- +400 Miriam Francis HALLAM (1944-1944) [109]
- +401 Jane Elizabeth HALLAM (1947-) [1031]
- 268. **Infant (male) LEONARD** [1016], son of Roy Beverly LEONARD [54] and Georgina Frances RIDDELL [18], was born on 13 Sep 1911 in Hamilton. He died of Non-closure of Foramen Ovale Heart failure on 29 Sep 1911 in Hamilton.
- 269. Thelma Carmill LEONARD [56], daughter of Roy Beverly LEONARD [54] and Georgina Frances RIDDELL [18], was born on 22 Oct 1912 in Hamilton. She married Sydney DAVIES [61] on 22 Oct 1938 in New Toronto, Ontario. She died on 3 May 2002.¹⁴

Sydney DAVIES [61] was born "UNKNOWN".

270. Jack LEONARD [57], son of Roy Beverly LEONARD [54] and Georgina Frances RIDDELL [18], was born on 10 Jun 1916 in Hamilton. He died on 18 Nov 1994 in Toronto. He was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Toronto, Ontario. He married Mary HANCE [63]. He married June TEASDALE [62].

Mary HANCE [63] was born in 1918.¹⁴ She died in 1974.¹⁴ She and Jack LEONARD had the following children:

+402 Paul Joseph LEONARD (1946-) [1131]

June TEASDALE [62] was born in 1931.¹⁴

271. Helen Dorothy LEONARD [58], daughter of Roy Beverly LEONARD [54] and Georgina Frances RIDDELL [18], was born on 18 Feb 1920 in Hamilton. She married Ronald LOWE [64].

Ronald LOWE¹⁴ [64] was born in 1916.¹⁴ He and Helen Dorothy LEONARD had the following children:

- +403 Brian LOWE (1946-) [1122]
- +404 Sharon LOWE (1950-) [1123]
- 272. **Madeline June LEONARD**¹³ [59] (also known as JUNE), daughter of Roy Beverly LEONARD [54] and Georgina Frances RIDDELL [18], was born on 5 Jun 1922 in New Toronto.¹³ She married **Ernest Ward MANDER** [65] in 1940.⁴⁷⁵

Ernest Ward MANDER^{14 475 13} [65] was born on 16 Aug 1916 in Todmorden, Ontario.^{14 475} He died on 11 May 2008 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada.⁴⁷⁵ He and Madeline June LEONARD had the following children:

- +405 Leonard Gregory MANDER (1941-) [1018]
- +406 Judith MANDER (1942-) [1108]
- +407 Beverly MANDER (1944-) [1109]
- 273. Elizabeth RIDDELL^{476 256} [68] (also known as BETTY), daughter of Frank RIDDELL [19] and Margaret C. CORBY [66], was born on 6 Aug 1908 in Niagara Falls, NY. She died on 23 May 1956.⁴⁷⁶ She was buried in Memorial Park, Lewiston, NY.⁴⁷⁶ She married John N. STRACHAN [70].

John N. STRACHAN^{477 256} [70] (also known as JOHNNY) was born c. 1902 in Scotland.²⁵⁶ He had the title 'Dr.'. He and Elizabeth RIDDELL had the following children:

- +408 John N. Strachan, JR. (1926-2006) [1162]
- 274. **Dorothy M. RIDDELL**⁴⁷⁸ [67], daughter of Frank RIDDELL [19] and Margaret C. CORBY [66], was born on 3 Aug 1910 in Niagara Falls.⁴⁷⁹ She married **Douglas ROE** [69] aft 1925. She married **Ernest Reynold LEKSELL** [3186] on 10 Feb 1926 in Niagara Falls.⁴⁷⁸ She died on 31 May 2004 in Lewiston, NY.⁴⁷⁹ She was buried on 3 Jun 2004 in Niagara Falls Memorial Park Cemetery, Lewiston, NY.⁴⁷⁹ She experienced Funeral Services on 3 Jun 2004 in Hardison Funeral Home, Rev. Douglas Gilbert officiating.⁴⁷⁹

Douglas ROE^{477 281} [69] was born on 8 Dec 1903.²⁸¹ He was in Musician in Jan Garber's Orchestra for many years. He died on 9 Jan 1994.^{479 281}

Ernest Reynold LEKSELL^{478 480} [3186] was born on 2 Jun 1901 in Anita, Pennsylvania.⁴⁸⁰ He died on 2 Jan 1965 in NY.⁴⁸¹

- 275. Arnold CLEMENTS^{64 13} [1871] was the son of Frank CLEMENTS [1870] and Catherine RIDDELL [21].
- 276. Frances CLEMENTS^{64 13} [1872] was the daughter of Frank CLEMENTS [1870] and Catherine RIDDELL [21].

Margaret Higgin Wright, a first cousin, recalls that Frances had a very crazy, funny laugh.

277. Margaret Pearl HIGGIN [5], daughter of John Edwin HIGGIN [6] and Pearl RIDDELL [7], was born on 30 Jul 1913 in Toronto, Ont, Canada. She was in Housewife. Her U.S. Social Security Number was.²⁸¹ She married Harold Ransom WRIGHT [2] on 29 May 1935 in Jefferson Avenue Baptist Church - Detroit, MI.⁴⁸² She died of Renal failure on 5 Nov 2004 in Mercy Manor, Grayling, MI.⁴⁸³ ⁴⁸⁴ She was buried on 8 Nov 2004 in Elmwood Cemetery, Grayling, MI.⁴⁸³ She experienced Funeral Services on 8 Nov 2004 in Sorenson Funeral Home, Grayling, MI, Donald E. Wright officiatinb. She and Harold Ransom WRIGHT experienced Minister in Wayland Zwayer.

Margaret Higgin was born at home, 90 Medland Crescent, Toronto, Ontario, Canada. She was born at 5 am on July 30, 1913. In attendance was Doctor Minerva Reid.

When Margaret was a baby, possibly two years old, she crawled out an upstairs window onto the roof. A neighbor, Mrs Dwyer, called her mother to tell her that her daughter was on the roof.

When Margaret was five years old, she remembers being outside with her friend Rita Dwyer listening to all the horns honking and bells ringing on November 11, 1918 when World War I was over.

Excerpt from an e-mail written by Ken Wright to David Gustner and Lynne Greening, 4/16/2000. "That brought to mind the wedding announcement of Mom and Dad that said they were going to live at 463 Algonquin after their marriage, so I just called Mom to ask about it. She said they never did live with Lester and Grace. They rented an upstairs apartment first, on a street that she can't remember. Then they rented a house on Eastlawn, then rented at 5039 Lakepointe, where they were when I was born (1938), then moved to another rented house on Lakewood. Then Dad built the house on 60 Hawthorn Blvd in 1941. She could not remember any of the street numbers, but I have a letter addressed to them at the 5039 Lakepointe address. I had no idea that they lived in so many places before Hawthorne, or that they were renting rather than buying. I had just assumed that they lived in a house built by Dad and Lester. Wrong! Another thing she mentioned that I didn't remember is that Lester and Grace moved to Grosse Pointe after Mom and Dad. She thought about a year, making their move from Algonquin to Hawthorn in 1942." We later learned the actual sequence and addresses of where Harold and Margaret Lived.

- 1935 1937, 1350 E. Grand Blvd. Apt 109, Detroit
- 1937 1940, 5039 Lakepointe av., Detroit
- 1940 1941, 708 Eastlawn av., Detroit
- 1941 1941, 4327 Lakewood av., Detroit
- 1941 1954, 60 Hawthorn Blvd., Detroit
- 1954 1974, 30030 West Gate, Farmington
- 1974 1989, 6738 Dogwood Court, Gaylord
- 1989 2000, 730 S. Saginaw, Apt. 215, Lapeer (Margaret only)
- 2000 2004, Mercy Manor, 1100 Michigan Ave, Grayling, MI

Lester and Grace Wright also proceeded Margaret and Harold to Grosse Pointe, actually moving to 76 Hawthorne Blvd. in 1940.

Harold Ransom WRIGHT [2], son of Lester Allan WRIGHT (1877-1948) [3] and Grace Ruby ROSE (1878-1960) [4], was born on 11 Sep 1909 in Saginaw, Saginaw County, MI. He was in Architectural and Civil Engineer. His U.S. Social Security Number was.⁴⁸⁵ He had a medical condition of Pulmonary Embolis suspected, not proven. He died of Cardio Pulmonary Arrest on 13 Nov 1988 in Heart of Florida Hospital, Haines City, FL.⁴⁸⁶ He was cremated in Lakeview Crematory, Winter Haven, FL. He was buried in Lakeview Crematory.⁴⁸⁶

From the Clio Messenger.

June 11, 1915. "Harold, son of Mr. and Mrs. L. A. Wright, fell into the cellar of V. B. Butler's new home, Tuesday, and sustained one or two broken ribs."

July 14, 1916 - "Harold, the little son of Mr. and Mrs. L. A. Wright underwent an operation in Saginaw, for the removal of his tonsils, one day last week. Following the operation the little boy was so ill that he remained at the hospital for several days but is now recovering nicely."

1925-08-27 - "Lester Wright and wife and son Harold, of Detroit, were week end guests of Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Carter."

1926-11-04 - "L. A. Wright and son, Harold, of Detroit, were week end guests of Mr. and Mrs. Tom Carter."

After their marriage Harold and Margaret Wright first lived at 1350 E. Grand Blvd., apt. 109. In 1937 they moved to 5039 Lakepoint and in 1940 to 708 Eastlawn. In 1941 they first moved to 4327 Lakewood av., then built a new home in Grosse Pointe at 60 Hawthorne Blvd. In 1954 they built another new home at 30030 West Gate in Farmington.

From the Farmington Enterprise and Observer, February 9, 1961. "Harold R. Wright, architect and registered professional engineer, has joined the firm of Cuddie Engineers, Inc., of Birmingham, as president. William Gillett was made office manager and Calvin J. Saari manager of structural detailing department, in personnel changes announced by the firm, which specializes in the field of structural engineering. Wright, a resident of Farmington, formerly was in private practice as a consultant since 1946."

In 1974 Harold and Margaret moved to 6738 Dogwood Court in Gaylord, MI.

From a newspaper obituary. "Harold R. Wright, 79 of Gaylord, died of complications from pneumonia Sunday, November 13, 1988 in Heart of Florida Hospital, Haines City Florida. Mr. Wright was a graduate of the University of Detroit, holding degrees in both Architectural and Civil Engineering. He retired to Gaylord in 1974 after a career in his own firm. His contributions include the design and building of hundreds of homes, factories, office buildings and churches. Mr. Wright was known as a master craftsman, with hobbies in woodworking, sculpting and painting. His devotion to family and church was evidenced in his activities such as such as Scouting, where he founded and served as Scoutmaster of Troop 479 in Grosse Pointe. His contributions to several churches were donations of outstanding architectural and engineering designs. Mr. Wright is survived by his wife of 53 years, Margaret, sons Kenneth and Donald and 5 grandchildren.".

Margaret P. Higgin and Harold Ransom Wright met at the Jefferson Avenue Baptist Church in 1934.

They were married one year later at the church office on May 29, 1935. Harold and Margaret spent a portion of their honeymoon at the home of Harold's uncle, Mr. William Rose and wife. They will make their home at 463 Algonquin Avenue in Detroit. Harold Wright is one of the younger members of the board of Deacons of the church. Margaret's parents, Mr. and Mrs. J.E. Higgin reside at 71 McLean Blvd. in Toronto.

Harold Ransom WRIGHT and Margaret Pearl HIGGIN had the following children:

- +409 Kenneth Dale WRIGHT (1938-) [1]
- +410 Donald Edwin WRIGHT (1943-) [8]
- 278. **Eveline Jeane HIGGIN**¹³ [51], daughter of John Edwin HIGGIN [6] and Pearl RIDDELL [7], was born on 13 Oct 1914 in Born at home on Medland Crescent, Toronto Canada. She was educated in George Williams College, Chicago. She married **Clifford Albert THOMPSON** [71] on 2 Jul 1938 in Donland's United Church, Toronto, Ont. Canada. She died on 3 Jan 2000 in Myrtle Beach, SC. She was buried in Cremated Ashes on Gulf of Mexico.

Jean worked for some time as a proofreader for the Monroeville Times Express.

Clifford Albert THOMPSON [71] was born on 1 Jul 1913. He had the title 'Lt.'. He was educated in George Williams College.⁴⁷⁷ He served in the military in Served overseas in WW2. He died of Pancreatic cancer on 4 Jan 1986 in Clearwater, Florida. He was buried in Cremated, ashes on Gulf of Mexico.⁴⁷⁷

Cliff attended George Williams College in Chicago in preparation for his future career with the YMCA. He was drafted during WW2 and served overseas as a Lieutenant. He worked for the YMCA in Ottawa, Canada before accepting a job with the YMCA in Pittsburgh, where he started the branch in Penn Hills. After that he became a journalist, working for Rockwell Mfg. Co, and then editor of the Monroeville Times Express, a weekly newspaper, which he later retired from.

Clifford Albert THOMPSON and Eveline Jeane HIGGIN had the following children:

- +411 Patricia Jean THOMPSON (1943-) [81]
- +412 Peter THOMPSON (1949-) [368]
- 279. Edwin Sharples HIGGIN [52], son of John Edwin HIGGIN [6] and Pearl RIDDELL [7], was born on 6 Jan 1918 in Born at home on Medland Crescent. He served in the military in RCAF Navigator, WWII. He married **Pam COLLE** [72] on 19 Feb 1944 in Parish Church, Cheltenham, England. He died on 27 Apr 1993 in Alliston, Ont. Canada. He was buried in Cremated, ashes scattered.

Pam COLLE [72] was born on 12 Apr 1921 in Cardiff, South Wales, U.K. She died on 2 Jan 2002 in Toronto. She and Edwin Sharples HIGGIN had the following children:

- +413 Michael HIGGIN (1953-) [996]
- 280. Edwin Wildridge BELL^{271 270 268 269} [6098], son of Angus Wildridge BELL [3290] and Agnes FLAHRETY [12618], was born on 18 Mar 1904 in ND.^{281 268 269} His U.S. Social Security Number was.²⁸¹ He died in Sep 1967.²⁸¹

Edwin Wildridge BELL had the following children:

- +414 Wendell Wildridge BELL () [6099]
- +415 Virginia BELL () [6100]
- 281. June ZIRBES^{277 273} [12604], daughter of Henry William ZIRBES [2811] and Mable Agnes BELL [2810], was born c. 1909.^{277 273}
- 282. Lyle ZIRBES^{277 273 279 278 487} [12605], son of Henry William ZIRBES [2811] and Mable Agnes BELL [2810], was born c. 1912.²⁷⁷
 ²⁷³ He married Esther Gertrude BONOVSKY [12607] on 12 May 1932 in Morgan, MN.⁴⁸⁷ He died in 1954.⁴⁸⁷

Esther Gertrude BONOVSKY^{278 279 487} [12607] was born c. 1910 in St. Cloud, MN.⁴⁸⁷ She died on 3 Sep 2003 in Albany, OR.⁴⁸⁷ She and Lyle ZIRBES had the following children:

- +416 Wayne Henry ZIRBES () [12608]
- +417 Marlys Jean Fay ZIRBES (1932-) [2812]
- +418 Judy Marie ZIRBES () [12609]
- 283. **Mary ZIRBES**^{277 273 278} [12606], daughter of Henry William ZIRBES [2811] and Mable Agnes BELL [2810], was born c. 1918.^{277 273}
- 284. John Gordon LIVERS⁶⁵ [6233], son of Morris LIVERS [6232] and Florence Margaret BELL [6231], was born on 26 Jun 1920 in Oberon, ND.⁶⁵ He married Wilma Ruth MAHNKE [6236] on 15 Sep 1945.⁶⁵ He died on 26 Jan 2008.⁶⁵ He married Lois LEE [6238].

Lois LEE⁶⁵ [6238] and John Gordon LIVERS had the following children:

+419 Stephen C. LIVERS (1943-) [11101]

Wilma Ruth MAHNKE⁶⁵ [6236] was born on 3 Apr 1926.⁶⁵ She died on 18 Dec 1998.⁶⁵ She and John Gordon LIVERS had the following children:

- +420 Shannon Blythe LIVERS (1947-) [6235]
- +421 Linda Lerae LIVERS (1949-) [11108]
- +422 Randall John LIVERS (1952-2005) [11117]
- +423 Colin Dale LIVERS (1955-) [11118]
- +424 Stacia Ellen LIVERS (1963-) [11123]
- 285. Norman S. LIVERS^{65 488} [6234], son of Morris LIVERS [6232] and Florence Margaret BELL [6231], was born on 21 Sep 1923 in Oberon.^{65 488} He married Lavaun BERQOUST [12611] on 5 Oct 1946 in Moorhead, MN.⁴⁸⁸ He died on 27 Jan 2003 in Poulsbo, WA.⁴⁸⁸ He was buried in Sunset Memorial Gardens, Bellevue, WA.⁴⁸⁸

Lavaun BERQOUST^{488 281} [12611] was born on 7 Feb 1926.²⁸¹ Her U.S. Social Security Number was.²⁸¹ She died on 7 Feb 1976.^{281 489} She and Norman S. LIVERS had the following children:

- +425 Scott LIVERS () [12612]
- +426 Luann LIVERS () [12613]
- +427 Patty LIVERS () [12616]
- 286. **Colin Campbell BELL**^{1,1} [16083], son of Coll Campbell John BELL [16081] and Annie Isabella COBURN [16082], was born on 22 Nov 1910 in Greymouth, Grey, West Coast, New Zealand.¹ He died on 22 Feb 1977 in Christchurch, New Zealand, at home, 10 Bendale Place.¹ He married **Jane Catherine MOLLOY** [16084].

Jane Catherine MOLLOY¹ [16084] was born on 1 Nov 1911 in Greymouth.¹ She died on 30 Nov 2000 in Christchurch, Christchurch, Canterbury, New Zealand. She and Colin Campbell BELL had the following children:

+428 Geoffrey BELL (-) [16085]

287. Alice Margaret SARGEANT¹ [16075], daughter of Reuben SARGEANT [15149] and Marguerite Alice Daisy DRAKE

[15148], was born on 27 Apr 1913 in Bluff, Southland, New Zealand.¹ She married **Michael Ambrose FARRINGTON** [16076] on 10 Nov 1930 in Bluff. She died on 9 Jan 1979 in Waimate, Canterbury, New Zealand.¹

Michael Ambrose FARRINGTON¹ [16076] was born on 1 Apr 1908 in Invercargill, Southland, New Zealand. He died on 10 Nov 1930 in Bluff.¹ He and Alice Margaret SARGEANT had the following children:

- +429 Michael Brian FARRINGTON (1931-) [16077]
- 288. Charlie SARGEANT¹ [16079] was the child of Reuben SARGEANT [15149] and Marguerite Alice Daisy DRAKE [15148].
- 289. **Mabel BELL**²⁸⁵ [16065], daughter of Joseph Angus BELL [15156] and Mable Elizabeth DRANSFIELD [15157], was born in 1922.²⁸⁵ She died in 1988.²⁸⁵ She married **? ?** [16066].

? ?²⁸⁵ [16066] and Mabel BELL had the following children:

- +430 Walter BELL (1943-2009) [16105]
- +431 Peter BELL (1944-) [16067]
- +432 John BELL (1946-) [16104]
- 290. Elizabeth BELL²⁸⁵ [16103], daughter of Joseph Angus BELL [15156] and Mable Elizabeth DRANSFIELD [15157], was born c. 1925 in Hawera, South Taranaki, Taranaki, New Zealand.²⁸⁵ She died in Sep 1966 in Leeds, Yorkshire West Riding, England.²⁸⁵
- 291. **Tom BELL**²⁸⁵ ²⁸⁵ [16102], son of Joseph Angus BELL [15156] and Mable Elizabeth DRANSFIELD [15157], was born on 1 Sep 1927 in Hawera.²⁸⁵ He died on 3 Sep 1927 in Hawera.²⁸⁵
- 292. Elaine BELL⁴⁹⁰ [16063] was the daughter of Clarence Albert BELL [15158] and Noeline Aroha Joy BLYTH [15159].

Sixth Generation

293. **Doris Mae DEROUSSE**^{287 491} [15633], daughter of Adam Oliver DEROUSSE [15632] and Violet Janet HOPWOOD [15629], was born on 6 Jan 1925 in WA.^{287 492} She married **Lee Allen HOWARD** [15635] on 7 Nov 1942 in Pierce County, WA.⁴⁹¹ She and **David Earl HAVEN** [15636] were divorced on 10 Oct 1969 in Chelan, WA.⁴⁹¹ She married **Raymond F. DAVIS** [15637] on 13 Jun 1970 in Douglas County, WA.⁴⁹³ They were divorced on 25 Oct 1977 in Chelan.⁴⁹³ She married **John T. HOLT** [15638] on 5 Oct 1979 in Chelan.⁴⁹³ She died on 18 Aug 2009 in Chelan.^{492 494}

David Earl HAVEN^{495 496} [15636] was born on 3 Feb 1922 in Summerville. PA.⁴⁹⁶ He died on 19 Apr 2005 in Wenatchee, WA.⁴⁹⁶ He was buried in Omak Memorial Cemetery, Okanogan, WA.⁴⁹⁶

John T. HOLT^{497 498} [15638] was born on 12 Jul 1917 in Brewster WA.⁴⁹⁸ He died on 10 Sep 1999 in Douglas, WA.^{498 499}

294. **Georgie HOPWOOD**²⁹⁷ [15640], daughter of Ronald Charles HOPWOOD [15630] and Edith FLEENER [15639], was born c. 1927.²⁹⁷

It is believed that Georgie (Georgia) Hopwood is a child of Edith and her prevouse husband, ? Pappas.

- 295. [unnamed person] [15597] was the child of Margaret May COOK [15596].
- 296. Wesley Cook MAUPIN⁵⁰⁰ [15603], son of William Lee MAUPIN [15599] and Frances Elizabeth COOK [15598], was born on 3 Sep 1952.⁵⁰¹ He married Mickey O'QUIN [15604] on 22 Dec 1972 in Stratford, TX.⁵⁰¹ He died on 4 Jan 2002.⁵⁰¹ He was buried in Gruver Cemetery, Gruver, TX.⁵⁰¹

Mickey O'QUIN^{500 501} [15604] and Wesley Cook MAUPIN had the following children:

- +433 Wynn MAUPIN () [15607]
- +434 Weslyn MAUPIN () [15608]

- 297. Sherilee MAUPIN^{500 500} [15605], daughter of William Lee MAUPIN [15599] and Frances Elizabeth COOK [15598], married ? KERCHEN [15606].
- 298. **Janice M. TOTH**³¹⁶ [15618], daughter of Ernest Louis TOTH [15616] and Dorothy Jane RUSSELL [15614], was born on 29 Jan 1933 in Sonoma Co., CA.^{316 502 503} She married **Harry Edward MCCLARD** [15620] on 26 Dec 1947 in Seattle, WA.⁵⁰³ She died on 29 Dec 1997 in San Francisco, CA.⁵⁰⁴ She married **? STINTON** [15621]. She married **? ENQUIST** [15622].

California Birth Index shows her first name as Janis, but she apparently went by Janice the rest of her life⁵⁰³

There is some confusion here, however, as the SS record is in the name of Janice Stinton, so it is possible the marriage order is not correct. There is more confusion in the California Death Index Record, which does appear to confirm that Janice married ? Enquist last, but strangely lists her as Janice Fay Enquist.⁵⁰⁴

Harry Edward MCCLARD^{503 504 505} [15620] was born on 8 Nov 1926.⁵⁰⁵ He died on 23 Jun 2003.⁵⁰⁵ He was buried in Florida National Cemetery, Bushnell, FL.⁵⁰⁵

- 299. **Paul R. TOTH**³¹⁶ [15619], son of Ernest Louis TOTH [15616] and Dorothy Jane RUSSELL [15614], was born c. 1936 in CA.³¹⁶
- 300. **Patrica L. TOTH** [15617], daughter of Ernest Louis TOTH [15616] and Dorothy Jane RUSSELL [15614], was born c. 1940 in CA.³¹⁶
- 301. **Robert William YUILL**^{318 321 506} [15821], son of Robert Claude YUILL [15810] and Nina Irene SHANE [15820], was born on 14 Aug 1926 in Dayton, OH.⁵⁰⁶
- 302. John Robert SNYDER^{209 507 508 509} [15822], son of Leslie Martin SNYDER [15817] and Esther Louise YUILL [15811], was born on 15 Oct 1928.^{209 507} He married Lois I. BLANKMAN [15829] on 21 Sep 1957.⁵¹⁰ He married Wilma LENTZ [15830] on 21 Nov 1987 in Dayton, IN.⁵⁰⁸ He died on 14 Apr 1994 in Lafayhette, IN.^{509 511} He was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens, West Lafayette, IN.⁵¹¹

Lois I. BLANKMAN⁵¹⁰ [15829] was born on 26 May 1926 in Oxford, IN.^{510 512 511} She died on 16 Oct 1986 in Lafayette, IN.^{510 512} She was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens.⁵¹²

Wilma LENTZ^{508 509} [15830] was born in IN.⁵⁰⁸ She married ? STOGSDILL.

303. **Thomas Lee SNYDER**^{209 513 514} [15823], son of Leslie Martin SNYDER [15817] and Esther Louise YUILL [15811], was born on 6 Mar 1931 in Lafayette.^{209 513} He married **Beverly Ann FULTZ** [15864] on 24 Jul 1955 in Lafayette.⁵¹⁴

From the Journal and Courier of March 17, 1951

On Coral Sea. Thomas L. Snyder, Navy airman, son of Mr. and Mrs. Leslie M. Snyder, R. 5, is serving aboard the aircraft carrier USS Coral Sea operating in the Mediterranean area. Recently the Coral Sea visited the Italian city of Leghorn near Pisa and Florence⁵¹⁵.

304. Charles Leslie SNYDER^{209 516 517} [15824], son of Leslie Martin SNYDER [15817] and Esther Louise YUILL [15811], was born on 18 Jun 1933 in Lafayette.^{209 516 518} He married Patsy Ruth LOCKARD [15832] on 4 Dec 1953.⁵¹⁹ They were divorced. He married Marilyn Joyce QUINLISK [15833] on 1 Mar 1975 in Lafayette.⁵²⁰ He died on 11 Dec 1997 in Lafayette.^{517 518} He was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens.⁵¹⁸

Patsy Ruth LOCKARD⁵¹⁹ [15832] was born on 7 Dec 1935.^{521 522} She married Donald COY on 6 Oct 1963 in Lafayette.⁵²³ She died on 7 Aug 2013.⁵²² She was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens.⁵²² She and Charles Leslie SNYDER had the following children:

- +435 Deborah Kay SNYDER (1954-1989) [15842]
- +436 Gloria Jean SNYDER (c. 1957-) [15834]

- +437 Christine SNYDER () [15836]
- +438 Bobette Joann SNYDER (c. 1969-) [15838]
- +439 Leslie L. SNYDER () [15840]

Marilyn Joyce QUINLISK⁵²⁰ [15833] was born c. 1934.⁵²⁰

305. Janet Louise SNYDER^{326 524} [15825], daughter of Leslie Martin SNYDER [15817] and Esther Louise YUILL [15811], married Jerry Don ARVIN [15826] on 30 Dec 1962 in Mulberry, IN.⁵²⁴

Jerry Don ARVIN^{326 524} [15826] was the son of Clarence D. ARVIN (-2003) [15873] and Mary J. HUFFORD (-) [15872].

The Journal and Courier of January 17, 2000 featured an article on the retirement of Jerry Arvin as a volunteer firefighter for the Sheffield Fie Department.

Jerry Don ARVIN and Janet Louise SNYDER had the following children:

- +440 Teresa Ann ARVIN () [15865]
- +441 Brenda Kay ARVIN () [15867]
- +442 Karen Lynn ARVIN () [15869]
- 306. Marilyn Beth SNYDER^{326 524 525 526} [15827], daughter of Leslie Martin SNYDER [15817] and Esther Louise YUILL [15811], was born c. 1949. She married Clinton E. JONES [15828] on 24 Aug 1973 in Lafayette.⁵²⁶

Clinton E. JONES^{326 525 526} [15828] was born on 10 Jan 1943 in Tuscon, AZ.⁵²⁶ He died on 19 Apr 2003 in Lafayette.⁵²⁶

AKA "Bill".

Clinton E. JONES and Marilyn Beth SNYDER had the following children:

- +443 Dan JONES () [15885]
- +444 Marty JONES () [15887]
- +445 Michael Justice JONES (-) [15888]
- +446 Scott JONES () [15889]
- +447 Lisa Colleen JONES (1964-) [15891]
- +448 Amanda Elizabeth JONES (c. 1983-) [15890]
- +449 Anne JONES () [15893]
- 307. **Ronald Dale YUILL**^{339 527 528} [15898], son of John Henry YUILL [15813] and Ruby Darlene LULL [15897], was born c. 1941.⁵²⁸ He married **Jane Ellen LAWSON** [15901] in Sep 1964.⁵²⁷

The Journal and Courier of August 23, 1997, wrote an article concering the career in education of Ronald D. Yuill.

Jane Ellen LAWSON^{340 527} [15901] was born c. 1945.⁵²⁸ She and Ronald Dale YUILL had the following children:

+450 Ryan D. YUILL (-) [15903]

+451 Derek L. YUILL (1971-) [15904]

308. **Gary Lee YUILL**^{339 529 530} [15899], son of John Henry YUILL [15813] and Ruby Darlene LULL [15897], married **Margaret** Elaine TUCKER [15907] on 10 Sep 1967 in Murray, Kentucky.⁵³¹

Margaret Elaine TUCKER⁵²⁹ [15907], daughter of Brown C. TUCKER (-) [15908], was born on 27 Apr 1947 in Murray, KY.⁵³⁰ She died on 19 Nov 2006 in Paducah, KY.⁵³⁰ She and Gary Lee YUILL had the following children:

- +452 Lee Wallace YUILL () [15909]
- +453 Son YUILL (1970-) [15910]
- +454 Monique YUILL () [15911]
- +455 John Matthew YUILL () [15912]

+456 Jason Brown YUILL (-) [15913]

309. **Darrell Lynn YUILL**^{339 527} [15900], son of John Henry YUILL [15813] and Ruby Darlene LULL [15897], was born c. 1948 in IN.⁵³² He married **Katherine Sue FLEEMAN** [15921] in 1971 in Lafayette.⁵³³ He married **Carolyn Jean BIRGE** [15902] on 14 Jun 1997 in Mulberry.⁵³²

Katherine Sue FLEEMAN⁵³³ [15921] married David BEAVER.

Marriage ended February 1980⁵³²

Katherine Sue FLEEMAN and Darrell Lynn YUILL had the following children:

- +457 Vonda Elaine YUILL () [15922]
- +458 Jesse Dean YUILL (1975-) [15923]
- +459 Wendy Ann YUILL () [15925]

Carolyn Jean BIRGE^{340 532} [15902] was born c. 1958 in IN.⁵³²

310. **James Forrest YUILL**^{344 534} [15931], son of Glenn F. YUILL [15814] and Zella Mae BROWN [15929], was born c. 1948 in IN.⁵³⁴ He married **Julie Ann ARNOLD** [15942] on 2 Apr 1978 in Lafayette.⁵³⁴

Julie Ann ARNOLD⁵³⁴ [15942] was born c. 1958 in IN.⁵³⁴

311. Glennetta Jean YUILL^{344 347 535 346} [15933], daughter of Glenn F. YUILL [15814] and Zella Mae BROWN [15929], was born on 13 Apr 1949 in Lafayette.^{535 346} She married James Leroy Holsclaw, JR. [15934] on 9 Oct 1984 in Harris, TX.^{535 346} She died on 16 Dec 2012 in Lafayette.³⁴⁶ She was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery, Lafayette, IL.³⁴⁶ She married ? [15967].

James Leroy Holsclaw, JR.^{344 535 536 537} [15934], son of James HOLSCLAW (-) [15957] and Bertha MCCORD (-) [15958], was born on 6 Apr 1938 in Lafayette.^{535 537} He married Beverly A. NICHOLS on 4 Sep 1960 in Imperial, CA.⁵³⁶ He died on 16 Dec 2011 in Lafayette.⁵³⁷ He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery.⁵³⁷ He and Glennetta Jean YUILL had the following children:

- +460 David L. HOLSCLAW (c. 1977-) [15964]
- +461 James Holsclaw IV (1987-) [15956]
- +462 Stephanie HOLSCLAW () [15963]

? ?537 346 [15967] and Glennetta Jean YUILL had the following children:

- +463 Michael A. YUILL (c. 1972-) [15968]
- 312. John Stephen YUILL^{344 347 538} [15932], son of Glenn F. YUILL [15814] and Zella Mae BROWN [15929], was born c. 1957 in Lafayette.^{539 540} He married **Denise Kay CLARK** [15943] on 1 Mar 1980 in Lafayette.⁵³⁸

Denise Kay CLARK⁵³⁸ [15943] was born c. 1961 in Lafayette.^{539 540} She and John Stephen YUILL had the following children:

- +464 Son1 YUILL (1981-) [15944]
- +465 Jason Clark YUILL (c. 1985-) [15947]
- +466 Jillian M. YUILL (1993-1993) [15945]
- +467 Jared S. YUILL () [15946]
- +468 Jacob YUILL () [15948]
- 313. Infant YUILL^{541 541} [15981], daughter of Clarence Leroy YUILL [15979] and Rose Margaret MUGG [15980], was born on 5 Jun 1924.⁵⁴¹ She died on 5 Jun 1924.⁵⁴¹
- 314. Clarice June YUILL^{542 543} [15982], daughter of Clarence Leroy YUILL [15979] and Rose Margaret MUGG [15980], was born on 28 Jun 1926 in Lafayette.⁵⁴³ She died on 25 Feb 1939.⁵⁴² She died of Automobile accident.⁵⁴²
- 315. Clarence Carl YUILL^{360 360 364} [15984], son of Clarence Leroy YUILL [15979] and Dortha Marie STEPHENS [15983], was

born on 2 Oct 1940 in Lafayette.³⁶⁴ He married Beverly Ann SMITH [15988] on 8 Apr 1961 in San Diego, CA.⁵⁴⁴

Beverly Ann SMITH^{544 545} [15988] was born c. 1941.⁵⁴⁴

316. Sharon Lu Anne YUILL^{359 359} [15986], daughter of Clarence Leroy YUILL [15979] and Dortha Marie STEPHENS [15983], was born on 28 Sep 1944 in Lafayette.⁵⁴⁶ She married Elmer KRUGER [15987] on 26 Jun 1965.⁵⁴⁶ She died on 19 Oct 2018 in Toledo, OH.⁵⁴⁶

Elmer KRUGER^{359 546} [15987] and Sharon Lu Anne YUILL had the following children:

- +469 Kristen S. KRUGER (c. 1971-) [15989]
- +470 Michael KRUGER (-) [15996]
- +471 Ryan KRUGER (-) [15997]
- 317. **Patricia Louise STUTTLE**^{547 548} [16016], daughter of Edward Hiram STUTTLE [15999] and Lucile C. BROWN [16015], was born on 21 May 1940 in Toledo.⁵⁴⁷ She married **Richard Glyn MOSES** [16017] in 1962.⁵⁴⁷ She died on 20 May 2010.⁵⁴⁷ She was buried in Ottawa Hills Memorial Park, Ottawa Hills, OH.⁵⁴⁷

Richard Glyn MOSES^{547 548} [16017] and Patricia Louise STUTTLE had the following children:

- +472 Amy Louise MOSES (1964-) [16018]
- +473 Beth Ann MOSES (1965-) [16022]
- +474 Robert Glyn MOSES (1969-) [16026]
- 318. Gary STUTTLE^{547 547} [16030] was the son of Edward Hiram STUTTLE [15999] and Lucile C. BROWN [16015].
- 319. Dennis Gregory STUTTLE^{547 549 547 549 550} [16031], son of Edward Hiram STUTTLE [15999] and Lucile C. BROWN [16015], was born on 30 Mar 1948 in Toledo.^{549 550} He died on 27 May 2005.^{549 550} He was buried in Bellevue Cemetery, Bellevue, Sarpy County, NB.⁵⁵⁰
- 320. **Robert Richard Newcomb, JR.**^{551 551} [16032], son of Robert Richard NEWCOMB [16002] and Doris Louise STUTTLE [16000], was born on 16 Aug 1946 in OH.⁵⁵¹ He married **Katherine Laura KLEIN** [16033] on 9 Feb 1985 in Alexandria, VA.⁵⁵¹ They were divorced on 13 Jul 1995 in Fairfax, VA.⁵⁵²

Katherine Laura KLEIN⁵⁵¹ [16033] was born on 6 Nov 1957 in CT.⁵⁵¹

321. Linda L. STUTTLE^{553 385 553 554} [16012], daughter of James Joseph STUTTLE [16001] and Gloria June KRUSE [16004], was born on 6 Nov 1949.⁵⁵³ She married Lawrence E. ESPER [16013] on 2 Apr 1977 in Lucas County, OH.⁵⁵⁴ They were divorced. She married David HART [16014] on 30 Sep 1989 in Lucas County.⁵⁵⁵

Lawrence E. ESPER^{554 556} [16013] was born on 10 Jan 1946.⁵⁵⁶

David HART^{389 555} [16014] was born c. 1943.⁵⁵⁵

322. **James J. Stuttle, II**^{389 385} [16008], son of James Joseph STUTTLE [16001] and Gloria June KRUSE [16004], was born c. 1954.⁵⁵⁷ He died. He married **?** [16009].

? ?³⁸⁹ [16009] and James J. Stuttle, II had the following children:

- +475 Stacey Lynn STUTTLE () [16010]
- +476 Carley STUTTLE () [16011]
- 323. David Greene, JR.^{390 391} [15695], son of David M. GREENE [15694] and Adele YUILL [15693], was born c. 1922 in IL.^{391 390}
- 324. Ardis Mae GREENE^{390 391 558} [15697], daughter of David M. GREENE [15694] and Adele YUILL [15693], was born on 24 Feb 1923 in Wilmington, IL.^{391 390 558} She married Albert B. CASSANI [15703] c. 1942.⁵⁵⁸ She died on 6 Mar 2017 in Joliet, IL.⁵⁵⁸ She was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Park 1, Joliet, IL.⁵⁵⁸

Albert B. CASSANI^{559 558 560} [15703] was born on 3 Nov 1920 in Joliet.⁵⁶⁰ He died on 21 Dec 2010 in Joliet.⁵⁶⁰ He and Ardis Mae GREENE had the following children:

+477 Marie CASSANI (-) [15709]

+478 Larry CASSANI (-) [15711]

- 325. **Ione Elizabeth GREENE**^{390 391 561} [15698], daughter of David M. GREENE [15694] and Adele YUILL [15693], was born c. 1925 in IL.^{391 390} She married **? HAHN** [15702].
- 326. Lois Adorable GREENE^{390 391 562 559} [15699], daughter of David M. GREENE [15694] and Adele YUILL [15693], was born on 13 Aug 1926 in Wilmington.^{390 391 562} She died on 12 Sep 2010 in Joliet.⁵⁶² She was buried in Woodlawn Memorial Park 1.⁵⁶² She married Sheldon PALMER [15701].

Sheldon PALMER⁵⁵⁹ [15701] and Lois Adorable GREENE had the following children:

- +479 Michael PALMER () [15706]
- +480 Shelly PALMER () [15708]
- 327. **James Eugene GREENE**^{391 563} [15700], son of David M. GREENE [15694] and Adele YUILL [15693], was born c. 1933 in IL.³⁹¹

AKA Jimmy Greene³⁹¹

- 328. Judy GREENE⁵⁵⁹ [15704], daughter of David M. GREENE [15694] and Adele YUILL [15693], married Jerry SWANGO [15705].
- 329. **Dale Edwin WILSON**^{399 564} [15776], son of Cecil James WILSON [15773] and Mildred Lucille YUILL [15766], was born on 19 Jun 1931 in Lafayette.^{564 565 566} He married **Leotta MOY** [15779] on 16 Jul 1951.⁵⁶⁷ He died on 13 Aug 2011 in Madison, IN.^{565 566} He was buried in Grandview Memorial Gardens, Madison, IN.⁵⁶⁶

Leotta MOY^{567 568} [15779] was born on 1 Apr 1924 in Marysville, Tennessee.^{568 569} She married ? ENOCHS bef 1951.⁵⁶⁷ She died on 10 Jul 2010 in Madison.^{568 569} She was buried in Grandview Memorial Gardens.⁵⁶⁸ She and Dale Edwin WILSON had the following children:

- +481 Sharon WILSON () [15781]
- 330. **Joyce Marlene WILSON**^{399 570} [15777], daughter of Cecil James WILSON [15773] and Mildred Lucille YUILL [15766], was born on 28 Aug 1933 in Lafayette.⁵⁷⁰ She married **James DAVIS** [15778] on 25 Aug 1957 in Marion, IN.⁵⁷¹
- 331. **Janice Kay LAPLANTE**^{410 413} [15774], daughter of Charles Devereaux LAPLANTE [15772] and Martha Ellen YUILL [15769], married **Gerald LeRoy LINTER** [15775] on 30 Nov 1968 in Lafayette.⁵⁷²
- 332. **Daniel Duane HALSEMA**^{417 418 419} [15788], son of Louis Richard HALSEMA [15787] and Alta Louise YUILL [15786], was born on 14 Dec 1933 in Lafayette.⁴¹⁹ He married **Mary Louise NEILAN** [15789] on 5 Sep 1959 in Lafayette.⁵⁷³ He died of Struck by a car as he crossed the road on a dark rainy morning on 8 Jan 2008 in Lafayette.^{574 575 576} He was buried in Cremation at Lafayette Crematory Service.⁵⁷⁶

An article in the Journal and Courier of March 8, 1957 detailes the athletic and military service of Duane Halsema.

Mary Louise NEILAN⁵⁷³ [15789] died on 22 Jun 2019 in Lafayette.⁵⁷⁷ She was buried in Louisville, KY, apprently where son Ted lived.⁵⁷⁷ She and Daniel Duane HALSEMA had the following children:

- +482 Teresa HALSEMA (c. 1962-) [15790]
- +483 Ellen Marie HALSEMA () [15792]
- +484 Susan HALSEMA () [15794]
- +485 Ted A. HALSEMA (-) [15796]

- 333. Marilyn K. SHULTHEIS^{424 427} [15736] was the child of Charles Ralph SHULTHEIS [15727] and Edna Ruth YUILL [15726].
- 334. Sharon Fay SHULTHEIS^{424 578} [15737], daughter of Charles Ralph SHULTHEIS [15727] and Edna Ruth YUILL [15726], married Robert Dale DEWING [15738] on 9 Oct 1976 in Pyrmont, IN.⁵⁷⁸

Robert Dale DEWING^{424 578} [15738] and Sharon Fay SHULTHEIS had the following children:

- +486 Jonathan Allen DEWING (-) [15739]
- 335. Alan HAMMOCK^{437 439} [15753], son of Hillard Morris HAMMOCK [15746] and Beverly Ann YUILL [15744], married ?? [15754].
 - ? ?437 [15754] and Alan HAMMOCK had the following children:
 - +487 Laura HAMMOCK () [15755]
 - +488 McKenna HAMMOCK () [15756]
- 336. Jan HAMMOCK^{437 439} [15757], daughter of Hillard Morris HAMMOCK [15746] and Beverly Ann YUILL [15744], married Dean SMITH [15758].
- 337. Suzanne HAMMOCK^{437 439} [15760], daughter of Hillard Morris HAMMOCK [15746] and Beverly Ann YUILL [15744], married Gary WHITE [15761].

Gary WHITE⁴³⁷ [15761] and Suzanne HAMMOCK had the following children:

+489 Andy WHITE (-) [15762]

- +490 Erin WHITE () [15764]
- 338. Dorothy Irene JOHNSON^{215 443 579 580} [15655], daughter of Gust F. JOHNSON [15654] and Frances YUILL [15653], was born on 12 Oct 1918 in Chicago, Cook County, IL.^{215 579} She married William Wesley WRIGHT [15656] bef 1936.⁵⁸⁰ They were divorced bef Oct 1955.⁵⁸¹ She married Kenneth John KINSELLA [15660] on 18 Oct 1955.⁵⁸¹ She died on 8 Nov 2002 in Gallup, New Mexico.^{579 582} She was buried in Sunset Memorial Park, Gallup New Mexico.⁵⁸²

Dorothy's Find A Grave record reports that she died November 8, 2002 in Gallup, New Mexico as opposed to the SS Application and Claims Index which reported November 1, 2002. Burial in Sunset Memorial Park, Gallup. Note that she died as a Kinsella.

From the sources we have, the following is assumed:

- 1. Sometime on or before 1935, Dorothy married William Wesley Wright. Source: 1940 census
- 2. Sometime before June October 18, 1955 Dorothy divorced William Wright and married Kenneth John Kinsella. on that date. Source: Applications and Claims Index and Kenneth Kinsella's obit

 On November 22, 1956 Dorothy remarried William Wright. Presumably she divorced Kenneth Kinsela sometime between October 18, 1955 and the date of this remarriage to William Wright on November 22, 1956. Source: Application and Claims Index and Oregon Marriage Indexes

- 4. Sometime between November 22, 1956 and 1967 Dorothy divorced Kenneth Kinsella and married ? Cotton. Source: Application and Claims Index
- 5. Sometime prior to 2002 Dorothy divorced ? Cotton (or he could have died) and Dorothy remarried Kenneth Kinsella. Source: Application and Claims Index and Find A Grave.

William Wesley WRIGHT^{579 580 583} [15656] was born on 16 Apr 1916 in Chicago, IL.⁵⁸³ He died on 16 Dec 1967.⁵⁸⁴ He was buried in Oakwood Cemetery, Joliet, IL.⁵⁸⁴ He and Dorothy Irene JOHNSON had the following children:

- +491 William WRIGHT (c. 1936-) [15657]
- +492 Robert WRIGHT (c. 1937-) [15658]
- +493 Warren WRIGHT (c. 1939-) [15659]

Kenneth John KINSELLA⁵⁸⁵ [15660] was born on 29 Oct 1916 in McLean County, IL.⁵⁸⁵ He died on 17 Mar 1967 in Gallup.⁵⁸⁵ He was buried in Sunset Memorial Park.⁵⁸⁵

- 339. Audrey HALL⁴⁴⁶ [15662] was the child of Charles Ronald YUILL [15651] and Fiona ? [15661].
- 340. **Donna STORM**^{450 449} [15664], daughter of Donald Ross STORM [15663] and Leah B. YUILL [15652], was born c. 1927 in IL.^{450 449} She married **? GIBBS** [15668].
- 341. Donald C. STORM⁴⁴⁹ [15665], son of Donald Ross STORM [15663] and Leah B. YUILL [15652], was born c. 1933 in IL.⁴⁴⁹
- 342. **Carol P. STORM**^{449 453} [15666], daughter of Donald Ross STORM [15663] and Leah B. YUILL [15652], was born c. 1935 in IL.⁴⁴⁹ She married **? CROWE** [15670].
- 343. Robert M. STORM⁴⁴⁹ [15667], son of Donald Ross STORM [15663] and Leah B. YUILL [15652], was born c. 1940 in IL.⁴⁴⁹
- 344. Suzanne SWIFT⁴⁶¹ [15677], daughter of Edward Lemoine SWIFT [15676] and Jean Pauline YUILL [15675], was born on 4 Jan 1938 in Frankfort, IN.^{461 586} She married Albert Ralph SIGNOR [15679] on 18 May 1956 in Tampa, FL.⁵⁸⁷ They were divorced on 4 Nov 1975 in Monroe, FL.⁵⁸⁸ She died in Oct 1992.⁵⁸⁹ She married ? SABALA [15680].
- 345. Edward Lemoine Swift, JR.^{461 590} [15678], son of Edward Lemoine SWIFT [15676] and Jean Pauline YUILL [15675], was born on 28 Jan 1939 in Frankfort.^{461 590} He died on 10 Mar 2012.⁵⁹¹ He married Elizabeth A. GORDON [15681].

Elizabeth A. GORDON⁵⁹² [15681] was born c. 1941.⁵⁹² She died on 29 Oct 1995 in Brandon, FL.⁵⁹² She was buried in Garden of Memories, Tampa, FL.⁵⁹² She and Edward Lemoine Swift, JR. had the following children:

+494 Edward Lemoine Swift, III (-) [15682]

+495 Sheila SWIFT (-) [15683]

- 346. Lynette SWIFT⁵⁹¹ [15685] was the child of Edward Lemoine SWIFT [15676] and Jean Pauline YUILL [15675].
- 347. **Dortha Jane POOLE**¹³ [5730], daughter of Wm. T. POOLE [5729] and Mina Maud SMITH [5722], was born on 17 Sep 1901 in Osprey Twp., Grey Co., Ontario.¹³
- 348. **Mary Bell POOLE**¹³ [5731], daughter of Wm. T. POOLE [5729] and Mina Maud SMITH [5722], was born on 9 Nov 1903 in Osprey Twp.¹³
- 349. Tammy MCCLELLAND⁴⁶⁴ [3436] was the daughter of ? MCCLELLAND [3435] and Sadie LANG [3434].
- 350. Ron MCCLELLAND⁴⁶⁴ [3437] was the son of ? MCCLELLAND [3435] and Sadie LANG [3434].
- 351. William LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3445] was the son of William LANG [3444].
- 352. Betty LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3446] was the daughter of William LANG [3444].
- 353. Sharon LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3447] was the daughter of William LANG [3444].
- 354. **Patricia LANG**⁴⁶⁴ [3448] was the daughter of William LANG [3444].
- 355. **Dorothy LANG**⁴⁶⁴ [3449] was the daughter of William LANG [3444].

- 356. **Peggy LANG**⁴⁶⁴ [3457] was the daughter of William LANG [3444].
- 357. James Dalton LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3441] was the son of James Dalton LANG [3438] and Gertrude Della CRIPPS [3439].

James Dalton LANG had the following children:

+496	Jeffrey LANG (-) [3450]
+497	David LANG (-) [3451]

358. Valentyne Stafford LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3442] was the son of James Dalton LANG [3438] and Gertrude Della CRIPPS [3439].

Valentyne Stafford LANG had the following children:

+498	Cindy LANG (1965-) [34	454]
------	------------------------	------

- +499 Trudy LANG (1966-) [3455]
- +500 Janet LANG (1969-) [3456]
- 359. Paul Ronald LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3443] was the son of James Dalton LANG [3438] and Gertrude Della CRIPPS [3439].

Paul Ronald LANG had the following children:

+501 Paul LANG (-) [3452]

- +502 James LANG () [3453]
- 360. Sandra CALDER⁵⁹³ [17755] was the child of ? CALDER [17754] and Muriel May LANG [17753].
- 361. **Roy BOELL**¹³ [3462] was the daughter of Roy BOELL [3461] and Ione LORRAINETHORNBURY [3460].
- 362. **Donald Richard BELL**⁵¹ [3335], son of Donald Bruce BELL [3333] and Madelaine Lenore ANDERSON [3334], was born in 1928.⁵¹ He died in 1929.⁵¹ He was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery, Toronto, ON.⁵¹
- 363. **Marilyn Ann BELL**⁵¹ [3336], daughter of Donald Bruce BELL [3333] and Madelaine Lenore ANDERSON [3334], was born in 1942.⁵¹ She died in 1948.⁵¹ She was buried in Park Lawn Cemetery.⁵¹
- 364. Cheryl Susan BELL⁵¹ [3337], daughter of Donald Bruce BELL [3333] and Madelaine Lenore ANDERSON [3334], was born on 15 Nov 1945 in Toronto, Ontario, Canada.⁵¹ She married Ronald Grant LOCKHART [3338] on 29 Jun 1963 in St. Enoch's Church, Toronto, ON.⁵¹ She experienced Divorced in Oct 1972.⁵¹ She married Gary Wayne VANDER HEIDE [3340] on 16 May 1979 in At the home of his parents.⁵¹ They experienced Minister in Rev. Sidney Cooper, Minister of the 1st Christian Reformed Church.⁵¹

Avid Genealogist!

Ronald Grant LOCKHART⁵¹ [3338], son of Raymond Austin LOCKHART (-) [3348] and Ruth BARBER (-) [3349], was born on 10 Jun 1942.⁵¹ He and Cheryl Susan BELL had the following children:

+503 Lorraine Ann LOCKHART (1963-) [3339]

Gary Wayne VANDER HEIDE⁵¹ [3340], son of James VANDER HEIDE (-) [3350] and Betty MCDOUGALL (-) [3351], was born on 16 Jul 1950 in Sarnia, ON.⁵¹ He and Cheryl Susan BELL had the following children:

- +504 James Gary VANDER HEIDE (1978-) [3341]
- 365. **Michael Richard BELL**⁵¹ [3343], daughter of Donald Bruce BELL [3333] and Helen Mary MURPHY [3342], was born on 5 Oct 1952.²³⁹
- 366. Eddie HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [12644] was the son of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466].

- 367. Gladys HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [12648] was the daughter of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466].
- 368. Innis HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [12645] was the son of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466].
- 369. Isobel HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [12649] was the daughter of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466].
- 370. Jackie HUGHSON⁴⁶⁷ [12646] was the daughter of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466].
- 371. **Clifford George HUGHSON**^{467 15} [12647], son of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466], was born on 29 May 1928 in Singhampton, ON.¹⁵ He died on 30 May 1928 in Singhampton.¹⁵
- 372. John HUGHSON [3464], son of Clifford Frederick HUGHSON [3463] and Lydia Isabell UDELL [3466], was born on 23 Oct 1935 in Collingwood, Ont. He married Charmion Delores DICK [3465].

Charmion Delores DICK [3465] was born on 22 Aug 1930 in Chapleau, Sudbury Dist. She married Daniel CANNON.

- 373. Marion O'BRIEN⁴⁶⁷ [12651] was the daughter of Earl O'BRIEN [12650] and Minerva Marion HUGHSON [3473].
- 374. Alice O'BRIEN⁴⁶⁷ [12652] was the daughter of Earl O'BRIEN [12650] and Minerva Marion HUGHSON [3473].
- 375. Donna Marie O'BRIEN⁴⁶⁷ [12653] was the daughter of Earl O'BRIEN [12650] and Minerva Marion HUGHSON [3473].
- 376. Marie O'BRIEN⁴⁶⁷ [12654] was the daughter of Earl O'BRIEN [12650] and Minerva Marion HUGHSON [3473].
- 377. Ross O'BRIEN⁴⁶⁷ [12655] was the son of Earl O'BRIEN [12650] and Minerva Marion HUGHSON [3473].
- 378. **Joan SPENCE**⁴⁶⁷ [12657] was the daughter of Innis SPENCE [12656] and Eulallia HUGHSON [3472].
- 379. June SPENCE⁴⁶⁷ [12658] was the daughter of Innis SPENCE [12656] and Eulallia HUGHSON [3472].
- 380. Laurie Allan HUGHSON^{13 467} [3428], son of Elwood Osburn HUGHSON [3426] and Merryl K. DAVIDSON [3427], was born in 1939.¹³ He married Mariene Sandra PLUMMER [3431].

Mariene Sandra PLUMMER^{13 467} [3431] was born c. 1947. She and Laurie Allan HUGHSON had the following children:

- +505 Dannie William HUGHSON (aft1959-) [12660]
- +506 Darrell Douglas HUGHSON (aft1962-) [12661]
- 381. Linda HUGHSON¹³ [3432], daughter of Elwood Osburn HUGHSON [3426] and Merryl K. DAVIDSON [3427], was born on 23 May 1946 in Collingwood.¹³ She married Michael CARUSO [3433].

Michael CARUSO¹³ [3433] was born on 16 Jul 1947 in Pachino, Italy. He and Linda HUGHSON had the following children:

- +507 Daryn CARUSO (1982-) [3477]
- 382. Wayne KAITTING⁴⁶⁷ [12663] was the son of Kenneth William KAITTING [12662] and Olive Irene HUGHSON [3475].
- 383. Murray KAITTING^{467 469} [12664], son of Kenneth William KAITTING [12662] and Olive Irene HUGHSON [3475], married Stephanie ? [12668].
- 384. Garry KAITTING^{467 469} [12665], son of Kenneth William KAITTING [12662] and Olive Irene HUGHSON [3475], married Cynthia ? [12670].
- 385. Gail KAITTING^{467 469} [12666], daughter of Kenneth William KAITTING [12662] and Olive Irene HUGHSON [3475], married Peter LOVEDAY [12669].
- 386. Carol Judith HARDING⁴⁷⁰ [15097], daughter of George Edwin Sterling HARDING [15096] and Katherine Elizabeth

LEONARD [15095], married Henri Joseph BOUCHARD [15098].

Henri Joseph BOUCHARD⁴⁷⁰ [15098] and Carol Judith HARDING had the following children:

+508 Brenda FELDHOFF (-) [15099]

- 387. Jan EDELEN¹⁴ [3419], daughter of George Vance Foster EDELEN [3417] and UNKNOWN [3418], married Chuck CUTTER [3692].
- 388. **Richard Malcolm EDELEN**¹⁴ [3420] was the son of George Vance Foster EDELEN [3417] and UNKNOWN [3418].
- 389. Cliff RUSK⁵⁸ [3144] was the son of Howard Theodore RUSK [3142] and Adeline FRISKE [3143].
- 390. **Thelma ST. JOHN**¹⁴ [2586], daughter of William ST. JOHN [2585] and Edna Gertrude ROBINSON [2580], was born on 28 Mar 1923 in Vinemount, Ontario.¹⁴ She married **Alan PLESTER** [2589] in 1968. She died on 29 Feb 1996.

Alan PLESTER¹⁴ [2589] was born in 1922 in England.¹⁴

391. June ST. JOHN¹⁴ [2587], daughter of William ST. JOHN [2585] and Edna Gertrude ROBINSON [2580], was born on 30 Jan 1929 in Stoney Creek, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴ She married Gordon KILLINS [2590] in 1947.¹⁴

Gordon KILLINS¹⁴ [2590] and June ST. JOHN had the following children:

- +509 Lee KILLINS (1955-) [2591]
- 392. **Gordon STAPLEY**¹⁴ [2593], son of Cecil STAPLEY [2592] and Anna Lorna ROBINSON [2582], was born on 6 Jan 1927 in Stoney Creek.¹⁴
- 393. Jean STAPLEY¹⁴ [2595], daughter of Cecil STAPLEY [2592] and Anna Lorna ROBINSON [2582], was born on 9 Jul 1929 in Buffalo, NY.¹⁴
- 394. William John STAPLEY^{14 594} [2594], son of Cecil STAPLEY [2592] and Anna Lorna ROBINSON [2582], was born on 4 Aug 1930 in Buffalo.¹⁴ He married **??** [15750].
 - ?? [15750] and William John STAPLEY had the following children:
 - +510 Anni STAPLEY () [15751]
- 395. **Shirley STAPLEY**¹⁴ [2596], daughter of Cecil STAPLEY [2592] and Anna Lorna ROBINSON [2582], was born on 24 Jun 1931 in Buffalo.¹⁴
- 396. Randy ROBINSON [3412] was the son of Angus Bell ROBINSON [2583] and Doris ? [3411].
- 397. Donald Arthur HALLAM¹⁴ [110], son of Arthur HALLAM [60] and Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD [55], was born on 12 Aug 1929.¹⁴ He married Marion CLEMENTS [1032] on 19 Nov 1949.¹⁴ He married Jean CONNORS [1037] in 1971.¹⁴ He married Ruby HANSEN [1038] in 1977.¹⁴ He married Edith BURR [1039] aft 1980.¹⁴ He died on 2 Apr 2011.⁵⁹⁵

Marion CLEMENTS¹⁴ [1032] and Donald Arthur HALLAM had the following children:

- +511 Donald Arthur HALLAM (1951-1982) [1033]
- +512 Dianne Lynn HALLAM (1952-) [1034]
- +513 Karen Frances HALLAM (1954-) [1035]
- +514 Heather HALLAM (1957-) [1036]
- 398. **John Herbert HALLAM**¹⁴ [111] (also known as JACK), son of Arthur HALLAM [60] and Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD [55], was born on 11 Sep 1931.¹⁴ He died on 28 Feb 2021.⁵⁹⁶ He married **Nancy Jean CAMPBELL** [1056].

Nancy Jean CAMPBELL¹⁴ [1056] was born on 30 May 1930.¹⁴

399. Nancy Beverly HALLAM¹⁴ [79], daughter of Arthur HALLAM [60] and Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD [55], was born on 26 Sep 1934 in New Toronto, Ontario.¹⁴ She married Richard SNEDDON [80] on 6 May 1961 in Stratford, Ont. She died on 24 Jul 2020.⁵⁹⁷

Richard SNEDDON¹⁰ [80] was born on 10 Jan 1935 in Hamilton, Scotland. He died on 20 Jan 2019.⁵⁹⁸ He and Nancy Beverly HALLAM had the following children:

- +515 Stephen Richard SNEDDON (1962-1987) [130]
- +516 Susan Lynn SNEDDON (1964-) [131]
- +517 Colin Neil SNEDDON (1967-) [132]
- 400. **Miriam Francis HALLAM**¹⁴ [109], daughter of Arthur HALLAM [60] and Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD [55], was born on 20 Apr 1944.¹⁴ She died on 8 May 1944.¹⁴
- 401. **Jane Elizabeth HALLAM**¹⁴ [1031], daughter of Arthur HALLAM [60] and Eva Francis Wilhelmena LEONARD [55], was born on 6 Dec 1947.¹⁴ She married **Alan SLATER** [135] on 17 Mar 1973.¹⁴

Alan SLATER¹⁴ [135] was born on 20 May 1942 in England.^{14 599} He died on 18 May 2016.⁵⁹⁹ He and Jane Elizabeth HALLAM had the following children:

- +518 Jeremy Nicholas SLATER (1974-) [1057]
- +519 Graham Andrew SLATER (1976-) [1058]
- +520 Owen Malcolm SLATER (1977-) [1059]
- +521 Simon Christopher SLATER (1979-) [1060]
- 402. **Paul Joseph LEONARD**¹⁴ [1131], son of Jack LEONARD [57] and Mary HANCE [63], was born in 1946.¹⁴ He married **Patrica EDGAR** [1132].

Patrica EDGAR¹⁴ [1132] was born in 1950.¹⁴ She died in 1995.¹⁴ She and Paul Joseph LEONARD had the following children:

- +522 Derek Paul LEONARD (1974-) [1133]
- 403. **Brian LOWE**¹⁴ [1122], son of Ronald LOWE [64] and Helen Dorothy LEONARD [58], was born in 1946.¹⁴ He married **Sandra CHAPMAN** [1124].

Sandra CHAPMAN¹⁴ [1124] was born in 1947.¹⁴ She and Brian LOWE had the following children:

+523 Mandy LOWE (1968-) [1125]

- +524 Adam LOWE (1971-) [1127]
- 404. Sharon LOWE¹⁴ [1123], daughter of Ronald LOWE [64] and Helen Dorothy LEONARD [58], was born in 1950.¹⁴ She married Brian STEADMAN [1129].

Brian STEADMAN¹⁴ [1129] was born in 1945.¹⁴ He and Sharon LOWE had the following children:

- +525 Carolyn STEADMAN (1969-) [1130]
- 405. **Leonard Gregory MANDER**¹³ [1018] (also known as GREG), son of Ernest Ward MANDER [65] and Madeline June LEONARD [59], was born in 1941.¹⁴ He married **Barbara DOWDLE** [1110].

Barbara DOWDLE¹⁴ [1110] was born in 1945.¹⁴ She and Leonard Gregory MANDER had the following children:

- +526 Troy Gregory MANDER (1963-) [1111]
- +527 Travis Grant MANDER (1964-) [1114]
- +528 Todd Jason Ward MANDER (1972-) [1115]

406. **Judith MANDER**¹⁴ [1108], daughter of Ernest Ward MANDER [65] and Madeline June LEONARD [59], was born in 1942.¹⁴ She married **Charles MAKSYM** [1116].

Charles MAKSYM¹⁴ [1116] was born in 1939.¹⁴ He and Judith MANDER had the following children:

- +529 Michelle MAKSYM (1968-) [1117]
- +530 Carrie MAKSYM (1974-) [1118]
- 407. **Beverly MANDER**¹⁴ [1109], daughter of Ernest Ward MANDER [65] and Madeline June LEONARD [59], was born in 1944.¹⁴ She married **Ralph DOWDLE** [1119].

Ralph DOWDLE¹⁴ [1119] was born in 1941.¹⁴ He and Beverly MANDER had the following children:

- +531 Michael DOWDLE (1963-) [1120]
- +532 Cathy DOWDLE () [1121]
- 408. **John N. Strachan, JR.**^{477 600 256} [1162] (also known as JACK), son of John N. STRACHAN [70] and Elizabeth RIDDELL [68], was born on 9 Oct 1926.¹³ He had the title 'Dr.'. He married **Hazel Jean WOODCOCK** [1250] on 19 Nov 1955 in Pendleton, NY. He died on 1 Dec 2006 in Niagara Falls, NY.⁶⁰⁰

Hazel Jean WOODCOCK^{14 601} [1250] was born on 30 Apr 1931 in Greenville, TN. She died on 22 Nov 2007.⁶⁰¹ She and John N. Strachan, JR. had the following children:

- +533 Ann Elizabeth STRACHAN (1956-) [1253]
- +534 Catherine Jean STRACHAN (1958-) [1252]
- +535 John Nesbit STRACHAN (1959-) [1251]
- +536 Margaret Carol STRACHAN (1960-) [1258]
- 409. Kenneth Dale WRIGHT⁴⁸³ [1], son of Harold Ransom WRIGHT [2] and Margaret Pearl HIGGIN [5], was born on 12 May 1938 in Deaconess Hospital, Detroit, Wayne County, MI. He lived. His phone number was 517-348-2597. His phone number was 517-348-2597. He married Marilyn Rae SEESTED [9] on 21 May 1960 in Kansas City, MO. He married Mary Ann VALDICK [144] on 8 Dec 1983 in Lapeer, Lapeer County, MI.

Kenneth D. Wright was born on May 12, 1938 in Deaconess Hospital, 3245 East Jefferson Ave, Detroit, Michigan. The first letter written to him was dated May 19, 1938 and was from Wayland Zwayer, the Minister that married Harold and Margaret Wright. The original letter is in the family archives. Harold and Margaret lived at 5039 Lakepoint in Detroit. Their phone number at the time was TU-2-3533.

Marilyn Rae SEESTED⁴⁸³ [9], daughter of August Frederick SEESTED (1912-1990) [88] and June Marie HUTCHASON (1913-1999) [87], was born on 9 Jan 1941 in Kansas City. She and Kenneth Dale WRIGHT had the following children:

- +537 Shelly Ann WRIGHT (1963-) [10]
- +538 Christopher Tod WRIGHT (1964-) [11]

Mary Ann VALDICK⁶⁰² [144], daughter of Floyd Lyman VALDICK (1918-1985) [176] and Erma May FOOKES (1922-2008) [177], was born on 22 Jul 1949 in Frankfort, MI.⁶⁰² ⁶⁰³ She married Harold Eugene PARTELLO on 21 Dec 1966 in Grayling, MI.⁶⁰² She died on 15 Dec 2015 in Grayling.⁶⁰³ She married Timothy J. NEAL.

Ken and Mary were married by Ken's Brother, Donald E. Wright, Minister of the Lapeer Church of Christ. The marriage was held in Don's home in Lapeer, MI.

410. **Donald Edwin WRIGHT** [8], son of Harold Ransom WRIGHT [2] and Margaret Pearl HIGGIN [5], was born on 15 May 1943 in Detroit, Wayne County, MI. He married **Lois Jean DEATON** [53] on 5 Apr 1964 in Sylvan Lake Church of Christ.

Lois Jean DEATON [53] was born on 5 Feb 1946 in Goodrich, MI. She and Donald Edwin WRIGHT had the following children:

- +539 Jeffery Allen WRIGHT (1965-) [103]
- +540 Karen Lynn WRIGHT (1967-) [104]
- +541 Anita Lynn WRIGHT (1967-) [105]
- 411. **Patricia Jean THOMPSON**⁶⁰⁴ [81], daughter of Clifford Albert THOMPSON [71] and Eveline Jeane HIGGIN [51], was born on 26 Feb 1943 in Chicago.⁶⁰⁴ She married **George Freeman MAYES** [82] on 2 Sep 1964 in Unitarian Church, Pittsburgh, PA. They experienced Minister in Both a Unitarian minister and a Presbyterian minister performed the service.

Patti and George met at George Williams College in Chicago. George was from MI, Patti from PA and she called it a "stately" romance.

George Freeman MAYES⁶⁰⁴ [82] was born on 23 Jul 1941 in Pontiac, MI.⁶⁰⁴ He and Patricia Jean THOMPSON had the following children:

- +542 Laurie Jean MAYES (1967-) [83]
- +543 Michael Freeman MAYES (1971-) [84]
- +544 Jessica Lynn MAYES (1983-) [85]
- 412. **Peter THOMPSON** [368], son of Clifford Albert THOMPSON [71] and Eveline Jeane HIGGIN [51], was born on 15 Nov 1949.
- 413. Michael HIGGIN [996], son of Edwin Sharples HIGGIN [52] and Pam COLLE [72], was born on 27 Jul 1953 in St. Joseph's Hospital, London Ontario, Canada.
- 414. Wendell Wildridge BELL²⁷¹ [6099] was the son of Edwin Wildridge BELL [6098].
- 415. Virginia BELL⁶⁰⁵ [6100], daughter of Edwin Wildridge BELL [6098], married ? YOUNG [6173].
- 416. Wayne Henry ZIRBES⁴⁸⁷ [12608] was the son of Lyle ZIRBES [12605] and Esther Gertrude BONOVSKY [12607].
- 417. **Marlys Jean Fay ZIRBES**^{16 487} [2812], daughter of Lyle ZIRBES [12605] and Esther Gertrude BONOVSKY [12607], was born on 21 Sep 1932.¹⁶ She married **LeRoy THONE** [2813] on 28 Feb 1949.

LeRoy THONE^{16 487} [2813] and Marlys Jean Fay ZIRBES had the following children:

+545 Cynthia THONE (1949-) [2814]

- 418. Judy Marie ZIRBES⁴⁸⁷ [12609], daughter of Lyle ZIRBES [12605] and Esther Gertrude BONOVSKY [12607], married ? STARR [12610].
- 419. Stephen C. LIVERS⁶⁵ [11101], son of John Gordon LIVERS [6233] and Lois LEE [6238], was born on 6 Feb 1943.⁶⁵

Adopted by the Lodge family of California.

420. Shannon Blythe LIVERS⁶⁵ [6235], daughter of John Gordon LIVERS [6233] and Wilma Ruth MAHNKE [6236], was born on 18 Oct 1947.⁶⁵ She married David Warren RAAUM [11102] on 6 Jan 1968.⁶⁵ They were divorced in Apr 1990.⁶⁵ They were divorced. She married Myron Conrad SLOAT, Jr. [6237] on 23 Jun 1990.⁶⁵

David Warren RAAUM⁶⁵ [11102] and Shannon Blythe LIVERS had the following children:

- +546 Kristin Rochelle RAAUM (1971-) [11103]
- +547 Gregory Scott RAAUM (1974-) [11106]

Myron Conrad SLOAT , Jr. $^{\rm 65}$ [6237] was born on 25 May 1944. $^{\rm 65}$

421. Linda Lerae LIVERS⁶⁵ [11108], daughter of John Gordon LIVERS [6233] and Wilma Ruth MAHNKE [6236], was born on

22 Jun 1949.⁶⁵ She married **Gary Lee HETH** [11109] on 8 Jun 1967.⁶⁵ They were divorced on 17 Oct 1983.⁶⁵ They were divorced.

Gary Lee HETH⁶⁵ [11109] and Linda Lerae LIVERS had the following children:

- +548 Justine Marie HETH (1968-) [11110]
- +549 Blane Lee HETH (1974-) [11114]
- 422. **Randall John LIVERS**⁶⁵ [11117], son of John Gordon LIVERS [6233] and Wilma Ruth MAHNKE [6236], was born on 5 Sep 1952.⁶⁵ He died on 31 Jul 2005.⁶⁵
- 423. **Colin Dale LIVERS**⁶⁵ [11118], son of John Gordon LIVERS [6233] and Wilma Ruth MAHNKE [6236], was born on 21 Jul 1955.⁶⁵ He married **Theresa Ann GREUTMAN** [11119] on 7 Apr 1979.⁶⁵

Theresa Ann GREUTMAN⁶⁵ [11119] was born on 7 Nov 1956.⁶⁵ She and Colin Dale LIVERS had the following children:

- +550 Michael Cory LIVERS (1984-) [11120]
- +551 Stephanie Michelle LIVERS (1987-) [11121]
- +552 Amanda Jordan LIVERS (1990-) [11122]
- 424. **Stacia Ellen LIVERS**⁶⁵ [11123], daughter of John Gordon LIVERS [6233] and Wilma Ruth MAHNKE [6236], was born on 24 Jun 1963.⁶⁵ She married **Michael James THOMAS** [11124] on 21 Oct 1989.⁶⁵

Michael James THOMAS⁶⁵ [11124] was born on 9 Jun 1968.⁶⁵ He and Stacia Ellen LIVERS had the following children:

- +553 Chelsie Brianne THOMAS (1990-) [11125]
- +554 Kendall Brittany THOMAS (1992-) [11126]
- 425. Scott LIVERS⁴⁸⁸ [12612] was the daughter of Norman S. LIVERS [6234] and Lavaun BERQOUST [12611].
- 426. Luann LIVERS⁴⁸⁸ [12613], daughter of Norman S. LIVERS [6234] and Lavaun BERQOUST [12611], married Arny GAETZ [12614].

Arny GAETZ⁴⁸⁸ [12614] and Luann LIVERS had the following children:

+555 Arny GAETZ , Jr. (-bef2003) [12615]

- 427. Patty LIVERS⁴⁸⁸ [12616], daughter of Norman S. LIVERS [6234] and Lavaun BERQOUST [12611], married Jason RICE-LONGO [12617].
- 428. Geoffrey BELL¹¹ [16085] was the son of Colin Campbell BELL [16083] and Jane Catherine MOLLOY [16084].
- 429. **Michael Brian FARRINGTON**¹ [16077], son of Michael Ambrose FARRINGTON [16076] and Alice Margaret SARGEANT [16075], was born on 27 Jun 1931 in Bluff, Southland, New Zealand.

Michael Brian FARRINGTON had the following children:

+556 Chris FARRINGTON (-) [16078]

430. Walter BELL²⁸⁵ [16105], son of ? ? [16066] and Mabel BELL [16065], was born on 15 May 1943 in Leeds, West Yorkshire.²⁸⁵ He married Anne V. LANNON [16106] in Apr 1973 in Kettering, Northamptonshire, United Kingdom. He died on 27 Feb 2009 in Scunthorpe, Lincolnshire, England.²⁸⁵ He married Wendy WOMACK [16110].

Anne V. LANNON²⁸⁵ [16106] was born on 14 Dec 1951 in St Albans, Hertfordshire, England.²⁸⁵ She died on 1 Jan 2017 in cunthorpe, Lincolnshire, England.²⁸⁵

431. Peter BELL²⁸⁵ [16067], son of ?? [16066] and Mabel BELL [16065], was born in 1944 in Leeds, West Yorkshire, England.²⁸⁵

He married **Irene Agnes LUMSDEN** [16086] in Jan 1972 in Leeds, Yorkshire West Riding, United Kingdom. He married **Christine EAGLEN** [16069].

Christine EAGLEN²⁸⁵ [16069] was born in Mar 1947 in Leeds, Yorkshire, England.²⁸⁵ She and Peter BELL had the following children:

+557 Alan Jeffrey BELL (1965-) [16068]

Irene Agnes LUMSDEN²⁸⁵ [16086] was born on 26 Jun 1948 in Leeds.²⁸⁵

432. John BELL²⁸⁵ [16104], son of ?? [16066] and Mabel BELL [16065], was born in 1946 in Leeds.²⁸⁵

Seventh Generation

433. Wynn MAUPIN^{501 501} [15607], daughter of Wesley Cook MAUPIN [15603] and Mickey O'QUIN [15604], married ? ESSLER [15609].

? ESSLER⁵⁰¹ [15609] and Wynn MAUPIN had the following children:

+558 Trey ESSLER (-) [15611]

- 434. Weslyn MAUPIN⁵⁰¹ [15608], daughter of Wesley Cook MAUPIN [15603] and Mickey O'QUIN [15604], married ? THACKER [15610].
- 435. Deborah Kay SNYDER^{523 523 606 607} [15842], daughter of Charles Leslie SNYDER [15824] and Patsy Ruth LOCKARD [15832], was born on 9 Jun 1954 in Lafayette, IN.^{606 608 609} She married Harold S. Kyle, JR. [15844] on 29 Dec 1973 in Lafayette.⁶⁰⁶ She married Joseph F. KILLIAN [15845] c. Jun 1975.⁶⁰⁷ She married Raymond Gerald BRANSTETTER [15847] on 14 Jul 1979 in Lafayette.⁶¹⁰ She married Timothy W. NEAL [15843] on 23 Jul 1988 in Lafayette.⁶¹¹ She died on 24 Jun 1989 in Lafayette.^{608 609} She was buried in Tippecanoe Memory Gardens, West Lafayette, IN.⁶⁰⁹

Harold S. Kyle, JR.⁶⁰⁶ [15844] was born c. 1950 in IN.⁶⁰⁶

Date of divorce not noted in the newspaper article.

Harold S. Kyle, JR. and Deborah Kay SNYDER had the following children:

+559 Pepper Janelle KYLE (c. 1975-) [15848]

Date of divorce not noted in the newspaper article.

Joseph F. KILLIAN⁶⁰⁷ [15845] and Deborah Kay SNYDER had the following children:

+560 Wesley Philip KILLIAN (1976-) [15846]

Raymond Gerald BRANSTETTER⁶¹⁰ [15847] was born on 17 Apr 1955.⁶¹²

Date of divorce not known⁶¹³

Timothy W. NEAL^{523 611} [15843] was born on 7 Feb 1957 in IN.⁶¹⁴ He died on 8 Sep 2016 in Lafayette.⁶¹⁴ He was buried in Cremated, ashes given to family or friend.^{615 614}

436. **Gloria Jean SNYDER**⁶¹⁶ [15834], daughter of Charles Leslie SNYDER [15824] and Patsy Ruth LOCKARD [15832], was born c. 1957 in IN.⁶¹⁶ She married **Leo Alan DEVAULT** [15835] on 15 Jun 1974 in Lafayette.⁶¹⁶

Leo Alan DEVAULT⁵¹⁷ [15835] was born c. 1956 in IN.⁶¹⁶ He and Gloria Jean SNYDER had the following children:

21 Mar 2025 Descendants of Ronald Bell and Margaret MacClergan by Generation

+561 Stephen Lee DEVAULT (c. 1978-) [15855]

- +562 Michael A. DEVAULT () [15857]
- 437. Christine SNYDER⁵¹⁷ [15836], daughter of Charles Leslie SNYDER [15824] and Patsy Ruth LOCKARD [15832], married William GRAVES [15837].
- 438. **Bobette Joann SNYDER**^{517 517 618} [15838], daughter of Charles Leslie SNYDER [15824] and Patsy Ruth LOCKARD [15832], was born c. 1969 in IN.⁶¹⁸ She married **Anthony Alan HOLMES** [15839] on 11 Jul 1981 in Lafayette.^{617 618}

Anthony Alan HOLMES^{517 617 618} [15839] was born c. 1963 in IN.⁶¹⁸ He and Bobette Joann SNYDER had the following children:

- +563 Son HOLMES (1982-) [15861]
- +564 Ashley HOLMES (1985-) [15860]
- 439. Leslie L. SNYDER^{517 517} [15840] was the daughter of Charles Leslie SNYDER [15824] and Patsy Ruth LOCKARD [15832].
- 440. Teresa Ann ARVIN^{619 620 621 622} [15865], daughter of Jerry Don ARVIN [15826] and Janet Louise SNYDER [15825], married Timothy Wayne TARTER [15866] on 14 Aug 1982 in Dayton, IN.⁶²¹ She married Brian L. MUNDELL [15870].

Divorce date unknown.

Timothy Wayne TARTER^{619 621} [15866] and Teresa Ann ARVIN had the following children:

+565 Travis W. TARTER (c. 1986-) [15874]

Between Februry and March 6, 2007.

Brian L. MUNDELL^{620 619 623} [15870] and Teresa Ann ARVIN had the following children:

+566 Emily MUNDELL (-) [15877]

441. **Brenda Kay ARVIN**^{619 620 624} [15867], daughter of Jerry Don ARVIN [15826] and Janet Louise SNYDER [15825], married **Kevin Lee TUMEY** [15868] on 10 Oct 1987 in Lafayette.⁶²⁴

Kevin Lee TUMEY^{619 620 624} [15868] and Brenda Kay ARVIN had the following children:

- +567 Michael TUMEY (-) [15878]
- +568 Rebecca TUMEY (c. 1993-) [15880]
- +569 Kraig TUMEY (c. 1998-) [15881]
- 442. Karen Lynn ARVIN^{619 620 625} [15869], daughter of Jerry Don ARVIN [15826] and Janet Louise SNYDER [15825], married Matthew Scott THOLEN [15871] on 17 Oct 1998 in Dayton, OH.⁶²⁵

Matthew Scott THOLEN^{620 625} [15871] and Karen Lynn ARVIN had the following children:

+570 Carson THOLEN (2001-) [15882]

- 443. Dan JONES⁵²⁶ [15885], son of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827], married Tara ? [15886].
- 444. Marty JONES⁵²⁶ [15887] was the son of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827].
- 445. Michael Justice JONES⁵²⁶ [15888] was the son of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827].
- 446. Scott JONES⁵²⁶ [15889] was the son of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827].
- 447. Lisa Colleen JONES^{526 627} [15891], daughter of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827], was born on 22 Sep 1964 in IN.^{626 627} She married **Darin Dale DAINS** [15892] on 25 Oct 1984 in Dayton.⁶²⁶

Darin Dale DAINS^{526 626 626} [15892] was born on 23 Jul 1963 in Arizona.^{626 628} He and Lisa Colleen JONES had the following children:

- +571 Son DAINS (1986-) [15896]
- 448. Amanda Elizabeth JONES^{526 629 630} [15890], daughter of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827], was born c. 1983.^{630 630} She married Casey Duane PARKER [15895] c. 20 Oct 2011.⁶³⁰

From the Journal and Courier of April 23, 2004.

IN THE MILITARY. ARRIVES FOR DUTY⁶³¹

Casey Duane PARKER^{629 630} [15895] was born c. 1983.⁶³⁰

Wedding date is that estimated in engagement announcement.

- 449. Anne JONES [15893], daughter of Clinton E. JONES [15828] and Marilyn Beth SNYDER [15827], married ? FREY [15894].
- 450. **Ryan D. YUILL**^{632 633} [15903], son of Ronald Dale YUILL [15898] and Jane Ellen LAWSON [15901], married **Monica Enid DIAZ** [15905] on 15 Jul 2005 in San Juan, Puerto Rico.⁶³³
- 451. **Derek L. YUILL**^{632 634} [15904], son of Ronald Dale YUILL [15898] and Jane Ellen LAWSON [15901], was born on 14 May 1971.⁶³⁴

There is an article about Derek L. Yuill that appeared in the September 30, 1993 Journal and Courier. From mylife.com we learn that he is Derek L. Yuill born May 14, 1971. Derek then went on to coach high school speech and debate. He and his father, Ronald, published a paper together in the December/January 2001 The Technology Teacher: https://www.iteea.org/File.aspx?id=86429&v=288bd309.

452. Lee Wallace YUILL^{635 530} [15909], son of Gary Lee YUILL [15899] and Margaret Elaine TUCKER [15907], married Carol ? [15914].

Carol ?⁵³¹ [15914] and Lee Wallace YUILL had the following children:

+572 Jack Thomas YUILL (-) [15920]

- 453. **Son YUILL**⁶³⁶ [15910], son of Gary Lee YUILL [15899] and Margaret Elaine TUCKER [15907], was born on 30 Mar 1970 in Kassel, Germany.⁶³⁶
- 454. Monique YUILL⁵³⁰ [15911] was the daughter of Gary Lee YUILL [15899] and Margaret Elaine TUCKER [15907].

From the Paducah Sun of May 8, 2004.

Air Nstional Guard Staff Sgt. Monique E. Yuill, a 1989 graduate of Calloway County High School, recently returned to the 123rd Aitlift Wing at Louisville after being deployed to Ramstein Air Base, Germany, and the Persian Gulf region in support of Operation Iraqi Freedom. She is a fabrication and parachute journeyman with five yeaars of military service. Yuill is the daughter of retired Air Force Master Sgt. Garyl L. and Maragaret E. Yuill of Kirsey.

455. John Matthew YUILL⁵³⁰ [15912], son of Gary Lee YUILL [15899] and Margaret Elaine TUCKER [15907], was a Doctor. He married **Rochelle** ? [15915].

Rochelle ?531 [15915] was a Doctor.531

456. Jason Brown YUILL⁵³⁰ [15913], son of Gary Lee YUILL [15899] and Margaret Elaine TUCKER [15907], married Jennifer CURTIS [15916].

Jennifer CURTIS^{531 637} [15916] was the daughter of Amon Earl BEASLEY (-) [15919] and Barbara Jo ELLIS (-) [15918]. She and Jason Brown YUILL had the following children:

- +573 Conner Brown YUILL (2009-) [15917]
- 457. **Vonda Elaine YUILL**^{638 639} [15922], daughter of Darrell Lynn YUILL [15900] and Katherine Sue FLEEMAN [15921], was born.⁶³⁸ She married **Jose Manuel SALAZAR** [15928] on 24 Jul 1994 in Clark County, NV.⁶⁴⁰
- 458. **Jesse Dean YUILL**^{641 639} [15923], son of Darrell Lynn YUILL [15900] and Katherine Sue FLEEMAN [15921], was born on 13 Aug 1975.⁶⁴¹ He married **Tonya Rose WILLIAMSON** [15926] on 19 Feb 1994 in Russiaville, IN.⁶⁴²

Tonya Rose WILLIAMSON⁶⁴² [15926] was born c. 1977 in IN.⁶⁴² She and Jesse Dean YUILL had the following children:

- +574 Daughter YUILL (2000-) [15927]
- 459. Wendy Ann YUILL⁶³⁹ [15925] was the daughter of Darrell Lynn YUILL [15900] and Katherine Sue FLEEMAN [15921].
- 460. **David L. HOLSCLAW**^{537 537 643 644} [15964], son of James Leroy Holsclaw, JR. [15934] and Glennetta Jean YUILL [15933], was born c. 1977.⁶⁴⁴ He married **Yolanda K. KERFOOT** [15965] on 9 Feb 2006 in Tippecanoe County, IN.⁶⁴³

Yolanda K. KERFOOT^{537 645 643 644} [15965] was born c. 1983.^{645 644} She and David L. HOLSCLAW had the following children:

- +575 Daughter1 (2003-) [15971]
- +576 Daughter2 (2004-) [15973]
- +577 Son1 (2005-) [15972]
- 461. James Holsclaw IV^{646 646 537} [15956], son of James Leroy Holsclaw, JR. [15934] and Glennetta Jean YUILL [15933], was born on 26 Dec 1987 in Lafayette.⁶⁴⁶
- 462. **Stephanie HOLSCLAW**⁵³⁷ [15963] was the daughter of James Leroy Holsclaw, JR. [15934] and Glennetta Jean YUILL [15933].

Stephanie HOLSCLAW had the following children:

+578 Son1 HOLSCLAW (-) [15970]

463. **Michael A. YUILL**^{346 537 647 648} [15968], son of ? ? [15967] and Glennetta Jean YUILL [15933], was born c. 1972.⁶⁴⁷ He married **Jodie E. MARTIN** [15969] on 14 Sep 1996 in Lafayette.⁶⁴⁸

Jodie E. MARTIN^{537 346 647 648} [15969] was born c. 1972.⁶⁴⁷

- 464. Son1 YUILL^{649 649} [15944], son of John Stephen YUILL [15932] and Denise Kay CLARK [15943], was born on 3 Feb 1981 in Lafayette.⁶⁴⁹
- 465. Jason Clark YUILL^{650 650 540} [15947], son of John Stephen YUILL [15932] and Denise Kay CLARK [15943], was born c. 1985 in Lafayette.⁵⁴⁰ He married Elizabeth Anne EDWARDS [15955] on 4 Oct 2003 in Lafayette.⁵⁴⁰

Elizabeth Anne EDWARDS⁵⁴⁰ [15955] was born c. 1984 in Lafayette.⁵⁴⁰

- 466. **Jillian M. YUILL**⁶⁵⁰ [15945], daughter of John Stephen YUILL [15932] and Denise Kay CLARK [15943], was born on 3 Jun 1993 in Lafayette. ⁶⁴⁹
- 467. Jared S. YUILL^{650 650 651 652} [15946], son of John Stephen YUILL [15932] and Denise Kay CLARK [15943], married Jennifer E. HANNEMAN [15949] on 20 Apr 2007 in White, IN.⁶⁵¹ They were divorced "February 2-6, 2009".⁶⁵³ He married Stephanie R. COX [15951] on 2 Sep 2009 in Lafayette.⁶⁵²

Jennifer E. HANNEMAN⁶⁵¹ [15949] and Jared S. YUILL had the following children:

+579 Son1 YUILL (2005-) [15950]

Stephanie R. COX⁶⁵² [15951] and Jared S. YUILL had the following children:

- +580 Son1 YUILL (2010-) [15952]
- +581 Daughter1 YUILL (2011-) [15954]
- 468. Jacob YUILL^{650 650 650} [15948] was the son of John Stephen YUILL [15932] and Denise Kay CLARK [15943].
- 469. **Kristen S. KRUGER**^{546 546 654} [15989], daughter of Elmer KRUGER [15987] and Sharon Lu Anne YUILL [15986], was born c. 1971.⁶⁵⁴ She married **Michael J. BRYSTON** [15990].

Michael J. BRYSTON^{546 654} [15990] was born c. 1970.⁶⁵⁴ He and Kristen S. KRUGER had the following children:

- +582 Michael BRYSTON () [15991]
- +583 Nicholas BRYSTON () [15993]
- +584 Christopher BRYSTON (-) [15994]
- +585 Andrew James BRYSTON (2005-2018) [15995]
- 470. Michael KRUGER⁵⁴⁶ [15996] was the child of Elmer KRUGER [15987] and Sharon Lu Anne YUILL [15986].
- 471. **Ryan KRUGER**^{546 546} [15997], son of Elmer KRUGER [15987] and Sharon Lu Anne YUILL [15986], married **Angela** ? [15998].
- 472. Amy Louise MOSES^{547 547 548} [16018], daughter of Richard Glyn MOSES [16017] and Patricia Louise STUTTLE [16016], was born on 27 Mar 1964 in OH.⁵⁴⁸ She married **David LEVISON** [16019].

David LEVISON⁵⁴⁷ [16019] and Amy Louise MOSES had the following children:

- +586 Sarah LEVISON () [16020]
- +587 Mandy LEVISON () [16021]
- 473. Beth Ann MOSES^{547 655 547 655} [16022], daughter of Richard Glyn MOSES [16017] and Patricia Louise STUTTLE [16016], was born on 24 Aug 1965 in OH.⁶⁵⁵ She married **Tom BOGDAN** [16023].

Tom BOGDAN⁵⁴⁷ [16023] and Beth Ann MOSES had the following children:

- +588 T.J. BOGDAN () [16024]
- +589 Brooke BOGDAN () [16025]
- 474. **Robert Glyn MOSES**^{547 547 656} [16026], son of Richard Glyn MOSES [16017] and Patricia Louise STUTTLE [16016], was born on 2 Aug 1969 in OH.⁶⁵⁶ He married **Amy**? [16027].

Amy ?547 [16027] and Robert Glyn MOSES had the following children:

- +590 Morgan MOSES () [16028]
- +591 Madison MOSES () [16029]
- 475. Stacey Lynn STUTTLE^{389 389 385} [16010] was the daughter of James J. Stuttle, II [16008] and ?? [16009].
- 476. Carley STUTTLE^{389 389} [16011] was the daughter of James J. Stuttle, II [16008] and ?? [16009].
- 477. Marie CASSANI⁵⁵⁸ [15709], daughter of Albert B. CASSANI [15703] and Ardis Mae GREENE [15697], married Kenneth SWEARINGIAN [15710].
- 478. Larry CASSANI⁵⁵⁸ [15711], son of Albert B. CASSANI [15703] and Ardis Mae GREENE [15697], married Lana CONLEY

[15712].

Lana CONLEY⁵⁵⁸ [15712] and Larry CASSANI had the following children:

+592 Tony CASSANI (-) [15713]

- 479. Michael PALMER⁵⁵⁹ [15706], son of Sheldon PALMER [15701] and Lois Adorable GREENE [15699], married **Renae** ? [15707].
- 480. Shelly PALMER⁵⁵⁹ [15708] was the daughter of Sheldon PALMER [15701] and Lois Adorable GREENE [15699].

In the obituary of Lois A. Palmer in the Joliet Herald News from September 14, 2010, Shelly Palmer is listed as Shelly Brandolino-McLaughlin. Brandolino-McLaughlin not as yet identified.

- 481. Sharon WILSON⁵⁶⁹ [15781], daughter of Dale Edwin WILSON [15776] and Leotta MOY [15779], married ? BRAWNER [15782].
- 482. **Teresa HALSEMA**^{575 657} [15790], daughter of Daniel Duane HALSEMA [15788] and Mary Louise NEILAN [15789], was born c. 1962 in IN.⁶⁵⁷ She married **Mike DONGES** [15791] on 6 Sep 1989 in Lafayette.⁶⁵⁷

Mike DONGES^{575 657} [15791] was born c. 1961 in OH.657

- 483. Ellen Marie HALSEMA^{575 658} [15792], daughter of Daniel Duane HALSEMA [15788] and Mary Louise NEILAN [15789], married Brian K. MAZEN [15793] on 13 Nov 1993 in Redondo Beach, CA.⁶⁵⁸
- 484. Susan HALSEMA⁵⁷⁵ [15794], daughter of Daniel Duane HALSEMA [15788] and Mary Louise NEILAN [15789], married Nino STORELLI [15795].
- 485. Ted A. HALSEMA^{575 659} [15796], son of Daniel Duane HALSEMA [15788] and Mary Louise NEILAN [15789], married Mary L KLOSS [15797] on 2 Sep 1995 in St. Louis, MO.⁶⁵⁹
- 486. Jonathan Allen DEWING⁶⁶⁰ [15739] was the child of Robert Dale DEWING [15738] and Sharon Fay SHULTHEIS [15737].
- 487. Laura HAMMOCK⁴³⁷ [15755] was the child of Alan HAMMOCK [15753] and ?? [15754].
- 488. McKenna HAMMOCK⁴³⁷ [15756] was the child of Alan HAMMOCK [15753] and ?? [15754].
- 489. Andy WHITE⁴³⁷ [15762], son of Gary WHITE [15761] and Suzanne HAMMOCK [15760], married Kirsten ? [15763].
- 490. Erin WHITE⁴³⁷ [15764] was the child of Gary WHITE [15761] and Suzanne HAMMOCK [15760].
- 491. William WRIGHT⁵⁸⁰ [15657], son of William Wesley WRIGHT [15656] and Dorothy Irene JOHNSON [15655], was born c. 1936.⁵⁸⁰
- 492. **Robert WRIGHT**⁵⁸⁰ [15658], son of William Wesley WRIGHT [15656] and Dorothy Irene JOHNSON [15655], was born c. 1937.⁵⁸⁰
- 493. **Warren WRIGHT**⁵⁸⁰ [15659], son of William Wesley WRIGHT [15656] and Dorothy Irene JOHNSON [15655], was born c. 1939.⁵⁸⁰

The Oregon Marriage Indexes report that Dorothy married William Wright on November 22, 1956 in Multnomah, OR. I think we can only conclude that they were married sometime before 1936 and were divorced and then remarried in 1956.

- 494. Edward Lemoine Swift, III⁵⁹² [15682] was the child of Edward Lemoine Swift, JR. [15678] and Elizabeth A. GORDON [15681].
- 495. Sheila SWIFT⁵⁹² [15683], daughter of Edward Lemoine Swift, JR. [15678] and Elizabeth A. GORDON [15681], married ?

QUINTANA [15684]. She married ? WATERMAN [15686].

? QUINTANA⁵⁹² [15684] and Sheila SWIFT had the following children:

- +593 Manual QUINTANA () [15687]
- 496. **Jeffrey LANG**⁴⁶⁴ [3450] was the son of James Dalton LANG [3441].
- 497. **David LANG**⁴⁶⁴ [3451] was the son of James Dalton LANG [3441].
- 498. Cindy LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3454], daughter of Valentyne Stafford LANG [3442], was born in 1965.⁴⁶⁴
- 499. Trudy LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3455], daughter of Valentyne Stafford LANG [3442], was born in 1966.⁴⁶⁴
- 500. Janet LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3456], daughter of Valentyne Stafford LANG [3442], was born in 1969.⁴⁶⁴
- 501. Paul LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3452] was the son of Paul Ronald LANG [3443].
- 502. James LANG⁴⁶⁴ [3453] was the son of Paul Ronald LANG [3443].
- 503. Lorraine Ann LOCKHART⁵¹ [3339], daughter of Ronald Grant LOCKHART [3338] and Cheryl Susan BELL [3337], was born on 24 Dec 1963 in Toronto Western Hospital.⁵¹
- 504. **James Gary VANDER HEIDE**⁵¹ [3341], son of Gary Wayne VANDER HEIDE [3340] and Cheryl Susan BELL [3337], was born on 26 Jan 1978 in At. Joseph's Hospital, Sarnia, ON.⁵¹
- 505. **Dannie William HUGHSON**⁴⁶⁷ [12660], son of Laurie Allan HUGHSON [3428] and Mariene Sandra PLUMMER [3431], was born btw 1959 and 1960.⁴⁶⁷
- 506. **Darrell Douglas HUGHSON**⁴⁶⁷ [12661], son of Laurie Allan HUGHSON [3428] and Mariene Sandra PLUMMER [3431], was born btw 1962 and 1963.
- 507. Daryn CARUSO [3477], son of Michael CARUSO [3433] and Linda HUGHSON [3432], was born on 13 Sep 1982.
- 508. Brenda FELDHOFF⁴⁷⁰ [15099] was the daughter of Henri Joseph BOUCHARD [15098] and Carol Judith HARDING [15097].
- 509. Lee KILLINS¹⁴ [2591], daughter of Gordon KILLINS [2590] and June ST. JOHN [2587], was born on 26 Mar 1955 in Hamilton, Ontario.¹⁴ She married James RAMAGE [3413] on 10 Sep 1983.¹⁴

James RAMAGE¹⁴ [3413] was born on 15 Jan 1959 in Scotland.¹⁴ He and Lee KILLINS had the following children:

- +594 Megan RAMAGE (1986-) [3458]
- +595 Jordan RAMAGE (1991-) [3459]
- 510. Anni STAPLEY^{594 594} [15751], daughter of William John STAPLEY [2594] and ?? [15750], married ? KOZIOL [15752].
- 511. Donald Arthur HALLAM¹⁴ [1033], son of Donald Arthur HALLAM [110] and Marion CLEMENTS [1032], was born on 18 Feb 1951.¹⁴ He married Sharon COLLWELL [1044] in 1977.¹⁴ He died on 9 Jul 1982.¹⁴ He married Alice BRODWICK [1040].

Alice BRODWICK [1040] and Donald Arthur HALLAM had the following children:

- +596 Rebecca HALLAM (1971-) [1041]
- +597 Amanda HALLAM (1972-) [1042]
- 512. **Dianne Lynn HALLAM**¹⁴ [1034], daughter of Donald Arthur HALLAM [110] and Marion CLEMENTS [1032], was born on 16 Jul 1952.¹⁴ She married **Richard SYLVESTER** [1046] on 3 Sep 1982.¹⁴ She married **William WALLER** [1045].

William WALLER¹⁴ [1045] and Dianne Lynn HALLAM had the following children:

+598 Jason WALLER (1973-) [1048]

+599 Trevor WALLER (1977-) [1047]

Richard SYLVESTER¹⁴ [1046] was born on 25 Jan 1944.¹⁴

513. **Karen Frances HALLAM**¹⁴ [1035], daughter of Donald Arthur HALLAM [110] and Marion CLEMENTS [1032], was born on 8 Mar 1954.¹⁴ She married **Rob ELDRIDGE** [1049].

Rob ELDRIDGE¹⁴ [1049] was born on 21 Nov 1951.¹⁴ He and Karen Frances HALLAM had the following children:

- +600 Sandra ELDRIDGE (1980-) [1050]
- +601 Craig ELDRIDGE (1982-) [1051]
- +602 Brianne ELDRIDGE (1985-) [1052]
- 514. **Heather HALLAM**¹⁴ [1036], daughter of Donald Arthur HALLAM [110] and Marion CLEMENTS [1032], was born on 13 Jan 1957.¹⁴ She married **Brian EDWARDS** [1053] in 1976.

Brian EDWARDS¹⁴ [1053] was born on 23 Aug 1952.¹⁴ He and Heather HALLAM had the following children:

- +603 Leanne EDWARDS (1983-) [1054]
- +604 Shannon EDWARDS (1986-) [1055]
- 515. **Stephen Richard SNEDDON**¹⁰ [130], son of Richard SNEDDON [80] and Nancy Beverly HALLAM [79], was born on 24 Aug 1962.¹⁴ He died on 12 Apr 1987.¹⁴
- 516. **Susan Lynn SNEDDON**¹⁴ [131], daughter of Richard SNEDDON [80] and Nancy Beverly HALLAM [79], was born on 6 Feb 1964.¹⁴ She married **Bruce Gordon THOMAS** [133] on 11 Sep 1993 in Stratford, Ont.¹⁴

Bruce Gordon THOMAS¹⁴ [133] was born on 11 Nov 1960.¹⁴ He and Susan Lynn SNEDDON had the following children:

- +605 Jennifer Lillian Christina THOMAS (1998-) [134]
- +606 Samuel Richard THOMAS (2001-) [3275]
- 517. **Colin Neil SNEDDON**¹⁴ [132], son of Richard SNEDDON [80] and Nancy Beverly HALLAM [79], was born on 14 Mar 1967.¹⁴ He married **Shannon Marie DUBBLESTYNE** [138] on 20 Aug 1999 in Nanaimo, BC.¹⁴

Shannon Marie DUBBLESTYNE¹⁴ [138] was born on 30 Aug 1974.¹⁴

- 518. Jeremy Nicholas SLATER¹⁴ [1057], son of Alan SLATER [135] and Jane Elizabeth HALLAM [1031], was born on 29 Jul 1974.¹⁴
- 519. **Graham Andrew SLATER**¹⁴ [1058], son of Alan SLATER [135] and Jane Elizabeth HALLAM [1031], was born on 13 Mar 1976.¹⁴
- 520. **Owen Malcolm SLATER**¹⁴ [1059], son of Alan SLATER [135] and Jane Elizabeth HALLAM [1031], was born on 14 Jun 1977.¹⁴
- 521. Simon Christopher SLATER¹⁴ [1060], son of Alan SLATER [135] and Jane Elizabeth HALLAM [1031], was born on 25 Mar 1979.¹⁴
- 522. Derek Paul LEONARD¹⁴ [1133], son of Paul Joseph LEONARD [1131] and Patrica EDGAR [1132], was born in 1974.¹⁴
- 523. Mandy LOWE¹⁴ [1125], daughter of Brian LOWE [1122] and Sandra CHAPMAN [1124], was born in 1968.¹⁴ She married Geoffrey CLARKE [1126] in 1994.¹⁴

Geoffrey CLARKE¹⁴ [1126] was born in 1967.¹⁴

524. Adam LOWE¹⁴ [1127], son of Brian LOWE [1122] and Sandra CHAPMAN [1124], was born in 1971.¹⁴ He married Marjorie THOMAS [1128].

Marjorie THOMAS¹⁴ [1128] was born in 1955.¹⁴

- 525. Carolyn STEADMAN¹⁴ [1130], daughter of Brian STEADMAN [1129] and Sharon LOWE [1123], was born in 1969.¹⁴
- 526. **Troy Gregory MANDER**¹⁴ [1111], son of Leonard Gregory MANDER [1018] and Barbara DOWDLE [1110], was born in 1963.¹⁴ He married **Susan Ann THORNBURN** [1112].

Susan Ann THORNBURN¹⁴ [1112] was born in 1964. She and Troy Gregory MANDER had the following children:

- +607 Erin Alexis MANDER (1993-) [1113]
- +608 Mitchell MANDER (1995-) [3807]
- +609 Colin MANDER (1997-) [3808]
- +610 Rachel MANDER (2002-) [3809]
- +611 Kayla MANDER (2002-) [3810]
- 527. **Travis Grant MANDER**¹⁴ [1114], son of Leonard Gregory MANDER [1018] and Barbara DOWDLE [1110], was born in 1964.¹⁴ He married **Judith Lynn GUY** [3467] on 18 Dec 1998.

Judith Lynn GUY⁶⁶¹ [3467], daughter of George William GUY (1914-1998) [3493] and Lillian Matilda BABCOCK (1913-1978) [3494], was born in 1959.⁶⁶¹ She married Donald Munro HERD in 1981.⁶⁶¹ She and Travis Grant MANDER had the following children:

- +612 Laura Lillian Herd MANDER (1981-) [3496]
- +613 Megan Munro Herd MANDER (1984-) [3495]
- 528. **Todd Jason Ward MANDER**¹⁴ [1115], son of Leonard Gregory MANDER [1018] and Barbara DOWDLE [1110], was born in 1972.¹⁴
- 529. Michelle MAKSYM¹⁴ [1117], daughter of Charles MAKSYM [1116] and Judith MANDER [1108], was born in 1968.¹⁴
- 530. Carrie MAKSYM¹⁴ [1118], daughter of Charles MAKSYM [1116] and Judith MANDER [1108], was born in 1974.¹⁴
- 531. Michael DOWDLE¹⁴ [1120], son of Ralph DOWDLE [1119] and Beverly MANDER [1109], was born in 1963.¹⁴
- 532. Cathy DOWDLE¹⁴ [1121] was the daughter of Ralph DOWDLE [1119] and Beverly MANDER [1109].
- 533. Ann Elizabeth STRACHAN [1253], daughter of John N. Strachan, JR. [1162] and Hazel Jean WOODCOCK [1250], was born on 12 Sep 1956. She married John GEBHARDT [1254] on 3 Mar 1988 in Caymen Island.
- 534. Catherine Jean STRACHAN [1252], daughter of John N. Strachan, JR. [1162] and Hazel Jean WOODCOCK [1250], was born on 27 Aug 1958 in Niagara Falls, NY. She married James DUNNING [1255] on 20 Jun 1981 in Niagara Falls.

James DUNNING [1255] and Catherine Jean STRACHAN had the following children:

- +614 Colon DUNNING (1986-) [1256]
- 535. John Nesbit STRACHAN [1251], son of John N. Strachan, JR. [1162] and Hazel Jean WOODCOCK [1250], was born on 7 Jun 1959. He married Marianne RAMURO [1257] on 1 May 1988 in Boca Ratan, FL.

Shown as Mary Ann in the obituary of Hazel Jean Woodcock Strachan in the Democrat and Chronicle (Rochester, NY) on November 24, 2007⁶⁰¹

536. Margaret Carol STRACHAN [1258], daughter of John N. Strachan, JR. [1162] and Hazel Jean WOODCOCK [1250], was born on 25 Jul 1960. She married Michael WILLIAMS [1259].

Michael WILLIAMS [1259] was born on 22 Sep 1954. He and Margaret Carol STRACHAN had the following children:

- +615 Robert Michael WILLIAMS (1992-) [1260]
- +616 Michael John WILLIAMS (1993-) [1261]
- 537. Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], daughter of Kenneth Dale WRIGHT [1] and Marilyn Rae SEESTED [9], was born on 5 May 1963 in Pontiac, MI. She married Mark Courtney KROON [13] on 31 May 1997.

Mark Courtney KROON [13], son of Donald KROON (-) [86], was born on 4 Jun 1955. He and Shelly Ann WRIGHT had the following children:

- +617 Ethan David KROON (1998-) [14]
- +618 Tala KROON (1999-) [6635]
- +619 Orinn Michael KROON (2001-) [2669]
- +620 Trevor KROON (2003-) [6636]
- +621 Sebastian KROON (2004-) [12924]
- +622 Rose KROON (2006-) [14705]
- +623 Anthony KROON (2006-) [12923]
- 538. **Christopher Tod WRIGHT**⁴⁸³ [11], son of Kenneth Dale WRIGHT [1] and Marilyn Rae SEESTED [9], was born on 24 Nov 1964 in Pontiac.⁴⁸³ He married **Deirdre Rose ROCHELEAU** [12] on 14 Feb 1998 in Cheboygan, MI.⁴⁸³

Deirdre Rose ROCHELEAU⁴⁸³ [12] (also known as BOOTS) was born on 15 Oct 1962.⁴⁸³

539. Jeffery Allen WRIGHT [103], son of Donald Edwin WRIGHT [8] and Lois Jean DEATON [53], was born on 18 Aug 1965 in Ann Arbor, MI. He married Sue Ann KIRBY [195].

Sue Ann KIRBY [195] and Jeffery Allen WRIGHT had the following children:

- +624 Jennifer Marie WRIGHT (1993-) [197]
- +625 Laura Grace WRIGHT (1994-) [196]
- 540. Karen Lynn WRIGHT [104], daughter of Donald Edwin WRIGHT [8] and Lois Jean DEATON [53], was born on 5 Oct 1967 in Ann Arbor. She married Wade JACKSON [192].

Wade JACKSON [192] and Karen Lynn WRIGHT had the following children:

- +626 Elizabeth Ashling JACKSON (1996-) [193]
- +627 Everett Wade JACKSON (1999-) [194]
- 541. Anita Lynn WRIGHT [105], daughter of Donald Edwin WRIGHT [8] and Lois Jean DEATON [53], was born on 5 Oct 1967 in Ann Arbor. She married Joe EDDINGS [189].

Joe EDDINGS [189] and Anita Lynn WRIGHT had the following children:

- +628 Joel Michael EDDINGS (1989-) [190]
- +629 Jacob Philip EDDINGS (1990-) [191]
- 542. Laurie Jean MAYES⁶⁰⁴ [83], daughter of George Freeman MAYES [82] and Patricia Jean THOMPSON [81], was born on 22 Mar 1967.⁶⁰⁴
- 543. **Michael Freeman MAYES**⁶⁰⁴ [84], son of George Freeman MAYES [82] and Patricia Jean THOMPSON [81], was born on 27 Aug 1971.⁶⁰⁴

544. **Jessica Lynn MAYES**⁶⁰⁴ [85], daughter of George Freeman MAYES [82] and Patricia Jean THOMPSON [81], was born on 7 Jan 1983.⁶⁰⁴

On the morning of January 7, 1983 Pearl Higgin passed away. Her great grandaughter Jessica was born that afternoon. Patti Mayes was very close to her grandmother and having her daughter born on the same day was quite meaningful to Patti.

- 545. **Cynthia THONE**¹⁶ [2814], daughter of LeRoy THONE [2813] and Marlys Jean Fay ZIRBES [2812], was born on 27 Oct 1949.¹⁶
- 546. Kristin Rochelle RAAUM⁶⁵ [11103], daughter of David Warren RAAUM [11102] and Shannon Blythe LIVERS [6235], was born on 15 Aug 1971.⁶⁵ She married John Gerard RUBINO [11104] on 19 May 2000.⁶⁵

John Gerard RUBINO⁶⁵ [11104] was born on 4 Jan 1960.⁶⁵ He and Kristin Rochelle RAAUM had the following children:

- +630 Isabella Grace RUBINO (2001-) [11105]
- 547. **Gregory Scott RAAUM**⁶⁵ [11106], son of David Warren RAAUM [11102] and Shannon Blythe LIVERS [6235], was born on 28 Aug 1974.⁶⁵ He married **Roksana Amari BIGVAND** [11107] on 29 Feb 2000.⁶⁵

Roksana Amari BIGVAND⁶⁵ [11107] was born on 5 May 1967.⁶⁵

548. **Justine Marie HETH**⁶⁵ [11110], daughter of Gary Lee HETH [11109] and Linda Lerae LIVERS [11108], was born on 14 Jan 1968.⁶⁵ She married **Tommy DROZDOWSKI** [11111] on 3 Oct 2000.⁶⁵ They were divorced in 2004.⁶⁵ They were divorced.

Tommy DROZDOWSKI⁶⁵ [11111] and Justine Marie HETH had the following children:

- +631 Logan Tyler HETH (1990-) [11112]
- +632 Zarek Jace DROZDOWSKI (1997-) [11113]
- 549. Blane Lee HETH⁶⁵ [11114], son of Gary Lee HETH [11109] and Linda Lerae LIVERS [11108], was born on 29 Jul 1974.⁶⁵ He married Sharie Ann WAHL [11115] on 4 Oct 2002.⁶⁵

Sharie Ann WAHL⁶⁵ [11115] was born on 2 Jan 1982.⁶⁵ She and Blane Lee HETH had the following children:

+633 Natasha Anya HETH (2006-) [11116]

- 550. Michael Cory LIVERS⁶⁵ [11120], son of Colin Dale LIVERS [11118] and Theresa Ann GREUTMAN [11119], was born on 4 Dec 1984.⁶⁵
- 551. **Stephanie Michelle LIVERS**⁶⁵ [11121], daughter of Colin Dale LIVERS [11118] and Theresa Ann GREUTMAN [11119], was born on 22 Apr 1987.⁶⁵
- 552. Amanda Jordan LIVERS⁶⁵ [11122], daughter of Colin Dale LIVERS [11118] and Theresa Ann GREUTMAN [11119], was born on 19 Apr 1990.⁶⁵
- 553. Chelsie Brianne THOMAS⁶⁵ [11125], daughter of Michael James THOMAS [11124] and Stacia Ellen LIVERS [11123], was born on 3 Aug 1990.⁶⁵
- 554. **Kendall Brittany THOMAS**⁶⁵ [11126], daughter of Michael James THOMAS [11124] and Stacia Ellen LIVERS [11123], was born on 6 May 1992.⁶⁵
- 555. Arny GAETZ, Jr.⁴⁸⁸ [12615], son of Arny GAETZ [12614] and Luann LIVERS [12613], died bef 2003.⁴⁸⁸
- 556. **Chris FARRINGTON**¹ [16078] was the child of Michael Brian FARRINGTON [16077].
- 557. Alan Jeffrey BELL²⁸⁵ [16068], son of Peter BELL [16067] and Christine EAGLEN [16069], was born on 13 Mar 1965 in

Leeds, Yorkshire, England.²⁸⁵ He married **Joanne Louise BRAITHWAITE** [16088] on 28 Apr 1990 in Married at St. Bartholomew's Church, Armley.

Joanne Louise BRAITHWAITE^{285 285} [16088] was born on 9 Feb 1966 in Leeds, West Yorkshire, England. She and Alan Jeffrey BELL had the following children:

- +634 James Alan BELL (1993-) [16089]
- +635 Any Elizabeth BELL (1997-) [16090]
- +636 Ciara Mae BELL (2005-) [16091]

Eighth Generation

- 558. **Trey ESSLER**⁵⁰¹ [15611] was the child of ? ESSLER [15609] and Wynn MAUPIN [15607].
- 559. Pepper Janelle KYLE^{608 662} [15848], daughter of Harold S. Kyle, JR. [15844] and Deborah Kay SNYDER [15842], was born c. 1975.⁶⁶³ She married John C. TAYLOR [15850] c. Sep 1993.⁶⁶³ She married James Lee EMERY [15853] on 13 Apr 1999 in Lafayette, IN.⁶⁶²

John C. TAYLOR⁶⁶³ [15850] was born c. 1973.⁶⁶³ He and Pepper Janelle KYLE had the following children:

- +637 Keith TAYLOR (c. 1993-) [15851]
- +638 Kylie TAYLOR (c. 1994-) [15852]

James Lee EMERY⁶⁶² ⁶⁶⁴ [15853] was born on 13 Jan 1969 in Lafayette.⁶⁶⁴ ⁶⁶⁵ He died on 30 Jul 2014 in Lafayette.⁶⁶⁴ ⁶⁶⁵ He was buried in Spring Vale Cemetery, Lafayette, IL.⁶⁶⁵ He and Pepper Janelle KYLE had the following children:

- +639 Daughter1 EMERY (c. 1999-) [15854]
- 560. Wesley Philip KILLIAN^{666 608} [15846], son of Joseph F. KILLIAN [15845] and Deborah Kay SNYDER [15842], was born on 29 Sep 1976 in IN. He married Chris ? [15849].
- 561. Stephen Lee DEVAULT⁶⁶⁷ [15855], son of Leo Alan DEVAULT [15835] and Gloria Jean SNYDER [15834], was born c. 1978 in Lafayette.⁶⁶⁷ He married Latisha Mae LUCAS [15856] on 14 Oct 2004 in Monticello, IN.⁶⁶⁷

Latisha Mae LUCAS⁶⁶⁷ [15856] was born c. 1981 in IN.⁶⁶⁷

562. Michael A. DEVAULT⁶⁶⁸ [15857], son of Leo Alan DEVAULT [15835] and Gloria Jean SNYDER [15834], married Henrietta L. "Lori" NICHOLS [15858] on 16 May 1996.⁶⁶⁸

Henrietta L. "Lori" NICHOLS⁶⁶⁸ [15858] and Michael A. DEVAULT had the following children:

- +640 Son1 DEVAULT (1996-) [15859]
- 563. **Son HOLMES**⁶⁶⁹ [15861], son of Anthony Alan HOLMES [15839] and Bobette Joann SNYDER [15838], was born on 22 Dec 1982.⁶⁶⁹
- 564. Ashley HOLMES^{670 671} [15860], daughter of Anthony Alan HOLMES [15839] and Bobette Joann SNYDER [15838], was born on 12 Feb 1985 in IN.⁶⁷⁰ She married **Brandon JUSTICE** [15862].

Brandon JUSTICE⁶⁷¹ [15862] and Ashley HOLMES had the following children:

- +641 Son HOLMES (2011-) [15863]
- 565. **Travis W. TARTER**^{622 672} [15874], son of Timothy Wayne TARTER [15866] and Teresa Ann ARVIN [15865], was born c. 1986.⁶⁷² He married **Sabrina M. WHITE** [15875].

From the Journal and Courier of June 15, 2005.

Travis Tartar [Tarter] always knwe he'd be in FFA, an organization that has taught leadership and cultivated a love of the lane in high schools since 1928.

For Tartar, [Tarter] it's all in the family. His grandfather, Jerry Arvin, and his great-granddfather before him, Clarence Arvin, were both members.

Sabrina M. WHITE^{622 672} [15875] was born c. 1987.⁶⁷² She and Travis W. TARTER had the following children:

+642 Farren TARTER (-) [15876]

- 566. Emily MUNDELL⁶²² [15877] was the child of Brian L. MUNDELL [15870] and Teresa Ann ARVIN [15865].
- 567. Michael TUMEY⁶²² [15878], son of Kevin Lee TUMEY [15868] and Brenda Kay ARVIN [15867], married Stefani ? [15879].
- 568. **Rebecca TUMEY**^{622 673} [15880], daughter of Kevin Lee TUMEY [15868] and Brenda Kay ARVIN [15867], was born c. 1993.⁶⁷³

From the Journal and Courier of June 1, 2005.

Rebecca Tumey suffered injuries including a cut to her head, a fractured right arm and shoulder, fractures to both legs, a fractured left foot and a crushed left knee, according to the lawsuit filed by Indianapolis attorneys Lee Christie and Berton O'Bryan.

The lawsuit also is filed on behalf of Rebecca's younger brother, Kraig, who suffered minor injuries and, according to O'Brian, is still fearful of riding a school bus.

Rebecca's mother, Brenda Tumey, said Tuesday that her 59 pound 12 year-oold has been walking on her own for two months, but that will end temporarily on June 7, when she undergoes suregery to have screws and plates removed from her repaired legs.

"She's a little miracle", Brenda said of Rebecca. "We know we are so fortunate."

She ssaid it likely will be several months before doctors can determine whether her injuries will affect the future growth of her legs.

Branda said 7 year old Kraig still refuses to ride a school bus,⁶⁷³

- 569. Kraig TUMEY^{622 673} [15881], son of Kevin Lee TUMEY [15868] and Brenda Kay ARVIN [15867], was born c. 1998.⁶⁷³
- 570. **Carson THOLEN**^{622 674} [15882], son of Matthew Scott THOLEN [15871] and Karen Lynn ARVIN [15869], was born on 12 Jan 2001.⁶⁷⁴
- 571. Son DAINS⁶⁷⁵ [15896], son of Darin Dale DAINS [15892] and Lisa Colleen JONES [15891], was born on 15 Jan 1986 in AZ.⁶⁷⁵
- 572. Jack Thomas YUILL⁶⁷⁶ [15920] was the child of Lee Wallace YUILL [15909] and Carol ? [15914].
- 573. **Conner Brown YUILL**^{637 677} [15917], son of Jason Brown YUILL [15913] and Jennifer CURTIS [15916], was born on 21 May 2009 in Cape Girardeau, Missouri.⁶³⁷
- 574. **Daughter YUILL**⁶⁷⁸ [15927], daughter of Jesse Dean YUILL [15923] and Tonya Rose WILLIAMSON [15926], was born on 20 Dec 2000 in Lafayette.⁶⁷⁸
- 575. **Daughter1**⁶⁴⁵ [15971], daughter of David L. HOLSCLAW [15964] and Yolanda K. KERFOOT [15965], was born on 8 Jan 2003.⁶⁴⁵
- 576. **Daughter2**⁶⁷⁹ [15973], daughter of David L. HOLSCLAW [15964] and Yolanda K. KERFOOT [15965], was born on 2 Mar 2004 in Lafayette.⁶⁷⁹
- 577. Son1⁶⁸⁰ [15972], son of David L. HOLSCLAW [15964] and Yolanda K. KERFOOT [15965], was born on 12 Oct 2005.⁶⁸⁰
- 578. Son1 HOLSCLAW⁶⁸¹ [15970] was the child of Stephanie HOLSCLAW [15963].

- 579. Son1 YUILL^{651 682} [15950], son of Jared S. YUILL [15946] and Jennifer E. HANNEMAN [15949], was born in May 2005.⁶⁵¹
- 580. **Son1 YUILL**⁶⁸³ 683</sup> [15952], son of Jared S. YUILL [15946] and Stephanie R. COX [15951], was born on 5 Mar 2010 in Lafayette.⁶⁸³
- 581. **Daughter1 YUILL**⁶⁸⁴ ⁶⁸⁴ [15954], daughter of Jared S. YUILL [15946] and Stephanie R. COX [15951], was born on 22 Sep 2011.⁶⁸⁴
- 582. Michael BRYSTON^{546 546} [15991], son of Michael J. BRYSTON [15990] and Kristen S. KRUGER [15989], married Kayla ? [15992].
- 583. Nicholas BRYSTON⁵⁴⁶ [15993] was the child of Michael J. BRYSTON [15990] and Kristen S. KRUGER [15989].
- 584. Christopher BRYSTON⁵⁴⁶ [15994] was the child of Michael J. BRYSTON [15990] and Kristen S. KRUGER [15989].
- 585. Andrew James BRYSTON^{685 546 685} [15995], son of Michael J. BRYSTON [15990] and Kristen S. KRUGER [15989], was born in 2005 in Maumee, OH.⁶⁸⁵ He died on 1 Oct 2018.⁶⁸⁵
- 586. Sarah LEVISON⁵⁴⁷ [16020] was the child of David LEVISON [16019] and Amy Louise MOSES [16018].
- 587. Mandy LEVISON⁵⁴⁷ [16021] was the child of David LEVISON [16019] and Amy Louise MOSES [16018].
- 588. **T.J. BOGDAN**⁵⁴⁷ [16024] was the child of Tom BOGDAN [16023] and Beth Ann MOSES [16022].
- 589. Brooke BOGDAN⁵⁴⁷ [16025] was the child of Tom BOGDAN [16023] and Beth Ann MOSES [16022].
- 590. Morgan $MOSES^{547}$ [16028] was the child of Robert Glyn MOSES [16026] and Amy ? [16027].
- 591. Madison MOSES⁵⁴⁷ [16029] was the child of Robert Glyn MOSES [16026] and Amy ? [16027].
- 592. Tony CASSANI⁵⁵⁸ [15713], son of Larry CASSANI [15711] and Lana CONLEY [15712], married Kelly? [15714].
- 593. Manual QUINTANA⁵⁹¹ [15687], son of ? QUINTANA [15684] and Sheila SWIFT [15683], married Amanda ? [15688].
- 594. Megan RAMAGE¹³ [3458], daughter of James RAMAGE [3413] and Lee KILLINS [2591], was born in 1986.¹³
- 595. Jordan RAMAGE¹³ [3459], son of James RAMAGE [3413] and Lee KILLINS [2591], was born in 1991.¹³
- 596. **Rebecca HALLAM**¹⁴ [1041], daughter of Donald Arthur HALLAM [1033] and Alice BRODWICK [1040], was born on 21 Mar 1971.¹⁴ She married **AJ GOUTHRO** [1100] on 23 Aug 1996.¹⁴ They were divorced. She experienced Divorced c. 2004.⁶⁸⁶

AJ GOUTHRO¹⁴ [1100] experienced Divorced c. 2004.⁶⁸⁶ He and Rebecca HALLAM had the following children:

- +643 Jacob GOUTHRO (2000-) [1101]
- +644 Rachael Dawn GOUTHRO (2002-) [3483]
- 597. Amanda HALLAM¹⁴ [1042], daughter of Donald Arthur HALLAM [1033] and Alice BRODWICK [1040], was born on 19 Feb 1972.¹⁴ She married Marc VANDEN HEUVEL [1043] on 16 Jun 1994.¹⁴

Marc VANDEN HEUVEL¹⁴ [1043] and Amanda HALLAM had the following children:

- +645 Loukas VANDEN HEUVEL (1996-) [1102]
- +646 Harrison VANDEN HEUVEL (1999-) [1103]
- +647 Marielle Kasey Anne VANDEN HEUVEL (2001-) [3276]
- 598. Jason WALLER¹⁴ [1048], son of William WALLER [1045] and Dianne Lynn HALLAM [1034], was born on 26 Oct 1973.¹⁴

- 599. Trevor WALLER¹⁴ [1047], son of William WALLER [1045] and Dianne Lynn HALLAM [1034], was born on 16 Mar 1977.¹⁴
- 600. **Sandra ELDRIDGE**¹⁴ [1050], daughter of Rob ELDRIDGE [1049] and Karen Frances HALLAM [1035], was born on 12 Jul 1980.¹⁴
- 601. Craig ELDRIDGE¹⁴ [1051], son of Rob ELDRIDGE [1049] and Karen Frances HALLAM [1035], was born on 15 Apr 1982.¹⁴
- 602. **Brianne ELDRIDGE**¹⁴ [1052], daughter of Rob ELDRIDGE [1049] and Karen Frances HALLAM [1035], was born on 25 Mar 1985.¹⁴
- 603. Leanne EDWARDS¹⁴ [1054], daughter of Brian EDWARDS [1053] and Heather HALLAM [1036], was born on 22 Jun 1983.¹⁴
- 604. Shannon EDWARDS¹⁴ [1055], son of Brian EDWARDS [1053] and Heather HALLAM [1036], was born on 4 Aug 1986.¹⁴
- 605. **Jennifer Lillian Christina THOMAS**¹⁴ [134], daughter of Bruce Gordon THOMAS [133] and Susan Lynn SNEDDON [131], was born on 14 Feb 1998.¹⁴
- 606. **Samuel Richard THOMAS**¹⁴ [3275], son of Bruce Gordon THOMAS [133] and Susan Lynn SNEDDON [131], was born on 2 Aug 2001 in Stratford, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴
- 607. Erin Alexis MANDER¹³ [1113], son of Troy Gregory MANDER [1111] and Susan Ann THORNBURN [1112], was born in Aug 1993.¹³
- 608. **Mitchell MANDER**¹³ [3807], son of Troy Gregory MANDER [1111] and Susan Ann THORNBURN [1112], was born on 30 Dec 1995.¹³
- 609. Colin MANDER¹³ [3808], son of Troy Gregory MANDER [1111] and Susan Ann THORNBURN [1112], was born in 1997.¹³
- 610. **Rachel MANDER**¹³ [3809], daughter of Troy Gregory MANDER [1111] and Susan Ann THORNBURN [1112], was born on 25 Sep 2002.¹³
- 611. **Kayla MANDER**¹³ [3810], daughter of Troy Gregory MANDER [1111] and Susan Ann THORNBURN [1112], was born on 25 Sep 2002.¹³
- 612. Laura Lillian Herd MANDER⁶⁶¹ [3496], daughter of Travis Grant MANDER [1114] and Judith Lynn GUY [3467], was born on 26 Oct 1981 in Toronto, Ontario.
- 613. **Megan Munro Herd MANDER**⁶⁶¹ [3495], daughter of Travis Grant MANDER [1114] and Judith Lynn GUY [3467], was born on 3 May 1984 in Toronto.
- 614. Colon DUNNING [1256], son of James DUNNING [1255] and Catherine Jean STRACHAN [1252], was born on 18 Apr 1986 in Rochester, NY.

Shown as Colin in the obituary of Hazel Jean Woodcock Strachan in the Democrat and Chronicle (Rochester, NY) on November 24, 2007⁶⁰¹

- 615. **Robert Michael WILLIAMS** [1260], son of Michael WILLIAMS [1259] and Margaret Carol STRACHAN [1258], was born on 8 Apr 1992 in Rochester.
- 616. Michael John WILLIAMS [1261], son of Michael WILLIAMS [1259] and Margaret Carol STRACHAN [1258], was born on 18 May 1993 in Rochester.
- 617. Ethan David KROON [14], son of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 14 Mar 1998 in Redding, CA.
- 618. **Tala KROON** [6635], daughter of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 1 Dec 1999 in Redding.

- 619. Orinn Michael KROON [2669], son of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 1 Mar 2001 in Redding.
- 620. **Trevor KROON** [6636], son of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 13 Jun 2003 in Redding.
- 621. Sebastian KROON [12924], son of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 15 Dec 2004 in Redding.
- 622. Rose KROON [14705], daughter of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 29 May 2006 in Redding.

Rose was born Rose Jones. She lives with and considers herself a member of the Kroon family.

- 623. Anthony KROON [12923], son of Mark Courtney KROON [13] and Shelly Ann WRIGHT [10], was born on 27 Aug 2006 in Redding.
- 624. **Jennifer Marie WRIGHT** [197], daughter of Jeffery Allen WRIGHT [103] and Sue Ann KIRBY [195], was born on 11 Feb 1993 in Murfreesboro, TN.
- 625. Laura Grace WRIGHT [196], daughter of Jeffery Allen WRIGHT [103] and Sue Ann KIRBY [195], was born on 11 Aug 1994 in Murfreesboro.
- 626. Elizabeth Ashling JACKSON [193], daughter of Wade JACKSON [192] and Karen Lynn WRIGHT [104], was born on 1 Dec 1996 in New York City, NY.
- 627. Everett Wade JACKSON [194], son of Wade JACKSON [192] and Karen Lynn WRIGHT [104], was born on 21 Jul 1999 in New York City.
- 628. Joel Michael EDDINGS [190], son of Joe EDDINGS [189] and Anita Lynn WRIGHT [105], was born on 4 Mar 1989.
- 629. Jacob Philip EDDINGS [191], son of Joe EDDINGS [189] and Anita Lynn WRIGHT [105], was born on 9 Nov 1990.
- 630. **Isabella Grace RUBINO**⁶⁵ [11105], daughter of John Gerard RUBINO [11104] and Kristin Rochelle RAAUM [11103], was born on 9 May 2001.⁶⁵
- 631. Logan Tyler HETH⁶⁵ [11112], son of Tommy DROZDOWSKI [11111] and Justine Marie HETH [11110], was born on 4 Jul 1990.⁶⁵
- 632. Zarek Jace DROZDOWSKI⁶⁵ [11113], son of Tommy DROZDOWSKI [11111] and Justine Marie HETH [11110], was born on 28 Dec 1997.⁶⁵
- 633. Natasha Anya HETH⁶⁵ [11116], daughter of Blane Lee HETH [11114] and Sharie Ann WAHL [11115], was born on 18 Aug 2006.⁶⁵
- 634. James Alan BELL^{285 285} [16089], son of Alan Jeffrey BELL [16068] and Joanne Louise BRAITHWAITE [16088], was born in 1993 in Leeds, West Yorkshire, England.²⁸⁵
- 635. Any Elizabeth BELL²⁸⁵ ²⁸⁵ [16090], daughter of Alan Jeffrey BELL [16068] and Joanne Louise BRAITHWAITE [16088], was born in 1997 in Leeds.²⁸⁵
- 636. Ciara Mae BELL^{285 285} [16091], daughter of Alan Jeffrey BELL [16068] and Joanne Louise BRAITHWAITE [16088], was born in 2005 in Leeds.²⁸⁵

Ninth Generation

- 637. Keith TAYLOR^{687 664} [15851], son of John C. TAYLOR [15850] and Pepper Janelle KYLE [15848], was born c. Jun 1993.⁶⁸⁷
- 638. Kylie TAYLOR^{688 664} [15852], daughter of John C. TAYLOR [15850] and Pepper Janelle KYLE [15848], was born c. Oct 1994.
- 639. **Daughter1 EMERY**⁶⁸⁹ [15854], daughter of James Lee EMERY [15853] and Pepper Janelle KYLE [15848], was born c. Mar 1999.⁶⁸⁹
- 640. **Son1 DEVAULT**⁶⁹⁰ [15859], son of Michael A. DEVAULT [15857] and Henrietta L. "Lori" NICHOLS [15858], was born on 3 Sep 1996.⁶⁹⁰
- 641. **Son HOLMES**⁶⁹¹ [15863], son of Brandon JUSTICE [15862] and Ashley HOLMES [15860], was born on 17 Nov 2011 in IN.⁶⁹¹
- 642. Farren TARTER⁶²² [15876] was the child of Travis W. TARTER [15874] and Sabrina M. WHITE [15875].
- 643. Jacob GOUTHRO¹⁴ [1101], son of AJ GOUTHRO [1100] and Rebecca HALLAM [1041], was born on 19 Jan 2000.¹⁴
- 644. **Rachael Dawn GOUTHRO**⁶⁹² [3483], daughter of AJ GOUTHRO [1100] and Rebecca HALLAM [1041], was born on 7 Sep 2002.
- 645. Loukas VANDEN HEUVEL¹⁴ [1102], son of Marc VANDEN HEUVEL [1043] and Amanda HALLAM [1042], was born in Nov 1996.¹⁴
- 646. **Harrison VANDEN HEUVEL**¹⁴ [1103], son of Marc VANDEN HEUVEL [1043] and Amanda HALLAM [1042], was born in Dec 1999.¹⁴
- 647. **Marielle Kasey Anne VANDEN HEUVEL**¹⁴ [3276], daughter of Marc VANDEN HEUVEL [1043] and Amanda HALLAM [1042], was born on 2 May 2001 in London, Ontario, Canada.¹⁴

Sources

- 1. Information initially provided by Elaine Bell.
- 2. Information provided by Alan Bell 5-1-2020.
- 3. Obituary of Donald Bell in the The Orillia Packet, March 18, 1881.
- 4. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Donald Bell.
- 5. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Flora McQuin Bell.
- 6. *Obituary of John Bell in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, July 26, 1900.*
- 7. Obituary of John Bell in the BBismark Weekly Tribune, July 27, 1900.
- 8. Find A Grave memorial record of Margaret McPherson Bell.
- 9. Informatoin provided and sourced by ALan Bell family tree.
- 10. Nancy Hallam Sneddon.
- 11. Cliff Rusk website, http://members.home.net/c.rusk/AngusBell&JaneMcDowell.html.
- 12. Online family tree of Livers/Bell & Mahnke/Foster Families by shansloat1.
- 13. Information provided by Greg Mander.
- 14. Information provided by Nancy Hallam Sneddon.
- 15. Ontario Canada Deaths.
- 16. Information provided by Cynthia Segorski.
- 17. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Niel (Neal) Bell.
- 18. Obituary of Thomas Pettigrew in the Bismarck Tribune (Bismarck, ND) of December 16, 1915.
- 19. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Margaret Bell Pettigrew.
- 20. From an article in the Jamestown Weekliy Alert on January 21, 1915.
- 21. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Thomas Pettigrew.
- 22. 1900 WA, Pierce, Tacoma census.
- 23. Obituary of Henry Griffin in the Semi-Weekly Spokesman-Review (Spokane, WA) December 9, 1937.

- 24. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Henry C. Griffin.
- 25. 1900 North Dakota, Stutsman, Eldridge census.
- 26. Obituary of Mary Bell McGinnis in the Bismark Tribune (Bismark, ND) July 27, 1929.
- 27. Obituary of John H. McGinnis in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, September 29, 1921.
- 28. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Mary Bell McGinnis.
- 29. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for John McGinnis.
- 30. 1910 CA, San Diego, San Diego census.
- 31. Indiana, Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for John R. Yuill and Jennie (Jane Elizabeth) Smith.
- 32. 1900 Georgia, Dodge, Lees census.
- 33. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of John R. Yuill.
- 34. 1920 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayete census.
- 35. Obituary of Mrs. Jennie Yuill in the Journal and Courier of August 26, 1920.
- 36. 1900 IL, Will, Wesley census.
- 37. 1910 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.
- 38. *Obituary of James Yuill in the Journal and Courrier on January 4, 2949.*
- 39. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of James Robinson Yuill.
- 40. Labeled photograph of the James Robertson Yuill Family from the Tippecanoe County, IN GenWeb Project.
- 41. Inaiana, Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for James R. Yuill and Martha J. Davis.
- 42. Obituary of Martha Jane Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayerre, IN) on November 24, 1933.
- 43. Indiana State Board of Health Srandard Certificate of Death of Martha Jane Yuill.
- 44. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Ronald B. Yewell (Yuill) and Mary B.L. Kaiser.
- 45. Obituary of Mrs. R.B. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, Lafayette, IN on July 29, 1936.
- 46. Obituary of Ronald B. Yuill in the Journal and Courier on October 27 1937.
- 47. Fine-A-Grave Memorial Record of Ronald Bell Yuill.
- 48. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Mary B. Yuill.
- 49. Information located on LDS website by Nancy Hallam Sneddon.
- 50. Ontario Marriage record of Margart Bell and Robert Lang.
- 51. Information provided by Cheryl Susan Bell Vander Heide.
- 52. Ontario Marriage record of Mary Ann Bell and William Stevenson.
- 53. Collingwood newspaper announcement April 14, 1884.
- 54. Ontario Marriage record of Angus Bell and Eliza Greenaway.
- 55. The Conn-Cowen-Greenaway Families from County Armagh to Upper Canada by Nancy Conn.
- 56. 1871 Mariage Registration. County of Simcoe, Division of Nottawasaga. Page 186.
- 57. Ontario Birth Records.
- 58. Descendants of John Rusk: http://www.members.home.net/c.rusk/JohnRusk1761.html.
- 59. Rootsweb posting concerning Sarah Jane Bell from Cliff Rusk.
- 60. Information provided by Beverly Gutenberg.
- 61. Recorded by Robert Royal, April 26, 1901, 1901 Canadian Census.
- 62. Ontario Marriage Registration of George Francis Riddell and Kate Taylor.
- 63. Biography of Augustine Riddell.
- 64. Memories of Margaret Wright.
- 65. Information provided by Shannon Sloat.
- 66. Obituary of Thomas W. Bell in the County Farmers Press (Minnewaukan, ND) of January 24, 1941.
- 67. 1920 ND, Benson, Oberon census.
- 68. Obituary of Elizabeth Bell in the County Farmers Press (Minnewaukan, ND) of Movember 15, 1929.
- 69. Ontario Marriage record of Agnes Bell and Thomas Greenaway.
- 70. Ontario Canada Marriges, 1857 1924.
- 71. 1900 ND, Stutsman, Jamestown census.
- 72. 1930 ND, Stustman, Jamestown census.
- 73. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Margaret M. Campbell.
- 74. University of Michigan student list published in 1923.
- 75. Obituary of Violet Archibald Pettigrew in the Jamestown Weekly ALert on January 9, 2896.
- 76. *Find-A-Grave Memorial record of Violet Pettigrew.*
- 77. Article on the health of Violet Pettigrew in the Jamestown Weekly ALert on September 19, 1895.
- 78. State of Washington Marriage Certificate of Flora M. Griffin to Charles J. Hopwood.
- 79. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Flora Mae Griffin Hopwood.
- 80. Birth announcement in the Jamestown Weekly ALert, September 9, 1881.

- 81. Washington Marriage Record No 6507 of Violet DeRousse to G. Nevin Roland.
- 82. From the September 24, 1917 Tacoma Times, Tacoma, WA.
- 83. WWI Registartion Card of Charles Jessie Hopwood.
- 84. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Charles Jesse Hopgood.
- 85. South Dakota Birth Index, 1856-1917 for Will Bell Griffin.
- 86. U.S> Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Will Bwll Griffin.
- 87. Find-A-Grave Memorial Recond for Will Bell Griffin.
- 88. California Death Index, 1940-1997 for Will B. Griffin.
- 89. Washington, King County Delayed Births, 1869-1950 for George Pettigrew Griffin.
- 90. 1940 CA, Los Angeles, Long Beach census.
- 91. State of Washington Marriage Certificate for George P. Griffin and Lucille L. Gay.
- 92. Washington Death Index 1940-2014 for George P. Griffin.
- 93. 1900 ND, Stutsman, Eldriidge census.
- 94. 1920 ND, Stustman, Jamestown census.
- 95. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Margaret M. Hotchkiss.
- 96. Wedding announcement of Margaret McGinnis and William Hotchkiss in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, October 16, 1902.
- 97. California Death Index, 1940-1997.
- 98. U.S. National Cemetery Internment Control Form for Margaret M. Hotchkiss.
- 99. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Sgt. William Minnis Hotchkiss.
- 100. Article about Dr. Hotchkiss in the Jamestown Weekly ALert, April 7, 1921.
- 101. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Mary Elizabeth Mcginnis.
- 102. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Mary E. McGinnis.
- 103. 1920 Montana, Lewis and Clark, Helena census.
- 104. 1940 Washington, Spokane, Spokane census.
- 105. State of Montana Birth Certificate of Frances Elizabeth Cook.
- 106. Marriage announcement of Flora C. McGinnis to Frank Gordon Cook in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, October 3, 1912.
- 107. the Jamestown Weekly Alert of March 1, 1917.
- 108. The Independent-Record (Helena, MT) of July 12, 1923.
- 109. WWII Draft Registration card for Frank Gordon Cook.
- 110. Obituary of Frank E. [G] Cook in the Great falls Tribune (Great Falls, MT) of February 6, 1960.
- 111. The Independent-Record, Helena, on August 28, 1946.
- 112. 1910 CA, Los Angeles, Los Angeles census.
- 113. 1920 CA, Los Angeles, Los Angeles census.
- 114. WWI Draft Registration Card for William Garnett Russell.
- 115. WWII Draft Registration Card for William Garnet Russell.
- 116. Californai Death Index, 1940-1997 for William G. Russell.
- 117. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for William Garnett Russell.
- 118. WWI Draft Registration Card for Thomas Pettigrew McGinnis.
- 119. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Thomas P. McGinnis.
- 120. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for J F McGinnis.
- 121. Death announcements of John McGinnis, Jr. and Mrs McGinnis in the Jamestown weeklyu Alert, April 18, 1918.
- 122. April 20, 1918 Grand Forks Herald, Grand Forks, ND.
- 123. From Dodson Genealogy, 1600-1907 by Rev. Thompson P. Ege, 1908.
- 124. Indiana Select Marriage Indix, 1745-1993 for Stgephen Yuill and Mina M. Bailey.
- 125. 1910 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.
- 126. 1930 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.
- 127. Obituary of Stephen (Steve) Yuill in the Journal and Courier.
- 128. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Stephen Yuill.
- 129. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Maude Minion Bailey Yuill.
- 130. Obituary of Mrs. Stephen Yuill in the Journal and Courier, July 8, 1948.
- 131. Obituary of Mrs. Edna Yuill in the Journal and Courier, January 10, 1964.
- 132. Indiana Select Marriage Index, 1748-1993 for Roy Yuill and Hannah M. Jordan.
- 133. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Roy Yuill.
- 134. Obituary of Roy Yuill in the Journal and Courier of April 4, 1955.
- 135. Obituary of hannah Jane Jordan Yuill in the Journal and Courier of of August 22, 1958.
- 136. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Hannah Jane Yuill.
- 137. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Mae B. Yuill and Frank J. Murphy.

- 138. Obituary of Mrs. Mae B. Murphy in the Journal and Courier of September 1962.
- 139. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Mae B. Murphy.
- 140. Obituary of Frank J. Murphy in the Journal and Courier of July 26, 1937.
- 141. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Frank J. Murphy.
- 142. Indiana Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for Anna Yuill and Wilbur M. Jordan.
- 143. Obituary of Mrs. Anna Daugherty in Journal and Courier of November 4, 1921.
- 144. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Wilbur M. Jordan.
- 145. WWII Draft Registration Card for Grover C. Daugherty.
- 146. Indiana State Board of Health Deth Certificate of Grover C. Daugherty.
- 147. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Grover Cleveland Daugherty.
- 148. Obituary of Grover C. Daugherty in the Terre Haute Tribune of June 14, 1955.
- 149. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for George Cummings and Catharine Jessup.
- 150. Social Security Application and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Catherine Yuill Cummings.
- 151. Coroner's Certificate of Death, Indiana State Board of Health for George Cummings.
- 152. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Elmer E. Jessup and Katie Yuill.
- 153. Obituary of George Cummings in the Journal and Courier of August 18, 1944.
- 154. Obituary of Frank E. White in the Journal and Courier of June 11, 1956.
- 155. Obituary of Catherine White in the Journal and Courier of July 19, 1948.
- 156. Article about the explosion in the Prest-O-Lite plant in The Republic (Columbus, IN of December 21, 1907.
- 157. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Elmer Jessup.
- 158. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Catherne White.
- 159. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Frank E. White to Beatrice Harris.
- 160. 1930 OH, Lucas, Toledo census.
- 161. Obituary of Mrs. Ada Stuttle in the Journal and Courier of Fenruary 2, 1966.
- 162. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Ada S. Yuill and Benjamin Stuttle.
- 163. WWII Registration Card for Edward Hiram Stuttle.
- 164. Obituary of Benjamin F. Stuttle in the Rushville Republican (Rushville, IN) of April 7, 1960.
- 165. 1880 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.
- 166. Illinois Marriage Index 1860-1920 for Clyde D. Yuill and Elizabeth L. Juver.
- 167. 1900 IL, Will, Wesley census.
- 168. 1910 IL, Will, Wilmington census.
- 169. Illinois, Deaths and Stillbirths Index, 1916-1947 for Clyde Dewitt Yuill.
- 170. Obituary of CLyde Dewitt Yuill in The Times (Streator, IL) on March 20, 1935.
- 171. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record if Elizabeth Leona Juver Yuill.
- 172. WWII Registration Card for Arthur Yuill.
- 173. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Arthur "Arch" Yuill.
- 174. Indiana, Select Marriage Index, 1748-1993 for George Nordyke Yuill and Rose May Miller.
- 175. 1920 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.
- 176. Obituary of George N. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, July 24, 1957.
- 177. Labeled photograph of Rose May Miller and her husband George Nordyke Yuill from the Tippecanoe County, IN GenWeb Project.
- 178. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of George N. Yuill.
- 179. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of George Nordyke Yuill.
- 180. Obituary of George N. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on August 17, 1979.
- 181. Obituary of Mrs. George N. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on September 9, 1950.
- 182. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Rose May Miller Yuill.
- 183. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Health of Lola Ethel Yuill.
- 184. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Lola Ethel Milligan Yuill.
- 185. Obituary of Mabel Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on January 3, 1974.
- 186. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Mabel Yuill.
- 187. Wedding announcement of Louise B. Yuill and William F. Ermal in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on October 30, 1920.
- 188. Obituary of Louise Bernadine (Yuill) Ermal in the Journal and Courier on September 22, 1969.
- 189. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Louise Bernadine Ermal.
- 190. Obituary of William F. Ermal in the Journal and Courier of June 16, 1934.
- 191. Standard Certificate of Death Indiana State Board of health of William F. Ermal.
- 192. WWII Draft Registratoin Card for Walter Louis Yuill.
- 193. 1920 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.

- 194. Cook County, Illinois, Marriage Index, 1871-1920 of Waltere L. Yuill and Mrs. Josephine Mast.
- 195. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Walter Lewis (Louis) Yuill.
- 196. Obituary of Walter Lewis (Louis) Yuill in the Journal and Courier of December 26, 1874.
- 197. Obituary of Mrs. Walter L. Yuill (Josephine Dahm) in the Journal and Courier of May 27, 1959.
- 198. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Joshephine A. Yuill.
- 199. Indiana, Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Vena S. Robinson and James R. Yuill, Jr.
- 200. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for James Robertson Yuill.
- 201. Obituary of James R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN), October 4, 1975.
- 202. 50th Anniversary announcement in the Indianapolis Star, February 22, 1970.
- 203. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Olive B. Keach Yuill.
- 204. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Vena Susan Robertson Yhuill.
- 205. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Vena S. Yhuill.
- 206. Marriage announcement of OLive B. Keach and James R. Yuill, Jr. in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN) on February 28, 1930.
- 207. Obituary of Olive B. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, January 30, 1973.
- 208. Wedding announcement of Dewey A. Yuill and Margaret Morrow in The Journal and Courier (Lafayette) of January 28, 1920.
- 209. 1940 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census.
- 210. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Dewey A. Yuill.
- 211. Obituary of Dewey A. Yuill in The Journal and Courier, May 28, 1980.
- 212. Obituary of Margaret Yuill in the Journal and Courier On July 6, 1990.
- 213. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Margaret Morrow Yuill.
- 214. WWI Draft Registration Card for Charles Ronald Yuill.
- 215. 1920 IL, Cook, Chicago census.
- 216. Indiana, Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for Charles R. Yuill and Hessie M. Mulkins.
- 217. Illinois, Deaths and Stillbirths Index, 1916-1947 for Charles Ronald Yuill.
- 218. Obituary of Charles R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, Lafayette, IN on December 4, 1940.
- 219. Obituary of Hessie M. Yuill in the Journal and Coourier, Lafayette IN on December 4, 1940.
- 220. 1940 IN, census.
- 221. WWI Draft Registration Card for Arthur Amel Yuill.
- 222. Obituary of Arthur A. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN) on October 20, 1941.
- 223. Indiana Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for Arthur A. Yuill and Mary H. Rose Lord.
- 224. Death Certificate of Arthur A. Yuill.
- 225. WWI Registration Card for Emil K. Yuill.
- 226. 1920 IN, Clinton, Frankfort Ward census.
- 227. Marriage of Emil A. and Ruth Lowe in the Lafayette Journal and Courier Nrwspaper index.
- 228. Death Certificate of Emil Kaiser Yuill.
- 229. Death announcement of Emil K. Yuill in the Journal and Courrier (Lafaette, IN), on March 29, 1955.
- 230. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Emil K. Yuill.
- 231. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Emil K. Yuill and Hazel N Anderson.
- 232. Death Certificate for Ruth Hazelton Yuill, Indiana State Board of Health.
- 233. Obituary of Mrs. Ruth Yuill in the Journal and Courrier, November 12, 1968.
- 234. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Ruth H. Yuill.
- 235. Ontario Marriage record of Francis Jane Crawford and James Ross Thompson.
- 236. Ontario Marriage record of Mary Georgina Crawford and Levi Pallister.
- 237. Ontario Marriage record of Almira Morton and Thomas E. Thornbury.
- 238. Ontario Marriage record of William Baxter Bell and Margaret Jane Care.
- 239. Information provided by Cheryl Susan Bell Vander Heide.
- 240. Union Cemetery records, Singhampton, Ontario.
- 241. LDS Records.
- 242. Marriage Certificate for Dalton Bell and Clara McKechnie.
- 243. Ontario Marriage record of Angus Bell and Lillis Eilliamson.
- 244. Marriage certificate for Clarence Howard Bell and Jennie Margaret Curnow.
- 245. WWI Selective Service registration card.
- 246. 1916 Saskatchewan, Regina census.
- 247. Estimated based on related dates and information.
- 248. Birth certificate of Norman Rusk.
- 249. Marriage record of Roland Rusk to Lena McColman.

- 250. Marriage record of Roland Rusk to Christina A. Hoffman (nee Weiderholt).
- 251. William John Robinson Death Registration #035825-24 County of Wentworth. Division of Saltfleet.
- 252. William John Robinson Marriage Registration #010606-81, County of Simcoe, Division of Nottawasage.
- 253. Newspaper obituary.
- 254. 25th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs Frank Riddell in the Niagara Falls Gazette, April 3, 1931.
- 255. Obituary of Frank Riddell in the Niagara Falls Gazette, Sept. 28, 1965.
- 256. 1930 NY, Niagara, Niagara Falls census.
- 257. Find-A-Grave memorial record of PVT 1CL W.H. Riddell.
- 258. Article concerning the death of William H. Riddell in France during WWi from the Buffalo Express, Buffalo NY, of August 4, 1918.
- 259. Pearl's handwriting on photo stating place of birth.
- 260. 1891 Lancashire, Oswaldtwistle census.
- 261. 1911, Ontario, Toronto census.
- 262. England and Wales Christening record for John Edwin Higgin.
- 263. Date of birth from 70th birthday photo.
- 264. Date of marriage on back of 25th anniversary photo.
- 265. Obituary of Mrs. Lillian Codner in the Schenectady Gazette (Schenectady, NY), Oct 6, 1967.
- 266. Florida Death Index, 1954.
- 267. Florida Death Index 1877 1998.
- 268. 1910 ND, Billings, Twp 140 census.
- 269. 1920 ND, Billings, Medora census.
- 270. Echoing Trails, Billings County History, published by the Billings Historical Society, 1979.
- 271. Information provided by Virginia Bell Young.
- 272. From the online Farm and Ranch Guide.
- 273. 1930 ND, Cass, Fargo census.
- 274. U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca. 1775-2006.
- 275. Obituary of Thomas William Bell in the Benson County Farmers Press, Minnewaukan, ND, October 13, 1922.
- 276. WWI Selective Service registration card of husband.
- 277. 1920 ND, Cass, Fargo census.
- 278. 1938 Polk's Directory for Fargo, ND.
- 279. 1951 Polk's Directory for Fargo, ND.
- 280. Marriage announcement of Mabelle Agnes Bell and Henry Zirbes in the The Siftings (newspaper), Minnewaukan, ND, Oct. 4, 1907.
- 281. Social Security Death Index.
- 282. 1900 Census.
- 283. Canadian Death Registration.
- 284. Attestation Paper Canadian Over-Seas Expeditionary Force for Thomas Bill Greenaway.
- 285. Family Tree shared by Alan Bell.
- 286. 1920 WA, Pierce, Tacoma census.
- 287. 1939 WA, Pierce, Tacoma census.
- 288. State of Washington Certificate of Marriage of Adam DeRousse to Violet Janet Hopwood.
- 289. Washington, King County Delayed Births, 1869-1950.
- 290. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Violet Janet Hopwood Roland.
- 291. Washington Death Index 1940-2041 for Violet J. Roland.
- 292. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Adam Oliver DeRousse.
- 293. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of George Nevin Roland.
- 294. Washington Birth Records 1870-1935 of Ronald Charles Hopwood.
- 295. Washington marriage certificate for Ronald Hopwood and Edith Pappas.
- 296. Washington Death Index, 1940 2014, for Ronald C. Hopwood.
- 297. 1940 WA, Pierce, Parkland census.
- 298. Washington Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 for Edith Fleener Hopwood.
- 299. Find-A-Grave Memorial record for Edith Fleener Hopwood.
- 300. Washington Birth Records 1870-1935 for William Henry Hopwood.
- 301. Washington Select Death Certificates 1907-1960 for William H. Hopwood.
- 302. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of William H. Hopwood.
- 303. U.S., Social Security Death Index. 1935-2014 for Wayne S. Griffin.
- 304. U.S. Social Security Applicatoins and Claims Index, 1936-2007.

- 305. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014 for Lucille G. Ganley.
- 306. Washington Death Index, 1940-2014 fpr Lucille G. Ganley.
- 307. Find-A-Grame Memorial Record of Douglas M. Hotchkiss.
- 308. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Bev Tew Johnson Hotchkiss.
- 309. Engagement announcement of Frances Elizabeth Cook to William Lee Maupin in the Missoulin (Missoula, MT) of November 28, 1948.
- 310. State of Montana Marriage Certificate of Frances Elizabeth Cook to William Lee Maupin.
- 311. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Frances Eliizabeth Cook Maupin.
- 312. WWII Draft Registration Card of William Lee Maupin.
- 313. Find-A-Grave Memorial record of William Lee "Pete" Maupin.
- 314. Death Certificate of Mary Margaret Johnson.
- 315. California Death Index, 1940 1997 for Dorothy Jane Toth.
- 316. 1940 CA, Sonoma, Santa Rosa census.
- 317. WWII Draft Registration Card for Ernest Louis Toth.
- 318. 1930 PA, Lancaster, Lancaster census.
- 319. WWII Draft Registration Card for Robert Claude Yuill.
- 320. Wedding announcement of Nina Irene Shane to Robert C. Yuiill in the Journal and Courier, February 1, 1926.
- 321. Obituary of Robert C. Yuill in the Morning Call (Allentown, PA) on February 10, 1980.
- 322. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Robert C. Yuill.
- 323. Obituary of Mrs. N. Irene Yuill in The Morning Call (Allentown, PA) on October 3, 1983.
- 324. Find-A-Grave Memorial record of N. Irene Yuill.
- 325. Marriage announcement of Esther Louise Yuill and Leslie M. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of Sept 3, 1927.
- 326. Obituary of Mrs. Leslie Snyder in the Journal and Courier of March 12, 1975.
- 327. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Esther L. Snyder.
- 328. Obituary of Leslie M. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of March 12, 1982.
- 329. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Leslie Martin Snyder.
- 330. Wedding story of Elizabeth Lucille Yuill and William Franklin Patterson in the Journal and Courier of December 2, 1937.
- 331. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Elizabeth Lucille Patterson.
- 332. Obituary of E. Lucille Patterson in the Journal and Courire of September 16, 1985.
- 333. WWII Registration Card of William Franklin Patterson.
- 334. Indiana State Borrd of Health Medical Certificate of Death of William F. Patterson.
- 335. Obituary of William F. Patterson in the Journal and Courier of May 4, 1972.
- 336. Indiana State Board of Health Certofocate of Birth of John Henry Youll.
- 337. Wedding announcement of Ruby Darlene Lull to John Henry Yuill in the Journal and Courier of of July 4, 1949.
- 338. Indiana State Bpoard of Health Death Certificate of John Henry Yuill.
- 339. Obituary of John H. Youill in the Journal and Courier of November 8, 1988.
- 340. Obituary of Ruby Darlene Yuill in the Journal and Courier of Aprio 10, 2009.
- 341. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Forest Glenn Yuill.
- 342. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Glenn F. Yuuill.
- 343. Obituary of Mrs. Zella M. (Brown) Yuill in the Journal and Courier of October 29, 2005.
- 344. Obituary of Glenn F. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of February 20, 1986.
- 345. Marriage announcement of Mae Z. Brown to Glenn F. Brown in the Journal and Courier of June 12, 1946.
- 346. Obituary of Glennetta J. Holsclaw in the Journal and Courier of December 19, 2012.
- 347. Obituary of Mrs. Zella M. (Brown) Yuill in the Journal and Courier of November 18, 1968.
- 348. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Zella M. Yuill.
- 349. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Betty Jean Hilt Yuiill.
- 350. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Mary Jane Yuill.
- 351. Marriage announcement of Mary Jane Yuill and Orval L. Royer in the Journal and Courier of November 27, 1942.
- 352. Obituary of Mary Jane Royer in the Journal and Courier of February 14, 1944.
- 353. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Mary Jane Royer.
- 354. WWII Registration Card of Orval Landis Royer.
- 355. Obituary of Orval L. Royer in the Austin American-Statesman (Austin, TX) of August 25, 1989.
- 356. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Orval Landis Royer.
- 357. WWII Draft Registration Card for Clarence Leroy Yuill.
- 358. Marriage announcement of Clarence L. Yuill to Rose Margaret Mugg in the Journal and Courier of July1, 1921.
- 359. Obituary of Dortha M. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of June 6, 1980.
- 360. Obituary of Clarence Leroy Yuill in the Logansport Pharos-Tribune (Logansport, IN) of July 27, 1961.

- 361. Indiana Marriage Index for Rose M. Mugg.
- 362. Indiana State Board of Health, Medical Certificate of Death of Rose Margaret Thompson (Mugg).
- 363. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Dortha Marie Stephens.
- 364. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Clarence Carl Yuill.
- 365. Wedding of Helen Mae Jordan and Robert Leonard Orth as reported in the Journal and Courier of June 11, 1937.
- 366. Obituary of Helen J. Orth in the Journal and Courier of June 7, 2001.
- 367. Infiana State Department of Health Death Certificate of Helen J. Orth.
- 368. Obituary of Robert L. Orth in the South Bend Tribune of AUgust 7, 2005.
- 369. WWII Registration Card for Robert Leonard Orth.
- 370. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Robert L. Orth.
- 371. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Edwaed Stuttle.
- 372. Indiana Marriages, 1810-2001 for Edward H. Stuttle and Lucille C. Brown.
- 373. Indiana Marriages, 1810-2001 for Lucille C. Brown and Edward H. Stuttle.
- 374. Ohio Death Recodrds, 1908-1932, 1938-2007 for Edward H. Stuttle.
- 375. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Lucille C. Brown.
- 376. Ohio Death Records, 1908-1932, 1938-2007 for Lucille C. Stuttle.
- 377. Ohio County Marriage Records Robert R. Newcomb and Doris L. Stuttle.
- 378. WWII Draft Registration Card for Robert Richard Newcomb.
- 379. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims index, 1936-2007 for Doris Louise Stuttle.
- 380. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Doris Louise Newcomb.
- 381. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Robert Richard Newcomb.
- 382. Florida COunty Marriage records, 1823-1982 for James J. Stuttle and Blanche Dellabona.
- 383. Indiana Marriages 1810-2001 for Gloria June Kruse and James J. Stuttle.
- 384. Indiana Marriages 1810-2001 for James J. Stuttle and Gloria June Kruse.
- 385. Obituary of James J. Suttle in the Fort Lauderdale News of March 31, 1984.
- 386. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Blanch Marian Dellabona.
- 387. Ohio Death Records, 1908-1932, 1938-2018 for Blanche M. Steininger.
- 388. Ohio Death Records 1908-1932, 1938-2007 for Gloria June Csuzmar.
- 389. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Gloria "June" Kruze Csizmar.
- 390. 1930 IL, Will, Joliet census.
- 391. 1940 IL, Will, Joliet census.
- 392. U.S., Social Security Death Index, 1935-2015 for Adele Greene.
- 393. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Adele M. Greene.
- 394. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for David M. Green.
- 395. WWII Draft Registration Card for Cecil James Wilson.
- 396. Labeled photograph of Mildred Lucille and Edward Miller [Yuill] from the tippecanoe County, IN Gen Web Project.
- 397. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Mildred L. Yuill and Cecil J. Wilson.
- 398. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Mildred L. Wilson.
- 399. Obituary of Mildred Yuill Wilson in the Journal and Courier of January 10, 1995.
- 400. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Ceclil James Wilson.
- 401. WWII Draft Registration Card for Edward Miller Yuill.
- 402. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Edward M.Yuill.
- 403. Obituary of Edward Miller Yuill in the Journal and Courier of January 29, 1973.
- 404. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of George Richard Yuill.
- 405. *Obituary of George R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of March 18, 1940.*
- 406. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of George R. Yuill.
- 407. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Martha Ellen Yuill.
- 408. Wedding announcement of Martha Yuill to Charles D. LaPlante in the Journal and Courier of January 2, 1936.
- 409. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Martha E. LaPlante.
- 410. Obituary of Martha E. LaPlante in the Journal and Courier of December 24, 1987.
- 411. Indiana State Board of health Certificate of Birth of Charles Devereaux LsPlante.
- 412. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of Charles D. LaPlante.
- 413. Obituary of Charles D. LaPlante in the Journal and Courier of January 1, 1997.
- 414. Indiana Department of Health Certificate of Birth of Alta Lounse Yuill.
- 415. Indiana, Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Alta Louise Yuill and Louis R. Halsema.
- 416. *Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Alta Louise Yuill Halsema.*
- 417. Obituary of Mrs. Louis Halsema, (Alta L. Yuill) in the Journal and courier of May 25, 1976.

- 418. Obituary of Louis R. Halsema in the Journal and Courier.
- 419. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Daniel Duane Halsema.
- 420. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Louis R. Halsema.
- 421. Death report of Robert James Yuill in The Journal and Courrier (Lafayette) of December 23, 1925.
- 422. Indiana State Board of Healty, Certificate of Death of Robert James Yuill.
- 423. Marriage announcement between Edna Ruith Yuill and Charles R. Shultheis in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) of January 21, 1944.
- 424. Obituary of Edna R. Shultheis in the Journal and Courier, January 30, 1979.
- 425. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Edna R. Shultheis.
- 426. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Charles Ralph Shultheis.
- 427. Obituary of Charles R. Shultheis in the Journal and Courier, January 2, 2008.
- 428. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Charles R. Shultheis.
- 429. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Frank Lee Yuill.
- 430. Marriage announcement of Mary Ann Yuill to Wayne W. Workman on March 25, 1961 in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) of March 27, 1961.
- 431. Article on the accidental death of Mary Ann Yuill in the Columbus Herald (Columbus, IN) on AUgust 23, 1968.
- 432. Indiana State Board of Health Coroner's Death Certificate of Mary Ann Workman.
- 433. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Wayne Workman.
- 434. Obituary of Wayne Workman in The Republic (Columbus, IN) on February 18, 2008.
- 435. From the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on April 15, 1924.
- 436. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Beverly Ann Yuill Hammock.
- 437. Obituary of Beverly Ann Yuill Hammock in the Panama City News of September 14, 2013.
- 438. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Hillard Morris Hammock.
- 439. Obituary of Hillard Morris "Bill" Hammock, Jr in the Panama City News Herald on September 13, 2014.
- 440. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Richard Earle Yuill.
- 441. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Richard Earl Yuill.
- 442. Death notice of Richard Yuill in the Journal and Courier of June 16, 1950.
- 443. Cook County, IL, Birth Certificates Index, 1871-1922 for Frances Yuill.
- 444. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Gust F. Johnson.
- 445. WWi Registration card for Gust Johnson.
- 446. 1930 IL, Will, New Lenox census.
- 447. WWII Draft Registration Card for Charles Ronald Yuill.
- 448. Cook County, Illinois Death Index for Charles R. Yuill.
- 449. 1940 IN, Lake Cedar Creek census.
- 450. 1930 IL, Kane, Hampshire census.
- 451. Kankakee County, Illinois Marriage Indes, 1889-1962 of Leah B. Storm and James H. McDermott.
- 452. WWI Registration Card for Donald Ross Storm.
- 453. Obituary of Donald R. Storm in Des Moines Register of February 19, 1986.
- 454. U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014.
- 455. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Donald R. Storm.
- 456. Indiana State Board of Health Birth Certificate of Murial Yuill.
- 457. Indiana State Department of Health Death Certificate of Murial Hornig.
- 458. Indiana Department of Health Death Certicate of Walter D. Hornig.
- 459. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Walter Drew Hornig.
- 460. Indiana Marriages, 1810-2001 for Jean Pauline Yuill and Edward Lemoine Swift.
- 461. 1940 IN, Clinton, Frankfort census.
- 462. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014.
- 463. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Edward lemoine Swift.
- 464. Information provided by Valentyne Stafford Lang.
- 465. DNA Match of daughter Sandra Calder to Kenneth D. Wright from Ancestry.
- 466. Attestation Paper Canadian Over-Seas Expeditionary Force for Harry Edward Thornbury.
- 467. Hughson Family History which appears on the Township of Amaranth [Ontario] 150th Anniversary site.
- 468. Ontario Marriage record of Clifford Frederick Hughson to Lydia Isabell Udell.
- 469. Ontario Death Record of Kenneth William Kaitting.
- 470. Ancestry Family Tree of Brend Feldhoff.
- 471. Ancestry Family Tree of mrsmartill.
- 472. Ancestry tree showing birth and death dates of Howard T. Rusk.

- 473. Information provided by Mark Ezard.
- 474. Information provided by Randy Robinson.
- 475. Obituary of Ernest "Ward" Mander from the Ridley Funeral Home, Toronto, Ont.
- 476. Death notice of Elizabeth Riddell Strachan in the Niagara Falls Gazette, May 24, 1956.
- 477. Information provided by Patti Thompson Mayes.
- 478. New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 for Dorothy M. Riddell and Ernest R. Leksell.
- 479. Obituary of Dorothy M. Roe in the Niagara Gazette, June 2, 2004.
- 480. WWII Draft Registration Card for Ernest Reynold Leksell.
- 481. New York State, U.S., Death Index, 1957-1969 for Ernest R. Leksell.
- 482. Certificate of Marriage signed by Wayland Zwayer, Hilda Clinton and Sylvia McGuire.
- 483. Information provided by Kenneth D. Wright.
- 484. Death certificate of Margaret P. Wright.
- 485. Copy of Social Security Application Form.
- 486. Death Certificate of Harold R. Wright.
- 487. Obituary of Esther Gertrude Zirbes in the Democrat Herald (Albany, OR), Sept. 7, 2003.
- 488. Obituary of Norman S. Livers in the North Kitsap Herald (Kitsap, WA), January, 2003.
- 489. Washington Death Index, 1940 1996.
- 490. Information provided by Elaine Bell.
- 491. State of Washington Marriage Certificate of Doris Mae DeRousse to Lee Allen Howard.
- 492. U.S. Social Security Death Index 1935-2014 for Doris M. Holt.
- 493. Washington Marriage Records of Raymond F. Davis to Doris M. Haven.
- 494. Washington Death Index 1940-2014 for Doris M. Holt.
- 495. Washington Divorce Index, 1969-2014 of Doris M. Haven from David E. Haven.
- 496. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of David Earl Haven.
- 497. Washington Marriage Index of Doris M. Davis to John T. Holt.
- 498. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for John T. Holt.
- 499. Washington Death Index 1940-2014 for John T. Holt.
- 500. Obituary of Wesley Cook Maupin on his Find-A-Grave page.
- 501. Obituary of Wesley Maupin in the Amarillo GLobe-News of January 6, 2002.
- 502. California Birth Index, 1905 1995 of Janis Marie Toth.
- 503. Washington Marriage Records of Janice M. Toth and Harry E. McClard.
- 504. SS Application and Claims Index 1936-2007 of Janice McVlard Stinton.
- 505. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Harry Edward McClard, Jr.
- 506. WWII Draft Registration Card for Robert Eilliam Yuill.
- 507. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of John Robert Snyder.
- 508. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of John R. Snyder and Wilma L. Stogsdill.
- 509. Obituary of John R. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of April 15, 1994.
- 510. Obituary of Lois I. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of October 17, 1986.
- 511. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of John R. Snyder.
- 512. Indiana State Board of Health Coronor's Certificate of Death of Lois I. Snyder.
- 513. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Thomas Lee Snyder.
- 514. Marriage announcement of Beverly Ann Fultz to Thomas L. Snyder iin the Journal and Courier of July 27, 1955.
- 515. From the Journal and Courier of March 17, 1951.
- 516. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Charles Leslie Snyder.
- 517. Obituary of Charles L. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of Dec 13, 1997.
- 518. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of Charles L. Snyder.
- 519. Wedding announcement of Patsy Ruth Lockhard to Charles Leslie Snyder in the Journal and Courier of December 7, 1953.
- 520. Record of Marriage Tippecanoe County, IN, of Charles L. Snyder to Marilyn Joyce Quinlisk.
- 521. Happy 40th Birthday wishes to Patsy Coy in the Journal and Courier of December 6, 1975.
- 522. Obituary of Patsy R. Coy in the Journal and Courier of August 10, 2013.
- 523. Article about the 40th Anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Donald Coy in the Journal and Courier of October 12, 2003.
- 524. Wedding announcement of Jerry Don Arvin and Janet Louise Snyder in the Journal and Courier of January 2, 1963.
- 525. Marriage License Application of Clinton E. Jones and Marilyn B. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of August 30, 1973.
- 526. Obituary of Clinton E. Jones in the Journal and Courier of April 29, 2003.
- 527. Marriage announcement of Ronald Dale Yuill to Jane Ellen Lawson in the Journal and Courier of September 25, 1964.
- 528. Marriage License notice of Ronald D. Yuill and Jane Ellen Lawson in the Journal and Courier of September 4m 1964.
- 529. Wedding announcement of Gary L. Yuill to Margaret Elaine tucker in the Journal and Courier of November 15, 1967.

- 530. Obituary of Margaret Yuill in the Journal and Courier of November 20, 2006.
- 531. Obituary of Margaret Elaine Tucker Yuill in the Murray Ledger and Times (Murray, KY) of November 2006.
- 532. Clinton County, IN Record of Marriage of Darrell L. Yuill to Carolyn Jean Birge.
- 533. Marriage announcement of Katherine Sue Fleeman to Darrell L. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of March 17, 1971.
- 534. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN, of James Forrest Yuill and Julie Ann Arnold.
- 535. Texas Marriage Index, 1824-2014 for James L. Holsclaw Jr. and Glennetta J. Yuill.
- 536. California Marriage Index, 1960-1985 of James L. Holsclaw to Beverly A. Nichols.
- 537. Obituary of James L. Holsclaw Jr in the Journal and Courier of December 21, 2011.
- 538. Article in the Journal and Courier of March 22, 1980, of the marriage of John Stephen Yuill and Denise Kay Clark.
- 539. Marriage License Application of John S. Yuill and Denise K. Clark.
- 540. Tippecanoe County, IN, Record of Marriage of Jason Clark Yuill to Elizabeth Anne Edwards.
- 541. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Infant (stillborn) Yuill.
- 542. Obituary of Clarice June Yuill in the Journal and Courier of February 27, 1939.
- 543. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Clarice June Yuill.
- 544. California Marriage Index, 1960-1985 for Beverly A. Smith and Clarence C. Yuill.
- 545. Marriage Announcement of Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Carl Yuill in the Journal and Courier of April 19, 1961.
- 546. Obituary of Sharon L. (Yuill) Krueger in The Blade (Toledo, OH) of October 19, 2018.
- 547. Obituary of Patricia L. Moses [Stuttle] in The Blade (Toledo) of May 21, 2010.
- 548. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Amy Louise Moses.
- 549. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Dennis Gregory Stuttle.
- 550. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Dennis Gregory Stuttle.
- 551. Commonwealth of Virginia Marriage Return for Robert Richard NewComb and Katherine Laura Klein.
- 552. Viirginia Divorce Records, 1918-2014 for Katherine Laura Newcomb and Robert Richard Newcomb.
- 553. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Linda Stuttle.
- 554. Ohio Marriage Abstracts, 1970, 1972-2007 for Linda L. Stuttle and Lawrence E. Esper.
- 555. Ohio Marriage Abstracts, 1970, 1972-2007 for Linda L. Esper and David P. Hart.
- 556. U.S. Public Records Index, 1950-1993, Volume 2 for Lawrence Esper.
- 557. Online Directlry.
- 558. Obituary of Ardis Greene on the Fred C. Dames Funeral Home website, Joliet, IL.
- 559. Obituary of Lois A. Palmer in Joliet Herald News of September 14, 2010.
- 560. Obituary of Albert Cassani on the Fred C. Dames Funeral Home website.
- 561. Source: [S169691] U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Adell M Yuill (mother of Lone Elizabeth Greene).
- 562. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Lois A. Greene Palmer.
- 563. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Adell M Yuill (mother of James Eugene Greene).
- 564. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Dale Edwin Wilson.
- 565. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of Dale Edwin Wilson.
- 566. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Dale Edwin Wilson.
- 567. State of North Carolina, County of Onslow, Marriage license for Dale Edwin Wilson and Leotta Enochs.
- 568. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Loette Loy Wilson.
- 569. Obituary of Loetta Loy Wilson in the Madison Courier, (Madison, IN) of july 12, 2020.
- 570. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of birth of Joyce Marlene Wilson.
- 571. Indiana Marrage Index 1925-2012 of Joyce Wilson and James Davis.
- 572. Wedding announcement of Janice K. LaPLante and Gerald LeRoy Linter in the Journal and Courier of December 4, 1968.
- 573. Wedding announcement in the Journal and Courier of Mary Neilon and Daniel Halsema.
- 574. Article in the Journal and Courier of January 9, 2008 of the death of Daniel Duane Halsma.
- 575. Obituary of Daniel Halsema in the Journal and Courier of Januery 10, 2008.
- 576. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Health of Daniel Duane Halsema.
- 577. Obituary of Mary Lou Halsema in the Journal and Courier of June 30, 2019.
- 578. Marriage Announcement of Sharon Fay Schultheis and Robert Dale Downing in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN) of October 23, 1976.
- 579. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Dorothy Johnsonirene Wright.
- 580. 1940 IL, Cook, Chicago census.
- 581. Obituary of Kenneth Kinsella in The Pantagraph (Bloomington, IL) on March 20, 1967.
- 582. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Dorothy L. Johnson Kinsella.
- 583. WWII Draft Registration Card for William Wesley Wright.
- 584. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for William W. Wright.

- 585. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Kenneth John Kinsella.
- 586. Indiana State Board of Health Birth Certificate for Suzanne Swift.
- 587. Wedding announcement of Suzanne Swift and Albert Ralph Signor in The Tampa Tribune (Tampa, FL), May 19, 1956.
- 588. Divorce record of Suzanne from Albert Ralph Signor in the Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001.
- 589. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claimes Index. 1936-2007 for Suzanne Swift Signor Sabala.
- 590. Indiana State Bpoard of Health Birth Certificate of Edward Lemoine Swift, Jr.
- 591. Obituary of Edward L. Swift, Jr., in the Tampa Bay Times (St. Petersburg, FL) on March 12, 2012.
- 592. Obituary of Elizabeth A. Swift in the The Tampa Tribune (Tampa, FL), October 31, 1995.
- 593. 3rd cousin DNA match to Ken Wright from Ancestry.
- 594. Information provided by Anni Koziol.
- 595. Obituary of Donand Arthur Hallam published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on 12 april 2011.
- 596. Obituary of John "Jack" Hallam published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on March 6, 2021.
- 597. Obituary of Nancy Sneddon published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on July 25, 2020.
- 598. Obituary of Richard Sneddon published in the Stratford Beacon Herald on 13 april 2019.
- 599. Obituary of Alan Slater published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on July 9, 2016.
- 600. Obituary of Dr. John N. Strachan, Jr. in the Buffalo News (Buffalo, NY), December 4, 2006.
- 601. Obituary of Hazel Jean Woodcock Strachan in the Democrat and Chronicle (Rochester, NY) on November 24, 2007.
- 602. Information provided by Mary Valdick Partello Wright.
- 603. Death Certificate for Mary A. Wright.
- 604. From Patti Jean Thompson Mayes.
- 605. Information provided by Virginia Bell.
- 606. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Harold S. Kyle Jr. to Deborah Kay Snyder.
- 607. Application for Marriage License for Joseph F. Killian to Deborah K. Kyle in the Journal and Courier of June 5, 1975.
- 608. Obituary of Deboah K. Neal in the Journal and Courier of June 25, 1989.
- 609. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Seborah K. Snyder Neal.
- 610. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Raymond Gerald Branstetter to Deborah K. Killian.
- 611. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Deborah K. Branstetter to Timothy W Neal.
- 612. Public Record listing the birthdate of Raymond Gerald Branstetter.
- 613. The Journal and Courier of July 23, 1988 reported on the divorce of Raymond and Deborah Branstetter, exact date unknown.
- 614. Obituary of Timothy W. Neal in the Journal and Courier of September 14, 2016.
- 615. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Timothy W. Neal.
- 616. Indiana Record of Marriage, Orange County, of Leo Alan DeVault and Gloria Jean Snyder.
- 617. Wedding annpouncement of Bobette Joann Snyder and Anthony Alan Holmes in the Journal and Courier of August 1, 1981.
- 618. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, of Anthony ALan Holmes and Bobette Joann Snyder.
- 619. Article on the 25th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Arvin in the Journal and Courier of December 30, 1987.
- 620. Article on the 40th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Arvin in the Journal and Courier of January 26, 2003.
- 621. Wedding announcement of Teresa Ann Arvin to Timothy Wayne Tarter in the Journal and Courier of September 11, 1982.
- 622. Obituary of Mary J. Hufford Arvin in the Journal and Courier of JUne 20, 2018.
- 623. Divorce of Brian L. Mundell from Teresa A. Mundell reported in the Journal and Courier of March 11, 2007.
- 624. Marriage announcement of Brenda Kay Arvin to Kevin Lee Tumey in the Journal and Courier of November 23, 1987.
- 625. Wedding announcement of Karen Lynn Arvin to Matther Scott Tholen in the Journal and Courier of December 6, 1998.
- 626. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Darin Dale Dains and Lisa Colleen JOnes.
- 627. U.S. Public Records Index for Lisa C. Dains.
- 628. U.S. Public Records Index for Darin D. Dains.
- 629. Engagement announcement of Amanda Jones to Casey D. Parker in the Journal and Courier of March 11, 2007.
- 630. Online directory SPOKEO mentioning Amanda Elizabeth Parker and Casey Duane Parker living in Fayetteville, NC.
- 631. From an article regarding the military service of Amanda Jones in the Journal and Courier of April 23, 2004.
- 632. From a Valantines Day wish article in the Journal and Courier of February 14, 1991.
- 633. Marriage announcement of Ryan D. Yuill to Monica Enid Diaz in the Journal and Courier of December 11, 2005.
- 634. Information on Derek L. Yuill in mylife.com.
- 635. Birth announcemen of Lee Wallace Yuill in the Journal and Courier of JUly 20, 1968.
- 636. Birth announcement of a son to Staff Sgt. and Mrs, Gayr Yuill in the Journal and Courier of April 11, 1970.
- 637. Birth announcement of Conner Yuill to Jason and Jennifer (Curtis) Yuill in the Paducah Sun of July 5, 2009.
- 638. Article reporting the birth of a daughter to Mr. and Mra. Darrell Yuill in the Journal and Courier of January 28, 1972.
- 639. Obituary of David Beaver in the Journal and Courier of May 24, 1986.
- 640. Nevada Marriage Index, 1956-2005 of Vonda E. Yuill to Jose Manuel Salazar.
- 641. Article reporting the birth of a son to Darrell and Katherine Yuill in the Journal and Courier of August 13, 1975.

- 642. Clinton County, IN Record of Marriage of Jesse Dean Yuill to Tonya Rose Williamson.
- 643. Indiana County Marriage Indexes, 1993-2015 for Yolanda K. Kerfoot and David L. Holsclaw.
- 644. Marriage License announcement of David L. Holsclaw and Yolanda K. Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of February 19, 2006.
- 645. Birth of a daughter to Davie Holsclaw and Yulanda Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of January 13, 2003.
- 646. Birth of a son to Jim and Glennetta J. Holsclaw in the Journal and Courier of December 28, 1987.
- 647. Marriage License for Michael A. Yuill and Jodie E. Martin in the Journal and Courier of August 24, 1996.
- 648. Marriage announcement of Jodie E. Martin to Michael A. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of October 6, 1996.
- 649. Article in the Journal and Courier of February 4, 1981 reporting on the birth of a son to John and Denise Yuill.
- 650. Article in the Journal and Courier of the daughter dead at birth of John and Denise Yuill.
- 651. Indiana County Marriage Indexes, 1993-2015 for Jared S. Yuill to Jennifer E. Hannemann.
- 652. Marriage announcement of Jared S. Yuill to Stephanie R. Cox in the Journal and Courier of September 20, 2009.
- 653. Marriage dissolution of Jared Yuill and Jennifer Yuill in the Journal and Courier of February 8, 2009.
- 654. Ohio Marriage Abstracts, 1970, 1972-2007 for Kristen S. Krueger and Michael J. Bryston.
- 655. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Beth Ann Moses.
- 656. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Robert Glyn Mises.
- 657. Indiana, Tippecanoe County, Record of Marriage of Michael Donges and Teresa Halsema.
- 658. Wedding Announcement in the Journal and Courier of December 19, 1993 of Ellen Marie Halsema and Brian K Mazen.
- 659. Wedding Announcement in the Journal and Courier of September 24, 1995 of Mary L. Kloss and Ted A. Halsema.
- 660. Birth accouncement of Jonathan Allen Dewing in the Journal and Courier of April 17, 1980.
- 661. Information provided by Judith Lynn Guy Mander.
- 662. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County of James L. Emery to Pepper Taylor.
- 663. The Journal and Courier of September 4, 1993 noted that a marriage license had been issued to John C. Taylor and Pepper J. Kyle.
- 664. Obituary of James Lee Emery in the Journal and Courner, August 2, 2014.
- 665. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of James Lee Emery.
- 666. Birth of a son reported in the Journal and Courier of September 30, 1976.
- 667. Indiana Record of Marriage, White County, of Stephen Lee Devault and Latisha Mae Lucas.
- 668. Engagement Announcement in the Journal and Courier of Henrietta L. "Lori" Nichols to Michael A. DeVault.
- 669. Birth of a son to Anthony and Bobette Holmes in the Journal and Courier of December 23, 1982.
- 670. Birth of a daughter of Anthony and Bobette Holmes in the Journal and Courier of February 2, 1985.
- 671. Engagement announcement of Ashley Holmes to Brandon Justice in the Journal and Courier of March 29, 2009.
- 672. List of Marriage Licences including Travis W. Tarter and Sabrina M. White in the Journal and Courier of September 25, 2011.
- 673. Article regarding a school bus crash in the Journal and Courier of June 1, 2005.
- 674. Birth of a son to Matt and Karen Tholen announced in the Journal and Courier of January 17, 2001.
- 675. Birth announcement of a son to Darin and Lisa Danes in the Arizona Daily Star (Yuscon, AZ).
- 676. Article on Jack Thomas Yuill in the Ashland City Time (Ashland City, TN) of May 20, 2015.
- 677. Obituary of Barbara Beasley in the McLean County News (Calhoun, KY).
- 678. Report of a daughter born to Jesse and Tonya Yuill in the Journal and Courier of December 22, 2000.
- 679. Birth of a daughter to David Holsclaw and Yolanda Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of March 6, 2004.
- 680. Birth of a son to David Holsclaw and Yolanda Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of October 14, 2005.
- 681. Birth of a son to Stephanie Holsclaw in the Journal and Courier of May 2, 1997.
- 682. The Journal and Courier of May 13, 2005 reported the birth of a son to Jared Yuill and Jennifer Hanneman.
- 683. Birth of a son to Stephanie and Jared Yuill in the Journal and Courier of March 7, 2010.
- 684. Birth of a daughter to Stephanie and Jared Yuill in the Journal and Courier of September 24, 2011.
- 685. Obituary of Andrew James Bryston in The Blade (Toledo, OH) of October 4, 2008.
- 686. Information provided by AJ Gouthro.
- 687. The Journal and Courier of June 27, 1993 announced the birth of a son to Pepper Kyle and John Taylor.
- 688. The Journal and Courier of October 5, 1994, announced the birth of a daughter to John and Pepper Yaylor.
- 689. The Journal and Courier of March 21, 1999, announced the birth of a daughter to Pepper Tayler and James Emery, Jr.
- 690. Birth Announcement in the Journal and Courier of a son to Mike DeVault and Lori Nichols.
- 691. Birth announcement of a son to Ashley and Brandon Justice in the Journal and Courier of Nov 19, 2011.
- 692. Information provided by Don Hallam.

Bibliography

1871 Mariage Registration. County of Simcoe, Division of Nottawasaga. Page 186. 1880 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census. 1891 Lancashire, Oswaldtwistle census. 1900 Census. 1900 Georgia, Dodge, Lees census. 1900 IL, Will, Wesley census. 1900 ND, Stutsman, Eldriidge census. 1900 ND, Stutsman, Jamestown census. 1900 North Dakota, Stutsman, Eldridge census. 1900 WA. Pierce. Tacoma census. 1910 CA, Los Angeles, Los Angeles census. 1910 CA, San Diego, San Diego census. 1910 IL, Will, Wilmington census. 1910 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census. 1910 ND, Billings, Twp 140 census. 1911, Ontario, Toronto census. 1916 Saskatchewan, Regina census. 1920 CA, Los Angeles, Los Angeles census. 1920 IN, Clinton, Frankfort Ward census. 1920 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayete census. 1920 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census. 1920 Montana, Lewis and Clark, Helena census. 1920 ND, Benson, Oberon census. 1920 ND, Billings, Medora census. 1920 ND, Cass, Fargo census. 1920 ND. Stustman. Jamestown census. 1920 WA, Pierce, Tacoma census. 1930 IL, Kane, Hampshire census. 1930 IL. Will. Joliet census. 1930 IL, Will, New Lenox census. 1930 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census. 1930 ND, Cass, Fargo census. 1930 ND, Stustman, Jamestown census. 1930 NY, Niagara, Niagara Falls census. 1930 OH. Lucas. Toledo census. 1930 PA, Lancaster, Lancaster census. 1938 Polk's Directory for Fargo, ND. 1939 WA. Pierce. Tacoma census. 1940 CA, Los Angeles, Long Beach census. 1940 CA, Sonoma, Santa Rosa census. 1940 IL, Cook, Chicago census. 1940 IL, Will, Joliet census. 1940 IN, census. 1940 IN, Clinton, Frankfort census. 1940 IN, Lake Cedar Creek census. 1940 IN, Tippecanoe, Lafayette census. 1940 WA, Pierce, Parkland census. 1940 Washington, Spokane, Spokane census. 1951 Polk's Directory for Fargo, ND. 25th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs Frank Riddell in the Niagara Falls Gazette, April 3, 1931. 3rd cousin DNA match to Ken Wright from Ancestry. 50th Anniversary announcement in the Indianapolis Star, February 22, 1970. Ancestry Family Tree of Brend Feldhoff. Ancestry Family Tree of mrsmartill.

Ancestry tree showing birth and death dates of Howard T. Rusk. Application for Marriage License for Joseph F. Killian to Deborah K. Kyle in the Journal and Courier of June 5, 1975. April 20, 1918 Grand Forks Herald, Grand Forks, ND. Article about Dr. Hotchkiss in the Jamestown Weekly ALert, April 7, 1921. Article about the 40th Anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Donald Cov in the Journal and Courier of October 12, 2003. Article about the explosion in the Prest-O-Lite plant in The Republic (Columbus, IN of December 21, 1907. Article concerning the death of William H. Riddell in France during WWi from the Buffalo Express, Buffalo NY, of August 4, 1918. Article in the Journal and Courier of February 4, 1981 reporting on the birth of a son to John and Denise Yuill. Article in the Journal and Courier of January 9, 2008 of the death of Daniel Duane Halsma. Article in the Journal and Courier of March 22, 1980, of the marriage of John Stephen Yuill and Denise Kay Clark. Article in the Journal and Courier of the daughter dead at birth of John and Denise Yuill. Article on Jack Thomas Yuill in the Ashland City Time (Ashland City, TN) of May 20, 2015. Article on the 25th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Arvin in the Journal and Courier of December 30, 1987. Article on the 40th wedding anniversary of Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Arvin in the Journal and Courier of January 26, 2003. Article on the accidental death of Mary Ann Yuill in the Columbus Herald (Columbus, IN) on AUgust 23, 1968. Article on the health of Violet Pettigrew in the Jamestown Weekly ALert on September 19, 1895. Article regarding a school bus crash in the Journal and Courier of June 1, 2005. Article reporting the birth of a daughter to Mr. and Mra. Darrell Yuill in the Journal and Courier of January 28, 1972. Article reporting the birth of a son to Darrell and Katherine Yuill in the Journal and Courier of August 13, 1975. Attestation Paper - Canadian Over-Seas Expeditionary Force for Thomas Bill Greenaway. Attestation Paper Canadian Over-Seas Expeditionary Force for Harry Edward Thornbury. Biography of Augustine Riddell. Birth accouncement of Jonathan Allen Dewing i nthe Journal and Courier of April 17, 1980. Birth announcemen of Lee Wallace Yuill in the Journal and Courier of JUly 20, 1968. Birth announcement in the Jamestown Weekly ALert, September 9, 1881. Birth Announcement in the Journal and Courier of a son to Mike DeVault and Lori Nichols. Birth announcement of a son to Ashley and Brandon Justice in the Journal and Courier of Nov 19, 2011. Birth announcement of a son to Darin and Lisa Danes in the Arizona Daily Star (Yuscon, AZ). Birth announcement of a son to Staff Sgt. and Mrs, Gavr Yuill in the Journal and Courier of April 11, 1970. Birth announcement of Conner Yuill to Jason and Jennifer (Curtis) Yuill in the Paducah Sun of July 5, 2009. Birth certificate of Norman Rusk. Birth of a daughter of Anthony and Bobette Holmes in the Journal and Courier of February 2, 1985. Birth of a daughter to David Holsclaw and Yolanda Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of March 6, 2004. Birth of a daughter to Davie Holsclaw and Yulanda Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of January 13, 2003. Birth of a daughter to Stephanie and Jared Yuill in the Journal and Courier of September 24, 2011. Birth of a son reported in the Journal and Courier of September 30, 1976. Birth of a son to Anthony and Bobette Holmes in the Journal and Courier of December 23, 1982. Birth of a son to David Holsclaw and Yolanda Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of October 14, 2005. Birth of a son to Jim and Glennetta J. Holsclaw in the Journal and Courier of December 28, 1987. Birth of a son to Matt and Karen Tholen announced in the Journal and Courier of January 17, 2001. Birth of a son to Stephanie and Jared Yuill in the Journal and Courier of March 7, 2010. Birth of a son to Stephanie Holsclaw in the Journal and Courier of May 2, 1997. Californai Death Index, 1940-1997 for William G. Russell. California Birth Index, 1905 - 1995 of Janis Marie Toth. California Death Index, 1940-1997 for Will B. Griffin. California Death Index, 1940-1997. California Death Index, 1940 - 1997 for Dorothy Jane Toth. California Marriage Index, 1960-1985 for Beverly A. Smith and Clarence C. Yuill. California Marriage Index, 1960-1985 of James L. Holsclaw to Beverly A. Nichols. Canadian Death Registration. Certificate of Marriage signed by Wayland Zwayer, Hilda Clinton and Sylvia McGuire. Cliff Rusk website, http://members.home.net/c.rusk/AngusBell&JaneMcDowell.html. Clinton County, IN Record of Marriage of Darrell L. Yuill to Carolyn Jean Birge. Clinton County, IN Record of Marriage of Jesse Dean Yuill to Tonya Rose Williamson. Collingwood newspaper announcement April 14, 1884. Commonwealth of Virginia Marriage Return for Robert Richard NewComb and Katherine Laura Klein. Cook County, IL, Birth Certificates Index, 1871-1922 for Frances Yuill.

Cook County, Illinois Death Index for Charles R. Yuill. Cook County, Illinois, Marriage Index, 1871-1920 of Waltere L. Yuill and Mrs. Josephine Mast. Copy of Social Security Application Form. Coroner's Certificate of Death, Indiana State Board of Health for George Cummings. Date of birth from 70th birthday photo. Date of marriage on back of 25th anniversary photo. Death announcement of Emil K. Yuill in the Journal and Courrier (Lafaette, IN), on March 29, 1955. Death announcements of John McGinnis, Jr. and Mrs McGinnis in the Jamestown weeklyu Alert, April 18, 1918. Death Certificate for Mary A. Wright. Death Certificate for Ruth Hazelton Yuill, Indiana State Board of Health. Death Certificate of Arthur A. Yuill. Death Certificate of Emil Kaiser Yuill. Death Certificate of Harold R. Wright. Death certificate of Margaret P. Wright. Death Certificate of Mary Margaret Johnson. Death notice of Elizabeth Riddell Strachan in the Niagara Falls Gazette, May 24, 1956. Death notice of Richard Yuill in the Journal and Courier of June 16, 1950. Death report of Robert James Yuill in The Journal and Courrier (Lafayette) of December 23, 1925. Descendants of John Rusk: http://www.members.home.net/c.rusk/JohnRusk1761.html. Divorce of Brian L. Mundell from Teresa A. Mundell reported in the Journal and Courier of March 11, 2007. Divorce record of Suzanne from Albert Ralph Signor in the Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001. DNA Match of daughter Sandra Calder to Kenneth D. Wright from Ancestry. Echoing Trails, Billings County History, published by the Billings Historical Society, 1979. Engagement Announcement in the Journal and Courier of Henrietta L. "Lori" Nichols to Michael A. DeVault. Engagement announcement of Amanda Jones to Casey D. Parker in the Journal and Courier of March 11, 2007. Engagement announcement of Ashley Holmes to Brandon Justice in the Journal and Courier of March 29, 2009. Engagement announcement of Frances Elizabeth Cook to William Lee Maupin in the Missoulin (Missoula, MT) of November 28, 1948. England and Wales Christening record for John Edwin Higgin. Estimated based on related dates and information. Family Tree shared by Alan Bell. Find-A-Grame Memorial Record of Douglas M. Hotchkiss. Find-A-Grave Memorial Recond for Will Bell Griffin. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Adele M. Greene. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Alta Louise Yuill Halsema. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Arthur "Arch" Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Beverly Ann Yuill Hammock. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Ceclil James Wilson. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Charles Jesse Hopgood. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for David M. Green. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Donald R. Storm. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Doris Louise Newcomb. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Dorothy L. Johnson Kinsella. Find-A-Grave Memorial record for Edith Fleener Hopwood. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Henry C. Griffin. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Hillard Morris Hammock. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for J F McGinnis. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for James Robertson Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for John McGinnis. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Kenneth John Kinsella. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Lucille C. Brown. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Margaret Bell Pettigrew. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Margaret M. Hotchkiss. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Mary B. Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Robert C. Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Robert Richard Newcomb. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Thomas P. McGinnis.

Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for Thomas Pettigrew. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for William Garnett Russell. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record for William W. Wright. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record if Elizabeth Leona Juver Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Adam Oliver DeRousse. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Betty Jean Hilt Yuiill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Bev Tew Johnson Hotchkiss. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Charles Ralph Shultheis. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Dale Edwin Wilson. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of David Earl Haven. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Dennis Gregory Stuttle. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Donald Bell. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Dortha Marie Stephens. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Elmer Jessup. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Emil K. Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Flora Mae Griffin Hopwood. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Flora McQuin Bell. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Frances Eliizabeth Cook Maupin. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Frank J. Murphy. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of George Nevin Roland. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of George Nordyke Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Gloria "June" Kruze Csizmar. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Grover Cleveland Daugherty. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Hannah Jane Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Harry Edward McClard, Jr. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of James Lee Emery. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of John R. Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Leslie Martin Snyder. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Loette Loy Wilson. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Lois A. Greene Palmer. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Lola Ethel Milligan Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Margaret M. Campbell. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Margaret Morrow Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Mary Bell McGinnis. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Mary E. McGinnis. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Maude Minion Bailev Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Mildred L. Wilson. Find-A-Grave Memorial record of N. Irene Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Niel (Neal) Bell. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Olive B. Keach Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Orval Landis Royer. Find-A-Grave memorial record of PVT 1CL W.H. Riddell. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Robert L. Orth. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Rose May Miller Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Ruth H. Yuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Seborah K. Snyder Neal. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Sgt. William Minnis Hotchkiss. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Timothy W. Neal. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Vena Susan Robertson Yhuill. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Violet Janet Hopwood Roland. Find-A-Grave Memorial record of Violet Pettigrew. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of Wayne Workman. Find-A-Grave Memorial Record of William H. Hopwood. Find-A-Grave Memorial record of William Lee "Pete" Maupin. Find A Grave memorial record of Margaret McPherson Bell. Fine-A-Grave Memorial Record of Ronald Bell Yuill. Florida COunty Marriage records, 1823-1982 for James J. Stuttle and Blanche Dellabona. 21 Mar 2025

Florida Death Index 1877 - 1998. Florida Death Index, 1954. From a Valantines Day wish article in the Journal and Courier of February 14, 1991. From an article in the Jamestown Weekliy Alert on January 21, 1915. From an article regarding the military service of Amanda Jones in the Journal and Courier of April 23, 2004. From Dodson Genealogy, 1600-1907 by Rev. Thompson P. Ege, 1908. From Patti Jean Thompson Mayes. From the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on April 15, 1924. From the Journal and Courier of March 17, 1951. From the online Farm and Ranch Guide. From the September 24, 1917 Tacoma Times, Tacoma, WA. Happy 40th Birthday wishes to Patsy Coy in the Journal and Courier of December 6, 1975. Hughson Family History which appears on the Township of Amaranth [Ontario] 150th Anniversary site. 1920 IL. Cook. Chicago census. Illinois Marriage Index 1860-1920 for Clyde D. Yuill and Elizabeth L. Juver. Illinois, Deaths and Stillbirths Index, 1916-1947 for Charles Ronald Yuill. Illinois, Deaths and Stillbirths Index, 1916-1947 for Clyde Dewitt Yuill. Inaiana, Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for James R. Yuill and Martha J. Davis. Indiana County Marriage Indexes, 1993-2015 for Jared S. Yuill to Jennifer E. Hannemann. Indiana County Marriage Indexes, 1993-2015 for Yolanda K. Kerfoot and David L. Holsclaw. Indiana Department of Health Certificate of Birth of Alta Lounse Yuill. Indiana Department of Health Death Certicate of Walter D. Hornig. Indiana Marrage Index 1925-2012 of Joyce Wilson and James Davis. Indiana Marriage Index for Rose M. Mugg. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Ada S. Yuill and Benjamin Stuttle. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Elmer E. Jessup and Katie Yuill. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Emil K. Yuill and Hazel N Anderson. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Frank E. White to Beatrice Harris. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for George Cummings and Catharine Jessup. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Mae B. Yuill and Frank J. Murphy. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Mildred L. Yuill and Cecil J. Wilson. Indiana Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Ronald B. Yewell (Yuill) and Mary B.L. Kaiser. Indiana Marriages 1810-2001 for Gloria June Kruse and James J. Stuttle. Indiana Marriages 1810-2001 for James J. Stuttle and Gloria June Kruse. Indiana Marriages, 1810-2001 for Edward H. Stuttle and Lucille C. Brown. Indiana Marriages, 1810-2001 for Jean Pauline Yuill and Edward Lemoine Swift. Indiana Marriages, 1810-2001 for Lucille C. Brown and Edward H. Stuttle. Indiana Record of Marriage, Orange County, of Leo Alan DeVault and Gloria Jean Snyder. Indiana Record of Marriage, White County, of Stephen Lee Devault and Latisha Mae Lucas. Indiana Select Marriage Index, 1748-1993 for Roy Yuill and Hannah M. Jordan. Indiana Select Marriage Indix, 1745-1993 for Stgephen Yuill and Mina M. Bailey. Indiana Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for Anna Yuill and Wilbur M. Jordan. Indiana Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for Arthur A. Yuill and Mary H. Rose Lord. Indiana State Board of Health Birth Certificate for Suzanne Swift. Indiana State Board of Health Birth Certificate of Murial Yuill. Indiana State Board of health Certificate of Birth of Charles Devereaux LsPlante. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Charles Leslie Snyder. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Clarence Carl Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Clarice June Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Dale Edwin Wilson. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Daniel Duane Halsema. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Edwaed Stuttle. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Forest Glenn Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of George Richard Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of John Robert Snyder. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of birth of Joyce Marlene Wilson. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Martha Ellen Yuill.

Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Mary Jane Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Richard Earle Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Birth of Thomas Lee Snvder. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Catherne White. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Frank Lee Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of George R. Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Infant (stillborn) Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of James Robinson Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Louis R. Halsema. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Mary Jane Royer. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Richard Earl Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Roy Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Vena S. Yhuill. Indiana State Board of Health Certificate of Death of Wilbur M. Jordan. Indiana State Board of Health Certofocate of Birth of John Henry Youll. Indiana State Board of Health Coroner's Death Certificate of Mary Ann Workman. Indiana State Board of Health Coronor's Certificate of Death of Lois I. Snyder. Indiana State Board of Health Deth Certificate of Grover C. Daugherty. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Charles R. Shultheis. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Dewey A. Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Edna R. Shultheis. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Edward M.Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Elizabeth Lucille Patterson. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Esther L. Snyder. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of George N. Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Glenn F. Yuuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Joshephine A. Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Louise Bernadine Ermal. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Mabel Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Mae B. Murphy. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Martha E. LaPlante. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Stephen Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Walter Lewis (Louis) Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Death of Zella M. Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Medical Certificate of Health of Lola Ethel Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health Srandard Certificate of Death of Martha Jane Yuill. Indiana State Board of Health, Medical Certificate of Death of Rose Margaret Thompson (Mugg). Indiana State Board of Healty, Certificate of Death of Robert James Yuill. Indiana State Borrd of Health Medical Certificate of Death of William F. Patterson. Indiana State Bpoard of Health Birth Certificate of Edward Lemoine Swift, Jr. Indiana State Bpoard of Health Death Certificate of John Henry Yuill. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of Charles D. LaPlante. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of Charles L. Snyder. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of Dale Edwin Wilson. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Death of John R. Snyder. Indiana State Department of Health Certificate of Health of Daniel Duane Halsema. Indiana State Department of Health Death Certificate of Murial Hornig. Indiana, Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Alta Louise Yuill and Louis R. Halsema. Indiana, Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for John R. Yuill and Jennie (Jane Elizabeth) Smith. Indiana, Marriage Index, 1800-1941 for Vena S. Robinson and James R. Yuill, Jr. Indiana, Select Marriage Index, 1748-1993 for George Nordyke Yuill and Rose May Miller. Indiana, Select Marriages Index, 1748-1993 for Charles R. Yuill and Hessie M. Mulkins. Indiana, Tippecanoe County, Record of Marriage of Michael Donges and Teresa Halsema. Infiana State Department of Health Death Certificate of Helen J. Orth. Information initially provided by Elaine Bell. Information located on LDS website by Nancy Hallam Sneddon. Information on Derek L. Yuill in mylife.com.

Information provided by AJ Gouthro.

Information provided by Alan Bell - 5-1-2020.

Information provided by Anni Koziol.

Information provided by Beverly Gutenberg.

Information provided by Cheryl Susan Bell Vander Heide.

Information provided by Cynthia Segorski.

Information provided by Don Hallam.

Information provided by Elaine Bell.

Information provided by Greg Mander.

Information provided by Judith Lynn Guy Mander.

Information provided by Kenneth D. Wright.

Information provided by Mark Ezard.

Information provided by Mary Valdick Partello Wright.

Information provided by Nancy Hallam Sneddon.

Information provided by Patti Thompson Mayes.

Information provided by Randy Robinson.

Information provided by Shannon Sloat.

Information provided by Valentyne Stafford Lang.

Information provided by Virginia Bell Young.

Information provided by Virginia Bell.

Informatoin provided and sourced by ALan Bell family tree.

Kankakee County, Illinois Marriage Indes, 1889-1962 of Leah B. Storm and James H. McDermott.

Labeled photograph of Mildred Lucille and Edward Miller [Yuill] from the tippecanoe County, IN Gen Web Project.

Labeled photograph of Rose May Miller and her husband George Nordyke Yuill from the Tippecanoe County, IN GenWeb Project.

Labeled photograph of the James Robertson Yuill Family from the Tippecanoe County, IN GenWeb Project.

LDS Records.

List of Marriage Licences including Travis W. Tarter and Sabrina M. White in the Journal and Courier of September 25, 2011. Marriage announcement between Edna Ruith Yuill and Charles R. Shultheis in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) of January 21, 1944.

Marriage announcement of Beverly Ann Fultz to Thomas L. Snyder iin the Journal and Courier of July 27, 1955.
Marriage announcement of Brenda Kay Arvin to Kevin Lee Tumey in the Journal and Courier of November 23, 1987.
Marriage announcement of Clarence L. Yuill to Rose Margaret Mugg in the Journal and Courier of July1, 1921.
Marriage announcement of Esther Louise Yuill and Leslie M. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of Sept 3, 1927.
Marriage announcement of Flora C. McGinnis to Frank Gordon Cook in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, October 3, 1912.
Marriage announcement of Jared S. Yuill to Stephanie R. Cox in the Journal and Courier of September 20, 2009.
Marriage announcement of Jodie E. Martin to Michael A. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of October 6, 1996.
Marriage announcement of Mabelle Agnes Bell and Henry Zirbes in the The Siftings (newspaper), Minnewaukan, ND, Oct. 4, 1907.
Marriage announcement of Mary Ann Yuill to Wayne W. Workman on March 25, 1961 in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) of March 27, 1961.

Marriage announcement of Mary Jane Yuill and Orval L. Royer in the Journal and Courier of November 27, 1942. Marriage Announcement of Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Carl Yuill in the Journal and Courier of April 19, 1961.

Marriage announcement of OLive B. Keach and James R. Yuill, Jr. in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN) on February 28, 1930.

Marriage announcement of Ronald Dale Yuill to Jane Ellen Lawson in the Journal and Courier of September 25, 1964.

Marriage announcement of Ryan D. Yuill to Monica Enid Diaz in the Journal and Courier of December 11, 2005.

Marriage Announcement of Sharon Fay Schultheis and Robert Dale Downing in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN) of October 23, 1976.

Marriage certificate for Clarence Howard Bell and Jennie Margaret Curnow.

Marriage Certificate for Dalton Bell and Clara McKechnie.

Marriage dissolution of Jared Yuill and Jennifer Yuill in the Journal and Courier of February 8, 2009.

Marriage License announcement of David L. Holsclaw and Yolanda K. Kerfoot in the Journal and Courier of February 19, 2006.

Marriage License Application of Clinton E. Jones and Marilyn B. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of August 30, 1973.

Marriage License Application of John S. Yuill and Denise K. Clark.

Marriage License for Michael A. Yuill and Jodie E. Martin in the Journal and Courier of August 24, 1996.

Marriage License notice of Ronald D. Yuill and Jane Ellen Lawson in the Journal and Courier of September 4m 1964. Marriage of Emil A. and Ruth Lowe in the Lafayette Journal and Courier Nrwspaper index.

Marriage record of Roland Rusk to Christina A. Hoffman (nee Weiderholt). Marriage record of Roland Rusk to Lena McColman. Memories of Margaret Wright. Nancy Hallam Sneddon. Nevada Marriage Index, 1956-2005 of Vonda E. Yuill to Jose Manuel Salazar. New York State, Marriage Index, 1881-1967 for Dorothy M. Riddell and Ernest R. Leksell. New York State, U.S., Death Index, 1957-1969 for Ernest R. Leksell. Newspaper obituary. Obituary of Alan Slater published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on July 9, 2016. Obituary of Albert Cassani on the Fred C. Dames Funeral Home website. Obituary of Andrew James Bryston in The Blade (Toledo, OH) of October 4, 2008. Obituary of Ardis Greene on the Fred C. Dames Funeral Home website, Joliet, IL. Obituary of Arthur A. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN) on October 20, 1941. *Obituary of Barbara Beasley in the McLean County News (Calhoun, KY).* Obituary of Benjamin F. Stuttle in the Rushville Republican (Rushville, IN) of April 7, 1960. Obituary of Beverly Ann Yuill Hammock in the Panama City News of September 14, 2013. Obituary of Catherine White in the Journal and Courier of July 19, 1948. Obituary of Charles D. LaPlante in the Journal and Courier of January 1, 1997. Obituary of Charles L. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of Dec 13, 1997. Obituary of Charles R. Shultheis in the Journal and Courier, January 2, 2008. Obituary of Charles R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, Lafayette, IN on December 4, 1940. Obituary of Clarence Leroy Yuill in the Logansport Pharos-Tribune (Logansport, IN) of July 27, 1961. Obituary of Clarice June Yuill in the Journal and Courier of February 27, 1939. Obituary of Clinton E. Jones in the Journal and Courier of April 29, 2003. Obituary of CLyde Dewitt Yuill in The Times (Streator, IL) on March 20, 1935. Obituary of Daniel Halsema in the Journal and Courier of Januery 10, 2008. Obituary of David Beaver in the Journal and Courier of May 24, 1986. Obituary of Deboah K. Neal in the Journal and Courier of June 25, 1989. Obituary of Dewey A. Yuill in The Journal and Courier, May 28, 1980. Obituary of Donald Bell in the The Orillia Packet, March 18, 1881. Obituary of Donald R. Storm in Des Moines Register of February 19, 1986. Obituary of Donand Arthur Hallam published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on 12 april 2011. Obituary of Dorothy M. Roe in the Niagara Gazette, June 2, 2004. Obituary of Dortha M. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of June 6, 1980. Obituary of Dr. John N. Strachan, Jr. in the Buffalo News (Buffalo, NY), December 4, 2006. *Obituary of E. Lucille Patterson in the Journal and Courire of September 16, 1985.* Obituary of Edna R. Shultheis in the Journal and Courier, January 30, 1979. Obituary of Edward L. Swift, Jr., in the Tampa Bay Times (St. Petersburg, FL) on March 12, 2012. Obituary of Edward Miller Yuill in the Journal and Courier of January 29, 1973. Obituary of Elizabeth A. Swift in the The Tampa Tribune (Tampa, FL), October 31, 1995. Obituary of Elizabeth Bell in the County Farmers Press (Minnewaukan, ND) of Movember 15, 1929. Obituary of Ernest "Ward" Mander from the Ridley Funeral Home, Toronto, Ont. Obituary of Esther Gertrude Zirbes in the Democrat Herald (Albany, OR), Sept. 7, 2003. Obituary of Frank E. [G] Cook in the Great falls Tribune (Great Falls, MT) of February 6, 1960. Obituary of Frank E. White in the Journal and Courier of June 11, 1956. Obituary of Frank J. Murphy in the Journal and Courier of July 26, 1937. *Obituary of Frank Riddell in the Niagara Falls Gazette, Sept.* 28, 1965. Obituary of George Cummings in the Journal and Courier of August 18, 1944. Obituary of George N. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on August 17, 1979. *Obituary of George N. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, July 24, 1957. Obituary of George R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of March 18, 1940.* Obituary of Glenn F. Yuill in the Journal and Courier of February 20, 1986. Obituary of Glennetta J. Holsclaw in the Journal and Courier of December 19, 2012. Obituary of Grover C. Daugherty in the Terre Haute Tribune of June 14, 1955. Obituary of hannah Jane Jordan Yuill in the Journal and Courier of of August 22, 1958. Obituary of Hazel Jean Woodcock Strachan in the Democrat and Chronicle (Rochester, NY) on November 24, 2007. Obituary of Helen J. Orth in the Journal and Courier of June 7, 2001.

Obituary of Henry Griffin in the Semi-Weekly Spokesman-Review (Spokane, WA) December 9, 1937. Obituary of Hessie M. Yuill in the Journal and Coourier, Lafavette IN on December 4, 1940. Obituary of Hillard Morris "Bill" Hammock, Jr in the Panama City News Herald on September 13, 2014. Obituary of James J. Suttle in the Fort Lauderdale News of March 31, 1984. Obituary of James L. Holsclaw Jr in the Journal and Courier of December 21, 2011. Obituary of James Lee Emery in the Journal and Courner, August 2, 2014. Obituary of James R. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette, IN), October 4, 1975. *Obituary of James Yuill in the Journal and Courrier on January 4, 2949.* Obituary of John "Jack" Hallam published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on March 6, 2021. Obituary of John Bell in the BBismark Weekly Tribune, July 27, 1900. Obituary of John Bell in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, July 26, 1900. Obituary of John H. McGinnis in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, September 29, 1921. Obituary of John H. Youill in the Journal and Courier of November 8, 1988. *Obituary of John R. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of April 15, 1994.* Obituary of Kenneth Kinsella in The Pantagraph (Bloomington, IL) on March 20, 1967. Obituary of Leslie M. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of March 12, 1982. Obituary of Loetta Loy Wilson in the Madison Courier, (Madison, IN) of july 12, 2020. Obituary of Lois A. Palmer in Joliet Herald News of September 14, 2010. Obituary of Lois I. Snyder in the Journal and Courier of October 17, 1986. *Obituary of Louis R. Halsema in the Journal and Courier.* Obituary of Louise Bernadine (Yuill) Ermal in the Journal and Courier on September 22, 1969. Obituary of Mabel Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayette) on January 3, 1974. Obituary of Margaret Elaine Tucker Yuill in the Murray Ledger and Times (Murray, KY) of November 2006. Obituary of Margaret Yuill in the Journal and Courier of November 20, 2006. Obituary of Margaret Yuill in the Journal and Courier On July 6, 1990. Obituary of Martha E. LaPlante in the Journal and Courier of December 24, 1987. Obituary of Martha Jane Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafayerre, IN) on November 24, 1933. Obituary of Mary Bell McGinnis in the Bismark Tribune (Bismark, ND) July 27, 1929. Obituary of Mary J. Hufford Arvin in the Journal and Courier of JUne 20, 2018. Obituary of Mary Jane Royer in the Journal and Courier of February 14, 1944. Obituary of Mary Lou Halsema in the Journal and Courier of June 30, 2019. Obituary of Mildred Yuill Wilson in the Journal and Courier of January 10, 1995. Obituary of Mrs. Ada Stuttle in the Journal and Courier of Fenruary 2, 1966. Obituary of Mrs. Anna Daugherty in Journal and Courier of November 4, 1921. Obituary of Mrs. Edna Yuill in the Journal and Courier. January 10, 1964. Obituary of Mrs. George N. Yuill in the Journal and Courier (Lafavette) on September 9, 1950. Obituary of Mrs. Jennie Yuill in the Journal and Courier of August 26, 1920. Obituary of Mrs. Leslie Snyder in the Journal and Courier of March 12, 1975. Obituary of Mrs. Lillian Codner in the Schenectady Gazette (Schenectady, NY), Oct 6, 1967. Obituary of Mrs. Louis Halsema, (Alta L. Yuill) in the Journal and courier of May 25, 1976. Obituary of Mrs. Mae B. Murphy in the Journal and Courier of September 1962. Obituary of Mrs. N. Irene Yuill in The Morning Call (Allentown, PA) on October 3, 1983. Obituary of Mrs. R.B. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, Lafayette, IN on July 29, 1936. Obituary of Mrs. Ruth Yuill in the Journal and Courrier, November 12, 1968. Obituary of Mrs. Stephen Yuill in the Journal and Courier, July 8, 1948. Obituary of Mrs. Walter L. Yuill (Josephine Dahm) in the Journal and Courier of May 27, 1959. Obituary of Mrs. Zella M. (Brown) Yuill in the Journal and Courier of November 18, 1968. Obituary of Mrs. Zella M. (Brown) Yuill in the Journal and Courier of October 29, 2005. Obituary of Nancy Sneddon published in the Stratford Beacon Herald, on July 25, 2020. Obituary of Norman S. Livers in the North Kitsap Herald (Kitsap, WA), January, 2003. Obituary of Olive B. Yuill in the Journal and Courier, January 30, 1973. Obituary of Orval L. Royer in the Austin American-Statesman (Austin, TX) of August 25, 1989. Obituary of Patricia L. Moses [Stuttle] in The Blade (Toledo) of May 21, 2010. Obituary of Patsy R. Coy in the Journal and Courier of August 10, 2013. Obituary of Richard Sneddon published in the Stratford Beacon Herald on 13 april 2019. Obituary of Robert C. Yuill in the Morning Call (Allentown, PA) on February 10, 1980. Obituary of Robert L. Orth in the South Bend Tribune of AUgust 7, 2005.

Obituary of Ronald B. Yuill in the Journal and Courier on October 27 1937. *Obituary of Roy Yuill in the Journal and Courier of April 4. 1955.* Obituary of Ruby Darlene Yuill in the Journal and Courier of Aprio 10, 2009. *Obituary of Sharon L. (Yuill) Krueger in The Blade (Toledo, OH) of October 19, 2018. Obituary of Stephen (Steve) Yuill in the Journal and Courier.* Obituary of Thomas Pettigrew in the Bismarck Tribune (Bismarck, ND) of December 16, 1915. Obituary of Thomas W. Bell in the County Farmers Press (Minnewaukan, ND) of January 24, 1941. Obituary of Thomas William Bell in the Benson County Farmers Press, Minnewaukan, ND, October 13, 1922. Obituary of Timothy W. Neal in the Journal and Courier of September 14, 2016. Obituary of Violet Archibald Pettigrew in the Jamestown Weekly ALert on January 9, 2896. Obituary of Walter Lewis (Louis) Yuill in the Journal and Courier of December 26, 1874. Obituary of Wayne Workman in The Republic (Columbus, IN) on February 18, 2008. *Obituary of Wesley Cook Maupin on his Find-A-Grave page.* Obituary of Wesley Maupin in the Amarillo GLobe-News of January 6, 2002. Obituary of William F. Ermal in the Journal and Courier of June 16, 1934. Obituary of William F. Patterson in the Journal and Courier of May 4, 1972. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Amy Louise Moses. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Beth Ann Moses. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Linda Stuttle. Ohio Birth Index, 1908-1998 for Robert Glyn Mises. Ohio County Marriage Records Robert R. Newcomb and Doris L. Stuttle. Ohio Death Recodrds, 1908-1932, 1938-2007 for Edward H. Stuttle. *Ohio Death Records 1908-1932, 1938-2007 for Gloria June Csuzmar.* Ohio Death Records, 1908-1932, 1938-2007 for Lucille C. Stuttle. Ohio Death Records, 1908-1932, 1938-2018 for Blanche M. Steininger. Ohio Marriage Abstracts, 1970, 1972-2007 for Kristen S. Krueger and Michael J. Bryston. Ohio Marriage Abstracts, 1970, 1972-2007 for Linda L. Esper and David P. Hart. Ohio Marriage Abstracts, 1970, 1972-2007 for Linda L. Stuttle and Lawrence E. Esper. Online Directlry. Online directory SPOKEO mentioning Amanda Elizabeth Parker and Casey Duane Parker living in Fayetteville, NC. Online family tree of Livers/Bell & Mahnke/Foster Families by shansloat1. Ontario Birth Records. Ontario Canada Deaths. Ontario Canada Marriges, 1857 - 1924. Ontario Death Record of Kenneth William Kaitting. Ontario Marriage record of Agnes Bell and Thomas Greenaway. Ontario Marriage record of Almira Morton and Thomas E. Thornbury. Ontario Marriage record of Angus Bell and Eliza Greenaway. Ontario Marriage record of Angus Bell and Lillis Eilliamson. Ontario Marriage record of Clifford Frederick Hughson to Lydia Isabell Udell. Ontario Marriage record of Francis Jane Crawford and James Ross Thompson. Ontario Marriage record of Margart Bell and Robert Lang. Ontario Marriage record of Mary Ann Bell and William Stevenson. Ontario Marriage record of Mary Georgina Crawford and Levi Pallister. Ontario Marriage record of William Baxter Bell and Margaret Jane Care. Ontario Marriage Registration of George Francis Riddell and Kate Taylor. *Pearl's handwriting on photo stating place of birth.* Public Record listing the birthdate of Raymond Gerald Branstetter. Record of Marriage Tippecanoe County, IN, of Charles L. Snyder to Marilyn Joyce Quinlisk. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County of James L. Emery to Pepper Taylor. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Darin Dale Dains and Lisa Colleen JOnes. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Deborah K. Branstetter to Timothy W Neal. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Harold S. Kyle Jr. to Deborah Kay Snyder. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of John R. Snyder and Wilma L. Stogsdill. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN of Raymond Gerald Branstetter to Deborah K. Killian. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, IN, of James Forrest Yuill and Julie Ann Arnold. Record of Marriage, Tippecanoe County, of Anthony ALan Holmes and Bobette Joann Snyder.

21 Mar 2025

Recorded by Robert Royal, April 26, 1901, 1901 Canadian Census. Report of a daughter born to Jesse and Tonya Yuill in the Journal and Courier of December 22, 2000. Rootsweb posting concerning Sarah Jane Bell from Cliff Rusk. Social Security Application and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Catherine Yuill Cummings. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Mary Elizabeth Mcginnis. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014 for Lucille G. Ganley. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014. Social Security Death Index. Source: [S169691] U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Adell M Yuill (mother of Lone Elizabeth Greene). South Dakota Birth Index, 1856-1917 for Will Bell Griffin. SS Application and Claims Index 1936-2007 of Janice McVlard Stinton. Standard Certificate of Death Indiana State Board of health of William F. Ermal. State of Montana Birth Certificate of Frances Elizabeth Cook. State of Montana Marriage Certificate of Frances Elizabeth Cook to William Lee Maupin. State of North Carolina, County of Onslow, Marriage license for Dale Edwin Wilson and Leotta Enochs. State of Washington Certificate of Marriage of Adam DeRousse to Violet Janet Hopwood. State of Washington Marriage Certificate for George P. Griffin and Lucille L. Gay. State of Washington Marriage Certificate of Doris Mae DeRousse to Lee Allen Howard. State of Washington Marriage Certificate of Flora M. Griffin to Charles J. Hopwood. Texas Marriage Index, 1824-2014 for James L. Holsclaw Jr. and Glennetta J. Yuill. The Conn-Cowen-Greenaway Families - from County Armagh to Upper Canada by Nancy Conn. The Independent-Record (Helena, MT) of July 12, 1923. The Independent-Record, Helena, on August 28, 1946. the Jamestown Weekly Alert of March 1, 1917. The Journal and Courier of July 23, 1988 reported on the divorce of Raymond and Deborah Branstetter, exact date unknown. The Journal and Courier of June 27, 1993 announced the birth of a son to Pepper Kyle and John Taylor. The Journal and Courier of March 21, 1999, announced the birth of a daughter to Pepper Tayler and James Emery, Jr. The Journal and Courier of May 13, 2005 reported the birth of a son to Jared Yuill and Jennifer Hanneman. The Journal and Courier of October 5, 1994, announced the birth of a daughter to John and Pepper Yaylor. The Journal and Courier of September 4, 1993 noted that a marriage license had been issued to John C. Taylor and Pepper J. Kyle. Tippecanoe County, IN, Record of Marriage of Jason Clark Yuill to Elizabeth Anne Edwards. U..S. Social Security Applicatoins and Claims Index, 1936-2007. U.S. National Cemetery Internment Control Form for Margaret M. Hotchkiss. U.S. Public Records Index for Darin D. Dains. U.S. Public Records Index for Lisa C. Dains. U.S. Public Records Index, 1950-1993, Volume 2 for Lawrence Esper. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claimes Index. 1936-2007 for Suzanne Swift Signor Sabala. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Dennis Gregory Stuttle. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims index, 1936-2007 for Doris Louise Stuttle. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Dorothy Johnsonirene Wright. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Gust F. Johnson. U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for John T. Holt. U.S. Social Security Death Index 1935-2014 for Doris M. Holt. U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935-2014. U.S. Veterans Gravesites, ca. 1775-2006. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Adell M Yuill (mother of James Eugene Greene). U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Blanch Marian Dellabona. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Edward lemoine Swift. U.S., Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Walter Drew Hornig. U.S., Social Security Death Index, 1935-2015 for Adele Greene. U.S., Social Security Death Index. 1935-2014 for Wayne S. Griffin. U.S> Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936-2007 for Will Bwll Griffin. Union Cemetery records, Singhampton, Ontario. University of Michigan student list published in 1923.

Viirginia Divorce Records, 1918-2014 for Katherine Laura Newcomb and Robert Richard Newcomb. Washington Birth Records 1870-1935 for William Henry Hopwood. Washington Birth Records 1870-1935 of Ronald Charles Hopwood. Washington Death Index 1940-2014 for Doris M. Holt. Washington Death Index 1940-2014 for George P. Griffin. Washington Death Index 1940-2014 for John T. Holt. Washington Death Index 1940-2041 for Violet J. Roland. Washington Death Index, 1940-2014 fpr Lucille G. Ganley. Washington Death Index, 1940 - 2014, for Ronald C. Hopwood. Washington Death Index, 1940 - 1996. Washington Divorce Index, 1969-2014 of Doris M. Haven from David E. Haven. Washington marriage certificate for Ronald Hopwood and Edith Pappas. Washington Marriage Index of Doris M. Davis to John T. Holt. Washington Marriage Record No 6507 of Violet DeRousse to G. Nevin Roland. Washington Marriage Records of Janice M. Toth and Harry E. McClard. Washington Marriage Records of Raymond F. Davis to Doris M. Haven. Washington Select Death Certificates 1907-1960 for William H. Hopwood. Washington Select Death Certificates, 1907-1960 for Edith Fleener Hopwood. Washington, King County Delayed Births, 1869-1950 for George Pettigrew Griffin. Washington, King County Delayed Births, 1869-1950. Wedding Announcement in the Journal and Courier of December 19, 1993 of Ellen Marie Halsema and Brian K Mazen. Wedding announcement in the Journal and Courier of Mary Neilon and Daniel Halsema. Wedding Announcement in the Journal and Courier of September 24, 1995 of Mary L. Kloss and Ted A. Halsema. Wedding announcement of Dewey A. Yuill and Margaret Morrow in The Journal and Courier (Lafayette) of January 28, 1920. Wedding announcement of Gary L. Yuill to Margaret Elaine tucker in the Journal and Courier of November 15, 1967. Wedding announcement of Janice K. LaPLante and Gerald LeRoy Linter in the Journal and Courier of December 4, 1968. Wedding announcement of Jerry Don Arvin and Janet Louise Snyder in the Journal and Courier of January 2, 1963. Wedding announcement of Karen Lynn Arvin to Matther Scott Tholen in the Journal and Courier of December 6, 1998. Wedding announcement of Louise B. Yuill and William F. Ermal in the Journal and Courier (Lafavette) on October 30, 1920. Wedding announcement of Margaret McGinnis and William Hotchkiss in the Jamestown Weekly Alert, October 16, 1902. Wedding announcement of Martha Yuill to Charles D. LaPlante in the Journal and Courier of January 2, 1936. Wedding announcement of Nina Irene Shane to Robert C. Yuiill in the Journal and Courier, February 1, 1926. Wedding announcement of Patsy Ruth Lockhard to Charles Leslie Snyder in the Journal and Courier of December 7, 1953. Wedding announcement of Ruby Darlene Lull to John Henry Yuill in the Journal and Courier of of July 4, 1949. Wedding announcement of Suzanne Swift and Albert Ralph Signor in The Tampa Tribune (Tampa, FL), May 19, 1956. Wedding announcement of Teresa Ann Arvin to Timothy Wayne Tarter in the Journal and Courier of September 11, 1982. Wedding annpouncement of Bobette Joann Snyder and Anthony Alan Holmes in the Journal and Courier of August 1, 1981. Wedding of Helen Mae Jordan and Robert Leonard Orth as reported in the Journal and Courier of June 11, 1937. Wedding story of Elizabeth Lucille Yuill and William Franklin Patterson in the Journal and Courier of December 2, 1937. William John Robinson Death Registration #035825-24 County of Wentworth. Division of Saltfleet. William John Robinson Marriage Registration #010606-81, County of Simcoe, Division of Nottawasage. WWI Draft Registration Card for Arthur Amel Yuill. WWI Draft Registration Card for Charles Ronald Yuill. WWI Draft Registration Card for Thomas Pettigrew McGinnis. WWI Draft Registration Card for William Garnett Russell. WWI Registartion Card of Charles Jessie Hopwood. WWI Registration Card for Donald Ross Storm. WWI Registration Card for Emil K. Yuill. WWi Registration card for Gust Johnson. WWI Selective Service registration card of husband. WWI Selective Service registration card. WWII Draft Registration Card for Cecil James Wilson. WWII Draft Registration Card for Charles Ronald Yuill. WWII Draft Registration Card for Clarence Leroy Yuill. WWII Draft Registration Card for Edward Miller Yuill. WWII Draft Registration Card for Ernest Louis Toth. WWII Draft Registration Card for Ernest Reynold Leksell. WWII Draft Registration card for Frank Gordon Cook. WWII Draft Registration Card for Grover C. Daugherty.

WWII Draft Registration Card for Robert Claude Yuill.
WWII Draft Registration Card for Robert Eilliam Yuill.
WWII Draft Registration Card for Robert Richard Newcomb.
WWII Draft Registration Card for William Garnet Russell.
WWII Draft Registration Card for William Wesley Wright.
WWII Draft Registration Card of William Lee Maupin.
WWII Draft Registration Card for Walter Louis Yuill.
WWII Registration Card for Edward Hiram Stuttle.
WWII Registration Card for Robert Leonard Orth.
WWII Registration Card of Orval Landis Royer.

WWII Registration Card of William Franklin Patterson.